

# A PROOF OF THE CONJECTURE OF LEHMER

Jean-Louis Verger-Gaugry

# ▶ To cite this version:

Jean-Louis Verger-Gaugry. A PROOF OF THE CONJECTURE OF LEHMER. 2021. hal-02649184v3

# HAL Id: hal-02649184 https://hal.science/hal-02649184v3

Preprint submitted on 27 Oct 2021

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

## A PROOF OF THE CONJECTURE OF LEHMER

#### JEAN-LOUIS VERGER-GAUGRY

ABSTRACT. The Conjecture of Lehmer is proved to be true. The proof mainly relies upon: (i) the properties of the Parry Upper functions  $f_{\overline{\alpha}}(z)$  associated with the dynamical zeta functions  $\zeta_{\alpha}(z)$  of the Rényi–Parry arithmetical dynamical systems ( $\beta$ -shift), for  $\alpha$  a reciprocal algebraic integer of house  $\overline{\alpha}$  greater than 1, (ii) the discovery of lenticuli of poles of  $\zeta_{\overline{\alpha}}(z)$  which uniformly equidistribute at the limit on a limit "lenticular" arc of the unit circle, when  $\overline{\alpha}$  tends to 1<sup>+</sup>, giving rise to a continuous lenticular minorant  $M_r(\overline{\alpha})$  of the Mahler measure  $M(\alpha)$ , (iii) the Poincaré asymptotic expansions of these poles and of this minorant  $M_r(\overline{\alpha})$  as a function of the dynamical degree. The Conjecture of Schinzel-Zassenhaus is proved to be true. A Dobrowolski type minoration of the Mahler measure  $M(\alpha)$  is obtained. The universal minorant of  $M(\alpha)$  obtained is  $\theta_{\eta}^{-1} > 1$ , for some integer  $\eta \geq 259$ , where  $\theta_{\eta}$  is the positive real root of  $-1 + x + x^{\eta}$ . The set of Salem numbers is shown to be bounded from below by the Perron number  $\theta_{31}^{-1} = 1.08545...$ , dominant root of the trinomial  $-1 - z^{30} + z^{31}$ . Whether Lehmer's number is the smallest Salem number remains open. For sequences of algebraic integers of Mahler measure smaller than the smallest Pisot number  $\Theta = 1.3247...$ , whose houses have a dynamical degree tending to infinity, the Galois orbit measures of conjugates are proved to converge towards the Haar measure on |z| = 1 (limit equidistribution). The dynamical zeta function is used to investigate the domain of very small Mahler measures of algebraic integers in the range (1, 1.176280...], if any.

Keywords: Lehmer conjecture, Schinzel-Zassenhaus conjecture, Mahler measure, minoration, Dobrowolski inequality, asymptotic expansion, transfer operator, dynamical zeta function, Rényi-Parry  $\beta$ -shift, Parry Upper function, Perron number, Pisot number, Salem number, Parry number, limit equidistribution.

2020 Mathematics Subject Classification: 11K16, 11K36, 11M41, 11R06, 11R09, 30B10, 30B40, 37C30, 37N05, 03D45.

#### CONTENTS

I. Ir	ntroduction	- 3
2. T	The $\beta$ -shift, the Rényi-Parry dynamical system of numeration	12
2.1.	Towards the problem of Lehmer	12
2.2.	The $\beta$ -shift, $\beta$ -expansions, lacunarity and symbolic dynamics	13
3. G	Generalized Fredholm theory, dynamical zeta function, Perron-Frobenius	
(	operator, transfer operator, Parry Upper function, and the $\beta$ -shift	18
3.1.	The Parry Upper function, the Parry polynomial	18
3.2.	Distribution of zeroes of Parry Upper functions $f_{\beta}(z)$ in Solomyak's fractal	23
3.3.	Carlson-Polya dichotomy of reciprocal algebraic integers $\beta > 1$ close to one	25

A PROOF OF THE CONJECTURE OF LEHMER	2
3.4. Cyclotomic jumps in families of Parry Upper functions, right-continuity 4. Asymptotic expansions of the Mahler measures $M(-1 + X + X^n)$ , a	27
Dobrowolski type minoration	29
4.1. Factorization of the trinomials $-1 + X + X^n$ , lenticuli of roots	29
4.2. Asymptotic expansions: roots of $G_n$ and relations	31
4.3. Minoration of the Mahler measure	35
5. The lenticular minorant of the Mahler measure $M(\beta)$ for $\beta > 1$ a real reciprocal	
algebraic integer close to one	37
5.1. Asymptotic expansions of a real number $\beta > 1$ close to one and of the	
dynamical degree dyg( $\beta$ )	37
5.2. Fracturability of the minimal polynomial by the Parry Upper function	39
5.3. A lenticulus of zeroes of $f_{\beta}(z)$ in the cusp of Solomyak's fractal	40
5.4. Identification of the lenticuli of roots as conjugates	55
5.5. Continuity of the lenticular Galois conjugates in the cusp	69
5.6. Minoration of the Mahler measure: a continuous lower bound	72
5.7. Poincaré asymptotic expansion of the lenticular Mahler measure	76
5.8. A Dobrowolski type minoration	84
5.9. The impossible convergence of $M(\beta)$ to 1 when $\beta > 1$ tends to 1	86
6. Minoration of the Mahler measure $M(\alpha)$ for $\alpha$ a reciprocal complex algebraic	
integer of house $ \alpha  > 1$ close to one. Proofs of the Conjectures	91
6.1. Fracturability of the minimal polynomial of $\alpha$ by the Parry Upper function at	
$\alpha$	92
6.2. A Dobrowolski type minoration with the dynamical degree of the house -	
Proof of Theorem 1.4	95
6.3. Proof of the Conjecture of Lehmer (Theorem 1.2)	95
6.4. Proof of the Conjecture of Schinzel-Zassenhaus (Theorem 1.3)	96
7. Proof of the Conjecture of Lehmer for Salem numbers	97
7.1. Existence and localization of the first nonreal root of the Parry Upper function	
$f_{\beta}(z)$ of modulus < 1 in the cusp of the fractal of Solomyak	97
7.2. Identification of the first lenticular root as a conjugate	100
7.3. A lower bound for the set of Salem numbers. Proof of Theorem 1.5	101
8. Sequences of reciprocal algebraic integers converging to $1^+$ in house and limit	
equidistribution of conjugates on the unit circle. Proof of Theorem 1.6	101
9. Some consequences: Salem numbers, and a Conjecture of Margulis	103
10. Appendix	104
10.1. Notations	104
10.2. Angular asymptotic sectorization of the roots $z_{j,n}$ , $\omega_{j,n}$ , of the Parry Upper	
functions, in lenticular sets of zeroes – notations for transition regions	105
Acknowledgements	106
References	106

#### A PROOF OF THE CONJECTURE OF LEHMER

#### 1. INTRODUCTION

The question asked by Lehmer in [123] (1933) about the existence of integer univariate polynomials of Mahler measure arbitrarily close to one became a conjecture. Lehmer's Conjecture is stated as follows:

**Conjecture 1** (Lehmer's Conjecture). *There exists an universal constant* c > 0 *such that the Mahler measure*  $M(\alpha)$  *satisfies*  $M(\alpha) \ge 1 + c$  *for all nonzero algebraic numbers*  $\alpha$ *, not being a root of unity.* 

Many works attempted to solve it, e.g. by Amoroso [8] [9], Blansky and Montgomery [28], Boyd [32] [33], Cantor and Strauss [50], David and Hindry [56], Dobrowolski [63], Dubickas [68] [69], Hindry and Silverman [104], Langevin [117], Laurent [122], Louboutin [132], Masser [138], Mossinghoff, Rhin and Wu [146], Schinzel [181], Silverman [187], Smyth [191] [192], Stewart [195] [196], Waldschmidt [217] [218].

If  $\alpha$  is a nonzero algebraic integer,  $M(\alpha) = 1$  if and only if  $\alpha = 1$  or is a root of unity by Kronecker's Theorem (1857) [114]. Lehmer's Conjecture asserts a discontinuity of the value of  $M(\alpha)$ ,  $\alpha \in \mathcal{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}}$ , at 1. In the panorama [215] the meaning of this discontinuity is evoked in number theory and in several domains by analogy where it admits different reformulations.

In this note a proof of the Conjecture of Lehmer is proposed, which is based on the dynamics of algebraic numbers (cf Sections §2 and §3): more precisely on the dynamical system of numeration of the beta-shift in the sense of Rényi and Parry and on the generalized Fredholm Theory which is associated to it by the transfer operators of the  $\beta$ -transformation. It brings the dynamical zeta functions  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  of the  $\beta$ -shift into play. An ad-hoc theory of divergent series (Poincaré asymptotic expansions) is introduced for formulating the *lenticular poles* of the dynamical zeta functions  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  as functions of the dynamical degree of  $\beta$ . It allows to establish an universal minoration of the Mahler measure  $M(\alpha)$  for any nonzero algebraic integer  $\alpha$  which is not a root of unity, by a new Dobrowolski type minoration.

Let us reduce the problem. If  $\alpha$  is an algebraic number which is not an algebraic integer, then  $M(\alpha) \ge 2$ . If  $\alpha$  is an algebraic integer for which the minimal polynomial is not reciprocal, then  $M(\alpha) \ge \Theta$  the smallest Pisot number, by a Theorem of C. Smyth [189]. For every reciprocal algebraic integer  $\alpha$ , such that  $|\alpha| \ge c$ , where c > 1 is a (fixed) constant, then  $M(\alpha) \ge c$ . Therefore the problem of Lehmer amounts to find an universal minoration of  $M(\alpha)$  when  $|\alpha|$  tends to 1<sup>+</sup>. It is a limit problem. The problem is strengthened when the condition "when  $|\alpha|$  tends to 1<sup>+</sup>." is replaced by "when  $|\overline{\alpha}|$  tends to 1<sup>+</sup>.", taking into account all the conjugates at the same time. This limit problem constitutes the statement of the Conjecture of Schinzel-Zassenhaus [54], as follows:

**Conjecture 2** (Schinzel - Zassenhaus's Conjecture). *Denote by*  $m_h(n)$  *the minimum of the houses*  $\overline{\alpha}$  *of the algebraic integers*  $\alpha$  *of degree n which are not a root of unity. There exists a (universal) constant* C > 0 *such that* 

(1.0.1) 
$$m_h(n) \ge 1 + \frac{C}{n}, \qquad n \ge 2.$$

Schinzel - Zassenhaus's Conjecture is a consequence of Lehmer's conjecture: if *r* is the number of conjugates  $\alpha^{(i)}$  of  $\alpha$  satisfying  $|\alpha^{(i)}| > 1$ , then  $M(\alpha) \le |\overline{\alpha}|^r$ . Thus

$$|\overline{\alpha}| \geq \mathrm{M}(\alpha)^{1/r} \geq \mathrm{M}(\alpha)^{1/\deg(\alpha)} \geq (1+c)^{1/\deg(\alpha)} \geq 1 + \frac{C}{\deg(\alpha)}.$$

For Lehmer's Conjecture, due to the invariance of the Mahler measure  $M(\alpha)$  by the transformations  $z \to \pm z^{\pm 1}$  and  $z \to \pm \overline{z}^{\pm 1}$ , it is sufficient to consider the two following cases:

- (i)  $\alpha$  real reciprocal algebraic integer > 1, in which case  $\alpha$  is generically named  $\beta$ ,
- (ii)  $\alpha$  complex reciprocal algebraic integer,  $|\alpha| > 1$ , with  $\arg(\alpha) \in (0, \pi/2]$ ,

with  $|\alpha| > 1$  sufficiently close to 1 in both cases. In Section § 6 we show how the nonreal complex case (ii) can be deduced from the real case (i) by considering the Rényi-Parry dynamics of the houses  $|\overline{\alpha}|$ .

Let us consider case (i). By the Northcott property, the degree deg( $\beta$ ), valued in  $\mathbb{N} \setminus \{0,1\}$ , is necessarily not bounded when  $\beta > 1$  tends to  $1^+$ . To compensate the absence of an integer function of  $\beta$  which "measures" the proximity of  $\beta$  with 1, we introduce the natural integer function of  $\beta$ , that we call the *dynamical degree of*  $\beta$ , denoted by dyg( $\beta$ ), which is defined by the relation: for  $1 < \beta \le \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}$  any real number, dyg( $\beta$ ) is the unique integer  $n \ge 3$  such that

(1.0.2) 
$$\theta_n^{-1} \le \beta < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$$

where  $\theta_n$  is the unique root in (0,1) of the trinomial  $G_n(z) = -1 + z + z^n$ .

**Important Nota** (N): (A) An infinite subcollection of reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta > 1$  is excluded from the present study. Let us explain what is this subcollection and why. We refer to Section 5.9.1 for more details.

*The minimal polynomial*  $P_{\beta}(X)$  *of the generic reciprocal algebraic integer*  $\beta > 1$  *can be written* 

(1.0.3) 
$$P_{\beta}(X) = \widetilde{P_{\beta}}(X^r)$$

for some integer  $r \ge 1$  and some  $\mathbb{Z}$ -minimal integer polynomial  $\widetilde{P}_{\beta}(X)$ . The integer r is the largest one such that (1.0.3) holds. There are two cases.

The case r = 1 is called the Main Case; we say that " $\beta$  belongs to the Main Case". All the statements and the proofs below till Section 7 assume "r = 1", ie are only concerned with  $\beta$ s belonging to the Main Case, in particular Proposition 5.29.

The case " $r \ge 2$ " is called the Second Case; we say that " $\beta$  belongs to the Second Case". This case corresponds to the action of the rth roots of unity. The actions of the roots of unity produce infinite families of reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta$  tending to 1, on which the Mahler measure remains constant, as explained in Section 5.9.1. Therefore the Second Case does not bring any further complementary insight into the study of the minoration of the Mahler measure M wih respect to the Main Case. The reason of this is that in the Second Case, the dynamical degree dyg( $\beta$ ), as defined above, has to be replaced by dyg( $\beta^r$ ) and the lenticular roots (cf below) are relative to  $f_{\beta r}(z)$ , not of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , and that  $\beta^r > \beta$ .

Only the statements relative to the reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta$  belonging to the Main Case are considered below.

(B) The dynamical zeta function  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  is used to investigate to domain of very small Mahler measures  $M(\beta)$  of reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta$ , in the range (1, 1.176280...], in the eventual case where such  $\beta$ s exist. The problem of the existence of such  $\beta$ s, apart from Lehmer's number 1.176280..., is another problem.

The (unique) simple zero > 1 of the trinomial  $G_n^*(z) := 1 + z^{n-1} - z^n, n \ge 2$ , is the Perron number  $\theta_n^{-1}$ . The set of dominant roots  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\ge 2}$  of the nonreciprocal trinomials  $(G_n^*(z))_{n\ge 2}$  constitute a strictly decreasing sequence of Perron numbers, tending to one. Section § 4 summarizes the properties of these trinomials. The sequence  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\ge 2}$  will be extensively used in the sequel. It is a fundamental set of Perron numbers of the interval

 $(1, \theta_2^{-1})$  simply indexed by the integer *n*, and this indexation is extended to any real number  $\beta$  lying between two successive Perron numbers of this family by (1.0.2). Let us note that dyg( $\beta$ ) is well-defined for algebraic integers  $\beta$  and also for transcendental numbers  $\beta$ . Let  $\kappa := \kappa(1, a_{\text{max}}) = 0.171573...$  (cf Sections §4, §5 and §6 for the proofs).

**Theorem 1.1.** (*i*) For  $n \ge 2$ ,

(1.0.4) 
$$\operatorname{dyg}(\theta_n^{-1}) = n = \begin{cases} \operatorname{deg}(\theta_n^{-1}) & \text{if } n \not\equiv 5 \pmod{6}, \\ \operatorname{deg}(\theta_n^{-1}) + 2 & \text{if } n \equiv 5 \pmod{6}, \end{cases}$$

(ii) if  $\beta$  is a real number which satisfies  $\theta_n^{-1} \leq \beta < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$ ,  $n \geq 2$ , then the asymptotic expansion of the dynamical degree  $dyg(\beta) = dyg(\theta_n^{-1}) = n$  of  $\beta$  is:

(1.0.5) 
$$\operatorname{dyg}(\beta) = -\frac{\operatorname{Log}(\beta-1)}{\beta-1} \Big[ 1 + O\Big( \Big( \frac{\operatorname{Log}(-\operatorname{Log}(\beta-1))}{\operatorname{Log}(\beta-1)} \Big)^2 \Big) \Big],$$

with the constant 1 in the Big O; moreover, if  $\beta \in (\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$ ,  $n \ge 260$ , is a reciprocal algebraic integer of degree deg $(\beta)$ , with M $(\alpha) < 1.176280...$ , then

(1.0.6) 
$$\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)\left(\frac{2\operatorname{arcsin}\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right)}{\pi}\right) + \left(\frac{2\kappa\operatorname{Log}\kappa}{\pi\sqrt{4-\kappa^2}}\right) \leq \operatorname{deg}(\beta)$$

The Poincaré asymptotic expansion method has been introduced for the roots of  $(G_n)$  of modulus < 1 in [214]. Then the Conjecture of Lehmer for the family  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\geq 2}$  was solved (in [214]) by using this method and the resulting asymptotic expansions of the Mahler measures  $(M(\theta_n^{-1}))_{n\geq 2}$ , as functions of *n*. In the present note this method is extended to any reciprocal algebraic integer  $\beta$  of dynamical degree dyg $(\beta)$  large enough, where now "dyg $(\beta)$ " replaces "*n*".

The choice of the sequence of trinomials  $(G_n)$  is natural in the context of the Rényi-Parry dynamical systems (Section § 2) and leads to a theory of *lexicographical perturbation* of the trinomials  $G_n$  compatible with the dynamics. This is at variance with other attacks of the Conjecture of Lehmer by perturbed cyclotomic polynomials or polynomials having all their roots on the unit circle ([7], Ray [163], Doche [65], Sinclair [188], Mossinghoff, Pinner and Vaaler [145], Toledano [208]). Taking the integer function dyg( $\beta$ ) as an integer variable tending to infinity when  $\beta > 1$  tends to  $1^+$  is natural. All the asymptotic expansions, for the roots of modulus < 1 of the minimal polynomials  $P_{\beta}(z)$ , for the lower bounds of the lenticular Mahler measures  $M_r(\beta)$ , will be obtained as a function of the integer dyg( $\beta$ ), when  $\beta > 1$  tends to  $1^+$ .

To the  $\beta$ -shift, to the Rényi-Parry dynamical system associated with an algebraic integer  $\beta > 1$ , are attached several analytic functions: (i) the minimal polynomial function  $P_{\beta}(z)$  which is reciprocal by Smyth's Theorem [189] as soon as  $M(\beta) < \Theta = 1.3247...$ ; (ii) the (Artin-Mazur) dynamical zeta function of the  $\beta$ -shift [10], the generalized Fredholm determinant of the transfer operator associated with the  $\beta$ -transformation  $T_{\beta}$  [15], the Perron-Frobenius operator associated to  $T_{\beta}$  [109] [141] [142] [199]. The main theorems below are obtained using the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , which is the opposite of the inverse of the dynamical zeta function  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ . The Parry Upper function at  $\beta$  is the generalized Fredholm determinant associated with the transfer operator of the  $\beta$ -transformation (Baladi [13]).

Using ergodic theory Takahaski [199] [200], Ito and Takahashi [109], Flatto, Lagarias and Poonen [84] have given an explicit expression (reformulation) of the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  of the  $\beta$ -shift. This simplified expression is extensively used in the sequel.

The Parry Upper upper function at  $\beta$  takes the general form, with a lacunarity controlled by the dynamical degree (Theorem 2.7, Proposition 3.2):

$$f_{\beta}(z) = -1 + z + z^{\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)} + z^{m_1} + z^{m_2} + z^{m_3} + \dots$$

(1.0.7) 
$$= G_{\text{dyg}(\beta)} + z^{m_1} + z^{m_2} + z^{m_3} + \dots$$

with  $m_1 \ge 2 \operatorname{dyg}(\beta) - 1, m_{q+1} - m_q \ge \operatorname{dyg}(\beta) - 1, q \ge 1$ . For  $\theta_{\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)}^{-1} \le \beta < \theta_{\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)-1}^{-1}$ , the lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}$  of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  relevant for the Mahler measure is obtained by a deformation of the lenticulus of zeroes  $\mathscr{L}_{\theta_{\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)}^{-1}}$  of  $G_{\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)}$  due to the tail  $z^{m_1} + z^{m_2} + \dots$ itself. For instance, for Lehmer's number  $\beta = 1.17628\dots$ , the dynamical degree  $\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)$  is equal to 12 and

$$f_{\beta}(z) = -1 + z + z^{12} + z^{31} + z^{44} + z^{63} + z^{86} + z^{105} + z^{118} + \dots$$

is sparse with gaps of length  $\geq 10 = dyg(\beta) - 2$ . The lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}$  is close to  $\mathscr{L}_{\theta_{12}^{-1}}$  represented in Figure 1.

The passage from the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  to the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  (when  $\beta > 1$  is a reciprocal algebraic integer) constitutes the main discoveries of the author, and relies upon two facts:

(i) the discovery of lenticular distributions of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in the annular region  $e^{-\log\beta} = \frac{1}{\beta} \le |z| < 1$  which are very close to the lenticular sets of zeroes of the trinomials  $G_{\text{dyg}(\beta)}(z)$  of modulus < 1;

(ii) the identification of these zeroes as conjugates of  $\beta$ . The quantity  $\text{Log }\beta$  is the topological entropy of the  $\beta$ -shift. These lenticular distributions of zeroes lie in the cusp of the fractal of Solomyak of the  $\beta$ -shift [193] (recalled in Section § 3.2). The key ingredient for obtaining the Dobrowolski type minoration of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  in Theorem 1.4 relies upon the best possible evaluation of the deformation of these lenticuli of zeroes by the method of Rouché (in Section § 5) and the coupling between the Rouché conditions and the asymptotic expansions of the lenticular zeroes.

The identification of the complete set of the conjugates  $\beta^{(i)}$  of  $\beta$ ,  $|\beta^{(i)}| < 1$  ( $\beta > 1$  being a reciprocal algebraic integer), seems to be unreachable by the present method. The identification of the lenticular conjugates of modulus < 1 can only be done in an angular subsector of  $\arg(z) \in [-\frac{\pi}{3}, \frac{\pi}{3}]$  (Proposition 5.36 and Theorem 6.1). Consequently the present method only gives access to a "*part*" of the Mahler measure itself. We denote by  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}, \mathscr{L}_{\theta_{dyg(\beta)}^{-1}}$  the lenticular sets of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , resp. of  $G_{dyg(\beta)}(z)$ . We call

$$\mathbf{M}_r(\boldsymbol{\beta}) = \prod_{\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \mathscr{L}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}} |\boldsymbol{\omega}|^{-1}$$

the lenticular Mahler measure of  $\beta$ . It satisfies  $M_r(\beta) \leq M(\beta)$ . We show that  $\beta \to M_r(\beta)$  is continuous on each open interval  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$  for the usual topology, and that it admits a lower bound which can be expanded as an asymptotic expansion of dyg $(\beta)$  (Theorem

6.3). The general minorant of  $M(\beta)$  for solving the problem of Lehmer comes from the asymptotic expansion of the lower bound of  $M_r(\beta)$ ; it is given by (1.0.19).

Case (ii) is now an extension of case (i). The minoration of the Mahler measure of  $P_{\alpha}$  is deduced from the Rényi-Parry *dynamics* of the house  $\overline{\alpha}$ . For  $\alpha$  a nonreal complex reciprocal algebraic integer,  $|\alpha| > 1$ , such that  $1 < \overline{\alpha} \le \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}$ , the dynamical degree of  $\alpha$  is defined by  $dyg(\alpha) := dyg(\overline{\alpha})$ . Once  $\overline{\alpha} > 1$  is close enough to  $1^+$ , three new notions appear:

- (i) the equality  $P_{\alpha} = P_{\overline{\alpha}}$  between the minimal polynomials, resp. of  $\alpha$  and  $\overline{\alpha}$ ,
- (ii) the identification of the lenticular zeroes of  $f_{\overline{\alpha}}$  with the lenticular zeroes of  $P_{\alpha}$ , and the *continuity* of the minorant of the lenticular Mahler measure with the house  $\overline{\alpha}$  of  $\alpha$  (Theorem 5.37 and Remark 5.38),
- (iii) the *fracturability* of the minimal polynomial  $P_{\alpha}(z) = (-\zeta_{\overline{\alpha}}(z)P_{\alpha}(z)) \times f_{\overline{\alpha}}(z)$  as a product of the two integer arithmetic series:  $-\zeta_{\overline{\alpha}}(z)P_{\alpha}(z)$ ,  $f_{\overline{\alpha}}(z) \in \mathbb{Z}[[z]]$  (Theorem 5.36 and Theorem 6.1). The fracturability of the minimal polynomial  $P_{\alpha}(z)$ obeys the *Carlson-Polya dichotomy* [52] [161] as:

(1.0.8)

$$P_{\alpha}(z) = -\zeta_{\overline{|\alpha|}}(z) P_{\alpha}(z) \times f_{\overline{|\alpha|}}(z) \begin{cases} \text{on } \mathbb{C} & \text{if } \overline{|\alpha|} \text{ is a Parry number,} \\ \text{with } -\zeta_{\overline{|\alpha|}}(z) P_{\alpha}(z) \text{ and } f_{\overline{|\alpha|}} \\ \text{as meromorphic functions,} \end{cases} \\ \text{on } |z| < 1 & \text{if } \beta \text{ is a nonParry number,} \\ \text{with } |z| = 1 \text{ as natural boundary} \\ \text{for both } -\zeta_{\overline{|\alpha|}}(z) P_{\alpha}(z) \text{ and } f_{\overline{|\alpha|}} , \end{cases}$$

The *domain of fracturability* of  $P_{\alpha}$  is the open subset of the open unit disk on which  $-\zeta_{\overline{|\alpha|}}(z)P_{\alpha}(z)$  is not constant, does not vanish, is holomorphic. The domain of fracturability of  $P_{\alpha}$  contains the lenticular zeroes of  $P_{\alpha}$ .

Lehmer's number, say  $\beta_0$ , is the smallest Mahler measure (> 1) of algebraic integers known and the smallest Salem number known [144] [146]. It is the dominant root of Lehmer's polynomial, of degree 10,

(1.0.9) 
$$P_{\beta_0}(X) = X^{10} + X^9 - X^7 - X^6 - X^5 - X^4 - X^3 + X + 1.$$

The above general equality  $P_{\alpha} = P_{\overline{\alpha}}$  in (i) is the generalization of the identity:  $P_{\beta_0}(X) = P_{\overline{\beta_0}}(X)$ .

The main theorems are the following.

**Theorem 1.2** (ex-Lehmer conjecture). For any nonzero algebraic integer  $\alpha$  which is not a root of unity,

 $M(\alpha) \ge \theta_{\eta}^{-1} > 1$  for some integer  $\eta \ge 259$ .

**Theorem 1.3** (ex-Schinzel-Zassenhaus conjecture). Let  $\alpha$  be a nonzero recipocal algebraic integer which is not a root of unity. Then

(1.0.10) 
$$\overline{|\alpha|} \ge 1 + \frac{c}{\deg(\alpha)}$$

with  $c = \theta_{\eta}^{-1} - 1$  with  $\eta \ge 259$ .

The following definitions are given in Section § 5. We just report them here for stating Theorem 1.4. Denote by  $a_{\max} = 5.87433...$  the abscissa of the maximum of the function  $a \to \kappa(1,a) := \frac{1 - \exp(\frac{-\pi}{a})}{2\exp(\frac{\pi}{a}) - 1}$  on  $(0,\infty)$  (Figure 2). Let  $\kappa := \kappa(1,a_{\max}) = 0.171573...$  be the value of the maximum. Let  $S := 2 \arcsin(\kappa/2) = 0.171784...$  Denote

$$\Lambda_r \mu_r := \exp\left(\frac{-1}{\pi} \int_0^S \operatorname{Log}\left[\frac{1 + 2\sin(\frac{x}{2}) - \sqrt{1 - 12\sin(\frac{x}{2}) + 4(\sin(\frac{x}{2}))^2}}{4}\right] dx\right)$$

(1.0.11) = 1.15411..., a value slightly below Lehmer's number 1.17628...

**Theorem 1.4** (Dobrowolski type minoration). Let  $\alpha$  be a nonzero reciprocal algebraic integer which is not a root of unity such that  $dyg(\alpha) \ge 260$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  Then

(1.0.12) 
$$M(\alpha) \ge \Lambda_r \mu_r - \Lambda_r \mu_r \frac{S}{2\pi} \left( \frac{1}{\text{Log}(\text{dyg}(\alpha))} \right)$$

In terms of the Weil height h, using Theorem 5.3, the asymptotics of the minoration (1.0.12) takes the following form:

(1.0.13) 
$$\deg(\alpha)h(\alpha) \geq \log(\Lambda_r\mu_r) + \frac{S}{2\pi} \frac{1}{\log(|\alpha|-1)}$$

The minoration (1.0.12) can also be restated in terms of the usual degree. Let B > 0. Let us consider the subset  $\mathscr{F}_B$  of all nonzero reciprocal algebraic integers  $\alpha$  not being a root of unity such that  $|\overline{\alpha}| < \theta_{259}^{-1}$  satisfying  $n := \deg(\alpha) \le (\operatorname{dyg}(\alpha))^B$ . Then

(1.0.14) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\alpha) \geq \Lambda_r \mu_r - \Lambda_r \mu_r \frac{SB}{2\pi} \left(\frac{1}{\mathrm{Log}\,n}\right), \qquad \alpha \in \mathscr{F}_B.$$

Comparatively, in 1979, Dobrowolski [63], using an auxiliary function, obtained the asymptotic minoration, with  $n = \text{deg}(\alpha)$ ,

(1.0.15) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\alpha) > 1 + (1 - \varepsilon) \left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^3, \qquad n > n_0,$$

with  $1 - \varepsilon$  replaced by 1/1200 for  $n \ge 2$ , for an effective version of the minoration. In (1.0.12) or (1.0.14), the constant in the minorant is not any more 1 but 1.15411... and the sign of the *n*-dependent term is negative, with an appreciable gain of  $(\log n)^2$  in the denominator.

The minoration (1.0.12) is general and admits a better lower bound, in a similar formulation, when  $\alpha$  only runs over the set of Perron numbers  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\geq 2}$ . Indeed, in [214], it is shown that

(1.0.16) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\theta}_n^{-1}) > \Lambda - \frac{\Lambda}{6} \left( \frac{1}{\log n} \right), \qquad n \ge 2,$$

holds with the following constant of the minorant

(1.0.17) 
$$\Lambda := \exp\left(\frac{3\sqrt{3}}{4\pi}L(2,\chi_3)\right) = \exp\left(\frac{-1}{\pi}\int_0^{\pi/3} \log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{x}{2}\right)\right)dx\right) = 1.38135...,$$

higher than 1.1541..., and  $L(s, \chi_3) := \sum_{m \ge 1} \frac{\chi_3(m)}{m^s}$  the Dirichlet L-series for the character  $\chi_3$ , with  $\chi_3$  the uniquely specified odd character of conductor 3 ( $\chi_3(m) = 0, 1$  or -1 according to whether  $m \equiv 0, 1$  or 2 (mod 3), equivalently  $\chi_3(m) = (\frac{m}{3})$  the Jacobi symbol). The two constants in (1.0.12) and (1.0.16) are:  $\Lambda_r \mu_r S/(2\pi) = 0.0315536...$  in (1.0.12) and  $\Lambda/6 = 0.230225...$  in (1.0.16).

The Mahler measure  $M(G_n)$  of the trinomial  $G_n$  is equal to the lenticular Mahler measure  $M_r(G_n)$  itself, with limit  $\lim_{n\to+\infty} M(G_n) = \lim_{n\to+\infty} M_r(G_n) = \Lambda$ , having asymptotic expansion

(1.0.18) 
$$M(G_n) = \Lambda \left(1 + r(n) \frac{1}{\log n} + O\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$

with r(n) real,  $|r(n)| \le 1/6$ . In the case of the trinomials  $G_n$  the characterization of the roots of modulus < 1 can be readily obtained (Section §4) and does not require the detection method of Rouché. In the general case, with  $\beta \in (\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$ ,  $n = \text{dyg}(\beta)$  large enough, applying the method of Rouché only leads to the following asymptotic lower bound of the lenticular minorant, similarly as in (1.0.18), as (Section §6.2):

(1.0.19) 
$$\mathbf{M}_{r}(\boldsymbol{\beta}) \geq \Lambda_{r} \mu_{r} \left(1 + \frac{\mathscr{R}}{\log n} + O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^{2}\right),\right)$$
with  $|\mathscr{R}| + O\left(\frac{(\log \log n)^{2}}{\log n}\right)| < \frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}$ 

Denote by  $M_{\inf} := \liminf_{|\alpha| \to 1^+} M(\alpha)$  the limit infimum of the Mahler measures  $M(\alpha)$ ,  $\alpha \in \mathcal{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{O}}}$ , when  $|\overline{\alpha}| > 1$  tends to  $1^+$ . Then

(1.0.20) 
$$\Lambda_r \mu_r \le M_{\inf} \le \Lambda.$$

Because the  $\beta$ -shift is compact, it seems reasonable to formulate the following conjecture on the possible intermediate values between  $M_{inf}$  and  $\Lambda$ .

**Conjecture 3.** For any  $v_0 \in [M_{inf}, \Lambda)$  there exists a sequence of integer monic irreducible polynomials  $(H_m(z))_m$  such that  $\lim_{m \to +\infty} M(H_m) = v_0$ .

Lenticuli of conjugates lie in the cusp of Solomyak's fractal (Section § 3.2) [73]. The number of elements of a lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\alpha}$  is an increasing function of the dynamical degree  $dyg(\alpha)$  as soon as  $dyg(\alpha)$  is large enough. The existence of lenticuli composed of three elements only (one real, a pair of nonreal complex-conjugated conjugates) is studied in Section § 7.1. Such lenticuli appear at small dynamical degrees. Since Salem numbers have no nonreal complex conjugate of modulus < 1, they should not possess 3-elements lenticuli of conjugates, therefore they should possess a small dynamical degree bounded from above. We obtain 31 as an upper bound as follows.

**Theorem 1.5** (ex-Lehmer conjecture for Salem numbers). Let *T* denote the set of Salem numbers. Then *T* is bounded from below:

$$\beta \in T \qquad \Longrightarrow \qquad \beta > \theta_{31}^{-1} = 1.08544\ldots$$

Lehmer's number 1.17628... belongs to the interval  $(\theta_{12}^{-1}, \theta_{11}^{-1})$  (Table 1). This interval does not contain any other known Salem number. If there is another one, its degree should be greater than 44 [143] [146].

**Conjecture 4.** There is no Salem number in the interval

$$(\theta_{31}^{-1}, \theta_{12}^{-1}) = (1.08544..., 1.17295...).$$

Parry Upper functions  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , with  $\beta$  being an algebraic integer of dynamical degree  $dyg(\beta) = 12$  to 16, do possess 3-elements lenticuli of zeroes in the open unit disc (as in Figure 1).

The main obstruction in Lehmer's problem arises from the existence of lenticuli of conjugates in a small angular sector containing 1 in the complex plane. These lenticuli come from the type of factorization of the polynomial sections of  $f_{\overline{\alpha}}$ . The importance of the angular sectors containing 1 has already been guessed by Langevin in [117] [118] [119] [139], by Dubickas and Smyth [72], by Rhin and Smyth [165] and Rhin and Wu [166]. These lenticuli cannot be described by these classical approaches, but become visible by the present method. Though the lenticuli of roots lie inside and off the unit circle, the complete set of conjugates remains fairly regularly distributed in the sense that it equidistributes on the unit circle at the limit, once the Mahler measures are small enough, as follows.

**Theorem 1.6.** Let  $(\alpha_q)_{q \ge 1}$  be a sequence of algebraic integers such that  $|\alpha_q| > 1$ ,  $M(\alpha_q) < 1.176280...$ ,  $dyg(\alpha_q) \ge 260$ , for  $q \ge 1$ , with  $\lim_{q \to +\infty} |\overline{\alpha_q}| = 1$ . Then the sequence  $(\alpha_q)_{q \ge 1}$  is strict and

(1.0.21) 
$$\mu_{\alpha_q} \to \mu_{\mathbb{T}}, \quad \operatorname{dyg}(\alpha_q) \to +\infty, \quad weakly,$$

*i.e. for all bounded, continuous functions*  $f : \mathbb{C}^{\times} \to \mathbb{C}$ *,* 

(1.0.22) 
$$\int f d\mu_{\alpha_q} \to \int f d\mu_{\mathbb{T}}, \qquad \mathrm{dyg}(\alpha_q) \to +\infty.$$

Parry numbers are Perron numbers (Adler and Marcus [2]); the characterization of the set of Parry numbers (Definition 2.1) is a deep question addressed to the dynamics of Perron numbers (Bertrand-Mathis [24], Boyd [34], Boyle and Handelman [42] [43] [44], Brunotte [45], Calegari and Huang [49], Dubickas and Sha [71], Lind [128] [129], Lind and Marcus [130], Thurston [207], Verger-Gaugry [210] [211]), associated with the rationality of the dynamical zeta function of the  $\beta$ -shift

(1.0.23) 
$$\zeta_{\beta}(z) := \exp\left(\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\mathscr{P}_n}{n} z^n\right), \quad \mathscr{P}_n := \#\{x \in [0,1] \mid T_{\beta}^n(x) = x\}$$

counting the number of periodic points of period dividing *n*. For  $\alpha$  a nonzero algebraic integer which is not a root of unity, with  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$ , by Theorem 3.4,

 $\beta$  is a Parry number if and only if  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  is a rational function;

and |z| = 1 is the natural boundary of the domain of fracturability of the minimal polynomial  $P_{\alpha}$ , in the sense of Theorem 6.1, if and only if  $\beta$  is not a Parry number, as soon as  $|\alpha|$  is close enough to 1, in the Carlson-Polya dichotomy. Comparatively, for complete nonsingular projective algebraic varieties X over the field of q elements, q a prime power, the zeta function  $\zeta_X(t)$  introduced by Weil [219] is only a rational function (Dwork [76], Tao [205]): the first Weil's conjecture, for which there exists a set of characteristic values was proved by Devork using p-adic methods (Dwork [76]), and "Weil II", the Riemann hypothesis, proved by Deligne using *l*-adic étale cohomology in characteristic  $p \neq l$  (Deligne [57]). It is defined as a dynamical zeta function with the action of the Frobenius.

purely *p*-adic methods of Dwork (Dwork [76]), continued by Kedlaya [111] for "Weil II" in the need of numerically computing zeta functions by explicit equations, allow an intrinsic computability, as in Lauder and Wan [121], towards a *p*-adic cohomology theory, are linked to "extrinsic geometry", to the defining equations of the variety itself. They are in contrast with the relative version of crystalline cohomology developped by Faltings [80], or the Monsky-Washnitzer constructions used by Lubkin [134]. We refer the reader to Robba [168], Kedlaya [111], Tao [205], for a short survey on other developments.

After Weil [219], and introduced in general terms by Artin and Mazur in [10], the theory of dynamical zeta functions  $\zeta(z)$  associated with dynamical systems, based on an analogy with the number theory zeta functions, developped under the impulsion of Ruelle [173] in the direction of the thermodynamic formalism and with Pollicott, Baladi and Keller [15] towards transfer operators and counting orbits [154]. The determination and the existence of meromorphic extensions or/and natural boundaries of dynamical zeta functions is a deep problem.

In the present proof of the conjecture of Lehmer, the analytic extension of the dynamical zeta function of the  $\beta$ -shift behaves as an analogue of Weil's zeta function (in the sense that both are dynamical zeta functions). But it generates questions beyond the analogues of Weil's conjectures since not only the rational case of  $\zeta_{\beta}$  contributes to the minoration of the Mahler measure, but also the nonrational case with the unit circle as natural boundary and lenticular poles arbitrarily close to it. For instance, a part of the analogue of "Weil II" (Riemann Hypothesis) would be the determination of the geometry of the beta-conjugates in the rationality case. Beta-conjugates are zeroes of Parry polynomials, whose factorization has been studied in the context of the theory of Pinner and Vaaler [157] in [211].

An apparent difficulty for the computation of the minorant of  $M(\alpha)$  comes from the absence of complete characterization of the set of Parry numbers  $\mathbb{P}_P$ , when  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$  is close to one, since we never know whether  $\beta$  is a Parry number or not. But the Mahler measure  $M(\alpha)$  is independent of the Carlson-Polya dichotomy. Indeed, the two domains of definitions of  $\zeta_{\beta}$ , " $\mathbb{C}$ " and "|z| < 1", together with the corresponding splitting (1.0.8), may occur fairly "randomly" when  $\beta$  tends to one. But  $\{|z| < 1\}$  is a domain included in both,  $M(\alpha)$  "reading" only the roots in it and not taking care of the "status" of the unit circle. Whether  $f_{|\overline{\alpha}|}(z)$  can be continued analytically or not beyond the unit circle has no effect on the value of the Mahler measure  $M(\alpha)$ .

The paper is organized as follows: in Section §2 we recall the properties of the Rényi-Parry numeration system of the  $\beta$ -shift. The analytic functions, in particular the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  and the dynamical zeta function  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ , associated to the dynamics of the  $\beta$ -shift, are introduced in Section §3. In Section §5 the peculiar consequences of the lexicographical ordering, induced by the numeration system, on the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  are developped, in particular the lenticular zeroes and their identification as Galois conjugates of the base of numeration  $\beta$ . Coupling the knowledge of the geometry of the lenticular roots with the method of asymptotic expansions (recalled in Section §4 for trinomials) gives a continuous lenticular minorant of  $M(\beta)$  and a Dobrowolski type minoration. The proofs of Lehmer's Conjecture and Schinzel-Zassenhaus's Conjecture follow, for  $\beta > 1$  any reciprocal algebraic integer (case (i)). These results are extended in Section §6 (case (ii)) for any nonzero reciprocal algebraic integer  $\alpha$  which is not a root of unity,  $\arg(z) \in (0, \pi/2]$ . This case is shown to be deduced from the preceding case (given by Section §5) by taking  $\beta := [\overline{\alpha}]$  which is real and > 1. In Section §7 the Conjecture of Lehmer is proved for Salem numbers, using another regime of asymptotic expansions of the roots of the trinomials  $G_n$ , more adapted to the cusp in Solomyak's fractal. Concomitantly to the limit problem of Lehmer it is shown that the conjugates of the base of numeration  $[\overline{\alpha}]$  equidistribute on the unit circle in the complex plane. Using a Theorem of Belotserkovski a Theorem of limit equidistribution of the conjugates is formulated in Section §8, when the dynamical degree of  $[\overline{\alpha}]$  tends to infinity. A few consequences are mentioned in Section §9, in particular a Conjecture of Margulis.

The proof of Lehmer's Conjecture starts at Section §5. It is preferable that the reader be acquainted with the results of [214]. Lenticuli of roots are investigated in [73]. The method of identification of the lenticular poles of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  with zeroes of the minimal polynomial of  $\beta$  is published in [74].

## 2. The $\beta$ -shift, the Rényi-Parry dynamical system of numeration

2.1. Towards the problem of Lehmer. The direction which is followed is the following: it consists in using the analytic functions associated with the Rényi-Parry dynamical system of numeration, the  $\beta$ -shift (i.e. with the language in base  $\beta$ ) with  $1 < \beta < 2$ , first where  $\beta$  is fixed to formulate the properties of these functions, and then vary continuously the basis of numeration  $\beta$  taking the limit to  $1^+$ , to use the limit properties of these functions for solving the problem of Lehmer. This is a method of variable basis, where the variable  $\beta$  runs over  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}} \cap (1, +\infty)$ , more precisely over the set of reciprocal algebraic integers. This mathematics appears when the base of numeration is not an integer. The analytic functions are the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  and the dynamical zeta function  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ . The Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is the generalized Freholm determinant of the transfer operator  $\mathscr{L}_{t\beta}$  of the  $\beta$ -transformation. Both analytic functions are presented in Section §3. In Section §2 are recalled the properties of the  $\beta$ -shift, in particular the convertion of the inequality "<" on (1,2) to the lexicographical inequality "<*lex*" on sequences of 0, 1 digits.

Let us say a few words on the  $\beta$ -shift. In 1957 Rényi [164] introduced new representations of a real number x, using a positive function y = f(x) and infinite iterations of it, in the form of an "f-expansion", as

$$x = \varepsilon_0 + f(\varepsilon_1 + f(\varepsilon_2 + \ldots))$$

with "digits"  $\varepsilon_i$  in some alphabet and remainders  $f(\varepsilon_n + f(\varepsilon_{n+1} + ...))$ . This approach considerably enlarged the usual decimal numeration system, that is internationally used today, and also numeration systems in integer basis (recall that the bases 5, 10, 12, 20 and 60 were used in the Antiquity in several countries as natural counting systems), by allowing arbitrary real bases of numeration (Fraenkel [85], Lothaire [131], Chap. 7): let  $\beta > 1$  be not an integer and consider  $f(x) = x/\beta$  if  $0 \le x \le \beta$ , and f(x) = 1 if  $\beta < x$ . Then the *f*-expansion of *x* is the representation of *x* in base  $\beta$  as

$$x = \varepsilon_0 + \frac{\varepsilon_1}{\beta} + \frac{\varepsilon_2}{\beta^2} + \ldots + \frac{\varepsilon_n}{\beta^n} + \ldots$$

In terms of dynamical systems, in 1960, Parry [151] [152] [153] has reconsidered and studied the ergodic properties of such representations of real numbers in base  $\beta$ , in particular the conditions of faithfullness of the map:  $x \leftrightarrow (\varepsilon_i)_i$  and the complete set of admissible sequences ( $\varepsilon_0, \varepsilon_1, \varepsilon_2, ...$ ) for all real numbers. This complete set is called the language in base  $\beta$ . Let us note that  $\beta > 1$  will run over the set of reciprocal algebraic integers in Section §5 and §6, but that the  $\beta$ -shift is defined in general for any real number  $\beta$ , algebraic or transcendental.

2.2. The  $\beta$ -shift,  $\beta$ -expansions, lacunarity and symbolic dynamics. Let  $\beta > 1$  be a real number and let  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta} := \{0, 1, 2, ..., \lceil \beta - 1 \rceil\}$ . If  $\beta$  is not an integer, then  $\lceil \beta - 1 \rceil = \lfloor \beta \rfloor$ . Let *x* be a real number in the interval [0, 1]. A representation in base  $\beta$  (or a  $\beta$ -representation; or a  $\beta$ -ary representation if  $\beta$  is an integer) of *x* is an infinite word  $(x_i)_{i\geq 1}$  of  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$  such that

$$x = \sum_{i \ge 1} x_i \beta^{-i}$$

The main difference with the case where  $\beta$  is an integer is that *x* may have several representations. A particular  $\beta$ -representation, called the  $\beta$ -expansion, or the greedy  $\beta$ -expansion, and denoted by  $d_{\beta}(x)$ , of *x* can be computed either by the greedy algorithm, or equivalently by the  $\beta$ -transformation

$$T_{\beta}: x \mapsto \beta x \pmod{1} = \{\beta x\}.$$

The dynamical system ([0, 1],  $T_{\beta}$ ) is called the Rényi-Parry numeration system in base  $\beta$ , the iterates of  $T_{\beta}$  providing the successive digits  $x_i$  of  $d_{\beta}(x)$  [127]. Denoting  $T_{\beta}^0 := \text{Id}, T_{\beta}^1 := T_{\beta}, T_{\beta}^i := T_{\beta}(T_{\beta}^{i-1})$  for all  $i \ge 1$ , we have:

$$d_{\beta}(x) = (x_i)_{i \ge 1}$$
 if and only if  $x_i = \lfloor \beta T_{\beta}^{i-1}(x) \rfloor$ 

and we write the  $\beta$ -expansion of x as

(2.2.1) 
$$x = x_1 x_2 x_3 \dots$$
 instead of  $x = \frac{x_1}{\beta} + \frac{x_2}{\beta^2} + \frac{x_3}{\beta^3} + \dots$ 

The digits are  $x_1 = \lfloor \beta x \rfloor$ ,  $x_2 = \lfloor \beta \{\beta x\} \rfloor$ ,  $x_3 = \lfloor \beta \{\beta \{\beta x\}\} \rfloor$ , ..., depend upon  $\beta$ .

The Rényi-Parry numeration dynamical system in base  $\beta$  allows the coding, as a (positional)  $\beta$ -expansion, of any real number x. Indeed, if x > 0, there exists  $k \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $\beta^k \le x < \beta^{k+1}$ . Hence  $1/\beta \le x/\beta^{k+1} < 1$ ; thus it is enough to deal with representations and  $\beta$ -expansions of numbers in the interval  $[1/\beta, 1]$ . In the case where  $k \ge 1$ , the  $\beta$ -expansion of x is

$$x = x_1 x_2 \dots x_k \cdot x_{k+1} x_{k+2} \dots,$$

with  $x_1 = \lfloor \beta(x/\beta^{k+1}) \rfloor$ ,  $x_2 = \lfloor \beta \{\beta(x/\beta^{k+1})\} \rfloor$ ,  $x_3 = \lfloor \beta \{\beta \{\beta(x/\beta^{k+1})\}\} \rfloor$ , etc. If x < 0, by definition:  $d_{\beta}(x) = -d_{\beta}(-x)$ . The part  $x_1x_2...x_k$  is called the  $\beta$ -integer part of the  $\beta$ -expansion of x, and the terminant  $\cdot x_{k+1}x_{k+2}...$  is called the  $\beta$ -fractional part of  $d_{\beta}(x)$ .

A  $\beta$ -integer is a real number x such that the  $\beta$ -integer part of  $d_{\beta}(x)$  is equal to  $d_{\beta}(x)$  itself (all the digits  $x_{k+j}$  being equal to 0 for  $j \ge 1$ ): in this case, if x > 0 for instance, x is the polynomial

$$x = \sum_{i=1}^{k} x_i \beta^{k-i}, \qquad 0 \le x_i \le \lceil \beta - 1 \rceil$$

and the set of  $\beta$ -integers is denoted by  $\mathbb{Z}_{\beta}$ . For all  $\beta > 1 \mathbb{Z}_{\beta} \subset \mathbb{R}$  is discrete and  $\mathbb{Z}_{\beta} = \mathbb{Z}$  if  $\beta$  is an integer  $\neq 0, 1$ .

The set  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$  is endowed with the lexicographical order (not usual in number theory), and the product topology. The one-sided shift  $\sigma : (x_i)_{i\geq 1} \mapsto (x_{i+1})_{i\geq 1}$  leaves invariant the subset  $D_{\beta}$  of the  $\beta$ -expansions of real numbers in [0, 1). The closure of  $D_{\beta}$  in  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$  is called the  $\beta$ -shift, and is denoted by  $S_{\beta}$ . The  $\beta$ -shift is a subshift of  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$ , for which

$$d_{\beta} \circ T_{\beta} = \boldsymbol{\sigma} \circ d_{\beta}$$

holds on the interval [0,1] (Lothaire [131], Lemma 7.2.7). In other terms,  $S_{\beta}$  is such that

$$(2.2.2) x \in [0,1] \leftrightarrow (x_i)_{i \ge 1} \in S_{\beta}$$

is bijective. This one-to-one correspondence between the totally ordered interval [0,1] and the totally lexicographically ordered  $\beta$ -shift  $S_{\beta}$  is fundamental. Parry ([151] Theorem 3) has shown that only one sequence of digits entirely controls the  $\beta$ -shift  $S_{\beta}$ , and that the ordering is preserved when dealing with the greedy  $\beta$ -expansions. Let us precise how the usual inequality "<" on the real line is transformed into the inequality "< $_{lex}$ ", meaning "lexicographically smaller with all its shifts".

The greatest element of  $S_{\beta}$ : it comes from x = 1 and is given either by the Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of 1, or by a slight modification of it in case of finiteness. Let us precise it. The greedy  $\beta$ -expansion of 1 is by definition denoted by

(2.2.3) 
$$d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1 t_2 t_3 \dots$$
 and uniquely corresponds to  $1 = \sum_{i=1}^{+\infty} t_i \beta^{-i}$ ,

where

(2.2.4) 
$$t_1 = \lfloor \beta \rfloor, t_2 = \lfloor \beta \{\beta\} \rfloor = \lfloor \beta T_{\beta}(1) \rfloor, t_3 = \lfloor \beta \{\beta \{\beta\}\} \rfloor = \lfloor \beta T_{\beta}^2(1) \rfloor, \dots$$

The sequence  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1}$  is given by the orbit of one  $(T^J_{\beta}(1))_{j\geq 0}$  by

(2.2.5) 
$$T^{0}_{\beta}(1) = 1, \ T^{j}_{\beta}(1) = \beta^{j} - t_{1}\beta^{j-1} - t_{2}\beta^{j-2} - \dots - t_{j} \in \mathbb{Z}[\beta] \cap [0,1]$$

for all  $j \ge 1$ . The digits  $t_i$  belong to  $\mathscr{A}_\beta$ . We say that  $d_\beta(1)$  is finite if it ends in infinitely many zeros.

**Definition 2.1.** If  $d_{\beta}(1)$  is finite or ultimately periodic (i.e. eventually periodic), then the real number  $\beta > 1$  is said to be a *Parry number*. In particular, a Parry number  $\beta$  is said to be *simple* if  $d_{\beta}(1)$  is finite.

The greedy  $\beta$ -expansion of  $1/\beta$  is

(2.2.6) 
$$d_{\beta}(\frac{1}{\beta}) = 0.0t_1t_2t_3...$$
 and uniquely corresponds to  $\frac{1}{\beta} = \sum_{i=1}^{+\infty} t_i \beta^{-i-1}.$ 

From  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1} \in \mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$  is built  $(c_i)_{i\geq 1} \in \mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$ , defined by

$$c_1c_2c_3\ldots := \begin{cases} t_1t_2t_3\ldots & \text{if } d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2\ldots \text{ is infinite,} \\ (t_1t_2\ldots t_{q-1}(t_q-1))^{\omega} & \text{if } d_{\beta}(1) \text{ is finite, } = 0.t_1t_2\ldots t_q, \end{cases}$$

where ()<sup> $\omega$ </sup> means that the word within () is indefinitely repeated. The sequence  $(c_i)_{i\geq 1}$  is the unique element of  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$  which allows to obtain all the admissible  $\beta$ -expansions of all the elements of [0,1).

**Definition 2.2** (Conditions of Parry). A sequence  $(y_i)_{i\geq 0}$  of elements of  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta}$  (finite or not) is said *admissible* if

(2.2.7) 
$$\sigma^{J}(y_0, y_1, y_2, \ldots) = (y_j, y_{j+1}, y_{j+2}, \ldots) <_{lex} (c_1, c_2, c_3, \ldots) \text{ for all } j \ge 0,$$

where  $<_{lex}$  means *lexicographically smaller*.

**Definition 2.3.** A sequence  $(a_i)_{i\geq 0} \in \mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$  satisfying (2.2.8) is said to be Lyndon (or self-admissible):

(2.2.8)  $\sigma^n(a_0, a_1, a_2, \ldots) = (a_n, a_{n+1}, a_{n+2}, \ldots) <_{lex} (a_0, a_1, a_2, \ldots)$  for all  $n \ge 1$ .

The terminology comes from the introduction of such words by Lyndon in [135], in honour of his work. Other orderings are reviewed in Nguéma Ndong [147] [148]. The present Lyndon ordering is reported in [147], ex. 2 in subsection 1.2 and in [148], subsection 4.1, Theorem 5 and ex. 4 for applications to the dynamical zeta function of negative  $\beta$ -shift.

Any admissible representation  $(x_i)_{i\geq 1} \in \mathscr{A}_{\beta}^{\mathbb{N}}$  corresponds, by (2.2.1), to a real number  $x \in [0, 1)$  and conversely the greedy  $\beta$ -expansion of x is  $(x_i)_{i\geq 1}$  itself. For an infinite admissible sequence  $(y_i)_{i\geq 0}$  of elements of  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta}$  the (strict) lexicographical inequalities (2.2.7) constitute an infinite number of inequalities which are unusual in number theory [27] [86] [87] [131] [151].

In number theory, inequalities are often associated to collections of half-spaces in euclidean or adelic Geometry of Numbers (Minkowski's Theorem, etc). The conditions of Parry are of totally different nature since they refer to a reasonable control, orderpreserving, of the gappiness (lacunarity) of the coefficient vectors of the power series which are the generalized Fredholm determinants of the transfer operators of the  $\beta$ -transformations (cf Section §3).

In the correspondence  $[0,1] \leftrightarrow S_{\beta}$ , the element x = 1 admits the maximal element  $d_{\beta}(1)$  as counterpart. The uniqueness of the  $\beta$ -expansion  $d_{\beta}(1)$  and its property to be Lyndon characterize the base of numeration  $\beta$  as follows.

**Proposition 2.4.** Let  $(a_0, a_1, a_2, ...)$  be a sequence of non-negative integers where  $a_0 \ge 1$  and  $a_n \le a_0$  for all  $n \ge 0$ . The unique solution  $\beta > 1$  of

(2.2.9) 
$$1 = \frac{a_0}{x} + \frac{a_1}{x^2} + \frac{a_2}{x^3} + \dots$$

is such that  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.a_0a_1a_2...$  if and only if

$$(2.2.10) \quad \sigma^{n}(a_{0}, a_{1}, a_{2}, \ldots) = (a_{n}, a_{n+1}, a_{n+2}, \ldots) <_{lex} (a_{0}, a_{1}, a_{2}, \ldots) \quad for all n \ge 1.$$

*Proof.* Corollary 1 of Theorem 3 in Parry [151] (Corollary 7.2.10 in Frougny [87]).

If  $1 < \beta < 2$ , then the condition " $a_0 \ge 1$  and  $a_n \le a_0$  for all  $n \ge 0$ " amounts to " $a_0 = 1$ "; in this case the  $\beta$ -integer part of  $\beta$  is equal to  $a_0 = 1$  and its  $\beta$ -fractional part is  $a_1\beta^{-1} + a_2\beta^{-2} + a_3\beta^{-3} + \ldots$  The base of numeration  $\beta = 1$  would correspond to the sequence  $(1,0,0,0,\ldots)$  in (2.2.9) but this sequence has its first digit 1 outside the alphabet  $\mathscr{A}_1 = \{0\}$ : it cannot be considered as a 1-expansion. Fortunately numeration in base one is not often used. The base of numeration  $\beta = 2$  would correspond to the constant sequence  $(1,1,1,1,\ldots)$  in (2.2.9) but this sequence is not self-admissible. When  $\beta = 2$ , 2 being an integer, 2-ary representations differ and  $(2,0,0,0,\ldots)$  is taken instead of  $(1,1,1,1,\ldots)$  (Frougny and Sakarovitch [89], Lothaire [131]). Infinitely many cases of lacunarity, between (1,0,0,0,...) and (1,1,1,1,...), may occur in the sequence  $(a_0,a_1,a_2,...)$  in (2.2.9). If  $\beta \in (1,2)$  is fixed, with  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2t_3...$  then any x,  $1/\beta < x < 1$ , admits a  $\beta$ -expansion  $d_{\beta}(x)$  which lies lexicographically (Parry [151], Lemma 1) between those of the extremities:

(2.2.11) 
$$d_{\beta}(\frac{1}{\beta}) = 0.0t_1t_2t_3\dots <_{lex} d_{\beta}(x) <_{lex} d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2t_3\dots$$

Let  $1 < \beta < 2$  be a real number, with  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2t_3...$  If  $\beta$  is a simple Parry number, then there exists  $n \ge 2$ , depending upon  $\beta$ , such that  $t_n \ne 0$  and  $t_j = 0, j \ge n + 1$ . Parry [151] has shown that the set of simple Parry numbers is dense in the half-line  $(1, +\infty)$ . If  $\beta$  is a Parry number which is not simple, the sequence  $(t_i)_{i\ge 1}$  is eventually periodic: there exists an integer  $m \ge 1$ , the preperiod length, and an integer  $p \ge 1$ , the period length, such that

$$d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2\ldots t_m(t_{m+1}t_{m+2}\ldots t_{m+p})^{\omega},$$

*m* and *p* depending upon  $\beta$ , with at least one nonzero digit  $t_j$ , with  $j \in \{m+1, m+2, \ldots, m+p\}$ . The gaps of successive zeroes in  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1}$  are those of the preperiod  $(t_1, t_2, \ldots, t_m)$  then those of the period  $(t_{m+1}, t_{m+2}, \ldots, t_{m+p})$ , then occur periodically up till infinity. The length of such gaps of zeroes is at most max $\{m-2, p-1\}$ . The asymptotic lacunarity is controlled by the periodicity in this case.

If  $1 < \beta < 2$  is an algebraic number which is not a Parry number, the sequences of gaps of zeroes in  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1}$  remain asymptotically moderate and controlled by the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  of  $\beta$ , as follows.

**Theorem 2.5** (Verger-Gaugry). Let  $\beta > 1$  be an algebraic number such that  $d_{\beta}(1)$  is infinite and gappy in the sense that there exist two infinite sequences  $\{m_n\}_{n\geq 1}$  and  $\{s_n\}_{n\geq 0}$  such that

 $1 = s_0 \le m_1 < s_1 \le m_2 < s_2 \le \dots \le m_n < s_n \le m_{n+1} < s_{n+1} \le \dots$ with  $(s_n - m_n) \ge 2$ ,  $t_{m_n} \ne 0$ ,  $t_{s_n} \ne 0$  and  $t_i = 0$  if  $m_n < i < s_n$  for all  $n \ge 1$ . Then (2.2.12)  $\lim_{n \to \infty} \sup_{n \to \infty} \frac{s_n}{n} < \log(M(\beta))$ 

(2.2.12) 
$$\limsup_{n \to +\infty} \frac{s_n}{m_n} \le \frac{\log\left(\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\beta})\right)}{\log\boldsymbol{\beta}}$$

*Proof.* [209], Theorem 1.1.

Theorem 2.5 also became a consequence of Theorem 2 in [1]. In Theorem 2.5 the quotient  $s_n/m_n, n \ge 1$ , is called the *n*-th Ostrowski quotient of the sequence  $(t_i)_{i\ge 1}$ . For a given algebraic number  $\beta > 1$ , whether the upper bound (2.2.12) is exactly the limsup of the sequence of the Ostrowski quotient of  $(t_i)_{i\ge 1}$  is unknown. For Salem numbers, this equality always holds since  $M(\beta) = \beta$ , and the upper bound (2.2.12) is 1.

Varying the base of numeration  $\beta$  in the interval (1,2): for all  $\beta \in (1,2)$ , being an algebraic number or a transcendental number, the alphabet  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta}$  of the  $\beta$ -shift is always the same: {0,1}. All the digits of all  $\beta$ -expansions  $d_{\beta}(1)$  are zeroes or ones. Parry ([151]) has proved that the relation of order  $1 < \alpha < \beta < 2$  is preserved on the corresponding greedy  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ - expansions  $d_{\alpha}(1)$  and  $d_{\beta}(1)$  as follows.

**Proposition 2.6.** Let  $\alpha > 1$  and  $\beta > 1$ . If the Rényi  $\alpha$ -expansion of 1 is

$$d_{\alpha}(1) = 0.t_1't_2't_3'\ldots, \qquad i.e. \quad 1 = \frac{t_1'}{\alpha} + \frac{t_2'}{\alpha^2} + \frac{t_3'}{\alpha^3} + \ldots$$

and the Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of 1 is

$$d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1 t_2 t_3 \dots, \qquad i.e. \quad 1 = \frac{t_1}{\beta} + \frac{t_2}{\beta^2} + \frac{t_3}{\beta^3} + \dots,$$

*then*  $\alpha < \beta$  *if and only if*  $(t'_1, t'_2, t'_3, ...) <_{lex} (t_1, t_2, t_3, ...)$ .

Proof. Lemma 3 in Parry [151].

For any integer  $n \ge 1$  the sequence of digits  $10^{n-1}1$ , with n-1 times "0" between the two ones, is self-admissible. By Proposition 2.4 it defines an unique solution  $\beta \in (1,2)$  of (2.2.9). Denote by  $\theta_{n+1}^{-1}$  this solution. From Proposition 2.6 we deduce that the sequence  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\ge 2}$  is (strictly) decreasing and tends to 1 when *n* tends to infinity.

From (2.2.9) the real number  $\theta_2^{-1}$  is the unique root > 1 of the equation  $1 = 1/x + 1/x^2$ , that is of  $X^2 - X - 1$ . Therefore it is the Pisot number (golden mean)  $= \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2} = 1.618...$ Being interested in bases  $\beta > 1$  close to 1 tending to 1<sup>+</sup>, we will focus on the interval  $(1, \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}]$  in the sequel. This interval is partitioned by the decreasing sequence  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\geq 2}$  as

(2.2.13) 
$$\left(1, \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}\right] = \bigcup_{n=2}^{\infty} \left[\theta_{n+1}^{-1}, \theta_n^{-1}\right] \bigcup \left\{\theta_2^{-1}\right\}.$$

Theorem 2.5 gives an upper bound of the asymptotic behaviour of the Ostrowski quotients of the  $\beta$ -expansion  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1}$  of 1, due to the fact that  $\beta > 1$  is an algebraic number. The following theorem shows that the gappiness of  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1}$  also admits some uniform lower bound, for all gaps of zeroes. The condition of minimality on the length of the gaps of zeroes in  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1}$  is only a function of the interval  $\left[\theta_{n+1}^{-1}, \theta_n^{-1}\right]$  to which  $\beta$  belongs, when  $\beta$ tends to 1.

**Theorem 2.7.** Let  $n \ge 2$ . A real number  $\beta \in (1, \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}]$  belongs to  $[\theta_{n+1}^{-1}, \theta_n^{-1})$  if and only if the Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of unity is of the form

(2.2.14) 
$$d_{\beta}(1) = 0.10^{n-1} 10^{n_1} 10^{n_2} 10^{n_3} \dots,$$

with  $n_k \ge n - 1$  for all  $k \ge 1$ .

*Proof.* Since  $d_{\theta_{n+1}^{-1}}(1) = 0.10^{n-1}1$  and  $d_{\theta_n^{-1}}(1) = 0.10^{n-2}1$ , Proposition 2.6 implies that the condition is sufficient. It is also necessary:  $d_{\beta}(1)$  begins as  $0.10^{n-1}1$  for all  $\beta$  such that  $\theta_{n+1}^{-1} \leq \beta < \theta_n^{-1}$ . For such  $\beta$ s we write  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.10^{n-1}1u$  with digits in the alphabet  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta} = \{0,1\}$  common to all  $\beta$ s, that is

$$u = 1^{h_0} 0^{n_1} 1^{h_1} 0^{n_2} 1^{h_2} \dots$$

and  $h_0, n_1, h_1, n_2, h_2, \ldots$  integers  $\geq 0$ . The self-admissibility lexicographic condition (2.2.10) applied to the sequence  $(1, 0^{n-1}, 1^{1+h_0}, 0^{n_1}, 1^{h_1}, 0^{n_2}, 1^{h_3}, \ldots)$ , which characterizes uniquely the base of numeration  $\beta$ , readily implies  $h_0 = 0$  and  $h_k = 1$  and  $n_k \geq n-1$  for all  $k \geq 1$ .  $\Box$ 

**Remark 2.8.** The case  $n_1 = +\infty$  in (2.2.14) corresponds to the simple Parry number  $\beta = \theta_{n+1}^{-1}$ . The value  $+\infty$  is not excluded from the set  $(n_k)_{k\geq 1}$  in the following sense: if there

exists  $j \ge 2$  such that  $n-1 \le n_k < +\infty$ , k < j, with  $n_j = +\infty$ , then  $\beta$  is a simple Parry number in  $[\theta_{n+1}^{-1}, \theta_n^{-1})$  characterized by (cf Section §2):

$$d_{\mathcal{B}}(1) = 0.10^{n-1} 10^{n_1} 10^{n_2} 1 \dots 10^{n_j-1} 1.$$

All the simple Parry numbers lying in the interval  $[\theta_{n+1}^{-1}, \theta_n^{-1})$  are obtained in this way. On the contrary, the transcendental numbers  $\beta$  in  $[\theta_{n+1}^{-1}, \theta_n^{-1})$  have all Rényi  $\beta$ -expansions  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2t_3...$  of 1 such that the sequence of exponents  $(n_k)_{k\geq 1}$  of the successive zeroes, corresponding to the sequence of the lengths of the gaps of zeroes, never takes the value  $+\infty$ .

**Definition 2.9.** Let  $\beta \in (1, \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}]$  be a real number. The integer  $n \ge 3$  such that  $\theta_n^{-1} \le \beta < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$  is called the *dynamical degree* of  $\beta$ , and is denoted by  $dyg(\beta)$ . By convention we put:  $dyg(\frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}) = 2$ .

The function  $n = dyg(\beta)$  is locally constant on the interval  $(1, \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}]$ , is decreasing, takes all values in  $\mathbb{N} \setminus \{0, 1\}$ , and satisfies:  $\lim_{\beta > 1, \beta \to 1} dyg(\beta) = +\infty$ . The relations between the dynamical degree  $dyg(\beta)$  and the (usual) degree  $deg(\beta)$  will be investigated later (Theorem 1.1; § 5, § 6.4). Let us observe that the equality  $deg(\beta) = dyg(\beta) = 2$  holds if  $\beta = \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}$ , but the equality case is not the case in general.

**Definition 2.10.** A power series  $\sum_{j=0}^{+\infty} a_j z^j$ , with  $a_j \in \{0,1\}$  for all  $j \ge 0$ , z the complex variable, is said to be *Lyndon (or self-admissible)* if its coefficient vector  $(a_i)_{i\ge 0}$  is Lyndon.

3. Generalized Fredholm theory, dynamical zeta function, Perron-Frobenius operator, transfer operator, Parry Upper function, and the  $\beta$ -shift

### 3.1. The Parry Upper function, the Parry polynomial.

**Definition 3.1.** Let  $\beta \in (1, (1 + \sqrt{5})/2]$  be a real number, and  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2t_3...$  its Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of 1. The power series  $f_{\beta}(z) := -1 + \sum_{i \ge 1} t_i z^i$  of the complex variable z is called the *Parry Upper function* at  $\beta$ .

In this paragraph a presentation of the Parry Upper function is given from the side of generalized Fredholm Theory, to show the relations between Fredholm determinants, generalized Fredholm determinants, and (weighted) dynamical zeta functions (introduced by Ruelle [170] [171] [172] [173] [174] [175] [176] [177] [178] by analogy with the thermodynamic formalism of statistical mechanism [173], and recently developped e.g. by Baladi [12] [13] [14], Baladi and Keller [15], Hofbauer [105], Hofbauer and Keller [106], Milnor and Thurston [140], Parry and Pollicott [154], Pollicott [159] [160], Preston [162], Takahashi [201] [202]).

**Proposition 3.2.** For  $1 < \beta < (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$  any real number, with  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2t_3...$ , the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is such that  $f_{\beta}(1/\beta) = 0$ . It is such that  $f_{\beta}(z) + 1$  has coefficients in the alphabet  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta} = \{0, 1\}$  and is Lyndon. It takes the form

(3.1.1) 
$$f_{\beta}(z) = G_{\text{dyg}(\beta)} + z^{m_1} + z^{m_2} + \ldots + z^{m_q} + z^{m_{q+1}} + \ldots$$

with  $m_1 - dyg(\beta) \ge dyg(\beta) - 1$ ,  $m_{q+1} - m_q \ge dyg(\beta) - 1$  for  $q \ge 1$ . Conversely, given a power series

$$(3.1.2) -1 + z + z^n + z^{m_1} + z^{m_2} + \dots + z^{m_q} + z^{m_{q+1}} + \dots$$

with  $n \ge 3$ ,  $m_1 - n \ge n - 1$ ,  $m_{q+1} - m_q \ge n - 1$  for  $q \ge 1$ , then there exists an unique  $\beta \in (1, (1 + \sqrt{5})/2)$  for which  $n = dyg(\beta)$  with  $f_{\beta}(z)$  equal to (3.1.2).

Moreover, if  $\beta$ ,  $1 < \beta < (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$ , is a reciprocal algebraic integer, the power series (3.1.1) is never a polynomial.

*Proof.* The expression of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  readily comes from Theorem 2.7. Let us prove the last claim. Assume that  $\beta$  is a reciprocal algebraic integer and that  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is a polynomial. The polynomial  $f_{\beta}(z)$  would vanish at the two real zeroes  $\beta$  and  $1/\beta$ . But the sequence  $-1t_1t_2t_3...$  has only one sign change. By Descartes's rule we obtain a contradiction.  $\Box$ 

The lacunarity of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is moderate since the Ostrowki quotients have an asymptotic upper bound, by Theorem 2.5. By Theorem 2.7, any gap of missing monomials in  $f_{\beta}(z)$  has a length greater than or equal to dyg $(\beta) - 1$  what controls the lacunarity a minima.

The definition of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  seems simple since the vector coefficient of  $f_{\beta}(z) + 1$  is only a sequence of integers deduced from the orbit of 1 under the iterates of the  $\beta$ -transformation  $T_{\beta}$ , by (2.2.4) and (2.2.5) [83][84]; nevertheless it is deeply related to the Artin-Mazur dynamical zeta function  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  (given by (3.1.5)) of the Rényi-Parry dynamical system ([0, 1],  $T_{\beta}$ ), to the Perron-Frobenius operator  $P_{T_{\beta}}$  associated with  $T_{\beta}$ , to the transfer operator of  $T_{\beta}$  and to the generalized "Fredholm determinant" (3.1.4) of this operator. In the kneading theory of Milnor and Thurston [140] it is a kneading determinant. Let us recall these links, knowing that the theory of Fredholm (Grothendieck [93] [94], Riesz and Nagy [167] Chap. IV) is done for compact operators while the Perron-Frobenius operators associated with the  $\beta$ -transformations  $T_{\beta}$  are noncompact by nature (Mori [141] [142], Takahashi [199] [200] [203]).

Let  $(X, \Sigma, \mu)$  be a  $\sigma$ -finite measure space and let  $T : X \to X$  be a nonsingular transformation, i.e. T is measurable and satisfies: for all  $A \in \Sigma$ ,  $\mu(A) = 0 \Longrightarrow \mu(T^{-1}(A)) = 0$ . In ergodic theory, by the Radon-Nikodym theorem, the operator  $P_T : L^1(X, \Sigma, \mu) \to L^1(X, \Sigma, \mu)$ defined by

(3.1.3) 
$$\int_{A} P_T f d\mu = \int_{T^{-1}(A)} f d\mu$$

is called the Perron-Frobenius operator associated with *T*. Let  $\beta \in (1, \theta_2^{-1})$ , X = [0, 1],  $\Sigma$  the Borel  $\sigma$ -algebra and  $T_{\beta}$  the  $\beta$ -transformation. The  $T_{\beta}$ -invariant probability measure  $\mu = \mu_{\beta}$  of the  $\beta$ -shift, on  $\Sigma$ , is unique (Rényi [164]), ergodic (Parry [151]), maximal (Hofbauer [105]) and absolutely continuous with respect to the Lebesgue measure dt, with Radon-Nikodym derivative (Lasota and Yorke [120], Parry [151], Takahashi [199]) :

$$h_{\beta} = C \sum_{n:x < T_{\beta}^n(1)} \frac{1}{\beta^{n+1}}, \quad \text{so that} \quad d\mu_{\beta} = h_{\beta} dt,$$

for some constant C > 0. These results were independently discovered by A.O. Gelfond [79]. We denote by  $P_{T_{\beta}}$  the Perron-Frobenius operator associated with  $T_{\beta}$ .

The  $\beta$ -transformation  $T_{\beta}$  is a piecewise monotone map of the interval [0,1] with weight function g = 1. In the context of noncompact operators, the objective consists in giving a sense to

(3.1.4) 
$$\operatorname{'det'}(Id - zL_t) = \exp\left(-\sum_{n \ge 1} \frac{\operatorname{'tr'} L_t^n}{n} z^n\right),$$

where  $L_t$  is a dynamically defined weighted transfer operator acting on a suitable Banach space [13] [107].

Let  $1 < \beta < (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$  be a real number and  $0 = a_0 < a_1 = \frac{1}{\beta} < a_2 = 1$  be the finite partition of [0,1]. The map  $T_{\beta}$  is strictly monotone and continuous on  $[a_0, a_1)$  and  $[a_1, 1]$ . The  $\beta$ -transformation  $T_{\beta}$  is one of the simplest transformations among piecewise monotone intervals maps (Baladi and Ruelle [16], Milnor and Thurston [140], Pollicott [159]). For each function  $f : [0, 1] \rightarrow \mathbb{C}$ , let

$$\operatorname{var}(f) := \sup \left\{ \sum_{i=1}^{n} |f(e_i) - f(e_{i-1})| \mid n \ge 1, 0 \le e_1 \le e_2 \le \ldots \le e_n \le 1 \right\},$$

 $||f||_{BV} := \operatorname{var}(f) + \sup(|f|),$ 

and denote by BV the Banach space of functions with bounded variation [112] [113]:

$$BV := \{f : [0,1] \to \mathbb{C} \mid ||f||_{BV} < \infty\}.$$

For  $g \in BV$ , one can define the following transfer operator

$$L_{t\beta,g}: BV \to BV, \quad L_{t\beta,g}f(x) := \sum_{y,T_{\beta}(y)=x} g(y)f(y).$$

We will only consider the case  $g \equiv 1$  in the sequel and put  $L_{t\beta} := L_{t\beta,1}$ .

**Theorem 3.3.** Let  $\beta \in (1, \theta_2^{-1})$ . Then,

(i) the Artin-Mazur dynamical zeta function  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  defined by

(3.1.5) 
$$\zeta_{\beta}(z) := \exp\left(\sum_{n=1}^{\infty} \frac{\#\{x \in [0,1] \mid T_{\beta}^{n}(x) = x\}}{n} z^{n}\right),$$

counting the number of periodic points of period dividing n, is nonzero and meromorphic in  $\{|z| < 1\}$ , and such that  $1/\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  is holomorphic in  $\{|z| < 1\}$ ,

(ii) suppose |z| < 1. Then z is a pole of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  of multiplicity k if and only if  $z^{-1}$  is an eigenvalue of  $L_{t\beta}$  of multiplicity k.

*Proof.* Theorem 2 in [15], assuming that the set of intervals  $([0,a_1),[a_1,1])$  forming the partition of [0,1] is generating; In [174] [177] Ruelle shows that this assumption is not necessary, showing how to remove this obstruction.

Theorem 3.3 was stated in Baladi and Keller [15] under more general assumptions. Theorem 3.3 has been conjectured by Hofbauer and Keller [106] for piecewise monotone maps, for the case where the function g is piecewise constant. (cf also Mori [141] [142]). The case g = 1 in the transfer operators was studied by Milnor and Thurston [140], Hofbauer [105], Preston [162]. The fact (Theorem 3.3 (ii)) that the poles of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ , lying in the open unit disc, are of the same multiplicity of the inverses of the eigenvalues of the transfer operator  $L_{t\beta}$  is a extension of Theorem 2, Theorem 3 and Theorem 4 in Grothendieck [94] in the context of the Fredholm theory with compact operators.

When  $\beta > 1$  is a reciprocal algebraic integer and tends to 1<sup>+</sup>, we will prove in Section § 5 that the multiplicity k is equal to 1 for the first pole  $1/\beta$  of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  and for a subcollection of Galois conjugates of  $1/\beta$  in an angular sector.

The relations between the poles of the dynamical zeta function  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ , the zeroes of the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  and the eigenvalues of the transfer operator  $L_{t\beta}$  come from Theorem 3.3 and from the following theorem.

**Theorem 3.4.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a real number. Then the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  satisfies

(3.1.6) (i) 
$$f_{\beta}(z) = -\frac{1}{\zeta_{\beta}(z)}$$
 if  $\beta$  is not a simple Parry number,

and

(3.1.7) (*ii*) 
$$f_{\beta}(z) = -\frac{1-z^N}{\zeta_{\beta}(z)}$$
 if  $\beta$  is a simple Parry number

where N, which depends upon  $\beta$ , is the minimal positive integer such that  $T^N_{\beta}(1) = 0$ . It is holomorphic in the open unit disk  $\{|z| < 1\}$ . It has no zero in  $|z| \le 1/\beta$  except  $z = 1/\beta$  which is a simple zero. The Taylor series of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  at  $z = 1/\beta$  is  $f_{\beta}(z) = c_{\beta,1}(z - \frac{1}{\beta}) + c_{\beta,2}(z - \frac{1}{\beta})^2 + \dots$  with

(3.1.8) 
$$c_{\beta,m} = \sum_{n=m}^{\infty} \frac{n!}{(n-m)! \, m!} \lfloor \beta T_{\beta}^{n-1}(1) \rfloor \left(\frac{1}{\beta}\right)^{n-m} > 0, \quad \text{for all } m \ge 1.$$

*Proof.* Theorem 2.3 and Appendix A in Flatto, Lagarias and Poonen [84]; Theorem 1.2 in Flatto and Lagarias [83], I; Theorem 3.2 in Lagarias [116]. From Takahashi [199], Ito and Takahashi [109], these authors deduce

(3.1.9) 
$$\zeta_{\beta}(z) = \frac{1 - z^{N}}{(1 - \beta z) \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} T_{\beta}^{n}(1) z^{n}\right)}$$

where " $z^{N}$ " has to be replaced by "0" if  $\beta$  is not a simple Parry number. Since  $\beta T_{\beta}^{n}(1) = \lfloor \beta T_{\beta}^{n}(1) \rfloor + \{\beta T_{\beta}^{n}(1)\} = t_{n+1} + T_{\beta}^{n+1}(1)$  by (2.2.4), for  $n \ge 1$ , expanding the power series of the denominator (3.1.9) readily gives:

(3.1.10) 
$$-1 + t_1 z + t_2 z^2 + \ldots = f_\beta(z) = -(1 - \beta z) \left(\sum_{n=0}^{\infty} T_\beta^n(1) z^n\right)$$

The zeroes of smallest modulus are characterized in Lemma 5.2, Lemma 5.3 and Lemma 5.4 in [84]. The coefficients  $c_{\beta,m}$  readily come from the derivatives of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ .

From Theorem 3.4, since the roots of cyclotomic polynomials are of modulus 1, the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  within |z| < 1 are always exactly the poles of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  in this domain, whatever the Rényi-Parry dynamics of  $\beta > 1$  is.

**Definition 3.5.** If  $\beta$  is a simple Parry number, with  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2...t_m$ ,  $t_m \neq 0$ , the polynomial

(3.1.11) 
$$P_{\beta,P}(X) := X^m - t_1 X^{m-1} - t_2 X^{m-2} - \dots t_m$$

is called the *Parry polynomial* of  $\beta$ . If  $\beta$  is a Parry number which is not simple, with  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1t_2...t_m(t_{m+1}t_{m+2}...t_{m+p+1})^{\omega}$  and not purely periodic (*m* is  $\neq 0$ ), then

$$P_{\beta,P}(X) := X^{m+p+1} - t_1 X^{m+p} - t_2 X^{m+p-1} - \dots - t_{m+p} X - t_{m+p+1}$$

$$(3.1.12) -X^m + t_1 X^{m-1} + t_2 X^{m-2} + \ldots + t_{m-1} X + t_m$$

is the Parry polynomial of  $\beta$ . If  $\beta$  is a nonsimple Parry number such that  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.(t_1t_2...t_{p+1})^{\omega}$  is purely periodic (i.e. m = 0), then

(3.1.13) 
$$P_{\beta,P}(X) := X^{p+1} - t_1 X^p - t_2 X^{p-1} - \dots - t_p X - (1 + t_{p+1})$$

is the Parry polynomial of  $\beta$ . By definition the degree  $d_P$  of  $P_{\beta,P}(X)$  is respectively m, m + p + 1, p + 1 in the three cases.

If  $\beta$  is a Parry number, the Parry polynomial  $P_{\beta,P}(X)$ , belonging to the ideal  $P_{\beta}(X)\mathbb{Z}[X]$ , admits  $\beta$  as simple root and is often not irreducible [210] [25]. The polynomial  $\frac{P_{\beta,P}(X)}{P_{\beta}(X)}$ has been called *complementary factor* by Boyd. For the two cases (3.1.11) and (3.1.13) the constant term is  $\neq 0$ ; hence  $\deg(P_{\beta,P}^*) = \deg(P_{\beta,P})$ . In the case of (3.1.12) denote by  $q_{\beta} := 0$  if  $t_m \neq t_{m+p+1}$  and, if  $t_m = t_{m+p+1}$ ,  $q_{\beta} := 1 + \max\{r \in \{0, 1, m-1\} \mid t_{m-l} = t_{m+p+1-l}$  for all  $0 \leq l \leq r\}$ . Then  $p+1 \leq \deg(P_{\beta,P}) - q_{\beta} = \deg(P_{\beta,P}^*) \leq \deg(P_{\beta,P})$ .

Applying the Carlson-Polya dichotomy (Bell and Chen [19], Bell, Miles and Ward [20], Carlson [52] [53], Dienes [60], Pólya [161], Robinson [169], Szegő [198]) to the power series  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , for which the coefficients belong to the finite set  $\mathscr{A}_{\beta} \cup \{-1\}$ , gives the following equivalence.

**Theorem 3.6.** The real number  $\beta > 1$  is a Parry number if and only if the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is a rational function, equivalently if and only if  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  is a rational function.

The set of Parry numbers, resp. of nonParry numbers, in  $(1, \infty)$ , is not empty. If  $\beta$  is not a Parry number, then |z| = 1 is the natural boundary of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . If  $\beta$  is a Parry number, with Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of 1 given by

$$d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1 t_2 \dots t_m (t_{m+1} t_{m+2} \dots t_{m+p+1})^{\omega}, \qquad t_1 = \lfloor \beta \rfloor, \ t_i \in \mathscr{A}_{\beta}, i \ge 2,$$

the preperiod length being  $m \ge 0$  and the period length  $p+1 \ge 1$ ,  $f_{\beta}(z)$  admits an analytic meromorphic extension over  $\mathbb{C}$ , of the following form:

$$f_{\beta}(z) = -P^*_{\beta,P}(z)$$
 if  $\beta$  is simple,  
 $f_{\beta}(z) = \frac{-P^*_{\beta,P}(z)}{1 - z^{P+1}}$  if  $\beta$  is nonsimple,

where the Parry polynomial is given by (3.1.11), (3.1.12) or (3.1.13).

If  $\beta \in (1,2)$  is a Parry number, the (naïve) height  $H(P_{\beta,P})$  of  $P_{\beta,P}$  is equal to 1 except when:  $\beta$  is nonsimple and that  $t_{p+1} = \lfloor \beta T_{\beta}^{p}(1) \rfloor = 1$ , in which case the Parry polynomial of  $\beta$  has naïve height  $H(P_{\beta,P}) = 2$ . *Proof.* Verger-Gaugry [214]. The set of nonParry numbers  $\beta$  in  $(1,\infty)$  is not empty as a consequence of Fekete-Szegő's Theorem [82] since the radius of convergence of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is equal to 1 in any case (whatever the Rényi-Parry dynamics of  $\beta$  is), and that its domain of definition always contains the open unit disk which has a transfinite diameter equal to 1. The set of Parry numbers  $\beta$  in  $(1,\infty)$  is also nonempty. Indeed Pisot numbers, of degree  $\geq 2$ , are Parry numbers (Schmidt [183], Bertrand-Mathis [24]). Therefore the dichotomy between Parry and nonParry numbers in  $(1,\infty)$  has a sense.

**Definition 3.7.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a Parry number. If the Parry polynomial  $P_{\beta,P}(z)$  of  $\beta$  is not irreducible, the roots of  $P_{\beta,P}(z)$  which are not Galois conjugates of  $\beta$  are called the *beta-conjugates* of  $\beta$ .

Beta-conjugates were studied in [212] [213] in terms of Puiseux theory and in association with germs of curves.

3.2. Distribution of zeroes of Parry Upper functions  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in Solomyak's fractal. Let  $\beta > 1$  be a real number (algebraic or transcendental). The Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  has its zeroes of modulus < 1 in a region of the open unit disk, called Solomyak's factal, whose construction is given in [193] §3. Let us recall it and summarize its arithmetic properties in Theorem 3.8. From Theorem 3.4 and (3.1.9), the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in |z| < 1, which are  $\neq 1/\beta$ , are the zeroes of modulus < 1 of the power series  $1 + \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} T_{\beta}^{j}(1) z^{j}$  where the coefficients are real numbers in the interval [0, 1]. Then, in full generality, let

$$\mathscr{B} := \{ h(z) = 1 + \sum_{j=1}^{\infty} a_j z^j \mid a_j \in [0,1] \}$$

be the class of power series defined on |z| < 1 equipped with the topology of uniform convergence on compacts sets of |z| < 1. The subclass  $\mathcal{B}_{0,1}$  of  $\mathcal{B}$  denotes functions whose coefficients are all zeros or ones. The space  $\mathcal{B}$  is compact and convex. Let

 $\mathscr{G} := \{ \lambda \mid |\lambda| < 1, \exists h(z) \in \mathscr{B} \text{ such that } h(\lambda) = 0 \} \subset D(0, 1)$ 

be the set of zeroes of the power series belonging to  $\mathscr{B}$ . The zeroes gather within the unit circle and curves in |z| < 1 given in polar coordinates, by [210]. The complement  $D(0,1) \setminus (\mathscr{G} \cup \{\frac{1}{\beta}\})$  is a zero-free region for  $f_{\beta}(z)$ ; the domain  $D(0,1) \setminus \mathscr{G}$  is star-convex due to the fact that:  $h(z) \in \mathscr{B} \Longrightarrow h(z/r) \in \mathscr{B}$ , for any r > 1 ([193], §3), and that  $1/\beta$  is the unique root of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in (0,1).

For every  $\phi \in (0, 2\pi)$ , there exists  $\lambda = re^{i\phi} \in \mathscr{G}$ ; the point of minimal modulus with argument  $\phi$  is denoted  $\lambda_{\phi} = \rho_{\phi}e^{i\phi} \in \mathscr{G}$ ,  $\rho_{\phi} < 1$ . A function  $h \in \mathscr{B}$  is called  $\phi$ -optimal if  $h(\lambda_{\phi}) = 0$ . Denote by  $\mathscr{K}$  the subset of  $(0, \pi)$  for which there exists a  $\phi$ -optimal function belonging to  $\mathscr{B}_{0,1}$ . Denote by  $\partial \mathscr{G}_S$  the "spike":  $[-1, \frac{1}{2}(1-\sqrt{5})]$  on the negative real axis.

**Theorem 3.8** (Solomyak). (i) The union  $\mathcal{G} \cup \mathbb{T} \cup \partial \mathcal{G}_S$  is closed, symmetrical with respect to the real axis, has a cusp at z = 1 with logarithmic tangency (Figure 1 in [193]),

(ii) the boundary  $\partial \mathscr{G}$  is a continuous curve, given by  $\phi \to |\lambda_{\phi}|$  on  $[0,\pi)$ , taking its values in  $\left[\frac{\sqrt{5}-1}{2},1\right)$ , with  $|\lambda_{\phi}| = 1$  if and only if  $\phi = 0$ . It admits a left-limit at  $\pi^-$ ,  $1 > \lim_{\phi \to \pi^-} |\lambda_{\phi}| > |\lambda_{\pi}| = \frac{1}{2}(-1+\sqrt{5})$ , the left-discontinuity at  $\pi$  corresponding to the extremity of  $\partial \mathscr{G}_{S}$ .

(iii) at all points  $\rho_{\phi}e^{i\phi} \in \mathscr{G}$  such that  $\phi/\pi$  is rational in an open dense subset of (0,2),  $\partial \mathscr{G}$  is non-smooth,

(iv) there exists a nonempty subset of transcendental numbers  $L_{tr}$ , of Hausdorff dimension zero, such that  $\phi \in (0,\pi)$  and  $\phi \notin \mathcal{K} \cup \pi \mathbb{Q} \cup \pi L_{tr}$  implies that the boundary curve  $\partial \mathcal{G}$  has a tangent at  $\rho_{\phi} e^{i\phi}$  (smooth point).

*Proof.* [193], § 3 and § 4.

**Definition 3.9.** The set  $\mathscr{G} \cup \mathbb{T} \cup \partial \mathscr{G}_S$  is called Solomyak's fractal.

Solomyak's fractal contains the set  $\overline{W}$ , where W consists of the zeroes  $\lambda$ ,  $|\lambda| < 1$ , of the polynomials  $1 + \sum_{j=1}^{q} a_j z^j$  having all coefficients  $a_j$  zeroes and ones, studied by Odlyzko and Poonen [149].

Let  $1 < \beta < (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer and apply the Carlson-Polya dichotomy to  $f_{\beta}(z)$ :

- if  $\beta$  is a Parry number, then  $f_{\beta}(z)$  has a finite number of zeroes by Theorem 3.6,  $\mathscr{G}$  contains all the Galois-conjugates and the inverses of the beta-conjugates (if any) of  $\beta$  of modulus < 1, and the unit circle |z| = 1 is not a natural boundary of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . Note that the Galois conjugates of  $\beta$  are the Galois conjugates of  $1/\beta$ , but the  $\beta$ -conjugates of  $\beta$  could be roots of non-reciprocal factors.

- if  $\beta$  is not a Parry number the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in the subfractal  $\mathscr{G}$  is more difficult to describe. In this case, the unit circle |z| = 1 is the natural boundary of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . The study of the zeroes of power series which lie very close to natural boundaries, having moderate lacunarity, is a difficult problem. This problem is more difficult than for sparse power series having Hadamard lacunarity for instance (Fuchs [91], Levinson [124] Chap. VI, Robinson [169]). Let us view the problem from the side of dynamical zeta functions since  $\zeta_{\beta}(z) = -1/f_{\beta}(z)$ . It is classical to study the analytic behaviour of the dynamical zeta function on its natural disk of convergence which is centered at 0 and of radius of convergence  $exp(-\mathcal{H})$ , where  $\mathscr{H}$  is the topological entropy of the dynamical system [154]. In the case of the  $\beta$ -shift the topological entropy is  $\mathcal{H} = \text{Log }\beta$  (Proposition 5.1 in [154]). Therefore the important subregion of  $\mathscr{G} \cup \mathbb{T} \cup \partial \mathscr{G}_S$ , in the open unit disk, to be investigated for the existence, the number (eventually infinite) and the geometry of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is the annular region  $\{z \mid \exp(-\mathscr{H}) = \beta^{-1} < |z| < 1\}$ , in particular when  $\beta$  tends to 1<sup>+</sup>. This problem is the general problem of the extension of the meromorphy of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ . Then the main objective is the extended research of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in  $\{\beta^{-1} < |z| < 1\}$ , which is mostly concerned with (i) the meromorphic extension of the dynamical zeta function of a dynamical system outside the disk of convergence whose radius is  $exp(-\mathcal{H})$  with  $\mathcal{H}$  the topological entropy, the pressure, etc, of the dynamical system, and their poles in this annular region (Haydn [99], Hilgert and Rilke [103], Parry and Pollicott [154], Pollicott [159], Ruelle [176]), (ii) the structure theorems of orthogonal decomposition of the transfer operators (eventually the Perron-Frobenius operators), with the geometry of their isolated eigenvalues (e.g. Theorem 1 in Baladi and Keller [15]).

In the sequel (in Section § 5.3 and Section § 6.1) we will not solve the problem of the exact determination of the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in  $\{\beta^{-1} < |z| < 1\}$ . We will overcome this difficulty for the problem of Lehmer. Instead, we will use approximate values of the zeroes, by using à la Poincaré divergent series. It will be sufficient to observe the separation of the collection of zeroes into two categories: - those which are very close to the unit circle,

called *nonlenticular zeroes*, - those which lie off the unit circle, called *lenticular zeroes*. The lenticular zeroes, spreading inside the cusp region of  $\mathscr{G} \cup \mathbb{T} \cup \partial \mathscr{G}_S$ , stemming from  $\beta^{-1}$ , in the neighbourhood of z = 1 towards  $e^{\pm i\frac{\pi}{3}}$ , are identified as Galois conjugates of  $\beta^{-1}$  in Section §5.4. Lenticuli of zeroes are exemplified in [73]. Then we will obtain the asymptotic expansion of the minorant  $M_r(\beta)$  of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$ , for  $\beta > 1$  being a reciprocal algebraic integer, from the lenticular roots of  $f_\beta(z)$ .

3.3. Carlson-Polya dichotomy of reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta > 1$  close to one. The set  $\mathbb{P}$  of Perron numbers is dense in  $(1, +\infty)$ . It contains the subset  $\mathbb{P}_P$  of Parry numbers by a result of Lind [128] (Blanchard [27], Boyle [41], Denker, Grillenberger and Sigmund [58], Frougny in [131] chap.7). The set  $\mathbb{P} \setminus \mathbb{P}_P$  is not empty (by Akiyama's Theorem 3.10 recalled below, also as a consequence of Fekete-Szegő's Theorem [82]); it would contain all Salem numbers of large degrees, by Thurston [207] p. 11. Parry ([151], Theorem 5) proved that the subcollection of simple Parry numbers is dense in  $[1,\infty)$ . Simple Parry numbers  $\beta$ , as nonreciprocal algebraic integers, satisfy the minoration  $M(\beta) > \Theta$ . In the opposite direction a Conjecture of K. Schmidt [183] asserts that Salem numbers are all Parry numbers. For Salem numbers  $\beta$  of degree > 6, Boyd [39] established a simple probabilistic model, based on the frequencies of digits occurring in the Rényi  $\beta$ -expansions of unity, to conjecture that, more realistically, Salem numbers are dispatched into the two sets of Parry numbers and nonParry numbers, each of them with densities > 0. This model, coherent with Thurston's one ([207], p. 11), is in contradiction with the conjecture of K. Schmidt. This dichotomy of Salem numbers was verified by Hichri [100] [101] [102] for Salem numbers of degree 8. The coding of small neighbourhoods of Salem numbers by Stieltjes continued fractions has been investigated in [95], in view of characterizing this dichotomy locally. Salem numbers of degree 4 are Parry numbers [37]. Boyd's model covers the set of Salem numbers smaller than Lehmer's number, if any. Few examples of nonParry algebraic numbers > 1 exist; Solomyak ([193] p. 483) gives  $\frac{1}{2}(1+\sqrt{13})$ .

**Theorem 3.10** (Akiyama). The dominant root  $\gamma_n > 1$  of  $-1 - z + z^n$ , for  $n \ge 2$ , is a Perron number which is a Parry number if and only if n = 2, 3. If n = 2, 3,  $\gamma_2 = \theta_2^{-1}$  and  $\gamma_3 = \theta_5^{-1} = \Theta$  are Pisot numbers which are simple Parry numbers.

*Proof.* Theorem 1.1 and Lemma 2.2 in [3] using Lagrange inversion formula. Let us recall the dynamics of the Perron numbers  $\theta_n^{-1}$  for  $n \ge 2$ : ...

This dichotomy, due to the Rényi-Parry dynamics, would separate the set of real reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta > 1$  into two disjoint nonempty subsets. Since it corresponds exactly to the dichotomy of Parry Upper functions  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , we speak of *Carlson-Polya dichotomy of real reciprocal algebraic integers*  $\beta > 1$ . The small Salem numbers found by Lehmer in [123], reported in the Survey [215], either given by their minimal polynomial or equivalently by their  $\beta$ -expansion, are Parry numbers. The two smallest ones Lehmer [123] has found:

$\deg(\boldsymbol{\beta})$	$\boldsymbol{\beta} = \mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\beta})$	minimal pol. of $\beta$	$d_{oldsymbol{eta}}(1)$
8	1.2806	$X^8 - X^5 - X^4 - X^3 + 1$	$0.1(0^510^510^7)^{\omega}$
10	1.17628	$X^{10} + X^9 - X^7 - X^6 - X^5$	$0.1(0^{10}10^{18}10^{12}10^{18}10^{12})^{\omega}$
	"Lehmer's number"	$-X^4 - X^3 + X + 1$	

of respective dynamical degrees dyg( $\beta$ ) 7 and 12, with Parry polynomials of respective degrees 20 and 75, given by (3.1.12), are such that their respective Parry Upper functions take the form given in Proposition 3.2, namely  $f_{\beta}(z) =$ 

(3.3.1) 
$$-\frac{z^{20}-z^{19}-z^{13}-z^7-z+1}{1-z^{19}} = -1+z+z^7+z^{13}+\ldots = G_7(z)+z^{13}+\ldots,$$

resp.

$$f_{\beta}(z) = -\frac{z^{75} - z^{74} - z^{63} - z^{44} - z^{31} - z^{12} - z + 1}{1 - z^{74}}$$

(3.3.2) 
$$= -1 + z + z^{12} + z^{31} + \ldots = G_{12}(z) + z^{31} + \ldots$$

The relations between the digits  $(t_i)$  in the Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of unity of an algebraic integer  $\beta > 1$  and the coefficient vector of its minimal polynomial are still obscure in general, except in a few cases: e.g. for Salem numbers of degree 4 and 6 (Boyd [35] [36] [38]), for Salem numbers of degree 8 (Hichri [100] [101] [102]), for Pisot numbers (Boyd [39], Frougny and Solomyak [90], Bassino [18] in the cubic case, Hare [97] [98], Panju [150] for regular Pisot numbers). A more abstract ergodic viewpoint is developed in Schmidt [184], with potential applications to limit Mahler measures.

By (3.1.10), the topological properties of the set  $\{T_{\beta}^{n}(1)\}$  control the Carlson-Polya dichotomy of reciprocal algebraic integers > 1. On this basis Blanchard [27] proposed a classification of real numbers  $\beta > 1$  into five classes; Verger-Gaugry in [209] refined it in terms of asymptotic gappiness in the direction of more enlighting the algebraicity of  $\beta$ : Class C1:  $d_{\beta}(1)$  is finite,

- Class C2:  $d_{\beta}(1)$  is ultimately periodic but not finite,
- Class C3:  $d_{\beta}(1)$  contains bounded strings of zeroes, but is not ultimately periodic (0 is not an accumulation point of  $\{T_{\beta}^{n}(1)\}$ ),

Class C4:  $\{T_{\beta}^{n}(1)\}\$  is not dense in [0, 1], but admits 0 as an accumulation point,

Class C5:  $\{T^{r}_{\beta}(1)\}$  is dense in [0,1].

Apart from C1, resp. C2, which is exactly the set of simple, resp. nonsimple, Parry numbers, how the remaining algebraic numbers > 1 are dispatched in the classes C3, C4 and C5 is obscure. The specification property, meaning that 0 is not an accumulation point for  $\{T^n_{\beta}(1)\}$ , was weakened by Pfister and Sullivan [156] and Thompson [206]. For unique q-expansions the specification and synchronization properties were studied by Alcaraz Barrera [4] [5] [6]. Schmeling [182] proved that the class C3 has full Hausdorff dimension and that the class C5, probably mostly occupied by transcendental numbers, is of full Lebesgue measure 1. Lacunarity and Diophantine approximation were investigated by Bugeaud and Liao [47], Hu, Tong and Yu [108], Li, Persson, Wang and Wu [126]. For any  $x_0 \in [0,1]$ the asymptotic distance  $\liminf_{n\to\infty} |T^n_{\beta}(1) - x_0|$ , for almost all  $\beta > 1$  (for the Lebesgue measure), was studied by Persson and Schmeling [155] [182], Ban and Li [17], Cao [51], Fang, Wu and Li [81], Li and Chen [125], Lü and Wu [133], Tan and Wang [204]. Kwon [115] studies the subset of Parry numbers whose conjugates lie close to the unit circle, using technics of combinatorics of words. The seperation between algebraic numbers and transcendental numbers was studied by Dubickas [70]. Bugeaud [46] investigates Diophantine approximation properties and  $\beta$ -representations in algebraic bases. Adamczewski

and Bugeaud ([1], Theorem 4) show that the class C4 contains self-lacunary numbers, all transcendental, from Schmidt's Subspace Theorem and results of Corvaja and Zannier.

3.4. Cyclotomic jumps in families of Parry Upper functions, right-continuity. Allowing the real base  $\beta$  to vary continuously in the neighbourhood  $[1, \theta_2^{-1})$  of 1, except 1, asks the question whether it has a sense to consider the continuity of the bivariate Parry Upper function  $(\beta, z) \rightarrow f_{\beta}(z)$ , and, if it is the case, on which subsets, in z, of the complex plane.

Theorem 3.13 and its Corollary show that the open unit disk is a domain where the continuity of the roots of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in |z| < 1 holds though the functions  $f_{\beta}(z)$  are only right continuous in  $\beta$ , with infinitely many cyclotomic jumps, while, in the complement  $|z| \ge 1$ , either the Parry Upper functions are not defined, or may exhibit drastic changes on the unit circle. In the present attack of the Conjecture of Lehmer only the open unit disk is of interest.

**Lemma 3.11.** Let  $1 < \beta < \theta_2^{-1}$  and 0 < x < 1. Then (i) the bivariate  $\beta$ -transformation map  $(\beta, x) \rightarrow T_{\beta}(x) = \{\beta x\} = \beta x - \lfloor \beta x \rfloor$  is continuous, in  $\beta$  and x, when  $\beta x$  is not a positive integer. If  $\beta x$  is a positive integer,  $x = 1/\beta$  and

(3.4.1) 
$$\lim_{y \to \frac{1}{\beta}^-, \gamma \to \beta^-} T_{\gamma}(y) = 1, \qquad \lim_{y \to \frac{1}{\beta}^+, \gamma \to \beta^+} T_{\gamma}(y) = T_{\beta}(\frac{1}{\beta}) = 0;$$

(ii) for any  $(\beta, x)$ , there exists  $\varepsilon = \varepsilon_{\beta,x}$  such that  $T_{\gamma}(y)$  is increasing both in  $\gamma \in [\beta, \beta + \varepsilon)$ and in  $y \in [x, x + \varepsilon)$ .

*Proof.* Lemma 3.1 in [84]. (i) If  $\beta x$  is an integer, this integer is 1 necessarily. The value  $x = 1/\beta$  is a negative power of  $\beta$ . The Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of  $1/\beta$  is deduced from  $d_{\beta}(1)$  by a shift, given in (2.2.3) and (2.2.6); the sequence  $(T_{\beta}^{n}(\frac{1}{\beta}))_{n\geq 1}$  is directly obtained from  $(T_{\beta}^{n}(1))_{n\geq 1}$ . The fractional part  $\gamma \to {\gamma} = T_{\gamma}(1)$  is right continuous, hence the result; (ii) obvious.

**Lemma 3.12.** Let  $\beta \in (1, \theta_2^{-1})$ . (i) If  $\beta$  is a simple Parry number, then, for all  $n \ge 1$ , the map  $\gamma \to T_{\gamma}^n(1)$  is right continuous at  $\beta$ :

(3.4.2) 
$$\lim_{\gamma \to \beta^+} T^n_{\gamma}(1) = T^n_{\beta}(1),$$

(ii) if  $\beta$  is a simple Parry number, such that  $T^N_{\beta}(1) = 0$  with  $T^k_{\beta}(1) \neq 0$ ,  $1 \leq k < N$ , then, for all  $n \geq 1$ ,

(3.4.3) 
$$\lim_{\gamma \to \beta^{-}} T_{\gamma}^{n}(1) = \begin{cases} T_{\beta}^{n}(1), & n < N \quad (left \ continuity) \\ T_{\beta}^{n}(1), & n \ge N, \end{cases}$$

where  $n_N \in \{0, 1, \dots, N-1\}$  is the residue of *n* modulo *N*,

(iii) if  $\beta$  is a nonsimple Parry number, then  $\gamma \to T_{\gamma}^n(1)$  is continuous at  $\beta$ :

(3.4.4) 
$$\lim_{\gamma \to \beta^-} T_{\gamma}^n(1) = T_{\beta}^n(1) = \lim_{\gamma \to \beta^+} T_{\gamma}^n(1), \quad \text{for all } n \ge 1.$$

*Proof.* Lemma 3.2 in [84].

Denote by

$$\mathscr{F} := \{ f_{\beta_{|z|<1}}(z) \mid 1 < \beta < \theta_2^{-1} \}$$

the set of the restrictions of the Parry Upper functions  $f_{\beta}(z)$ ,  $1 < \beta < \theta_2^{-1}$ , to the open unit disk. The set  $\mathscr{F}$  is equipped with the topology of the uniform convergence on compact subsets of |z| < 1.

**Theorem 3.13.** In  $\mathscr{F}$  the following right and left limits hold: (i) if  $\beta$  be a nonsimple Parry number, then continuity occurs as:

(3.4.5) 
$$\lim_{\gamma \to \beta^-} f_{\gamma}(z) = f_{\beta}(z) = \lim_{\gamma \to \beta^+} f_{\gamma}(z),$$

(ii) if  $\beta$  is a simple Parry number, and N the minimal value for which  $T^N_{\beta}(1) = 0$ , then

(3.4.6) 
$$\lim_{\gamma \to \beta^+} f_{\gamma}(z) = f_{\beta}(z)$$

(3.4.7) 
$$\lim_{\gamma \to \beta^-} f_{\gamma}(z) = \frac{f_{\beta}(z)}{(1-z^N)}.$$

*Proof.* Let  $\gamma, \beta \in (1, \theta_2^{-1})$  with  $|\gamma - \beta| \le \varepsilon$ ,  $\varepsilon > 0$ ,  $d_{\gamma}(1) = 0.t'_1 t'_2 \dots$  and  $d_{\beta}(1) = 0.t_1 t_2 \dots$ Any compact subset of |z| < 1 is included in a closed disk centered at 0 of radius *r* for some 0 < r < 1. Assume  $|z| \le r$ . (i) Assume  $\beta$  nonsimple. Since  $|T_{\gamma}^m(1) - T_{\beta}^m(1)| \le 2$  for  $m \ge 1$ , then

$$|f_{\gamma}(z) - f_{\beta}(z)| = \left|\sum_{n \ge 1} (t'_n - t_n) z^n\right| = \left|\sum_{n \ge 1} \left[ (\gamma T_{\gamma}^{n-1}(1) - \beta T_{\beta}^{n-1}(1)) - (T_{\gamma}^n(1) - T_{\beta}^n(1)) \right] z^n \right|$$

(3.4.8) 
$$\leq \sum_{n\geq 1} \left| \left( \gamma T_{\gamma}^{n-1}(1) - \beta T_{\beta}^{n-1}(1) \right) - \left( T_{\gamma}^{n}(1) - T_{\beta}^{n}(1) \right) \right| r^{n} \leq 2(\varepsilon + \beta + 1) \sum_{n\geq 1} r^{n},$$

which is convergent. By (3.4.4) and the Lebesgue dominated convergence theorem, taking the limit termwise in the summation,

$$\lim_{\gamma \to \beta} |f_{\gamma}(z) - f_{\beta}(z)| = 0, \qquad \text{uniformly for } |z| \le r.$$

(ii) By (3.4.2) and (3.4.3), the iterates of 1 under the  $\gamma$ -transformation  $T_{\gamma}^{n}(1)$  behave differently at  $\beta$  if  $\gamma < \beta$  or resp.  $\gamma > \beta$  when  $\gamma$  tends to  $\beta$ : if  $\gamma > \beta$ , we apply the Lebesgue dominated convergence theorem in (3.4.8) to obtain the right continuity at  $\beta$ , i.e. (3.4.6); if  $\gamma \rightarrow \beta^{-}$ , (3.4.7) comes from the dominated convergence theorem applied to

$$f_{\gamma}(z) - \frac{1}{1 - z^{N}} f_{\beta}(z) = (\beta z - 1) \left[ \left( \sum_{n=0}^{\infty} T_{\gamma}^{n}(1) \frac{\gamma z - 1}{\beta z - 1} z^{n} \right) - \left( \sum_{q=0}^{\infty} \sum_{m=0}^{N-1} T_{\beta}^{m}(1) z^{m+qN} \right) \right].$$

Theorem B in Mori [141], on the continuity properties of spectra of Fredholm matrices, admits the following counterpart in terms of the Parry Upper functions:

**Corollary 3.14.** The root functions of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  valued in |z| < 1 are all continuous, as functions of  $\beta \in (1, \theta_2^{-1}) \setminus \bigcup_{n \ge 3} \{\theta_n^{-1}\}$ . *Proof.* Let  $(\gamma_i)_{i\geq 1}$  be a sequence of real numbers tending to  $\beta$ . The (restrictions, to the open unit disk, of the) functions  $f_{\gamma_i}(z)$  constitute a convergent sequence in  $\mathscr{F}$ , tending either to  $f_{\beta}(z)$  or  $f_{\beta}(z)/(1-z^N)$  for some integer  $N \geq 1$ . By Hurwitz's Theorem ([179] (11.1)) any disk in |z| < 1, whose closure does not intersect the unit circle, which contains a zero  $w(\beta)$  of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  also contains a zero of  $f_{\gamma_i}(z)$  for all  $i \geq i_0$ , for some  $i_0$ . The multiplicity of  $w(\beta)$  is equal to the number of zeroes  $w(\gamma_i)$ , counted with multiplicities, in this disk.

Another consequence, in  $\mathscr{F}$ , is the disappearance of the cyclotomic jumps of the leftdiscontinuities at the reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta > 1$  close to  $1^+$ .

**Corollary 3.15.** If  $\beta \in (1, \theta_2^{-1})$  is a reciprocal algebraic integer, then the left and right continuity of the Parry Upper function occurs in  $\mathscr{F}$  as:

(3.4.9) 
$$\lim_{\gamma \to \beta^-} f_{\gamma}(z) = f_{\beta}(z) = \lim_{\gamma \to \beta^+} f_{\gamma}(z).$$

*Proof.* From Theorem 3.13 the case (3.4.7) cannot occur since a reciprocal algebraic integer > 1 cannot be a simple Parry number.

# 4. Asymptotic expansions of the Mahler measures $M(-1+X+X^n)$ , a Dobrowolski type minoration

4.1. Factorization of the trinomials  $-1 + X + X^n$ , lenticuli of roots. The notations used throughout this note come from the factorization of  $G_n(X) := -1 + X + X^n$  (Selmer [185], Verger-Gaugry [214] Section 2). Summing in pairs over complex conjugated imaginary roots, the indexation of the roots and the factorization of  $G_n(X)$  are taken as follows:

(4.1.1) 
$$G_n(X) = (X - \theta_n) \left( \prod_{j=1}^{\lfloor \frac{n}{6} \rfloor} (X - z_{j,n}) (X - \overline{z_{j,n}}) \right) \times q_n(X),$$

where  $\theta_n$  is the only (real) root of  $G_n(X)$  in the interval (0,1), where

$$q_n(X) = \begin{cases} \left(\prod_{j=1+\lfloor \frac{n}{6} \rfloor}^{\frac{n-2}{2}} (X-z_{j,n})(X-\overline{z_{j,n}})\right) \times (X-z_{\frac{n}{2},n}) & \text{if } n \text{ is even, with} \\ \\ & z_{\frac{n}{2},n} \text{ real } < -1, \\ \\ \prod_{j=1+\lfloor \frac{n}{6} \rfloor}^{\frac{n-1}{2}} (X-z_{j,n})(X-\overline{z_{j,n}}) & \text{if } n \text{ is odd,} \end{cases}$$

where the index j = 1, 2, ... is such that  $z_{j,n}$  is a (nonreal) complex zero of  $G_n(X)$ , except if *n* is even and j = n/2, such that the argument  $\arg(z_{j,n})$  of  $z_{j,n}$  is roughly equal to  $2\pi j/n$ (Proposition 4.7) and that the family of arguments  $(\arg(z_{j,n}))_{1 \le j < \lfloor n/2 \rfloor}$  forms a strictly increasing sequence with *j*:

$$0 < \arg(z_{1,n}) < \arg(z_{2,n}) < \ldots < \arg(z_{\lfloor \frac{n}{2} \rfloor, n}) \le \pi.$$

For  $n \ge 2$  all the roots of  $G_n(X)$  are simple, and the roots of  $G_n^*(X) = 1 + X^{n-1} - X^n$ , as inverses of the roots of  $G_n(X)$ , are classified in the reversed order (Figure 1).



FIGURE 1. The roots (black bullets) of  $G_n(z)$  (represented here with n = 71 and n = 12) are uniformly distributed near |z| = 1 according to the theory of Erdős-Turán-Amoroso-Mignotte. A slight bump appears in the half-plane  $\Re(z) > 1/2$  in the neighbourhood of 1, at the origin of the different regimes of asymptotic expansions. The dominant root of  $G_n^*(z)$  is the Perron number  $\theta_n^{-1} > 1$ , with  $\theta_n$  the unique root of  $G_n$  in the interval (0, 1).

**Proposition 4.1.** Let  $n \ge 2$ . If  $n \not\equiv 5 \pmod{6}$ , then  $G_n(X)$  is irreducible over  $\mathbb{Q}$ . If  $n \equiv 5 \pmod{6}$ , then the polynomial  $G_n(X)$  admits  $X^2 - X + 1$  as irreducible factor in its factorization and  $G_n(X)/(X^2 - X + 1)$  is irreducible.

Proof. Selmer [185].

**Proposition 4.2.** For all  $n \ge 2$ , all zeros  $z_{j,n}$  and  $\theta_n$  of the polynomials  $G_n(X)$  have a modulus in the interval

(4.1.2) 
$$\left[1 - \frac{2\log n}{n}, 1 + \frac{2\log 2}{n}\right],$$

(ii) the trinomial  $G_n(X)$  admits a unique real root  $\theta_n$  in the interval (0,1). The sequence  $(\theta_n)_{n\geq 2}$  is strictly increasing,  $\lim_{n\to+\infty} \theta_n = 1$ , with  $\theta_2 = \frac{2}{1+\sqrt{5}} = 0.618...,$ 

(iii) the root  $\theta_n$  is the unique root of smallest modulus among all the roots of  $G_n(X)$ ; if  $n \ge 6$ , the roots of modulus < 1 of  $G_n(z)$  in the closed upper half-plane have the following properties:

(*iii-1*)  $\theta_n < |z_{1,n}|$ ,

(iii-2) for any pair of successive indices j, j+1 in  $\{1, 2, \dots, \lfloor n/6 \rfloor\}$ ,

$$|z_{j,n}| < |z_{j+1,n}|$$

*Proof.* (i)(ii) Selmer [185], pp 291–292; (iii-1) Flatto, Lagarias and Poonen [84], (iii-2) Verger-Gaugry [214].  $\Box$ 

The Pisot number (golden mean)  $\theta_2^{-1} = \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2} = 1.618...$  is the largest Perron number in the family  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\geq 2}$ . The interval  $(1, \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}]$  is partitioned by the strictly decreasing sequence of Perron numbers  $(\theta_n^{-1})$  as

(4.1.3) 
$$(1, \frac{1+\sqrt{5}}{2}] = \left(\bigcup_{n=2}^{\infty} \left[\theta_{n+1}^{-1}, \theta_n^{-1}\right)\right) \bigcup \left\{\theta_2^{-1}\right\}.$$

By the direct method of asymptotic expansions of the roots, as in [214], or by Smyth's Theorem [189] (Dubickas [67]), since the trinomials  $G_n(X)$  are not reciprocal, the Mahler measure of  $G_n$  satisfies

(4.1.4) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\theta}_n) = \mathbf{M}(G_n) \geq \boldsymbol{\Theta} = 1.3247..., \qquad n \geq 2,$$

where  $\Theta = \theta_5^{-1}$  is the smallest Pisot number, dominant root of the Pisot polynomial  $X^3 - X - 1 = -G_5^*(X)/(X^2 - X + 1)$ .

**Proposition 4.3.** Let  $n \ge 2$ . Then (i) the number  $p_n$  of roots of  $G_n(X)$  which lie inside the open sector  $\mathscr{S} = \{z \mid |\arg(z)| < \pi/3\}$  is equal to

$$(4.1.5) 1+2\lfloor\frac{n}{6}\rfloor$$

(ii) the correlation between the geometry of the roots of  $G_n(X)$  which lie inside the unit disk and the upper half-plane and their indexation is given by:

(4.1.6) 
$$j \in \{1, 2, \dots, \lfloor \frac{n}{6} \rfloor\} \iff \Re(z_{j,n}) > \frac{1}{2} \iff |z_{j,n}| < 1,$$

and the Mahler measure  $M(G_n)$  of the trinomial  $G_n(X)$  is

(4.1.7) 
$$\mathbf{M}(G_n) = \mathbf{M}(G_n^*) = \theta_n^{-1} \prod_{j=1}^{\lfloor n/6 \rfloor} |z_{j,n}|^{-2}.$$

Proof. Verger-Gaugry [214], Proposition 3.7.

4.2. Asymptotic expansions: roots of  $G_n$  and relations. The (Poincaré) asymptotic expansions of the roots of  $G_n$  (and  $G_n^*$ ) are generically written:  $\operatorname{Re}(z_{i,n}) = \operatorname{D}(\operatorname{Re}(z_{i,n})) +$  $tl(Re(z_{j,n})), Im(z_{j,n}) = D(Im(z_{j,n})) + tl(Im(z_{j,n})), \theta_n = D(\theta_n) + tl(\theta_n), \text{ where "D" and "tl"}$ stands for "development" (or "limited expansion", or "lowest order terms") and "tl" for "tail" (or "remainder", or "terminant" in [61]). They are given at a sufficiently high order allowing to deduce the asymptotic expansions of the Mahler measures  $M(G_n)$ . The terminology order comes from the general theory (Borel [29], Copson [55], Dingle [61], Erdélyi [77]); the approximant solutions of a polynomial equation say G(z) = 0 which arise naturally correspond to order 1. The solutions corresponding to order 2 are obtained by inserting the order 1 approximant solutions into the equation G(z) = 0, for getting order 2 approximant solutions. And so on, as a function of deg G. The order is the number of steps in this iterative process. Poincaré [158] introduced this method of divergent series for the N - body problem in celestial mechanics; this method does not appear in number theory in the book "Divergent series" of Hardy. The equivalent of the variable time t (in celestial mechanics) will be the dynamical degree dyg( $\overline{\alpha}$ ) of the house of the algebraic integer  $\alpha$ in number theory (with  $|\alpha| > 1$ ), a new "variable concept" introduced in the present study; for the trinomials  $G_n$  it will be n.

The asymptotic expansions of  $\theta_n$  and those roots  $z_{j,n}$  of  $G_n(z)$  which lie in the first quadrant are (divergent) sums of functions of only *one* variable, which is *n*, while those of the other roots  $z_{j,n}$  are functions of a couple of *two* variables which is:

- (n, j/n) in the angular sector  $\pi/4 > \arg z > 2\pi \operatorname{Log} n/n$ , and
- (n, j/Log n) in the angular sector  $2\pi \text{Log } n/n > \arg z > 0$ .

The first sector is the main angular sector. The second sector if the bump angular sector. A unique regime of asymptotic expansion exists in the main angular sector, whereas two regimes of asymptotic expansions do exist in the bump sector (Appendix, and [214]). These regimes are separated by two sequences  $(u_n)$  and  $(v_n)$ , to which the second variable j/n, resp. j/Log n, is compared. Details can be found in the Appendix.

**Proposition 4.4.** Let  $n \ge 2$ . The root  $\theta_n$  can be expressed as:  $\theta_n = D(\theta_n) + tl(\theta_n)$  with  $D(\theta_n) = 1 - t$ 

(4.2.1) 
$$\frac{\log n}{n} \left( 1 - \left( \frac{n - \log n}{n \log n + n - \log n} \right) \left( \log \log n - n \log \left( 1 - \frac{\log n}{n} \right) - \log n \right) \right)$$

and

(4.2.2) 
$$tl(\theta_n) = \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{\text{Log Log }n}{\text{Log }n}\right)^2\right),$$

with the constant 1/2 involved in O().

Proof. [214] Proposition 3.1.

**Lemma 4.5.** Given the limited expansion  $D(\theta_n)$  of  $\theta_n$  as in (4.2.1), denote

$$\lambda_n := 1 - (1 - \mathcal{D}(\theta_n)) \frac{n}{\log n}.$$

Then  $\lambda_n = D(\lambda_n) + tl(\lambda_n)$ , with

(4.2.3) 
$$D(\lambda_n) = \frac{\log \log n}{\log n} \left( \frac{1}{1 + \frac{1}{\log n}} \right), \qquad tl(\lambda_n) = O\left( \frac{\log \log n}{n} \right)$$

with the constant 1 in the Big O.

Proof. [214] Lemma 3.2.

In the sequel, for short, we write  $\lambda_n$  instead of  $D(\lambda_n)$ .

**Proposition 4.6.** Let  $n \ge n_0 = 18$  and  $1 \le j \le \lfloor \frac{n-1}{4} \rfloor$ . The roots  $z_{j,n}$  of  $G_n(X)$  have the following asymptotic expansions:  $z_{j,n} = D(z_{j,n}) + tl(z_{j,n})$  in the following angular sectors:

(i) Sector  $\frac{\pi}{2} > \arg z > 2\pi \frac{\log n}{n}$  (main sector):

$$D(\Re(z_{j,n})) = \cos\left(2\pi \frac{j}{n}\right) + \frac{\log\left(2\sin\left(\pi \frac{j}{n}\right)\right)}{n},$$
$$D(\Im(z_{j,n})) = \sin\left(2\pi \frac{j}{n}\right) + \tan\left(\pi \frac{j}{n}\right) \frac{\log\left(2\sin\left(\pi \frac{j}{n}\right)\right)}{n},$$

with

$$\operatorname{tl}(\mathfrak{R}(z_{j,n})) = \operatorname{tl}(\mathfrak{I}(z_{j,n})) = \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)^2\right)$$

and the constant 1 in the Big O,

(ii) "Bump" sector 
$$2\pi \frac{\log n}{n} > \arg z > 0$$
:  
• Subsector  $2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n} > \arg z > 0$ :  
 $D(\Re(z_{j,n})) = \theta_n + \frac{2\pi^2}{n} \left(\frac{j}{\log n}\right)^2 (1 + 2\lambda_n),$   
 $D(\Im(z_{j,n})) = \frac{2\pi \log n}{n} \left(\frac{j}{\log n}\right) \left[1 - \frac{1}{\log n}(1 + \lambda_n)\right],$   
with  
 $tl(\Re(z_{j,n})) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{1 + 1}} \left(\frac{j}{\sqrt{1 + 1}}\right)^2 O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\sqrt{1 + 1}}\right)^2\right),$ 

$$tl(\Re(z_{j,n})) = \frac{1}{n \log n} \left(\frac{j}{\log n}\right)^2 O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$
$$tl(\Im(z_{j,n})) = \frac{1}{n \log n} \left(\frac{j}{\log n}\right) O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$

• Subsector 
$$2\pi \frac{\log n}{n} > \arg z > 2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n}$$
:  

$$2\pi^2 (j_1)^2 (1 - 2\pi^2 (j_1))^2 (1 - 2\pi^2 (j$$

$$D(\Re(z_{j,n})) = \theta_n + \frac{2\pi}{n} \left(\frac{j}{\log n}\right) \left(1 + \frac{2\pi}{3} \left(\frac{j}{\log n}\right) (1 + \lambda_n)\right)$$
$$D(\Im(z_{j,n})) = \frac{2\pi \log n}{n} \left(\frac{j}{\log n}\right) \left[1 - \frac{1}{\log n} \left(1 - \frac{4\pi^2}{3} \left(\frac{j}{\log n}\right)^2 \left(1 - \frac{1}{\log n} (1 - \lambda_n)\right)\right)\right]$$

with

$$\mathrm{tl}(\mathfrak{R}(z_{j,n})) = \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{j}{\mathrm{Log}\,n}\right)^6\right), \mathrm{tl}(\mathfrak{I}(z_{j,n})) = \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{j}{\mathrm{Log}\,n}\right)^5\right).$$

Proof. [214] Proposition 3.4.

Outside the "bump sector" the moduli of the roots  $z_{j,n}$  are readily obtained as (Proposition 3.5 in [214]):

(4.2.4) 
$$|z_{j,n}| = 1 + \frac{1}{n} \log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\frac{(\log \log n)^2}{(\log n)^2}\right),$$

with the constant 1 in the Big *O* (independent of *j*). The following expansions of the  $|z_{j,n}|$ s at the order 3 will be needed in the method of Rouché.

## **Proposition 4.7.**

$$\arg(z_{j,n}) = 2\pi \left(\frac{j}{n} + A_{j,n}\right) \quad with \quad A_{j,n} = -\frac{1}{2\pi n} \left[\frac{1 - \cos\left(\frac{2\pi j}{n}\right)}{\sin\left(\frac{2\pi j}{n}\right)} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right)\right]$$
  
and 
$$\operatorname{tl}(\arg(z_{j,n})) = \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}n}{\operatorname{Log}n}\right)^2\right).$$

*Proof.* §6 in [214].

\

	_	-	-	
I				L
I				L
I				L
L	_	_	_	

**Proposition 4.8.** For all *j* such that  $\pi/3 \ge \arg z_{j,n} > 2\pi \frac{\lceil v_n \rceil}{n}$ , the asymptotic expansions of the moduli of the roots  $z_{j,n}$  are

$$|z_{j,n}| = \mathbf{D}(|z_{j,n}|) + \mathbf{tl}(|z_{j,n}|)$$

with

(4.2.5) 
$$D(|z_{j,n}|) = 1 + \frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) + \frac{1}{2n} \left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}n}{\operatorname{Log}n}\right)^2$$

and

(4.2.6) 
$$\operatorname{tl}(|z_{j,n}|) = \frac{1}{n}O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log} n)^3}\right)$$

where the constant involved in O() is 1 (does not depend upon j).

*Proof.* [214] Section 5.1.

The following asymptotic expansions in Proposition 4.9, Proposition 4.10 and Proposition 4.11 will be used in the method of Rouché in §5.

**Proposition 4.9.** For  $n \ge 18$ , the modulus of the first root  $z_{1,n}$  of  $G_n(z) = -1 + z + z^n$  is

(4.2.7) 
$$|z_{1,n}| = 1 - \frac{\log n - \log \log n}{n} + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)$$

and

(4.2.8) 
$$|-1+z_{1,n}| = \frac{\log n - \log \log n}{n} + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)$$

with the constant 1 in the two Big Os.

*Proof.* The root  $z_{1,n}$  belongs to the subsector  $2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n} > \arg z > 0$ : first, from Lemma 4.5, the asymptotic expansion of  $\lambda_n$  is

$$\lambda_n = \frac{\log \log n}{\log n} + O(\frac{\log \log n}{(\log n)^2})$$

with the constant 1 in the Big *O*. Since  $D(|z_{1,n}|) = D(\Re(z_{1,n}))(1 + (\frac{D(\Im(z_{1,n}))}{D(\Re(z_{1,n}))})^2)^{1/2}$ , that

$$D(\Re(z_{1,n})) = \theta_n + \frac{2\pi^2}{n} \left(\frac{1}{\log n}\right)^2 \left(1 + 2\lambda_n\right), D(\Im(z_{1,n})) = \frac{2\pi}{n} \left[1 - \frac{1}{\log n}(1 + \lambda_n)\right]$$

(Proposition 4.6) and

$$\theta_n = 1 - \frac{\log n}{n} (1 - \lambda_n) + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$

(Proposition 4.4) we deduce (4.2.7) and the expansion (4.2.8) from the expansion of  $\lambda_n$ .  $\Box$ **Proposition 4.10.** For  $n \ge 18$ , the modulus of  $-1 + z_{j,n}$ , where  $z_{j,n}$  is the *j*-th root of  $G_n(z) = -1 + z + z^n$ ,  $\lceil v_n \rceil \le j \le \lfloor n/6 \rfloor$ , is

(4.2.9) 
$$|-1+z_{j,n}| = 2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$

with the constant 1 in the Big O.

34

*Proof.* From (4.2.4), Proposition 4.6 and Proposition 4.8, the identity

$$|-1+z_{j,n}|^2 = (-1+\Re(z_{j,n}))^2 + (\Im(z_{j,n}))^2 = 1 + |z_{j,n}|^2 - 2\Re(z_{j,n})$$

implies:  $|-1+z_{i,n}|^2 =$ 

$$2 - 2\cos\left(2\pi\frac{j}{n}\right) + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log\log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right) = 4\sin^2\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right) + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log\log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$
  
the constant 4 in the Big *O*. We deduce (4.2.9).

with the constant 4 in the Big O. We deduce (4.2.9).

**Proposition 4.11.** For  $n \ge 18$ , the modulus of  $(-1 + z_{j,n})/z_{j,n}$ , where  $z_{j,n}$  is the *j*-th root of  $G_n(z) = -1 + z + z^n$ ,  $\lceil v_n \rceil \le j \le \lfloor n/6 \rfloor$ , is

(4.2.10) 
$$\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|} = 2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})\left(1-\frac{1}{n}\text{Log}\left(2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})\right)\right) + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$

with the constant 2 in the Big O.

*Proof.* The expansion (4.2.10) readily comes (4.2.9) and  $|z_{i,n}|$  given by Proposition 4.8. 

4.3. Minoration of the Mahler measure. In [214] "à la Poincaré" asymptotic expansions are shown to give "controlled" approximants of the set of the values of the Mahler measures  $M(G_n)$  and an exact value of its limit point. Compared to several methods (Amoroso [8]) [9], Boyd and Mossinghoff [40], Dixon and Dubickas [62], Langevin [117], Smyth [191]), the present approach is new in the sense that the use of auxiliary functions by Dobrowolski [63] is replaced by the Rényi-Parry dynamics of the Perron numbers  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\geq 2}$ . Let us briefly mention the results. The product

(4.3.1) 
$$\Pi_{G_n} := D(\mathbf{M}(G_n)) = D(\theta_n)^{-1} \times \prod_{\substack{z_{j,n} \text{ in } |z| < 1 \\ \text{outside bump}}} D(|z_{j,n}|)^{-2}$$

is considered, instead of

(4.3.2) 
$$\mathbf{M}(G_n) = \theta_n^{-1} \prod_{j=1}^{\lfloor n/6 \rfloor} |z_{j,n}|^{-2} = \prod_{\mathscr{L}_{\theta_n^{-1}}} |z|^{-1}$$

as approximant value of  $M(G_n)$ . In (4.3.1) the zeroes  $z_{j,n}$  present in the bump sector are discarded since they do not contribute to the limited asymptotic expansions, as shown in [214] Section 4.2. In [214] Section 4, the two limits  $\lim_{n \to +\infty} \prod_{G_n} \text{ and } \lim_{n \to +\infty} M(G_n)$  are shown to exist, to be equal (and greater than  $\Theta$ ).

**Theorem 4.12.** Let  $\chi_3$  be the uniquely specified odd character of conductor 3 ( $\chi_3(m) =$ 0,1 or -1 according to whether  $m \equiv 0, 1$  or 2 (mod 3), equivalently  $\chi_3(m) = \left(\frac{m}{3}\right)$  the Jacobi symbol), and denote  $L(s, \chi_3) = \sum_{m \ge 1} \frac{\chi_3(m)}{m^s}$  the Dirichlet L-series for the character  $\chi_3$ . Then, with  $\Lambda$  given by (1.0.17),  $\lim_{n \to +\infty} M(G_n) = M(-1+z+y) = \Lambda = 1.38135...$ 

*Proof.* [214] Theorem 1.1; Smyth [190], using Boyd-Smyth's method of bivariate Mahler measures ([214] Section 4.1).
Introduced in the product (4.3.2), the terminants of the asymptotic expansions of the moduli of the roots  $z_{j,n}$  and of  $\theta_n$  provide the higher-order terms of the asymptotic expansion of  $M(G_n)$ .

**Theorem 4.13.** Let  $n_0$  be an integer such that  $\frac{\pi}{3} > 2\pi \frac{\log n_0}{n_0}$ , and let  $n \ge n_0$ . Then,

(4.3.3) 
$$M(G_n) = \Lambda \left(1 + r(n) \frac{1}{\log n} + O\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)\right)$$

with the constant 1/6 involved in the Big O, and with r(n) real,  $|r(n)| \le 1/6$ .

*Proof.* [214] Theorem 1.2.

In Theorem 4.13 we take  $n_0 = 18$ . For the small values of *n*, we have:

$$M(G_2) = \theta_2^{-1} = \frac{1 + \sqrt{5}}{2} = 1.618..$$

and the following lower bound.

**Proposition 4.14.**  $M(G_n) \ge M(G_5) = \theta_5^{-1} = \Theta = 1.3247...$  *for all*  $n \ge 3$ , *with equality if and only if* n = 5.

Proof. [214] Corollary 1.4.

The minoration of the residual distance between the two algebraic integers 1 and  $\theta_n^{-1}$  is deduced from the Zhang-Zagier height and Doche's improvement.

**Proposition 4.15.** Let u = 0 except if  $n \equiv 5 \mod 6$  in which case u = -2. Then,

(4.3.4) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\theta}_n^{-1}-1) \geq \frac{\boldsymbol{\eta}^{n+u}}{\Lambda} \left(1 - \frac{1}{6\log n}\right), \qquad n \geq 2,$$

with  $\eta = 1.2817770214$ .

*Proof.* Except for a finite subset of algebraic numbers, the minoration  $M(\alpha)M(1-\alpha) \ge (\theta_2^{-1/2})^{\deg(\alpha)}$  was established by Zagier [220] and improved by Doche [64], with the lower bound  $\eta > \theta_2^{-1/2}$  instead of  $\theta_2^{-1/2}$  itself. The minorant (4.3.4) follows from (4.3.3).

Recall Dobrowolski's minoration [63]:

(4.3.5) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\alpha) > 1 + (1 - \varepsilon) \left(\frac{\operatorname{Log} \operatorname{Log} d}{\operatorname{Log} d}\right)^3, \quad d > d_1(\varepsilon),$$

for any nonzero algebraic number  $\alpha$  of degree *d*. Voutier in [216] obtained other effective minorations, improving (4.3.5) for  $d \ge 2$ . A survey on effective minorations is given in [215]. Theorem 4.13 implies the following minoration of  $M(\theta_n^{-1})$  which is better than (4.3.5) in the sense that the constant term of the minorant is > 1.

## Theorem 4.16.

(4.3.6) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\theta}_n^{-1}) > \Lambda - \frac{\Lambda}{6} \left( \frac{1}{\log n} \right), \quad n \ge n_1 = 2.$$

Proof. [214] Corollary 1.6.

The problem of extremality of Perron numbers is still open (cf Boyd [34], [215]). The extremality of the Perron numbers  $\theta_n^{-1}$  occurs only for n = 2, 3. In general, if extremality holds, by Lind-Boyd's Conjecture, it would be associated with a lenticular distribution of roots (of modulus > 1) which admits a proportion asymptotically equal to  $\frac{2}{3}n$ . For the trinomials  $G_n^*$ ,  $n \ge 4$ , this proportion is only  $\frac{1}{3}n$ , for n large.

## 5. The lenticular minorant of the Mahler measure $M(\beta)$ for $\beta > 1$ a real reciprocal algebraic integer close to one

The starting point of the proof of Lehmer's Conjecture is the investigation of the zeroes of the Parry Upper functions  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in the annular region  $\{\beta^{-1} < |z| < 1\} \cup \{\beta^{-1}\}$  for  $\beta > 1$ any reciprocal algebraic integer tending to one. The annular domain  $\{\beta^{-1} < |z| < 1\}$  is the extended domain of meromorphy of the dynamical zeta function  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  in the open unit disk. The case of the zero  $\beta^{-1}$ , as  $= D(\beta^{-1}) + tl(\beta^{-1})$ , is readily deduced from Section §5.1 where the asymptotic expansion of a real number  $\beta > 1$  close to 1 is obtained as a function of its dynamical degree dyg( $\beta$ ). The geometry of the other zeroes is studied in Section §5.2 and §5.3. The lenticular zeroes are identified as Galois conjugates of  $\beta^{-1}$  in Section §5.4.

## 5.1. Asymptotic expansions of a real number $\beta > 1$ close to one and of the dynamical degree dyg( $\beta$ ).

**Lemma 5.1.** Let  $n \ge 6$ . The difference  $\theta_n - \theta_{n-1} > 0$  admits the following asymptotic expansion, reduced to its terminant:

(5.1.1) 
$$\theta_n - \theta_{n-1} = \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right),$$

with the constant 1 involved in O().

*Proof.* From (4.2.1) and Lemma 4.5, we have

$$\theta_n = 1 - \frac{\log n}{n} (1 - \lambda_n) + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$

with the constant 1/2 involved in O(), and

$$\lambda_n = \frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n} \left(\frac{1}{1 + \frac{1}{\operatorname{Log} n}}\right) + O\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n}{n}\right)$$

with the constant 1 in the Big O. Then we deduce

$$D(\theta_n) - D(\theta_{n-1}) = \frac{\log n}{n^2} + O\left(\frac{\log \log n}{n^2}\right).$$

The real function  $x^{-2}\text{Log }x$  on  $(1, +\infty)$  is decreasing for  $x \ge \sqrt{e}$ . Hence the sequence  $(D(\theta_n) - D(\theta_{n-1}))$  is decreasing for *n* large enough. By Proposition 4.2  $(\theta_n - \theta_{n-1})_n$  is already known to tend to 0.

Since 
$$tl(\theta_n) = \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$$
, we have  
 $\theta_n - \theta_{n-1} = (\theta_n - D(\theta_n)) + [D(\theta_n) - D(\theta_{n-1})] - (\theta_{n-1} - D(\theta_{n-1}))$   
 $= tl(\theta_n) + \left(\frac{\log n}{n^2} + O\left(\frac{\log \log n}{n^2}\right)\right) - tl(\theta_{n-1})$   
(5.1.2)  $= \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$ 

where the constant involved in O() is now 1 = 1/2 + 1/2. Hence the claim.

**Theorem 5.2.** Let  $n \ge 6$ . Let  $\beta > 1$  be a real number of dynamical degree dyg $(\beta) = n$ . Then  $\beta^{-1}$  can be expressed as:  $\beta^{-1} = D(\beta^{-1}) + tl(\beta^{-1})$  with  $D(\beta^{-1}) = 1 - 1$ 

(5.1.3) 
$$\frac{\log n}{n} \left( 1 - \left( \frac{n - \log n}{n \log n + n - \log n} \right) \left( \log \log n - n \log \left( 1 - \frac{\log n}{n} \right) - \log n \right) \right)$$

and

(5.1.4) 
$$tl(\beta^{-1}) = \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\mathrm{Log}\,\mathrm{Log}\,n}{\mathrm{Log}\,n}\right)^2\right),$$

with the constant 1 involved in O().

*Proof.* By definition  $\theta_n \leq \beta^{-1} < \theta_{n-1}$ . The development term of  $\beta^{-1}$  is  $D(\beta^{-1}) = D(\beta^{-1} - \theta_n) + D(\theta_n)$ , with  $|\beta^{-1} - \theta_n| < \theta_n - \theta_{n-1}$ . By Lemma 5.1,  $D(\theta_n - \theta_{n-1}) = 0$ . Therefore  $\beta^{-1} = D(\beta^{-1}) + tl(\beta^{-1})$  is deduced from  $D(\theta_n)$  in (4.2.1).

**Theorem 5.3.** Let  $\beta \in (1, \theta_6^{-1})$  be a real number. The asymptotic expansion of the locally constant function  $n = dyg(\beta)$ , as a function of the variable  $\beta - 1$ , is

(5.1.5) 
$$n = -\frac{\log(\beta - 1)}{\beta - 1} \left[ 1 + O\left( \left( \frac{\log(-\log(\beta - 1))}{\log(\beta - 1)} \right)^2 \right) \right]$$

with the constant 1 in O().

*Proof.* Inverting (5.1.3) gives the asymptotic expansion of *n* as a function of  $\beta$ : from (5.1.3) readily comes

(5.1.6) 
$$n = \frac{\beta}{\beta - 1} \operatorname{Log}\left(\frac{\beta}{\beta - 1}\right) \left[1 + O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}\left(\frac{\beta}{\beta - 1}\right)}{\operatorname{Log}\left(\frac{\beta}{\beta - 1}\right)}\right)^{2}\right)\right]$$

then (5.1.5) as  $\beta \rightarrow 1$ .

**Remark 5.4.** (*Simplified forms*): If  $\beta$  runs over the set of Perron numbers  $\theta_n^{-1}$ , n = 5, 6, ..., 12, and over the smallest Parry - Salem numbers  $\beta \le 1.240726...$ , the dynamical degree of  $\beta$  (cf Table 1, Column 1, in [215]) is the integer part of D(n) in (5.1.6):

(5.1.7) 
$$\operatorname{dyg}(\beta) = \lfloor \frac{\beta}{\beta - 1} \operatorname{Log}\left(\frac{\beta}{\beta - 1}\right) \rfloor.$$

From (5.1.3) a (approximate) simplified form of  $\beta^{-1}$  is deduced:

(5.1.8) 
$$D(\beta^{-1}) = 1 - \frac{1}{n} \left( \operatorname{Log} n - \operatorname{Log} \operatorname{Log} n + \frac{\operatorname{Log} \operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n} \right).$$

5.2. Fracturability of the minimal polynomial by the Parry Upper function. The algebraic integer  $\beta > 1$  is assumed reciprocal and close to one. The relations between the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  and the minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(z)$ , as analytical functions, are given in Theorem 5.5 and will be complemented by Proposition 5.36, after the characterization of the common lenticular zeroes, for  $n = \text{dyg}(\beta)$  large enough.

**Theorem 5.5.** Let  $1 < \beta < (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer. The following formal decomposition of the minimal polynomial

(5.2.1) 
$$P_{\beta}(X) = P_{\beta}^*(X) = U_{\beta}(X) \times f_{\beta}(X),$$

holds, as a product of the Parry Upper function

(5.2.2) 
$$f_{\beta}(X) = G_{\text{dyg}(\beta)}(X) + X^{m_1} + X^{m_2} + X^{m_3} + \dots$$

with  $m_0 := \operatorname{dyg}(\beta)$ ,  $m_{q+1} - m_q \ge \operatorname{dyg}(\beta) - 1$  for  $q \ge 0$ , and the invertible formal series  $U_{\beta}(X) = -\zeta_{\beta}(X)P_{\beta}(X) \in \mathbb{Z}[[X]]$ . The specialization  $X \to z$  of the formal variable to the complex variable leads to the identity between analytic functions, obeying the Carlson-Polya dichotomy:

(5.2.3)

$$P_{\beta}(z) = U_{\beta}(z) \times f_{\beta}(z) \begin{cases} on \mathbb{C} & \text{if } \beta \text{ is a Parry number, with} \\ U_{\beta} \text{ and } f_{\beta} \text{ both meromorphic,} \\ on |z| < 1 & \text{if } \beta \text{ is a nonParry number, with } |z| = 1 \\ as natural boundary for both } U_{\beta} \text{ and } f_{\beta}. \end{cases}$$

In both cases, the domain of holomorphy of the function  $U_{\beta}(z)$  contains the open disk  $D(0, \theta_{dyg(\beta)-1})$ .

*Proof.* The reciprocal algebraic integer  $\beta$  lies between two successive Perron numbers of the family  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\geq 5}$ , as  $\theta_n^{-1} < \beta < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$ ,  $dyg(\beta) = n \ge 6$ . By Proposition 3.2 the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  at  $\beta$  has the form (from (5.2.2)):

(5.2.4) 
$$f_{\beta}(z) = -1 + z + z^{n} + z^{m_{1}} + z^{m_{2}} + z^{m_{3}} + \dots$$

The algebraic integer  $\beta$  is a Parry number or a nonParry number. In both cases,  $f_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = 0$ . If  $f_{\beta}(z) = -1 + \sum_{j \ge 1} t_j z^j$ , the zero  $\beta^{-1}$  of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is simple since the derivative of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  satisfies  $f'_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = \sum_{j \ge 1} jt_j \beta^{-j+1} > 0$ . The other zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  of modulus < 1 lie in  $1/\beta \le |z| < 1$ . Therefore the poles, if any, of  $U_{\beta}(z) = P_{\beta}(z)/f_{\beta}(z)$  of modulus < 1 all lie in the annular region  $\theta_{\text{dyg}(\beta)-1} < |z| < 1$ .

The formal decomposition (5.2.1), in  $\mathbb{Z}[[X]]$ , is always possible. Indeed, if we put  $U_{\beta}(X) = -1 + \sum_{j\geq 1} b_j X^j$ , and  $P_{\beta}(X) = 1 + a_1 X + a_2 X^2 + ... a_{d-1} X^{d-1} + X^d$ , (with  $a_j = a_{d-j}$ ), the formal identity  $P_{\beta}(X) = U_{\beta}(X) \times f_{\beta}(X)$  leads to the existence of the coefficient vector  $(b_j)_{j\geq 1}$  of  $U_{\beta}(X)$ , as a function of  $(t_j)_{j\geq 1}$  and  $(a_i)_{i=1,...,d-1}$ , as:  $b_1 = -(a_1 + t_1)$ ,

and, for r = 2, ..., d - 1,

(5.2.5) 
$$b_r = -(t_r + a_r - \sum_{j=1}^{r-1} b_j t_{r-j})$$
 with  $b_d = -(t_d + 1 - \sum_{j=1}^{d-1} b_j t_{r-j})$ ,

(5.2.6) 
$$b_r = -t_r + \sum_{j=1}^{r-1} b_j t_{r-j} \text{ for } r > d.$$

Then  $b_j \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,  $j \ge 1$ ; the integers  $b_r, r > d$ , are determined recursively by (5.2.6) by the sequence  $(t_i)$  and from the finite subset  $\{b_0 = -1, b_1, b_2, \dots, b_d\}$ , itself determined from  $P_{\beta}(X)$  using (5.2.5). They inherit the asymptotic properties of the asymptotic lacunarity of  $(t_i)$  when r is very large [209]. If  $R_{\beta}$  denotes the radius of convergence of  $U_{\beta}(z)$  the inequality  $R_{\beta} \ge \theta_{\text{dyg}(\beta)-1}$  can be directly obtained using Hadamard's formula  $R_{\beta}^{-1} = \lim \sup_{r \to \infty} |b_r|^{1/r}$  and the following Lemma 5.6 (in which  $n = \text{dyg}(\beta)$ ) whose proof is immediate.

**Lemma 5.6.** Let  $\varepsilon > 0$  such that  $\theta_{n-1}^{-1} < \exp(\varepsilon)$ . There exists a constant  $C = C(\varepsilon) \ge \max\{1, \exp(\varepsilon(n-1)) - 1\}$  such that:

(5.2.7) 
$$|b_r| \le C \times \exp(\varepsilon r), \qquad \text{for all } r \ge 0.$$

5.3. A lenticulus of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in the cusp of Solomyak's fractal. In this subsection  $\beta \in (1, \theta_6^{-1})$  is assumed to be a real number (algebraic or transcendental) such that  $\beta \notin \{\theta_n^{-1} \mid n \ge 7\}$ . In Theorem 5.14 it will be proved that, to such a  $\beta$ , is associated a lenticulus of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in the cusp of Solomyak's fractal  $\mathscr{G}$  (cf Figure 9 in [73]), located in the angular sector

$$|\arg(z)| < \pi/18.2880.$$

For  $\beta \in \{\theta_n^{-1} \mid n \ge 12\}$  the lenticuli of zeroes of  $f_\beta(z)$  have been investigated in the larger sector  $|\arg(z)| < \pi/3$  (cf Section § 4). Examples of lenticuli can be visualized in [73].

The method which will be used to detect the lenticuli of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is the method of Rouché. This method will be shown to be powerful enough to reach relevant minorants of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  for  $\beta > 1$  any reciprocal algebraic integer (cf § 5.7).

Let  $n := \text{dyg}(\beta)$ . The algebraic integers  $z_{j,n}, 1 \le j < \lfloor n/6 \rfloor$ , which constitute the lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\theta_n^{-1}}$  in the (upper) Poincaré half-plane satisfy (cf §4):

$$f_{\theta_n^{-1}}(\theta_n) = f_{\theta_n^{-1}}(z_{1,n}) = f_{\theta_n^{-1}}(z_{2,n}) = f_{\theta_n^{-1}}(z_{3,n}) = \dots = f_{\theta_n^{-1}}(z_{\lfloor n/6 \rfloor, n}) = 0,$$

with  $f_{\theta_n^{-1}}(z) = -1 + z + z^n$ . The Parry Upper function at  $\beta$  is characterized by the sequence of exponents  $(m_q)_{q\geq 0}$ :

(5.3.1) 
$$f_{\beta}(z) = -1 + z + z^{n} + z^{m_{1}} + z^{m_{2}} + z^{m_{3}} + \ldots = G_{n}(z) + \sum_{q \ge 1} z^{m_{q}},$$

where  $m_0 := n$ , with the fundamental minimal gappiness condition:

(5.3.2) 
$$m_{q+1} - m_q \ge n - 1$$
 for all  $q \ge 0$ .

The Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion  $d_{\beta}(1)$  of 1 is infinite or not, namely the sequence of exponents  $(m_q)_{q\geq 0}$  is either infinite or finite: if it is infinite the integers  $m_q$  never take the value  $+\infty$ ;

if not the power series  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is a polynomial of degree  $m_q$  for some integer  $m_q, q \ge 2$ . In both cases, the integer  $m_1 \ge 2n-1$  is finite.

We will compute real numbers  $t_{j,n} \in (0,1)$  such that the small circles  $C_{j,n} := \{z \mid |z - z_{j,n}| = \frac{t_{j,n}}{n}\}$  of respective centers  $z_{j,n}, |z_{j,n}| < 1$ , all satisfy the Rouché conditions:

(5.3.3) 
$$|f_{\beta}(z) - G_n(z)| = \left|\sum_{q \ge 1} z^{m_q}\right| < |G_n(z)| \quad \text{for } z \in C_{j,n}, \text{ for } j = 1, 2, \dots, J_n,$$

are pairwise disjoint, are small enough to avoid to intersect |z| = 1, with  $J_n \leq \lfloor \frac{n}{6} \rfloor$  the largest possible integer (in the sense of Definition 5.10 and Proposition 5.11). As a consequence, the number of zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  and  $G_n(z)$  in the open disk  $D_{j,n} := \{z \mid |z - z_{j,n}| < \frac{t_{j,n}}{n}\}$  will be equal, implying the existence of a simple zero of the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in each disk  $D_{j,n}$ . The maximality of  $J_n$  means that the conditions of Rouché cannot be satisfied as soon as  $J_n < j \leq \lfloor \frac{n}{6} \rfloor$  for the reason that the circles  $C_{j,n}$  are too close to |z| = 1.

The values  $t_{j,n}$  are necessarily smaller than  $\pi$  in order to avoid any overlap between two successive circles  $C_{j,n}$  and  $C_{j+1,n}$ . Indeed, since the argument  $\arg z_{j,n}$  of the *j*-th root  $z_{j,n}$  is roughly equal to  $2\pi j/n$  (Proposition 4.7), the distance  $|z_{j,n} - z_{j+1,n}|$  is approximately  $2\pi/n$ .

The problem of the choice of the radius  $t_{j,n}/n$  is a true problem. On one hand, a too small radius would lead to make impossible the application of the Rouché conditions, in particular for those disks  $C_{j,n}$  located very near the unit circle. Indeed, we do not know a priori whether the unit circle is a natural boundary or not for  $f_{\beta}(z)$ ; locating zeroes close to a natural boundary is a difficult problem in general. On the other hand, taking larger values of  $t_{j,n}$  readily leads to a bad localization of the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , and hence, for algebraic integers  $\beta > 1$ , to a trivial minoration of the Mahler measure M( $\beta$ ). The sequel reports a compromise, after many trials of the author, which works (cf § 5.7).

For any real number  $\beta \in (1, \theta_6^{-1})$  such that  $\beta \notin \{\theta_n^{-1} \mid n \ge 7\}$  let us denote by  $\omega_{j,n} \in D_{j,n}$  the simple zero of  $f_\beta(z)$ ; then  $|\omega_{j,n}| < 1$  and

(5.3.4) 
$$|\omega_{j,n}| \leq |z_{j,n}| + \frac{t_{j,n}}{n}$$
 with  $z_{j,n} \neq \omega_{j,n}, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots, J_n;$ 

if, in addition,  $\beta > 1$  is a reciprocal algebraic integer, the strategy for obtaining a minorant of M( $\beta$ ) will be the following: to identify the zeroes  $\omega_{j,n}$  as roots of the minimal polynomial  $P^*_{\beta}(z) = P_{\beta}(z)$ , then to obtain a lower bound of the Mahler measure M( $\beta$ ) (will be made explicit in §5.7) from these roots by

(5.3.5) 
$$\beta \times \prod |\omega_{j,n}|^{-2} \geq \theta_n^{-1} \times \prod_j (|z_{j,n}| + \frac{t_{j,n}}{n})^{-2},$$

where *j* runs over  $\{1, 2, \ldots, J_n\}$ .

In general, for any real number  $\beta \in (1, \theta_6^{-1})$  such that  $\beta \notin \{\theta_n^{-1} \mid n \ge 7\}$ , the quantities  $t_{j,n}$  will be estimated by the following inequalities:

(5.3.6) 
$$\frac{|z|^{2(n-1)+1}}{1-|z|^{n-1}} = \frac{|z|^{2n-1}}{1-|z|^{n-1}} < |G_n(z)| \quad \text{for } z \in C_{j,n}, \quad j = 1, 2, \dots, J_n$$

instead of (5.3.3), too complicated to handle. In (5.3.6) the exponent "n - 1" comes from the minimal gappiness condition (5.3.2), that is from the dynamical degree n of  $\beta$  itself, as

unique variable. Indeed, due to the great variety of possible infinite admissible sequences  $(m_q)_{q\geq 1}$  in the power series  $f_\beta(z)$  in (5.3.1), for which  $m_q \geq q(n-1) + n$  for all  $q \geq 1$ , we will proceed by taking the upper bound condition (5.3.6) which comes from the general inequality:

$$\left| f_{\beta}(z) - G_n(z) \right| = \left| \sum_{q \ge 1} z^{m_q} \right| \le \sum_{q \ge 1} |z^{m_q}| \le \frac{|z|^{2n-1}}{1 - |z|^{n-1}}, \qquad |z| < 1$$

The radius  $t_{0,n}/n$  of the first circle  $C_{0,n} := \{z \mid |z - \theta_n| = \frac{t_{0,n}}{n}\}$ , which contains  $\beta^{-1}$ , is readily obtained without the method of Rouché.

**Lemma 5.7.** *Let*  $n \ge 7$ *.* 

$$t_{0,n} := \left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)^2.$$

*Proof.* Since  $\beta^{-1}$  runs over the open interval  $(\theta_{n-1}, \theta_n)$ , this interval  $(\theta_{n-1}, \theta_n)$  is necessarily completely included in  $D_{0,n}$ , and the radius of  $C_{0,n}$  is  $\theta_n - \theta_{n-1}$ . We deduce the result from Lemma 5.1. From Proposition 4.6 the root  $z_{1,n}$  admits  $\Im(z_{1,n}) = \frac{2\pi}{n}(1 - \frac{1}{\log n} + ...)$  as imaginary part. Then, for any  $t_{1,n} \in (0,1)$ , the circle  $C_{0,n}$ , of radius  $t_{0,n}/n$ , and  $C_{1,n}$  are disjoint and do not intersect |z| = 1.

By Proposition 4.3 the only angular sector to be considered for the roots  $z_{j,n}$  of  $G_n$  and the Rouché circles  $C_{j,n}$ , up to complex-conjugation, is  $0 \le \arg(z) \le +\frac{\pi}{3}$ . In this sector the "bump" angular sector,  $\arg z \in (0, 2\pi(\log n)/n)$  (cf Appendix; Remark 3.3 in [214]), will be shown to contribute negligibly.

The existence of the roots  $\omega_{j,n}$  in the main subsector is proved in Theorem 5.8, then in Theorem 5.14 in a refined version. Proposition 5.13 completes the proof of their existence in the bump angular sector. In the complement of the family of the adjustable Rouché disks Theorem 5.20 asserts the existence of a zerofree region depending upon the dynamical degree of  $\beta$ .

In the following we consider the problem of the parametrization of the radii  $t_{j,n}/n$  by a unique real number  $a \ge 1$ , allowing to adjust continuously and uniformly the size of each circle  $C_{j,n}$ . We solve it by finding an optimal value.

**Theorem 5.8.** Let  $n \ge n_1 = 195$ ,  $a \ge 1$ , and  $j \in \{\lceil v_n \rceil, \lceil v_n \rceil + 1, \dots, \lfloor n/6 \rfloor\}$ . Denote by  $C_{j,n} := \{z \mid |z - z_{j,n}| = \frac{t_{j,n}}{n}\}$  the circle centered at the *j*-th root  $z_{j,n}$  of  $-1 + X + X^n$ , with  $t_{j,n} = \frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{a}$ . Then the condition of Rouché

(5.3.7) 
$$\frac{|z|^{2n-1}}{1-|z|^{n-1}} < |-1+z+z^n|, \quad \text{for all } z \in C_{j,n},$$

holds true on the circle  $C_{j,n}$  for which the center  $z_{j,n}$  satisfies

(5.3.8) 
$$\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|} < \frac{1-\exp(\frac{-\pi}{a})}{2\exp(\frac{\pi}{a})-1}.$$

The condition  $n \ge 195$  ensures the existence of such roots  $z_{j,n}$ . Taking the value  $a = a_{max} = 5.87433...$  for which the upper bound of (5.3.8) is maximal, equal to 0.171573..., the

roots  $z_{j,n}$  which satisfy (5.3.8) all belong to the angular sector, independent of n:

(5.3.9) 
$$\arg(z) \in \left[0, +\frac{\pi}{18.2880}\right]$$

For any real number  $\beta > 1$  having dyg( $\beta$ ) = n,  $f_{\beta}(z)$  admits a simple zero  $\omega_{j,n}$  in  $D_{j,n}$  for which the center  $z_{j,n}$  satisfies (5.3.8) with  $a = a_{\max}$ , and j in the range { $\lceil v_n \rceil, \lceil v_n \rceil + 1, \dots, \lfloor n/6 \rfloor$ }.

*Proof.* Denote by  $\varphi := \arg(z_{j,n})$  the argument of the *j*-th root  $z_{j,n}$ . Since  $-1 + z_{j,n} + z_{j,n}^n = 0$ , we have  $|z_{j,n}|^n = |-1 + z_{j,n}|$ . Let us write  $z = z_{j,n} + \frac{t_{j,n}}{n}e^{i\psi} = z_{j,n}(1 + \frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)})$  the generic element belonging to  $C_{j,n}$ , with  $\psi \in [0, 2\pi]$ . Let  $X := \cos(\psi - \varphi)$ . Let us show that if the inequality (5.3.7) of Rouché holds true for X = +1, for a certain circle  $C_{j,n}$ , then it holds true for all  $X \in [-1, +1]$ , that is for every argument  $\psi \in [0, 2\pi]$ , i.e. for every  $z \in C_{j,n}$ . Let us show

$$\left|1 + \frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\phi)}\right|^n = \exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right) \times \left(1 - \frac{\pi^2}{2a^2n}(2X^2 - 1) + O(\frac{1}{n^2})\right)$$

and

$$\arg\left(\left(1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right)^n\right) = sgn(\sin(\psi-\varphi)) \times \left(\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{a}\left[1-\frac{\pi X}{an}\right] + O(\frac{1}{n^2})\right).$$

Indeed, since  $\sin(\psi - \varphi) = \pm \sqrt{1 - X^2}$ , then

$$\left(1 + \frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi - \varphi)}\right)^n = \exp\left(n\log\left(1 + \frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi - \varphi)}\right)\right)$$
$$= \exp\left(\frac{\pi}{a}(X \pm i\sqrt{1 - X^2}) + \left[-\frac{n}{2}(\frac{\pi}{an}(X \pm i\sqrt{1 - X^2}))^2 + O(\frac{1}{n^2})\right]\right)$$
$$= \exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a} - \frac{\pi^2}{2a^2n}(2X^2 - 1) + O(\frac{1}{n^2})\right) \times \exp\left(\pm i\frac{\pi\sqrt{1 - X^2}}{a}[1 - \frac{\pi X}{an}] + O(\frac{1}{n^2})\right).$$

Moreover,

$$\left|1 + \frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi - \varphi)}\right| = \left|1 + \frac{\pi}{an}(X \pm i\sqrt{1 - X^2})\right| = 1 + \frac{\pi X}{an} + O(\frac{1}{n^2}).$$

with

$$\arg(1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}) = sgn(\sin(\psi-\varphi)) \times \frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{an} + O(\frac{1}{n^2}).$$

For all  $n \ge 18$  (Proposition 3.5 in [214]), let us recall that

(5.3.10) 
$$|z_{j,n}| = 1 + \frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\frac{\pi j}{n}\right) + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}n}{\operatorname{Log}n}\right)^2.$$

Then the left-hand side term of (5.3.7) is

$$\frac{|z|^{2n-1}}{1-|z|^{n-1}} = \frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|^2 \left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right|^{2n}}{|z_{j,n}| \left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right| - |-1+z_{j,n}| \left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right|^n}$$

(5.3.11) 
$$= \frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|^2 \left(1-\frac{\pi^2}{an}(2X^2-1)\right) \exp\left(\frac{2\pi X}{a}\right)}{\left(1+\frac{1}{n} \log\left(2\sin\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)+\frac{\pi X}{an}\right) - |-1+z_{j,n}| \left(1-\frac{\pi^2}{2an}(2X^2-1)\right) \exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)}$$

up to  $\frac{1}{n}O\left(\frac{\log\log n}{\log n}\right)^2$  -terms (in the terminant). The right-hand side term of (5.3.7) is  $\left|-1+z+z^n\right| = \left|-1+z_{j,n}\left(1+\frac{\pi}{na}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right)+z_{j,n}^n\left(1+\frac{\pi}{na}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right)^n\right|$  $= \left|-1+z_{j,n}(1\pm i\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{an})(1+\frac{\pi X}{an})+z_{j,n}^n\left(1+\frac{\pi}{na}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right)^n\right|$ 

(5.3.12)

$$(1-z_{j,n})\left(1-\frac{\pi^2}{2a^2n}(2X^2-1)\right)\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)\exp\left(\pm i\left(\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{a}[1-\frac{\pi X}{an}]\right)\right)+O(\frac{1}{n^2})$$

Let us consider (5.3.11) and (5.3.12) at the first order for the asymptotic expansions, i.e. up to O(1/n) - terms instead of up to  $O(\frac{1}{n}(\text{Log}\text{Log}n/\text{Log}n)^2)$  - terms or  $O(1/n^2)$  - terms. (5.3.11) becomes:

$$\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|^2 \exp(\frac{2\pi X}{a})}{|z_{j,n}|-|-1+z_{j,n}| \exp(\frac{\pi X}{a})}$$

and (5.3.12) is equal to:

$$\left|-1+z_{j,n}\right|\left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)\exp\left(\pm i\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{a}\right)\right|$$

and is independent of the sign of  $\sin(\psi - \varphi)$ . Then the inequality (5.3.7) is equivalent to (5.3.13)

$$\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|^2 \exp(\frac{2\pi X}{a})}{|z_{j,n}|-|-1+z_{j,n}| \exp(\frac{\pi X}{a})} < |-1+z_{j,n}| \left| 1-\exp(\frac{\pi X}{a}) \exp\left(\pm i\frac{\pi \sqrt{1-X^2}}{a}\right) \right|,$$

and (5.3.13) to

(5.3.14) 
$$\frac{\left|-1+z_{j,n}\right|}{\left|z_{j,n}\right|} < \frac{\left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)\exp\left(i\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^{2}}}{a}\right)\right|\exp\left(\frac{-\pi X}{a}\right)}{\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)+\left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)\exp\left(i\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^{2}}}{a}\right)\right|} =: \kappa(X,a).$$

Denote by  $\kappa(X,a)$  the right-hand side term, as a function of (X,a), on  $[-1,+1] \times [1,+\infty)$ . It is routine to show that, for any fixed *a*, the partial derivative  $\partial \kappa_X$  of  $\kappa(X,a)$  with respect to *X* is strictly negative on the interior of the domain. The function  $x \to \kappa(x,a)$  takes its minimum at X = 1, and this minimum is always strictly positive. Hence the inequality of Rouché (5.3.7) will be satisfied on  $C_{j,n}$  once it is satisfied at X = 1.

For which range of values of j/n? Up to O(1/n)-terms in (5.3.14), it is given by the set of integers j for which  $z_{j,n}$  satisfies:

(5.3.15) 
$$\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|} < \kappa(1,a) = \frac{\left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi}{a}\right)\right|\exp\left(\frac{-\pi}{a}\right)}{\exp\left(\frac{\pi}{a}\right) + \left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi}{a}\right)\right|}.$$



FIGURE 2. Curve of the Rouché condition  $a \to \kappa(1, a)$  (upper bound in (5.3.8)), for the circles  $C_{j,n} = \{z \mid |z - z_{j,n}| = \pi |z_{j,n}|/(an)\}$  centered at the zeroes  $z_{j,n}$  of the trinomial  $-1 + X + X^n$ , as a function of the size of the circles  $C_{j,n}$  parametrized by the adjustable real number  $a \ge 1$ .

In order to take into account a collection of roots of  $z_{j,n}$  as large as possible, i.e. in order to have a minorant of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  the largest possible, the value of  $a \ge 1$  has to be chosen such that  $a \to \kappa(1, a)$  is maximal in (5.3.15).

The function  $a \to \kappa(1, a)$  reaches its maximum  $\kappa(1, a_{\max}) := 0.171573...$  at  $a_{\max} = 5.8743...$  (Figure 2). Denote by  $J_n$  the maximal integer j for which (5.3.15) is satisfied and in which a is taken equal to  $a_{\max}$  (Definition 5.10 and Proposition 5.11). From Proposition 5.11, in which are reported the asymptotic expansions of  $J_n$  and  $\arg(z_{J_n,n})$ , we deduce

(5.3.16) 
$$\arg(z_{j,n}) < \frac{\pi}{18.2880...} = 0.171784... \text{ for } j = \lceil v_n \rceil, \lceil v_n \rceil + 1, ..., J_n.$$

**Remark 5.9.** The minimal value  $n_1 = 195$  is calculated by the condition  $2\pi \frac{v_n}{n} < \frac{\pi}{18.2880...} = 0.171784...$ , for all  $n \ge n_1$ , for having a strict inclusion, of the "bump sector" inside the angular sector defined by the maximal opening angle 0.171784... (cf Appendix for the sequence  $(v_n)$ )

This finishes the proof.

Let us calculate the argument of the last root  $z_{j,n}$  for which (5.3.14) is an equality with X = 1.

**Definition 5.10.** Let  $n \ge 195$ . Denote by  $J_n$  the largest integer  $j \ge 1$  such that the root  $z_{j,n}$  of  $G_n$  satisfies

(5.3.17) 
$$\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|} \leq \kappa(1,a_{\max}) = \frac{1-\exp(\frac{-\pi}{a_{\max}})}{2\exp(\frac{\pi}{a_{\max}})-1} = 0.171573\dots$$

Let us observe that the upper bound  $\kappa(1, a_{\text{max}})$  is independent of *n*. From this independence we deduce the following "limit" angular sector in which the Rouché conditions can be applied.

**Proposition 5.11.** Let  $n \ge 195$ . Let us put  $\kappa := \kappa(1, a_{\max})$  for short. Then

(5.3.18) 
$$\arg(z_{J_n,n}) = 2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) + \frac{\kappa \log \kappa}{n\sqrt{4-\kappa^2}} + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right),$$

(5.3.19) 
$$J_n = \frac{n}{\pi} \left( \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) \right) + \frac{\kappa \log \kappa}{\pi \sqrt{4 - \kappa^2}} + O\left( \left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2 \right)$$

with, at the limit,

(5.3.20) 
$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \arg(z_{J_n,n}) = \lim_{n \to +\infty} 2\pi \frac{J_n}{n} = 2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) = 0.171784\dots$$

*Proof.* Since  $\lim_{n\to+\infty} |z_{J_n,n}| = 1$ , we deduce from (5.3.17) that the limit argument  $\varphi_{lim}$  of  $z_{J_n,n}$  satisfies  $|-1 + \cos(\varphi_{lim}) + i\sin(\varphi_{lim})| = 2\sin(\varphi_{lim}/2) = \kappa(1, a_{\max})$ . We deduce (5.3.20), and the equality between the two limits from (5.3.21).

From (5.3.17), the inequality  $|-1+z_{j,n}| \le |z_{j,n}| \kappa(1, a_{\max})$  already implies that  $\arg(z_{J_n,n})) < \varphi_{lim}$ . In the sequel, we will use the asymptotic expansions of the roots  $z_{J_n,n}$ . From Section 6 in [214] the argument of  $z_{J_n,n}$  takes the following form

(5.3.21) 
$$\arg(z_{J_n,n}) = 2\pi \left(\frac{J_n}{n} + \Re\right)$$
 with  $\Re = -\frac{1}{2\pi n} \left[\frac{1 - \cos\left(\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}\right)}{\sin\left(\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}\right)} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right)\right)\right]$ 

with

$$\operatorname{tl}(\operatorname{arg}(z_{J_n,n}))) = +\frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)^2\right).$$

Its modulus is

(5.3.22) 
$$|z_{J_n,n}| = 1 + \frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right) + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}n}{\operatorname{Log}n}\right)^2$$

Denote  $\varphi := \arg(z_{J_n,n})$ . Up to  $\frac{1}{n}O(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2)$ -terms, we have

$$|-1+z_{J_n,n}|^2 = \left|-1 + \left[1 + \frac{1}{n} \log\left(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right)\right] (\cos(\varphi) + i\sin(\varphi))\right|^2$$
  
=  $\left[-1 + \left[1 + \frac{1}{n} \log\left(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right)\right] (\cos(\varphi))^2 + \left[1 + \frac{1}{n} \log\left(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right)\right]^2 (\sin(\varphi)^2$   
=  $1 + \left[1 + \frac{1}{n} \log\left(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right)\right]^2 - 2\left[1 + \frac{1}{n} \log\left(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right)\right] \cos(\varphi)$ 

$$(5.3.23) = 4(\sin(\frac{\varphi}{2}))^2 + \frac{4}{n}(\sin(\frac{\varphi}{2}))^2 \log(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n}) = 4(\sin(\frac{\varphi}{2}))^2 [1 + \frac{1}{n}\log(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n})].$$

Up to  $\frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$ -terms, due to the definition of  $J_n$ , let us consider (5.3.17) as an equality; hence, from (5.3.23) and (5.3.22), the following identity should be satisfied

(5.3.24) 
$$2\sin(\frac{\varphi}{2}) = \kappa \left[1 + \frac{1}{2n} \log\left(2\sin\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right)\right]$$

We now use (5.3.24) to obtain an asymptotic expansion of  $\psi_n := 2\pi \frac{J_n}{n} - \varphi_{lim}$  as a function of *n* and  $\varphi_{lim}$  up to  $\frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$ -terms. First, at the first order in  $\psi_n$ ,

$$\sin\left(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right) = \frac{\psi_n}{2}\cos\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right) + \sin\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right), \quad \cos\left(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right) = -\frac{\psi_n}{2}\sin\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right) + \cos\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right),$$
$$\log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}\right)\right) = \log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right)\right) + \psi_n \frac{\cos\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right)}{2\sin\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right)} = \log\kappa + \psi_n \frac{\cos\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right)}{h}.$$

Moreover,

$$\left[\frac{1-\cos(\frac{2\pi J_n}{n})}{\sin(\frac{2\pi J_n}{n})}\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin(\frac{\pi J_n}{n})\right)\right]$$

(5.3.25) 
$$= \tan\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right) (\operatorname{Log} \kappa) \left[1 + \psi_n \left(\frac{1}{\sin(\varphi_{lim})} + \frac{\cos(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2})}{\kappa \log \kappa}\right)\right].$$

Hence, with  $2\sin(\varphi/2) = 2\sin(\pi J_n/n)\cos(\pi \Re) + 2\cos(\pi J_n/n)\sin(\pi \Re)$ , and from (5.3.21), up to  $\frac{1}{n}O((\frac{\log \log n}{\log n})^2)$ -terms, the identity (5.3.24) becomes

$$\left[\psi_n \cos\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right) + 2\sin\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right)\right] + \left(\frac{-2\cos\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right)\tan\left(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2}\right)\log\kappa}{2n}\right) = \kappa \left[1 + \frac{\log\kappa}{2n}\right]$$

We deduce

(5.3.26) 
$$\psi_n = \frac{\kappa \log \kappa}{n \cos(\frac{\varphi_{lim}}{2})} + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right),$$

then  $2\pi J_n/n = \psi_n + \varphi_{lim}$  and (5.3.19). With  $2\pi J_n/n$ , and from (5.3.21) and (5.3.25) we deduce (5.3.18). This finishes the proof.

**Remark 5.12.** (i) The maximal half-opening angle of the sector in which one can detect zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , for any  $\beta$  such that  $\theta_{n-1} < \beta^{-1} < \theta_n$ , by the method of Rouché, is  $0.17178... = 2 \arcsin(\frac{\kappa(1,a_{\max})}{2})$ . Remarkably this upper bound  $2 \arcsin(\frac{\kappa(1,a_{\max})}{2})$  is independent of *n*. By comparison it is fairly small with respect to  $\pi/3$  for the Perron numbers  $\theta_n^{-1}$ .

(ii) The curve  $a \to \kappa(1,a)$ , given by Figure 2, is such that any value in the interval  $(0, \kappa(1, a_{max}))$  is reached by the function  $\kappa(1,a)$  from two values say  $a_1$  and  $a_2$ , of a, satisfying  $a_1 < a_{max} < a_2$ . On the contrary, the correspondence  $a_{max} \leftrightarrow \kappa(1, a_{max})$  is unique, corresponding to a double root. Denote  $D := \exp(\pi/a_{max})$  and  $\kappa := \kappa(1, a_{max})$ . It means that the quadratic algebraic equation  $2\kappa D^2 - (\kappa + 1)D + 1 = 0$  deduced from the upper bound in (5.3.17) has necessarily a discriminant equal to zero. The discriminant is  $\kappa^2 - 6\kappa + 1$ . Therefore  $D = (\kappa + 1)/(4\kappa)$  and the limit value  $x = 2 \arcsin(\kappa/2)$  in (5.3.20) satisfies the quadratic algebraic equation

$$4(\sin(x/2))^2 - 12\sin(x/2) + 1 = 0.$$

**Proposition 5.13.** Let  $n \ge n_1 = 195$ . The circles  $C_{j,n} := \{z \mid |z - z_{j,n}| = \frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{na_{\max}}\}$  centered at the roots  $z_{j,n}$  of the trinomial  $-1 + z + z^n$  which belong to the "bump sector", namely for  $j \in \{1, 2, ..., \lfloor v_n \rfloor\}$ , are such that the conditions of Rouché

(5.3.27) 
$$\frac{|z|^{2n-1}}{1-|z|^{n-1}} < |-1+z+z^n|, \text{ for all } z \in C_{j,n}, 1 \le j \le \lfloor v_n \rfloor,$$

hold true. For any real number  $\beta > 1$  having dyg $(\beta) = n$ ,  $f_{\beta}(z)$  admits a simple zero  $\omega_{j,n}$  in  $D_{j,n}$  (with  $a = a_{\max}$ ), for j in the range  $\{1, 2, ..., \lfloor v_n \rfloor\}$ .

*Proof.* The development terms "D" of the asymptotic expansions of  $|z_{j,n}|$  change from the main angular sector  $\arg z \in (2\pi(\log n)/n, \pi/3)$  to the first transition region  $\arg z \asymp$ 

 $2\pi(\log n)/n$ , the "bump sector", further to the second transition region  $\arg z \approx 2\pi \sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}/n$ , and to a small neighbourhood of  $\theta_n$  (Section 4.2).

Then the proof of (5.3.27) is the same as that of Theorem 5.8 once (5.3.10) is substituted by the suitable asymptotic expansions which correspond to the angular sector of the "bump". The terminants of the respective asymptotic expansions of  $|z_{j,n}|$  also change: this change imposes to reconsider (5.3.11) and (5.3.12) up to Log n/n - terms, and not up to 1/n - terms, as in the proof of Theorem 5.8. It is remarkable that the inequality (5.3.14) remains the same, with the same upper bound function  $\kappa(X,a)$ . Then the equation of the curve of the Rouché condition  $a \to \kappa(1,a)$ , on  $[1, +\infty)$ , is the same as in Theorem 5.8 for controlling the conditions of Rouché. The optimal value  $a_{\text{max}}$  of a also remains the same, and (5.3.7) also holds true for those  $z_{j,n}$  in the bump sector.

From the inequalities (5.3.8) in Theorem 5.8, also used in the proof of Proposition 5.13, we now obtain a finer localization of a subcollection of the roots  $\omega_{j,n}$  of the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , and a definition of the lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}$  of  $\beta$ , as follows.

**Theorem 5.14.** Let  $n \ge n_1 = 195$ . Let  $\beta > 1$  be any real number having  $dyg(\beta) = n$ . The Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  has an unique simple zero  $\omega_{j,n}$  in each disk  $D_{j,n} :=$ 

$$\{z \mid |z-z_{j,n}| < \frac{n |z_{j,n}|}{n a_{\max}}\}, j = 1, 2, \dots, J_n$$
, which satisfies the additional inequality:

(5.3.28) 
$$|\omega_{j,n} - z_{j,n}| < \frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{n a_{j,n}} \qquad \text{for } j = \lceil v_n \rceil, \lceil v_n \rceil + 1, \dots, J_n,$$

where  $a_{J_n,n} = a_{\max}$  and, for  $j = \lceil v_n \rceil, \dots, J_n - 1$ , the value  $a_{j,n}$ ,  $> a_{\max}$ , is defined by

(5.3.29) 
$$D\left(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}\right) = \text{Log}\left[\frac{1+B_{j,n}-\sqrt{1-6B_{j,n}}+B_{j,n}^{2}}{4B_{j,n}}\right]$$
  
with  $B_{j,n} := 2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})\left(1-\frac{1}{n}\text{Log}\left(2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})\right)\right),$ 

and, putting  $D := D\left(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}\right)$  for short,

(5.3.30) 
$$tl(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}) = \frac{2}{n} \times B_{j,n}^{-1}(\frac{-3 + \exp(-D) + 2\exp(D)}{4 - \exp(-D) - 2\exp(D)}) \times \left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2.$$

An upper bound of the tails, independent of *j*, is given by

(5.3.31) 
$$O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log} n)^3}\right)$$

with the constant  $\frac{1}{7\pi}$  in the Big O. The lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}$  associated with  $\beta$  is constituted by the following subset of roots of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ :

(5.3.32) 
$$\mathscr{L}_{\beta} := \{1/\beta\} \cup \bigcup_{j=1}^{J_n} \left(\{\omega_{j,n}\} \cup \{\overline{\omega_{j,n}}\}\right)$$

*Proof.* The existence of the zeroes comes from Proposition 5.13 and Theorem 5.8, with the maximal value  $J_n$  of the index j given by Proposition 5.10. To refine the localization of  $\omega_{j,n}$  in the neighbourhood of  $z_{j,n}$ , in the main angular sector, i.e. for  $j \in \{ \lceil v_n \rceil, \lceil v_n \rceil + 1, \dots, J_n \}$ , the conditions of Rouché (5.3.7) are now used to define the new radii.

The value  $a_{j,n}$  is defined by the development term  $D(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}})$ , itself defined as follows:

(5.3.33) 
$$D\left(\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|}\right) =: \frac{1-\exp\left(-D\left(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}\right)\right)}{2\exp\left(D\left(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}\right)\right)-1}$$

and the tail  $tl(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}})$  calculated from  $tl(\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|})$  so that the Rouché condition

(5.3.34) 
$$\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|} = D\left(\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|}\right) + tl\left(\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|}\right) < \frac{1-\exp(-\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}})}{2\exp(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}) - 1}$$

holds true. From Proposition 4.11, denote

$$B_{j,n} := \mathcal{D}\left(\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|}\right) = 2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\left(1-\frac{1}{n}\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right)\right).$$

Let  $W := \exp(D(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}))$ . The identity (5.3.33) transforms into the equation of degree 2:

(5.3.35) 
$$2B_{j,n}W^2 - (B_{j,n}+1)W + 1 = 0$$

from which (5.3.36) is deduced. For the calculation of  $tl(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}})$ , denote  $D := D(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}})$  and  $tl_{j,n} := tl(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}})$ . Then, at the first order,  $\frac{1 - \exp(\frac{-\pi}{a_{j,n}})}{2\exp(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}) - 1}$ 

$$=\frac{1-\exp(-D-tl_{j,n})}{2\exp(D+tl_{j,n})-1}=B_{j,n}[1+tl_{j,n}\times(\frac{4-\exp(-D)-2\exp(D)}{-3+\exp(-D)+2\exp(D)})].$$

From (5.3.34) and (4.2.10) the following inequality should be satisfied, with the constant 2 in the Big O,

$$\frac{1}{n}O\Big(\Big(\frac{\mathrm{Log}\,\mathrm{Log}\,n}{\mathrm{Log}\,n}\Big)^2\Big) = \mathrm{tl}\Big(\frac{|-1+z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|}\Big) < tl_{j,n} \times B_{j,n}\Big(\frac{4-\exp(-D)-2\exp(D)}{-3+\exp(-D)+2\exp(D)}\Big)\Big].$$

The expression of  $tl_{j,n}$  in (5.3.30) follows, to obtain a strict inequality in (5.3.34). By (5.3.29) the quantity  $\exp(D)$  is a function of  $B_{j,n}$ , which tends to  $\frac{3}{4}$  when  $B_{j,n}$  tends to 0; hence, at the first order, a lower bound of the function  $B_{j,n} \rightarrow |B_{j,n}(\frac{4-\exp(-D)-2\exp(D)}{-3+\exp(-D)+2\exp(D)})|$  is obtained for  $j = \lceil v_n \rceil$ , and given by  $2\pi \frac{\log n}{n} \times 7$ . Then it suffices to take

$$tl_{j,n} = cste\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log} n)^3}\right)$$

with  $cste = 1/(7\pi)$ , to obtain a tail independent of *j*, and therefore the conditions of Rouché (5.3.34) satisfied with these new smaller radii and tails in the main angular sector.

**Remark 5.15.** For *n* very large, up to second-order terms, (5.3.35) reduces to

$$4\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})W^2 - \left(2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) + 1\right)W + 1 = 0$$

and (5.3.29) to

(5.3.36) 
$$D\left(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}\right) = \operatorname{Log}\left[\frac{1+2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) - \sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) + 4(\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}))^2}}{8\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})}\right].$$

**Lemma 5.16.** Let  $n \ge 195$  and  $c_n$  defined by  $|z_{J_n,n}| = 1 - \frac{c_n}{n}$ . Let us put  $\kappa := \kappa(1, a_{\max})$  for short. Then

(5.3.37) 
$$c_n = -(\operatorname{Log} \kappa) \left(1 + \frac{1}{n}\right) + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log} \operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)^2\right).$$

with  $c = \lim_{n \to +\infty} c_n = -\log \kappa = 1.76274...,$  and, up to  $O(\frac{1}{n} \left( \left( \frac{\log \log n}{\log n} \right)^2 \right))$ -terms,

(5.3.38) 
$$\frac{(1-\frac{c_n}{n})^{2n}}{(1-\frac{c_n}{n})-(1-\frac{c_n}{n})^n} = \frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}} \left(1+\frac{c}{2n(1-e^{-c})}\left[2-ce^{-c}-2c\right]\right)$$

with  $e^{-2c}/(1-e^{-c}) = 0.0355344...$ 

*Proof.* The asymptotic expansion (5.3.37) of  $c_n$  is deduced from the asymptotic expansions of  $\psi_n$  and  $z_{J_n,n}$  given by (5.3.26) and (5.3.22) (Proposition 3.5 in [214]). We deduce the limit  $c := -\text{Log}(\kappa(1, a_{\text{max}})) = 1.76274...$  and then (5.3.38) follows.

**Definition 5.17.** Let  $n \ge n_2 := 260$ . We denote by  $H_n$  the largest integer  $j \ge \lceil v_n \rceil$  such that

(5.3.39) 
$$\arg(z_{J_n,n}) - \arg(z_{j,n}) \ge \frac{(1 - \frac{c_n}{n})^{2n}}{(1 - \frac{c_n}{n}) - (1 - \frac{c_n}{n})^n}$$

**Proposition 5.18.** Let  $n \ge 260$ . Let denote  $\kappa := \kappa(1, a_{\max})$  for short. Then

$$\arg(z_{H_n,n}) = 2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) - \frac{\kappa^2}{1-\kappa}$$

(5.3.40) 
$$+\frac{\log \kappa}{n} \left[\frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{4-\kappa^2}} + \frac{2+\kappa \log(\kappa) + 2\log(\kappa)}{2(1-\kappa)}\right] + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right),$$

with, at the limit,

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \arg(z_{H_n,n}) = 2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) - \frac{\kappa^2}{1-\kappa} = 0.13625$$

Proof. The asymptotic expansion of the right-hand side term of (5.3.39) is

(5.3.41) 
$$\frac{(1-\frac{c_n}{n})^{2n}}{(1-\frac{c_n}{n})-(1-\frac{c_n}{n})^n} = \frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}} \left(1 + \frac{c(2-ce^{-c}-2c)}{2n(1-e^{-c})}\right) + \dots$$

Then the asymptotic expansion of  $\arg(z_{H_n,n})$  comes from (5.3.39) in which the inequality is replaced by an equality, and from the asymptotic expansion (5.3.18) of  $\arg(z_{J_n,n})$  (Proposition 5.11).

For *n* large enough,  $\arg(z_{H_n,n})$  is equal to  $2\pi \frac{H_n}{n}$ , up to higher order - terms, and a definition of  $H_n$  in terms of asymptotic expansions could be: (5.3.42)

$$H_n = \lfloor \frac{n}{2\pi} \left( 2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) - \frac{\kappa^2}{1-\kappa} \right) - \log\left(\kappa\right) \left[ \frac{\kappa}{\sqrt{4-\kappa^2}} + \frac{2+\kappa \log\left(\kappa\right) + 2 \log\left(\kappa\right)}{2(1-\kappa)} \right] \right],$$

For simplicity's sake, we will take the following definition of  $H_n$ 

(5.3.43) 
$$H_n := \lfloor \frac{n}{2\pi} \left( 2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) - \frac{\kappa^2}{1-\kappa} \right) - 1 \rfloor.$$

**Remark 5.19.** The value  $n_2 = 260$  is calculated by the inequality  $\frac{2\pi v_n}{n} < \arg(z_{H_n,n})$  which should be valid for all  $n \ge 260$ , where  $H_n$  is given by (5.3.43),  $\arg(z_{H_n,n})$  by (5.3.40), where  $(v_n)$  is the delimiting sequence (cf Appendix) of the transition region of the boundary of the bump sector. A first minimal value of n is first estimated by  $2\pi \frac{\log n}{n} < D(\arg(z_{H_n,n}))$  using (5.3.40). Then it is corrected so that the numerical value of the tail of the asymptotic expansion in (5.3.40) be taken into account in this inequality.

**Theorem 5.20.** Let  $n \ge n_2 := 260$ . Denote by  $\mathcal{D}_n$  the subdomain of the open unit disk, symmetrical with respect to the real axis, defined by the conditions:

(5.3.44) 
$$|z| < 1 - \frac{c_n}{n}, \qquad \frac{1}{n} \left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2 < |z - \theta_n|,$$

(5.3.45) 
$$\frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{n a_{\max}} < |z - z_{j,n}|, \qquad for \ j = 1, 2, \dots, J_n$$

and, for  $j = J_n + 1, ..., 2J_n - H_n + 1$ ,

(5.3.46) 
$$\frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{ns_{j,n}} < |z - z_{j,n}|, \quad \text{with } s_{j,n} = a_{\max} \left[ 1 + \frac{a_{\max}^2 (j - J_n)^2}{\pi^2 J_n^2} \right]^{-1/2}.$$

Then, for any real number  $\beta > 1$  having  $dyg(\beta) = n$ , the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  does not vanish at any point z in  $\mathcal{D}_n$ .

*Proof.* Assume  $\beta > 1$  such that  $\theta_{n-1} < \beta^{-1} < \theta_n$ . We will apply the general form of the Theorem of Rouché to the compact  $\mathcal{K}_n$  which is the adherence of the domain  $\mathcal{D}_n$ , i.e. we will show that the inequality (and symmetrically with respect to the real axis)

(5.3.47) 
$$|f_{\beta}(z) - G_n(z)| < |G_n(z)|, \quad z \in \partial \mathscr{K}_n^{ext} \cup C_{1,n} \cup C_{2,n} \cup \ldots \cup C_{J_n,n}$$

holds, with  $z \in \text{Im}(z) \ge 0$ , where  $\partial \mathscr{K}_n$  is the union of: (i) the arcs of the circles defined by the equalities in (5.3.45) and (5.3.46), arcs which lie in  $|z| \le 1 - c_n/n$ , and circles for which the intersection with  $|z| = 1 - c_n/n$  is not empty, (ii) the arcs of  $C(0, 1 - c_n/n)$  which have empty intersections with the interiors of the disks defined by the inequalities ">", instead of "<", in (5.3.45) and (5.3.46), which join two successive circles. The two functions  $f_{\beta}(z)$ and  $G_n(z)$  are continuous on the compact  $\mathscr{K}_n$ , holomorphic in its interior  $\mathscr{D}_n$ , and  $G_n$  has no zero in  $\mathscr{K}_n$ . As a consequence the function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  will have no zero in the interior  $\mathscr{D}_n$  of  $\mathscr{K}_n$ .

Instead of using  $f_{\beta}(z)$  itself in (5.3.47), we will show that the following inequality holds true

(5.3.48) 
$$\frac{|z|^{2n-1}}{1-|z|^{n-1}} < |-1+z+z^n|, \text{ for all } z \in \partial \mathscr{K}_n^{ext}$$

what will imply the claim.

The Rouché inequalities (5.3.47) (5.3.48) hold true on the (complete) circles  $C_{j,n}$ ,  $1 \le j \le J_n$  by Theorem 5.8 and Proposition 5.13; these conditions become out of reach for j

taking higher values (i.e. in  $\{J_n + 1, ..., \lfloor n/6 \rfloor\}$ ), but we will show that they remain true on the arcs defined by the equalities in (5.3.46). The domain  $\mathcal{D}_n$  only depends upon the dynamical degree *n* of  $\beta$ , not of  $\beta$  itself.

Let us prove that the external Rouché circle  $|z| = 1 - c_n/n$  intersects all the circles  $C_{J_n-k,n}, k = 0, 1, \ldots, k_{\max}$ , with  $k_{\max} := \lfloor J_n(\frac{\pi}{a_{\max}}) \rfloor$ . Indeed, up to  $\frac{1}{n}O(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2)$ - terms, from Proposition 5.11,

Log 
$$(2\sin(\pi \frac{J_n}{n})) = \text{Log}(2\sin(\pi \frac{(J_n - k) + k}{n})) = \text{Log}(2\pi \frac{J_n - k}{n}(1 + \frac{k}{J_n - k}))$$
  
(5.3.49)  $= \text{Log}(2\sin(\pi \frac{J_n - k}{n})) + \frac{k}{J_n}.$ 

Since  $|z_{J_n,n}| = 1 - c_n/n = 1 + \frac{1}{n} \text{Log}\left(2\sin(\pi \frac{J_n}{n})\right) + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$ , we deduce from (5.3.49), with  $k \le k_{\max}$ , that the point  $z \in C(0, 1 - c_n/n)$  for which  $\arg(z) = \arg(z_{J_n-k,n})$  is such that

$$|z_{J_n-k,n}-z| = rac{k}{nJ_n} \leq rac{\lfloor J_n(rac{\pi}{a_{\max}}) 
floor}{nJ_n} \leq rac{\pi}{na_{\max}}$$

up to  $\frac{1}{n}O((\frac{\log \log n}{\log n})^2)$ - terms. As soon as *n* is large enough, we deduce that *z* lies in the interior of  $D_{J_n-k,n}$ . Since the function  $x \to \log(2\sin(\pi x))$  is negative and strictly increasing on (0, 1/6), the sequence  $(|z_{j,n}|)_{j=H_n,\dots,J_n}$  is strictly increasing, by (5.3.22). Hence we deduce that the circle  $|z| = 1 - c_n/n$  intersects all the circles  $C_{j,n}$  for  $j = J_n - k_{\max}, \dots, J_n$ .

The same arguments show that the external Rouché circle  $|z| = 1 - c_n/n$  intersects all the circles  $C(z_{j,n}, \frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{ns_{j,n}})$  for  $j = J_n + 1, J_n + 2, \dots, 2J_n - H_n + 1$ .

The quantities  $s_{j,n}$ , for  $j = J_n + 1, ..., 2J_n - H_n + 1$ , are easily calculated (left to the reader) so that the distance (length of the *j*-th circle segment)

$$\left| \frac{z_{j,n}}{|z_{j,n}|} \left(1 - \frac{c_n}{n}\right) - y_j \right| = \left| \frac{z_{j,n}}{|z_{j,n}|} \left(1 - \frac{c_n}{n}\right) - y'_j \right|$$

for  $y_j, y'_j \in C(z_{j,n}, \frac{\pi|z_{j,n}|}{ns_{j,n}}) \cap C(0, 1 - \frac{c_n}{n}), y_j \neq y'_j$ , be independent of *j* in the interval  $\{J_n + 1, \dots, 2J_n - H_n + 1\}$  and equal to

$$(5.3.50) \qquad \qquad \frac{\pi |z_{J_n,n}|}{n a_{\max}}$$

Then the two sequences of moduli of centers  $(|z_{j,n}|)_{j=J_n+1,...,2J_n-H_n+1}$  and of radii  $(\frac{\pi|z_{j,n}|}{ns_{j,n}})_{j=J_n+1,...,2J_n-H_n+1}$  are both increasing, with the fact that the corresponding disks  $D(z_{j,n}, \frac{\pi|z_{j,n}|}{ns_{j,n}})$  keep constant the intersection chord  $\arg(y_j) - \arg(y'_j) = \frac{\pi|z_{J_n,n}|}{na_{\max}}$  with the external Rouché circle  $|z| = 1 - c_n/n$ .

Let  $z \in C(0, 1 - \frac{c_n}{n})$ ,  $\varphi := \arg(z) \in [0, \pi]$ . Denote by  $Z(\varphi) := |G_n((1 - \frac{c_n}{n})e^{i\varphi})|^2 = |-1 + (1 - \frac{c_n}{n})e^{i\varphi} + (1 - \frac{c_n}{n})^n e^{in\varphi}|^2$ . The expansion of the function  $Z(\varphi)$  as a function of  $\varphi$ , up to O(1/n)-terms, is the following:  $Z(\varphi) =$ 

$$(-1 + (1 - \frac{c_n}{n})\cos(\varphi) + (1 - \frac{c_n}{n})^n \cos(n\varphi))^2 + ((1 - \frac{c_n}{n})\sin(\varphi)) + (1 - \frac{c_n}{n})^n \sin(n\varphi))^2$$
  
= 2 + e^{-2c} - 2\cos(\varphi) - 2e^{-c}\cos(n\varphi) + 2e^{-c}\cos(\varphi)\cos(n\varphi) + 2e^{-c}\sin(\varphi)\sin(n\varphi)



FIGURE 3. Oscillations of the upper bound  $|-1+z+z^n|$  of the Rouché inequality (5.3.7), for *z* running over the curve  $|z| = 1 - c_n/n$  (here represented with n = 615) as a function of  $\arg(z)$  in [0,0.28]. The minima correspond to the angular positions of the zeroes  $z_{j,n}$  of the trinomial  $-1 + X + X^n$ , for  $j = 1, 2, ..., H_n, ..., J_n, ..., 2J_n - H_n + 1, ...$  ( $J_{615} = 17, H_{615} = 12$ ). The angular separation between two successive minima is  $\approx 2\pi/n$ . The difference between two successive minima is  $\approx 2\pi/n$ . For n = 615, the arguments  $2\pi(\text{Log }n)/n$  (limiting the bump sector),  $\arg(z_{H_n,n})$  and  $\arg(z_{J_n,n})$ are respectively equal to 0.0656..., 0.12189..., 0.17129.... The horizontal line at the *y*-coordinate 0.0354... is the value of the left-hand side term of the Rouché inequality (5.3.7) (Proposition 5.3.47); it is always strictly smaller than the minimal value of the oscillating function  $|-1+z+z^n|$  on the external boundary  $\partial \mathscr{K}_n^{ext}$ , whose geometry surrounds the roots  $z_{j,n}$  for *j* between  $H_n + 1$  and  $2J_n - H_n + 1$ .

$$= 2 + e^{-2c} - 2\cos(\varphi) - 4e^{-c}\sin(\frac{\varphi}{2})\left(\cos(n\,\varphi)\sin(\frac{\varphi}{2}) - \sin(n\,\varphi)\cos(\frac{\varphi}{2})\right)$$
  
(5.3.51) 
$$= 2 + e^{-2c} - 2\cos(\varphi) + 4e^{-c}\sin(\frac{\varphi}{2})\sin(n\varphi - \frac{\varphi}{2}).$$

The function  $Z(\varphi)$ , defined on  $[0, \pi/3]$ , is almost-periodic (in the sense of Besicovitch and Bohr), takes the value 0 at  $\varphi = \arg(z_{J_n,n})$ , and therefore, up to O(1/n)-terms, has its minima at the successive arguments  $\arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{2k\pi}{n}$  for  $|k| = 0, 1, 2, ..., J_n - H_n + 1, ...$  (Figure 3). For such integers k, from (5.3.51), we deduce the successive minima

(5.3.52) 
$$|-1+z_{J_n,n}e^{-2ik\pi/n}+(z_{J_n,n}e^{-2ik\pi/n})^n| = |G_n(z_{J_n,n})|+\frac{2|k|\pi}{n} = \frac{2|k|\pi}{n}$$

up to  $\frac{1}{n}O((\frac{\log \log n}{\log n})^2)$ - terms, with  $\arg(z_{J_n,n}e^{-2ik\pi/n}) = \arg(z_{J_n-k,n})$  up to O(1/n)-terms. With the above notations, denote by  $y_j, y'_j$  the two points of  $C(0, 1 - \frac{c_n}{n})$  which belong to

 $C_{j,n}$  for  $2H_n - J_n \le j \le J_n$ , to  $C(z_{j,n}, \frac{\pi|z_{j,n}|}{ns_{j,n}})$  for  $J_n + 1 \le j \le 2J_n - H_n + 1$ . Writing them by increasing argument, we have:

$$(5.3.53) \quad y_{2H_n-J_n}, y'_{2H_n-J_n}, \dots, y_{H_n}, y'_{H_n}, \dots, y_{J_n}, y'_{J_n}, y_{J_n+1}, y'_{J_n+1}, \dots, y_{2J_n-H_n+1}, y'_{2J_n-H_n+1}.$$

The Rouché inequality (5.3.47) is obviously satisfied at each  $y_j$  and  $y'_j$  for  $j = 2H_n - J_n, \ldots, J_n$ . Let us show that this inequality holds at each point  $y_j$  and  $y'_j$  for  $j = J_n + 1, \ldots, 2J_n - H_n + 1$ . Indeed, for such a point, say  $y_j$ , there exists

$$\xi_j = w_j z_{J_n,n} e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n} + (1-w_j)y_j, \text{ for some } w_j \in [0,1],$$

lying in the segment  $\left[z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n}, y_j\right]$  such that

$$G_n(y_j) = G_n(z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n}) + (y_j - z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n})G'_n(\xi_j)$$

with, using (5.3.50),

$$|G_n(y_j) - G_n(z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n})| = |y_j - z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n}||G'_n(\xi_j)| = \frac{\pi|z_{J_n,n}|}{na_{\max}}|G'_n(\xi_j)|.$$

The derivative of  $G_n(z)$  is  $G'_n(z) = 1 + nz^{n-1}$ . Up to O(1/n)-terms, the line generated by the segment  $\left[z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n}, y_j\right]$  is tangent to the circle  $C(0, 1 - c_n/n)$ , and the modulus  $\frac{1}{n}|G'_n(\xi_j)|$  satisfies

$$\frac{1}{n}|G'_n(\xi_j)| = \frac{1}{n}|G'_n(z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n})| = \frac{1}{n}|G'_n(z_{J_n,n})| = \lim_{n \to +\infty} \frac{1}{n}|G'_n(z_{J_n,n})| = e^{-c}.$$

From  $|G_n(y_j)| \ge ||G_n(y_j) - G_n(z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n})| - |G_n(z_{J_n,n}e^{2i(j-J_n)\pi/n})||$  and (5.3.50) we deduce

(5.3.54) 
$$|G_n(y_j)| \ge \frac{\pi |z_{J_n,n}|}{a_{\max}} e^{-c} - \frac{2\pi |j-J_n|}{n}$$

But, by definition of  $H_n$ , still up to O(1/n)-terms, for  $|j - J_n| \le J_n - H_n - 1$ ,

(5.3.55) 
$$\frac{2\pi|j-J_n|}{n} \le \frac{2\pi(J_n-H_n-1)}{n} = \arg(z_{J_n,n}) - \arg(z_{H_n+1,n}) \le \frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}}.$$

This inequality is in particular satisfied for the last two values of  $|j - J_n|$  which are  $J_n - H_n$ and  $J_n - H_n + 1$  up to O(1/n)-terms. Since the inequality

(5.3.56) 
$$0.0710... = 2\frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}} < \frac{\pi|z_{J_n,n}|}{a_{\max}}e^{-c} = 0.0914...$$

holds, from (5.3.54), (5.3.55) and (5.3.56), as soon as *n* is large enough, we deduce the Rouché inequality

$$|G_n(y_j)| \geq \frac{\pi |z_{J_n,n}|}{a_{\max}} - \frac{e^{-2c}}{1 - e^{-c}} \geq \frac{e^{-2c}}{1 - e^{-c}}.$$

Therefore the conditions of Rouché (5.3.48) hold at all the points  $y_j$  and  $y'_j$  of (5.3.53).

Let us prove that the conditions of Rouché (5.3.48) hold on each arc  $y'_j y_{j+1}$  of the circle  $|z| = 1 - c_n/n$ , for  $j = 2H_n - J_n, 2H_n - J_n + 1, \dots, 2J_n - H_n$ . Indeed, from (5.3.51), the derivative  $Z'(\varphi)$  takes a positive value at the extremity  $y'_j$  while it takes a negative value at the other extremity  $y_{j+1}$ .  $Z(\varphi)$  is almost-periodic of almost-period  $2\pi/n$ . The function  $\sqrt{Z(\varphi)}$  is increasing on  $(\arg(z_{j,n}), \arg(z_{j,n}) + \frac{\pi}{n})$  and decreasing on  $(\arg(z_{j,n}) + \frac{\pi}{n}, \arg(z_{j,n}) + 2\frac{\pi}{n})$ ; on the arc  $y'_j y_{j+1}$  it takes the value  $|G_n(y'_j)| \ge \frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}}$ , admits a maximum,

and decreases to  $|G_n(y_{j+1})| \ge \frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}}$ . Hence, (5.3.7) holds true for all  $z \in C(0, 1-c_n/n)$  with  $\arg(y'_j) \le \arg(z) \le \arg(y_{j+1})$ .

Let us now prove that the condition of Rouché (5.3.7) is satisfied in the angular sector  $0 \le \arg(z) \le \arg(z_{H_n,n})$ . Indeed, in this angular sector, the successive minima of  $\sqrt{Z(\phi)}$  are all above  $\frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}}$  by the definition of  $H_n$  and (5.3.52). Hence the claim.

Let us prove that the condition of Rouché (5.3.7) is satisfied in the angular sector  $\arg(z_{2J_n-H_n+1,n}) \leq \arg(z) \leq \frac{\pi}{2}$ . In this angular sector, the oscillations of  $\sqrt{Z(\varphi)}$  still occur by the form of (5.3.51) and the successive minima of  $\sqrt{Z(\varphi)}$  are all above  $\frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}}$  for  $\frac{2J_n-H_n+2}{J_n} \leq \arg(z) \leq \pi/2$ , by (5.3.52) for  $k \geq J_n - H_n + 1$ . We deduce the claim.

The condition of Rouché (5.3.7) is also satisfied in the angular sector  $\pi \le \arg(z) \le \pi/2$ , since then  $\cos(\varphi) \le 0$  and therefore  $\sqrt{Z(\varphi)} \ge \sqrt{2 + e^{-2c} - 4e^{-c}} = 1.15...$  Since this lower bound is greater than the value  $\frac{e^{-2c}}{1 - e^{-c}} = 0.0354...$  we deduce the claim. Let us show that the conditions of Rouché (5.3.7) are also satisfied on the arcs

Let us show that the conditions of Rouché (5.3.7) are also satisfied on the arcs  $C(z_{j,n}, \frac{\pi|z_{j,n}|}{ns_{j,n}}) \cap \overline{D}(0, 1 - \frac{c_n}{n})$  for  $j = J_n + 1, \dots, 2J_n - H_n + 1$ . For such an integer j, let us denote such an arc by  $y_j y'_j$ . The two extremities  $y_j$  and  $y'_j$  of the arc  $y_j y'_j$  of the circle  $C(z_{j,n}, \frac{\pi|z_{j,n}|}{ns_{j,n}})$  define the same value of the difference cosine, say  $X_j :=$   $\cos(\arg(y_j - z_{j,n}) - \arg(z_{j,n})) = \cos(\arg(y'_j - z_{j,n}) - \arg(z_{j,n}))$ , by (5.3.50). The conditions of Rouché are already satisfied at the points  $y_j$  and  $y'_j$  by the above. Recall that, for any fixed  $a \ge 1$ , the function  $\kappa(X, a)$ , defined in (5.3.14), is such that the partial derivative  $\partial \kappa_X$  of  $\kappa(X, a)$  is strictly negative on the interior of  $[-1, +1] \times [1, +\infty)$ . In particular the function  $\kappa(X, s_{j,n})$  is decreasing. For any point  $\Omega$  of the arc  $y_j y'_j$ , we denote by X = $\cos(\arg(\Omega - z_{j,n}) - \arg(z_{j,n}))$ . We deduce, up to O(1/n)-terms,

$$\frac{e^{-2c}}{1-e^{-c}} \leq \kappa(X_j, s_{j,n}) \leq \kappa(X, s_{j,n}), \quad \text{for all } X \in [-1, X_j],$$

hence the result.

**Remark 5.21.** In the case where  $\beta \in (1, \theta_6^{-1})$  is an algebraic integer such that  $\beta \notin \{\theta_n^{-1} \mid n \ge 6\}$ , the lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}$  of Galois conjugates of  $1/\beta$  in the angular sector  $\arg z \in \{-\frac{\pi}{3}, +\frac{\pi}{3}\}$  is obtained by truncation and a slight deformation of  $\mathscr{L}_{\theta_{dyg(\beta)}^{-1}}$ . The asymptotic expansion of the minorant of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  will be obtained from this lenticulus as a function of the dynamical degree  $dyg(\beta)$ .

## 5.4. Identification of the lenticuli of roots as conjugates.

In this paragraph,  $\beta \in (1, (1 + \sqrt{5})/2)$  is assumed to be a reciprocal algebraic integer which is fixed, with dyg( $\beta$ ) =  $n \ge 260$ , M( $\beta$ )  $\le 1.176280...$  (we continue to be under the asssumptions of the Important Nota (N) in the Introduction - cf Section 5.9 also to discard some non-relevant families of reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta > 1$  tending to 1). Since  $\beta$  is reciprocal the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(x)$  is a power series which is never a polynomial. The Mahler measure M( $\beta$ ) is a function of the roots of  $P_{\beta}^{*}(z) = P_{\beta}(z)$  as

(5.4.1) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\beta}) = \prod_{\boldsymbol{\gamma} \text{ conjugate of } \boldsymbol{\beta}^{-1}, |\boldsymbol{\gamma}| < 1} |\boldsymbol{\gamma}|^{-1}.$$

This product is over the set of conjugates  $\gamma$  of  $\beta^{-1}$ ,  $|\gamma| < 1$ . Up till now, the only element of this set, coming from the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , is  $\beta^{-1}$ . It is a common (simple) zero of  $P_{\beta}^*(z)$ and  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . We will show that this set contains other zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . In §5.4.1 we prove that the separation of the roots of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  of modulus < 1 into two distinct subcollections occurs inside the angular sector, roughly ("the cusp region")

$$\arg(z) \in \left[-\frac{\pi}{18}, +\frac{\pi}{18}\right]$$

given by (5.3.9): those which are off the unit circle form a lenticular shape, those which are very close to the unit circle lie in a thin annular neighbourhood of |z| = 1. In §5.4.2 we use the Rényi-Parry numeration system to construct sequences of rewriting polynomials "between" the minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(z) = P_{\beta}^*(z)$  and  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . Two sequences of polynomial functions are used to identify the conjugates of  $\beta^{-1}$  with the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ : the sequence of polynomial sections of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , the sequence of rewriting polynomials. As a consequence, the product (5.4.1) will be over a set containing the collection of lenticular zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ .

5.4.1. Lenticular roots of  $f_{\beta}(x)$  and its polynomial sections. For  $n \ge 3$ , the polynomial sections of  $f_{\beta}(x)$ ,  $\beta \in (1, (1 + \sqrt{5})/2)$ , are of the type

$$(5.4.2) -1 + x + x^n + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + \ldots + x^{m_3}$$

where  $s \ge 0$ ,  $m_1 - n \ge n - 1$ ,  $m_{q+1} - m_q \ge n - 1$  for  $1 \le q < s$ . Denote by  $\mathscr{B}$  the class of the polynomials defined by (5.4.2), and by  $\mathscr{B}_n$  those whose third monomial is exactly  $x^n$ , so that

$$\mathscr{B} = \bigcup_{n>3} \mathscr{B}_n.$$

The case "s = 0" corresponds to the trinomials  $G_n(z) := -1 + z + z^n$  (Selmer [185]).

**Theorem 5.22.** Let  $c_{lent} := \min_{n \ge 260} (c_n - \frac{\pi}{a_{max}})$ . Let  $n \ge 260$  and  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $dyg(\beta) = n$ ,  $M(\beta) \le 1.176280...$  Denote by

$$f_{\beta}(z) = -1 + z + z^{n} + z^{m_{1}} + z^{m_{2}} + \dots + z^{m_{j}} + z^{m_{j+1}} + \dots$$

where  $m_1 - n \ge n - 1$ ,  $m_{j+1} - m_j \ge n - 1$  for  $j \ge 1$ , the Parry Upper function at  $\beta$ . Then the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  of modulus < 1 which lie in  $-\arg(z_{J_n,n}) - \frac{\pi}{na_{max}} < \arg z < +\arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}}$  either belong to

$$\left\{z \mid ||z|-1| < \frac{1}{3} \frac{c_{lent}}{n}\right\}$$
 or to  $\left\{z \mid ||z|-1| > \frac{c_{lent}}{n}\right\}$ .

In the second class of zeroes, all the zeroes are simple, and lie in the union

$$D_{0,n} \cup \bigcup_{j=1}^{J_n} (\overline{D_{j,n}} \cup D_{j,n});$$

there is one zero per disk  $D_{j,n}$ ,  $\overline{D_{j,n}}$ , the disk  $D_{0,n}$  containing the element  $\beta^{-1}$ .

*Proof.* Denote by

$$\mathscr{S}_n := \left\{ z \mid \boldsymbol{\theta}_{n-1} \le |z| < 1, -\arg(z_{J_n,n}) - \frac{\pi}{na_{max}} \le \arg z \le +\arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}} \right\}$$

the truncated angular sector and let

$$\widehat{\mathscr{S}}_{n} := \widehat{\mathscr{S}}_{n} \setminus \left(\bigcup_{j=1}^{J_{n}} \left(D_{j,n} \cup \overline{D_{j,n}}\right) \cup D(\theta_{n}, \theta_{n} - \theta_{n-1})\right)^{cl}$$

the open truncated angular sector obtained from  $\mathscr{S}_n$  by removing the closure of the Rouché disks  $\overline{D_{j,n}}, D_{j,n}$  centered at the zeroes  $z_{j,n}$  of  $G_n(z)$  in  $\mathscr{S}_n$  of respective radius  $\frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{na_{max}}$ , and of  $D(\theta_n, \theta_n - \theta_{n-1})$ . The argument  $\arg(z_{J_n,n})$  is defined in (5.3.18). The analytic function  $G_n(z)$  has no zero in the adherence  $\overline{\mathscr{S}_n}$  of  $\widehat{\mathscr{S}_n}$  and reaches its infimum  $\inf_{z \in \widehat{\mathscr{S}_n}} |-1+z+z^n| > 0$  on the boundary  $\partial \widehat{\mathscr{S}_n}$  of  $\widehat{\mathscr{S}_n}$ . On the Rouché circles  $C_{j,n}, \overline{C_{j,n}}, j = 1, \dots, J_n$ , using (5.3.7) and (5.3.27), this infimum is bounded from below by

$$\frac{|Z|^{2n-1}}{1-|Z|^{n-1}}$$

where *Z* is the point of  $C_{1,n}$  of smallest modulus, which is such that  $|Z| = |\theta_n - \frac{\pi}{na_{max}}\theta_n|$ at the first order. Putting aside the Rouché circles, using the inequality  $|-1+z+z^n| \ge ||-1+z|-|z^n||$ , the minimum of  $|-1+z+z^n|$  on the arcs  $|z| = 1, |z| = \theta_{n-1}$ , the segments  $\arg x = \pm (\arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}})$  and the circle  $C(\theta_n, \theta_n - \theta_{n-1})$  on  $\partial \widehat{\mathscr{S}_n}$  is bounded from below by

$$|-1+\theta_{n-1}|-|\theta_{n-1}^n|=(1-\theta_{n-1})^2.$$

Denote

$$\delta_n := \min \Big\{ (1 - \theta_{n-1})^2, \frac{|Z|^{2n-1}}{1 - |Z|^{n-1}} \Big\}.$$

We have:  $0 < \delta_n \leq \inf_{z \in \widehat{\mathscr{Q}}_n} |-1 + z + z^n|$  and  $\lim_{n \to \infty} \delta_n = 0$ . It is easy to show that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}\frac{\operatorname{Log}\delta_n}{n}=0$$

Using §5.3 in [73] this limit condition allows to calculate a first-order estimate of the thickness of the annular neighbourhood of the unit circle, in  $\widehat{\mathscr{S}}_n$ , which contains the roots of a polynomial section  $-1 + z + z^n + z^{m_1} + z^{m_2} + \ldots + z^{m_s}$  of  $f_\beta(z)$ ; this estimate is

(5.4.3) 
$$e(s) = 1 - \left(1 - 2\frac{(n-1)(s-\delta_n)}{(n-1)(s^2+s) + 2(m_s-n)}\right)^{1/(n-1)}$$

In the expression (5.4.3) *n* is fixed, as well as the sequence  $(m_j)_{j\geq 1}$  since  $\beta$  is fixed, therefore  $f_{\beta}(z)$  also; the integer  $m_s$  tends to infinity, if *s* tends to infinity, since  $m_s - n \geq (m_1 - n) + \sum_{j=2}^{s} (m_j - m_{j-1}) \geq s(n-1)$ ; the integer *s* is large enough (at least to have  $s - \delta_n > 0$ ) and  $\lim_{s\to\infty} e(s) = 0$ .

Among all the Rouché disks  $D_{j,n}$ ,  $1 \le j \le J_n$ , the  $J_n$ th Rouché disk  $D_{J_n,n}$  is the closest to the unit circle (by (iii-2) in Proposition 4.2). By Lemma 5.16 its center is  $z_{J_n,n}$ , of modulus  $|z_{J_n,n}| = 1 - \frac{c_n}{n}$ , and its radius is  $\frac{\pi |z_{J_n,n}|}{na_{max}} < \frac{\pi}{na_{max}}$ . By Lemma 5.16 the limit  $c = \lim_{n\to\infty} c_n$  exists, is positive, and, from a numerical viewpoint,  $c - \frac{\pi}{a_{max}} = 1.76274 - 0.53479 = 1.22794...$  By the asymptotic expansion of  $c_n$  in Lemma 5.16, the constant

 $c_{lent} := \min_{n \ge 260} (c_n - \frac{\pi}{a_{max}})$  is positive. The disk  $\{z \mid |z| < 1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{n}\}$  contains all the Rouché disks  $D_{j,n}, \overline{D_{j,n}}, 1 \le j \le J_n$ , and  $D_{0,n}$ .

Let assume that  $f_{\beta}(z)$  has a zero in

$$\widehat{\mathscr{S}}_n \cap \Big\{ z \mid |z| < 1 - \frac{1}{3} \frac{c_{lent}}{n} \Big\}.$$

Denote it by z, counted with multiplicity. There exists r > 0 small enough such that the open disk D(z,r) be included in  $\widehat{\mathscr{P}}_n \cap \{z \mid |z| < 1 - \frac{1}{3} \frac{c_{lent}}{n}\}$  and only contains the zero z of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . By Hurwitz Theorem (for instance of §11 in Chap. 2 in [179]) the number of zeroes of any polynomial section  $-1 + z + z^n + z^{m_1} + z^{m_2} + \ldots + z^{m_s}$  of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in D(z,r) should be equal to the multiplicity  $\geq 1$  of z, as soon as s is large enough, say  $s \geq s_0$  for some  $s_0$ .

Since  $\lim_{s\to 0} e(s) = 0$ , we obtain a contradiction by taking  $s_0$  such that  $e(s) \le \frac{c_{lent}}{10n}$  for all  $s \ge s_0$ . The constant 10, at the denominator, is arbitrary and may be taken eventually larger. This means that all the zeroes of all the polynomial sections of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , in  $\widehat{\mathscr{S}}_n$ , for all  $s \ge s_0$ , are contained in

$$1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{3n} < |z| < 1.$$

But  $\{z \mid 1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{3n} < |z| < 1\} \cap D(z, r) = \emptyset$ . Contradiction.

Therefore the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  which lie in the open angular sector

$$\{z \in \mathbb{C} : |z| < 1, -\arg(z_{J_n,n}) - \frac{\pi}{na_{max}} < \arg z < \arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}}\}$$

are located either in the Rouché disks by Theorem 5.8 and Theorem 5.14, or in a small neighbourhood of the unit circle included in  $\{z \mid 1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{3n} < |z| < 1\}$ . This dichotomy naturally extends to the zeroes of any polynomial section of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  (cf the proofs of Theorem 5.8, Theorem 5.14 and Theorem 5.22).

**Definition 5.23.** Let  $n \ge 260$ . Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $dyg(\beta) = n$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  The zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z) := -1 + x + x^n + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + ... + x^{m_s} + ...$ , resp. of any of its polynomial section  $f(x) := -1 + x + x^n + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + ... + x^{m_s} \in \mathscr{B}_n$ , which belong to the angular sector

(5.4.4) 
$$\left\{z \in \mathbb{C} : |z| < 1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{n}, |\arg z| \le \arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}}\right\}$$

are called the *lenticular zeroes* of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , resp. of f.

**Theorem 5.24.** For any  $f \in \mathscr{B}_n$ ,  $n \ge 3$ , denote by

$$f(x) = -1 + x + x^{n} + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + \ldots + x^{m_s} = A(x)B(x)C(x),$$

where  $s \ge 1$ ,  $m_1 - n \ge n - 1$ ,  $m_{j+1} - m_j \ge n - 1$  for  $1 \le j < s$ , the factorization of f where A is the cyclotomic part, B the reciprocal noncyclotomic part, C the nonreciprocal part. Then

- (*i*) the nonreciprocal part C is nontrivial, irreducible, and never vanishes on the unit circle,
- (ii) if  $\gamma_s > 1$  denotes the real algebraic integer uniquely determined by the sequence  $(n, m_1, m_2, \ldots, m_s)$  such that  $1/\gamma_s$  is the unique real root of f in (0,1), the polynomial  $-C^*(X)$ , opposite of the reciprocal polynomial of C(X), is the minimal polynomial of  $\gamma_s$ , and  $\gamma_s$  is a nonreciprocal algebraic integer.

*Proof.* Theorem 3 in [73].

Let us precise the behaviour of the reciprocal noncyclotomic parts B of f(x) in Theorem 5.24 on the lenticular roots of f.

**Proposition 5.25.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer having  $dyg(\beta) \ge 260$ . Let  $f_{\beta}(x) = -1 + x + x^n + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + \ldots + x^{m_s} + \ldots$  be the Parry Upper function at  $\beta$  and, for  $s \ge 0$ , denote its s-th polynomial section by

$$f(x) = -1 + x + x^m + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + \ldots + x^{m_s} \quad factorized \ as = A(x)B(x)C(x),$$

where  $s \ge 1$ ,  $m_1 - n \ge n - 1$ ,  $m_{j+1} - m_j \ge n - 1$  for  $1 \le j < s$ , where A is the cyclotomic part, B the reciprocal noncyclotomic part, C the nonreciprocal part of f.

There exists  $s_0$  (depending upon n) such that the reciprocal noncyclotomic part B of f(x), if any, does not vanish on the lenticular roots of f, as soon as  $s \ge s_0$ .

*Proof.* The result is true in the case "s = 0" since a trinomial  $G_n(X)$  is either nonreciprocal and irreducible or the product of a nonreciprocal irreducible polynomial by a cyclotomic polynomial (by Proposition 4.1) [185]. Let us assume  $n = dyg(\beta) \ge 260$  (*n* is fixed) and make it explicit. Let  $z_{j,n}$  be a zero of  $G_n(x) = -1 + x + x^n$  which belongs to the angular sector (5.4.4). Then the reciprocal trinomial  $G_n^*(z_{j,n}) = -z_{j,n}^n + z_{j,n}^{n-1} + 1$  at  $z_{j,n}$  is such that

$$\begin{aligned} |G_n^*(z_{j,n})| &= |z_{j,n}(1+z_{j,n}^{n-2})| = |z_{j,n}(1+(1-z_{j,n})/z_{j,n}^2)| \\ &\ge \theta_{n-1}(1-|\frac{1-z_{J_n,n}}{z_{J_n,n}z}|) \ge \theta_{n-1}(1-\kappa(1,a_{max})) \end{aligned}$$

by Proposition 4.2 and Definition 5.10. Obviously  $\min_{n\geq 260} \theta_{n-1}(1-\kappa(1,a_{max}))$  is > 0 since  $\lim_{n\to\infty} \theta_n(1-\kappa(1,a_{max})) = 1-\kappa(1,a_{max}) = 1-0.171573... = 0.828427...$  In other terms  $G_n^*(x)$  does not vanish on the lenticular zeroes z of  $G_n(x)$  which lie in (5.4.4), with the lower bound  $\min_{n\geq 260} \theta_{n-1}(1-\kappa(1,a_{max}))$ , independent of n and uniform on all the lenticular roots of f in (5.4.4).

We now consider the general case " $s \ge 1$ " and extend the previous case. Let  $D_{j,n}$  (defined in Theorem 5.14, with  $D_{-j,n} = \overline{D_{j,n}}$ ) be a Rouché disk in the open angular sector (5.4.4), that is for  $j \in \{0, 1, ..., J_n\}$ . Denote by  $r_s$  the unique zero in  $D_{j,n}$  of the *s*th polynomial section  $f(x) = -1 + x + x^n + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + ... + x^{m_s} \in \mathscr{B}_n$ . Recall that in  $D_{j,n}$  the unique zero of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is  $\omega_{j,n}$  (with  $\omega_{0,n} := \beta^{-1}$ ) so that  $\lim_{s\to\infty} r_s = \omega_{j,n}$ . We will show that the polynomial  $f^*(x) = A^*(x)B^*(x)C^*(x) = x^{m_s}f(1/x)$ , reciprocal of f(x), does not vanish on the lenticular zero  $r_s$  of f(x).

Assume the contrary. Then

=

(5.4.5) 
$$0 = f^*(r_s) = G_n^*(r_s) r_s^{m_s - n} + \left(1 + r_s^{m_s - m_{s-1}} + r_s^{m_s - m_{s-2}} + \dots + r_s^{m_s - m_1}\right).$$

From the polynomial  $f^*$ , let us construct the associated Parry Upper function

$$f_{\beta}^{[s]}(z) := G_n(z) + z^{m_1} \left( f^*(z) - G_n^*(z) z^{m_s - n} \right) + \left( f_{\beta}(z) - f(z) \right)$$
  
-1+z+z<sup>n</sup>+z<sup>m\_1</sup>+z^{m\_1+m\_s-m\_{s-1}} + z^{m\_1+m\_s-m\_{s-2}} + \dots + z^{m\_s} + \text{tail of } f\_{\beta}(z).

For  $1 \le q \le s-1$  the conditions  $(m_s - m_{s-(q+1)}) - (m_s - m_{s-q}) = m_{s-q} - m_{s-(q+1)} \ge n-1$ imply that Theorem 5.14 applies. For every  $s \ge 1$  the Parry Upper function  $f_{\mathcal{B}}^{[s]}(z)$  has a

zero in  $D_{j,n}$ . But, from (5.4.5), we would have

(5.4.6) 
$$\left| G_n^*(r_s) r_s^{m_s - n} \right| = \left| \frac{f_{\beta}^{[s]}(r_s) - G_n(r_s) - \sum_{q=s+1}^{\infty} r_s^{m_q}}{r_s^{m_1}} \right|$$

The limit  $\lim_{s\to\infty}\sum_{q=s+1}^{\infty}r_s^{m_q}=0$  holds and

$$\liminf_{s\to\infty} \left| \frac{f_{\beta}^{[s]}(r_s) - G_n(r_s) - \sum_{q=s+1}^{\infty} r_s^{m_q}}{r_s^{m_1}} \right| = \liminf_{s\to\infty} \left| \frac{f_{\beta}^{[s]}(\omega_{j,n}) - G_n(\omega_{j,n})}{\omega_{j,n}^{m_1}} \right|$$

admits a lower bound which is strictly positive. Indeed, this lower bound can be computed from any series  $\sum_{q=0}^{\infty} z^{d_q}$ ,  $d_0 = 0$ ,  $d_{q+1} - d_q \ge n - 1$ ,  $q \ge 0$ , by

$$|1 + \omega_{j,n}^{d_1} + \omega_{j,n}^{d_2} + \ldots + \omega_{j,n}^{d_q} + \ldots| \ge 1 - |\omega_{j,n}|^{n-1} \frac{1}{1 - |\omega_{j,n}|^{n-1}}$$

and approximated by

$$(5.4.7) \quad 1 - |z_{j,n}|^{n-1} \frac{1}{1 - |z_{j,n}|^{n-1}} = 1 - \frac{|1 - z_{j,n}|}{|z_{j,n}| - |1 - z_{j,n}|} \ge 1 - \frac{|1 - z_{J_{n,n}}|}{|z_{J_{n,n}}| - |1 - z_{J_{n,n}}|} > 0.$$

The contradiction comes from the fact that the lhs of (5.4.6) tends to 0 when *s* tends to infinity, whereas the rhs of (5.4.6) has a positive limit by (5.4.7). We deduce that  $B(r_s) = B^*(r_s) = 0$  cannot hold as soon as *s* is large enough.

**Corollary 5.26.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer having  $n = dyg(\beta) \ge 260$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  For s large enough, if  $\gamma_s > 1$  denotes the real root of the polynomial  $C^*(z)$ , all the lenticular zeroes of the s-th polynomial section f(z) = A(z)B(z)C(z) of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  are conjugates of  $\gamma_s^{-1}$  where conjugation is relative to the irreducible nonreciprocal polynomial part C(z). The degree of the irreducible nonreciprocal factor C(X) of f satisfies

(5.4.8) 
$$\deg(C) \ge 1 + 2J_n = 1 + \frac{n}{\pi} \left( 2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) \right) + \frac{2\kappa \log \kappa}{\pi \sqrt{4 - \kappa^2}} + O\left( \left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2 \right).$$

*Proof.* The irreducible nonreciprocal part *C* of *f* has at least  $1 + 2J_n$  zeroes, where  $J_n$  is given by (5.3.19). The constant  $2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right) = 0.171784...$  is given by (5.3.20).

5.4.2. Rewriting trail and rewriting polynomials from " $P_{\beta}$ " to " $f_{\beta}$ ". (cf [74] for more details) As mentioned above  $\beta$  is a reciprocal algebraic integer which is fixed such that  $dyg(\beta) = n \ge 260$ ,  $M(\beta) \le 1.176280...$ , as well as its minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}$  and its Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}$ . Let  $P_{\beta}(X) = P_{\beta}^*(X) = 1 + a_1X + a_2X^2 + a_3X^3 + ... + a_{d-1}X^{d-1} + X^d$ ,  $a_i \in \mathbb{Z}, a_{d-j} = a_j, d \ge 1$ , be the minimal polynomial of  $\beta$ . Let  $f_{\beta}(z) = -1 + t_1z + t_2z^2 + t_3z^3 + ... + t_{n-1} = 0$ ,  $t_n = 1$ , etc.). Recall that the sequence  $(t_i)_{i\ge 1}$  is unique, entirely characterizes  $\beta$  and is Lyndon (self-admissible). Polynomial sections of  $f_{\beta}(X)$  are denoted by  $S_q$ : for  $q \ge 1$ ,  $S_q(z) = -1 + t_1z + t_2z^2 + ... + t_qz^q$ , |z| < 1. Since  $f_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = 0$  and that, for any

 $q \ge 1$ ,  $f_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) - S_q(\beta^{-1})$  is a sum of positive terms, we can permute them and group them in order to obtain *d* components in the Q-basis  $\{1, \beta^{-1}, \beta^{-2}, \dots, \beta^{-d+1}\}$ . With

$$g_{q,j}(z) := z^{-j} \times \sum_{\substack{i=q+1\\i\equiv q+1+j \mod d}}^{\infty} t_i z^{i-(q+1)} \qquad q \ge 1, j = 0, 1, \dots, d-1,$$

we obtain the existence of d power series  $g_{q,0}(z), g_{q,1}(z), \ldots, g_{q,d-1}(z)$ , all defined on the open unit disk, such that

(5.4.9) 
$$f_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) - S_q(\beta^{-1}) = \frac{1}{\beta^{q+1}} \left( \sum_{j=0}^{d-1} g_{q,j}(\beta^{-1})\beta^{-j} \right), \qquad q \ge 1.$$

Let us restrict z to the open angular sector (5.4.4):

$$z \in \left\{ z \mid |z| < 1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{n}, |\arg z| \le \arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}} \right\}.$$

Then all the power series  $g_{q,j}(z)$  are absolutely convergent in this sector, having the same uniform upper bound in modulus

(5.4.10) 
$$|g_{q,j}(z)| \le \frac{1}{1 - (1 - c_{lent}/n)^d}, \quad \text{for all } q \ge 1, j = 0, 1, \dots, d-1,$$

which is independent of q and j.

Now, let us use the numeration system in base  $\beta$  in order to obtain alternate expressions of the *d* components  $g_{q,j}(\beta^{-1})$  in (5.4.9). It will allow to "restore" the digits  $t_i$  of  $f_\beta$  one after the other. The identities  $P_\beta(\beta^{-1}) = 0$  and  $f_\beta(\beta^{-1}) = 0$  give two  $\beta$ -representations of 1, the second one being the Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of 1:

(5.4.11) 
$$1 = -a_1\beta^{-1} - a_2\beta^{-2} - a_3\beta^{-3} + \dots - a_{d-1}\beta^{-(d-1)} - \beta^{-d} = 1 - P_\beta(\beta^{-1}),$$

(5.4.12) 
$$1 = t_1 \beta^{-1} + t_2 \beta^{-2} + t_3 \beta^{-3} + \ldots = 1 + f_\beta(\beta^{-1})$$

Let us construct an infinite chain of intermediate  $\beta$ -representations of 1 between them. Let us show that, for every  $q \ge 1$ , there exists a polynomial  $A_q \in \mathbb{Z}[X]$ , with deg $(A_q) \le q$  and  $A_q(0) = -1$ , and a *d*-tuple  $(h_{q,0}, h_{q,1}, \dots, h_{q,d-1})$  of integers such that

(5.4.13) 
$$A_q(z)P_\beta(z) = S_q(z) + z^{q+1} \left(\sum_{j=0}^{d-1} h_{q,j} z^j\right),$$

satisfying

(5.4.14) 
$$h_{q,j} = g_{q,j}(\beta^{-1}), \quad \text{for } j = 0, 1, 2, \dots, d-1$$

For obtaining  $A_1$  the quantity  $0 = \beta^{-1}(a_1 + 1)P_{\beta}(\beta^{-1})$  is added to (5.4.11). Then

$$1 = 1 + (-1 + (1 + a_1)\beta^{-1})P_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = 1 + S_1(\beta^{-1}) + \beta^{-2} \left(\sum_{j=0}^{d-1} h_{1,j} z^j\right)$$

with  $h_{1,j} = -a_{j+2} + a_{j+1}(a_1 + 1)$  for j = 0, 1, ..., d-3,  $h_{1,d-2} = -1 + a_{d-1}(a_1 + 1)$  and  $h_{1,d-1} = (a_1 + 1)$ . We deduce  $A_1(z) = -1 + (a_1 + 1)z$ . From (5.4.9) and the fact that the lhs of (5.4.13) is equal to 0 for  $z = \beta^{-1}$  we also deduce

$$h_{1,j} = g_{1,j}(\boldsymbol{\beta}^{-1}), \quad \text{for } j = 0, 1, 2, \dots, d-1.$$

Now let us proceed recursively. Let us assume that  $A_1, A_2, \ldots, A_q$  are already constructed, with (5.4.13) and (5.4.14) satisfied. For obtaining  $A_{q+1}$  let us first observe, from (5.4.13), that  $h_{q,0} \in \mathbb{Z}$  is the coefficient of  $\beta^{-(q+1)}$  in the  $\beta$ -representation of 1 which is

(5.4.15) 
$$1 = 1 + A_q(\beta^{-1})P_\beta(\beta^{-1}).$$

Let us add the quantity  $0 = \beta^{-(q+1)}(t_{q+1} - h_{q,0})P_{\beta}(\beta^{-1})$  to (5.4.15) and consider the polynomial  $A_{q+1}(z) = A_q(z) + (t_{q+1} - h_{q,0})z^{q+1}$ . Then we obtain the  $\beta$ -representation of 1:

$$1 = 1 + A_{q+1}(\beta^{-1})P_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = 1 + S_{q+1}(\beta^{-1}) + \beta^{-(q+1)}\left(\sum_{j=0}^{d-1} h_{q+1,j}\beta^{-j}\right)$$

where the *d*-tuple  $(h_{q+1,0}, h_{q+1,1}, \dots, h_{q+1,d-1})$  of integers can be readily computed from  $(h_{q,0}, h_{q,1}, \dots, h_{q,d-1})$  and  $t_{q+1}$ . From (5.4.9) and the fact that the lhs of (5.4.13) is equal to 0 for  $z = \beta^{-1}$  we deduce

$$h_{q+1,j} = g_{q+1,j}(\beta^{-1}), \quad \text{for } j = 0, 1, 2, \dots, d-1.$$

**Definition 5.27.** The sequence of  $\beta$ -representations of 1

$$(1 = 1 + A_q(\beta^{-1})P_\beta(\beta^{-1}))_{q \ge 1}$$

is called the *rewriting trail from* " $P_{\beta}$ " to " $f_{\beta}$ ". The polynomial

$$A_q(X) = -1 + (a_1 + 1)X + \sum_{j=1}^{q-1} (t_{j+1} - h_{j,0})X^{j+1} \in \mathbb{Z}[X]$$

is called the *qth rewriting polynomial* of the rewriting trail from " $P_{\beta}$ " to " $f_{\beta}$ ".

**Proposition 5.28.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer,  $dyg(\beta) = n \ge 260$ , and denote by  $P_{\beta}$  its minimal polynomial and by  $f_{\beta}$  its Parry Upper function at  $\beta$ . If  $x \neq \beta^{-1}$  is a zero of  $P_{\beta}(z)$  in the open angular sector

(5.4.16) 
$$z \in \left\{ z \mid |z| < 1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{n}, |\arg z| \le \arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}} \right\},$$

then x is a lenticular zero of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ .

*Proof.* Let us use the rewriting trail and the rewriting polynomials from " $P_{\beta}$ " to " $f_{\beta}$ ". Let us assume that  $x \neq \beta^{-1}$  is a zero of  $P_{\beta}$  in the open angular sector (5.4.16), and denote by  $\sigma : \beta^{-1} \rightarrow x$  the conjugation. The image by  $\sigma$  of the Q-basis  $\{1, \beta^{-1}, \dots, \beta^{-d+1}\}$  is the Q-basis  $\{1, x, \dots, x^{d-1}\}$ . From (5.4.13) and (5.4.14) we have

(5.4.17) 
$$0 = A_q(x)P_\beta(x) = S_q(x) + x^{q+1} \left(\sum_{j=0}^{d-1} h_{q,j} x^j\right),$$

with

$$\sigma(h_{q,j}) = h_{q,j} = g_{q,j}(\sigma(\beta^{-1})), \quad \text{for } q \ge 1, j = 0, 1, 2, \dots, d-1.$$

Since  $|h_{q,j}| \le (1 - (1 - c_{lent}/n)^d)^{-1}$  for all  $q \ge 1$ , j = 0, 1, ..., d-1 by (5.4.10), and that |x| < 1, we have

$$\lim_{q\to\infty} x^{q+1} \left( \sum_{j=0}^{d-1} h_{q,j} x^j \right) = 0.$$

Therefore, from (5.4.17), we deduce  $\lim_{q\to\infty} S_q(x) = 0$ . As a consequence the zero x necessarily belongs to the set of limit points of the zeroes of the polynomial sections  $S_q(z)$ , zeroes which lie in the angular sector (5.4.16). This set of limit points is the set of lenticular zeroes of  $f_\beta$ , by Hurwitz's Theorem and the uniform convergence of  $(S_q)$  to  $f_\beta$  on every compact of D(0, 1). Hence the result.

In the following Proposition we continue the investigation of the relative positioning of the zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  with respect to those of the minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(z)$  in the open angular sector

(5.4.18) 
$$\left\{ z \mid |z| < 1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{n}, |\arg z| \le \arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}} \right\}.$$

Indeed, since  $\beta$  is fixed, both collections of zeroes are fixed. The purpose of Proposition 5.29 is only to discriminate the possible locations from the impossible ones. More explicitely, from Proposition 5.28 the zeroes of  $P_{\beta}(z)$  which lie the angular sector (5.4.18) form a subcollection of the lenticular zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . A natural question is whether the remaining zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in this sector are also zeroes of  $P_{\beta}(z)$ , or not? The following Proposition answers this question, using the tails of the rewriting polynomials constructed from the polynomial sections " $S_s$ " of  $f_{\beta}$  to " $P_{\beta}$ " (with *s* large enough), and the structure of the type of factorization of the polynomial sections of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ .

**Proposition 5.29.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer,  $dyg(\beta) = n \ge 260$ ,  $M(\beta) \le 1.176280...$ , and denote by  $P_{\beta}$  its minimal (reciprocal) polynomial and by  $f_{\beta}$  its Parry Upper function. The minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(X)$  of  $\beta > 1$  is such that there does not exist an irreducible integer polynomial  $\widetilde{P_{\beta}}(X)$  and an integer  $r \ge 2$  (r being the largest integer having this property) such that it is written under the form

(5.4.19) 
$$P_{\beta}(X) = P_{\beta}(X^r)$$

If 
$$x \neq \beta^{-1}$$
 is a lenticular zero of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , then x is a zero of  $P_{\beta}$ .

*Proof.* Let us assume that there exists a lenticular zero *x* of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , then such that  $f_{\beta}(x) = 0$ , having the property  $P_{\beta}(x) \neq 0$ , and show the contradiction. We can add the assumption that its imaginary part  $\Im(x)$  is > 0. Denote  $v := |P_{\beta}(x)| > 0$ . Let us consider the *s*-th polynomial section  $S_s(z) = -1 + \sum_{j=1}^{s} t_j z^j$  of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , where the integer *s*, taken large enough, will be fixed below.

The *s*-th polynomial section  $S_s(z)$  admits a unique real zero in (0, 1). Indeed  $S_s(0) = -1$ ,  $S_s(1) > 1$ , and the derivative of the restriction of  $S_s(z)$  to [0,1] is positive on [0,1]. The polynomial  $S_s^*(z)$ , reciprocal polynomial of  $S_s(z)$ , admits a unique real zero, say  $\gamma_s > 1$ . We have: deg $(S_s) \le s$  and  $\lim_{s\to\infty} \gamma_s^{-1} = \beta^{-1}$ . The real number  $\gamma_s$  is a nonreciprocal algebraic integer which is such that  $1 < \gamma_s < \beta$ : indeed,  $y \to S_s(y)$  is strictly increasing on (0,1)and  $S_s(\beta^{-1}) = -1 + \sum_{j=1}^s t_j \beta^{-j} = f_\beta(\beta^{-1}) - \sum_{j=s+1}^\infty t_j \beta^{-j} = -\sum_{j=s+1}^\infty t_j \beta^{-j} < 0$ , so that  $\beta^{-1} < \gamma_s^{-1}$ . There exists an integer, say  $W_v$ , such that: (i)  $\gamma_s^{-1}$  belongs to the open angular sector (5.4.16) for all  $s \ge W_v$  and (ii)  $s \ge W_v \Longrightarrow |P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1})| < \min\{1, v/2\}$ . In the following we take  $s \ge W_v$ .

There exists  $j \in \{1, 2, ..., J_n\}$  such that  $x = \omega_{j,n}$  in the *j*-th Rouché disk  $D_{j,n}$ . In this disk  $D_{j,n}$  the polynomial section  $S_s(z)$  has a unique (lenticular) zero; let us denote it by  $r_s$ . We have:  $\lim_{s\to\infty} r_s = \omega_{j,n}$  and  $r_s$  is equal to the conjugate  $\sigma_s(\gamma_s^{-1})$  of  $\gamma_s^{-1}$  for some

 $\sigma_s$  which is the conjugation relative to the irreducible nonreciprocal (never trivial) part *C* of  $S_s$  by Proposition 5.25 and Corollary 5.26. We have:  $C(\gamma_s^{-1}) = C(r_s) = 0$ . Denote by  $s_c = \deg(C)$  the degree of the component *C*. The irreducible polynomials  $P_{\beta}(X)$  and C(X) are coprime: indeed the first one is reciprocal while the second one is nonreciprocal. The integer  $s_c$  is a function of *s*. Denote

$$d := \deg(P_{\beta})$$
 and  $H := \max_{j=1,...,d-1} \{|a_j|\} \ge 1$ 

the (naïve) height of  $P_{\beta}(X) = 1 + \sum_{j=1}^{d-1} a_j X^j + X^d$ .

(*Rewriting trail*) **5.30.** [74] In the same way as above let us construct the rewriting trail from " $S_s$ " to " $P_\beta$ ", at  $\gamma_s^{-1}$ . The starting point is the identity 1 = 1, to which we add  $0 = S_{\gamma_s}(\gamma_s^{-1})$  in the (rhs) right hand side. Then we define the rewriting trail from the Rényi  $\gamma_s^{-1}$ -expansion of 1

(5.4.20) 
$$1 = 1 + S_{\gamma_s}(\gamma_s^{-1}) = t_1 \gamma_s^{-1} + t_2 \gamma_s^{-2} + \ldots + t_{s-1} \gamma_s^{-(s-1)} + t_s \gamma_s^{-s}$$

(with 
$$t_1 = 1, t_2 = t_3 = \ldots = t_{n-1} = 0, t_n = 1, etc$$
) to

(5.4.21) 
$$-a_1\gamma_s^{-1} - a_2\gamma_s^{-2} + \ldots - a_{d-1}\gamma_s^{-(d-1)} - \gamma_s^{-d} = 1 - P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1}),$$

by "restoring" the digits of  $1 - P_{\beta}(X)$  one after the other, from the left. We obtain a sequence  $(A'_q(X))_{q\geq 1}$  of rewriting polynomials involved in this rewriting trail; for  $q \geq 1$ ,  $A'_q \in \mathbb{Z}[X]$ ,  $\deg(A'_q) \leq q$  and  $A'_q(0) = 1$ . At the first step we add  $0 = -(-a_1 - t_1)\gamma_s^{-1}S^*_{\gamma_s}(\gamma_s^{-1})$ ; and we obtain

$$1 = -a_1 \gamma_s^{-1} + (-(-a_1 - t_1)t_1 + t_2)\gamma_s^{-2} + (-(-a_1 - t_1)t_2 + t_3)\gamma_s^{-3} + \dots$$

so that the height of the polynomial

$$(-(-a_1-t_1)t_1+t_2)X^2 + (-(-a_1-t_1)t_2+t_3)X^3 + \dots$$

is  $\leq H+2$ . At the second step we add  $0 = -(-a_2 - (-(-a_1 - t_1)t_1 + t_2))\gamma_s^{-2}S_{\gamma_s}^*(\gamma_s^{-1})$ . Then we obtain

$$I = -a_1\gamma_s + -a_2\gamma_s + -a_2\gamma_s + -[(-a_2 - (-(-a_1 - t_1)t_1 + t_2))t_1 + (-(-a_1 - t_1)t_2 + t_3)]\gamma_s^{-3} + .$$

where the height of the polynomial

$$-[(-a_2 - (-(-a_1 - t_1)t_1 + t_2))t_1 + (-(-a_1 - t_1)t_2 + t_3)]X^3 + \dots$$

is  $\leq H + (H+2) + (H+2) = 3H + 4$ . Iterating this process d times we obtain

$$1 = -a_1 \gamma_s^{-1} - a_2 \gamma_s^{-2} - \ldots - a_d \gamma_s^{-d}$$

+ polynomial remainder in  $\gamma_s^{-1}$ .

Denote by  $V(\gamma_s^{-1})$  this polynomial remainder in  $\gamma_s^{-1}$ , for some  $V(X) \in \mathbb{Z}[X]$ , and X specializing in  $\gamma_s^{-1}$ . If we denote the upper bound of the height of the polynomial remainder V(X), at step q, by  $\lambda_q H + v_q$ , we readily deduce:  $v_q = 2^q$ , and  $\lambda_{q+1} = 2\lambda_q + 1$ ,  $q \ge 1$ , with  $\lambda_1 = 1$ ; then  $\lambda_q = 2^q - 1$ .

To summarize, the first rewriting polynomials of the sequence  $(A'_q(X))_{q\geq 1}$  involved in this rewriting trail are

$$A_1'(X) = -1 - (-a_1 - t_1)X,$$

• •

$$A'_{2}(X) = -1 - (-a_{1} - t_{1})X - (-a_{2} - (-(-a_{1} - t_{1})t_{1} + t_{2}))X^{2}$$
, etc.

For  $q \ge \deg(P_{\beta})$ , all the coefficients of  $P_{\beta}$  are "restored"; denote by  $(h_{q,j})_{j=0,1,\dots,s-1}$  the *s*-tuple of integers produced by this rewriting trail, at step q. It is such that

(5.4.22) 
$$A'_{q}(\gamma_{s}^{-1})S^{*}_{\gamma_{s}}(\gamma_{s}^{-1}) = -P(\gamma_{s}^{-1}) + \gamma_{s}^{-q-1}\left(\sum_{j=0}^{s-1}h_{q,j}\gamma_{s}^{-j}\right)$$

Then take q = d. The (lhs) left-and side of (5.4.22) is equal to 0. Thus

$$P(\gamma_{s}^{-1}) = \gamma_{s}^{-d-1} \left( \sum_{j=0}^{s-1} h_{d,j} \gamma_{s}^{-j} \right) \implies P(\gamma_{s}) = \sum_{j=0}^{s-1} h_{d,j} \gamma_{s}^{-j-1}.$$

The height of the polynomial

(5.4.23) 
$$W(X) := \sum_{j=0}^{s-1} h_{d,j} X^{j+1} \quad \text{is} \quad \leq (2^d - 1)H + 2^d,$$

and is independent of  $s \ge W_v$ .

For any  $s \ge W_v$ , let us observe that  $-P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1})$  is > 0, and that the sequence  $(\gamma_s^{-1})_s$  is decreasing. Indeed, by Proposition 5.28, the polynomial function  $x \to P_{\beta}(x)$  is positive on  $(0, \beta^{-1})$ , vanishes at  $\beta^{-1}$ , and changes its sign for  $x > \beta^{-1}$ , so that  $P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1}) < 0$ . We have:  $\lim_{s\to\infty} P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1}) = P_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = 0$ .

Let us use the  $\gamma_s$ -shift and the greedy (Rényi)  $\gamma_s$ -expansion of  $-P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1})$ : there exists an unique sequence of integers  $(\hat{t}_i)_{i\geq 1} \neq (0)$  in the alphabet  $\{0,1\}$  of the  $\gamma_s$ -shift, such that

(5.4.24) 
$$-P_{\beta}(\gamma_{s}^{-1}) = \frac{\widehat{t_{1}}}{\gamma_{s}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{2}}}{\gamma_{s}^{2}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{3}}}{\gamma_{s}^{3}} + \dots$$

The integers  $\hat{t}_i$  are given by the  $\gamma_s$ -transformation  $T_{\gamma_s} : [0,1] \to [0,1], x \to {\gamma_s x}$ , as in (2.2.1). Explicitly, the digits, all in the alphabet  $\{0,1\}$ , are

$$\widehat{t_1} = \lfloor \gamma_s(-P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1})) \rfloor, \widehat{t_2} = \lfloor \gamma_s\{\gamma_s(-P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1}))\} \rfloor, \widehat{t_3} = \lfloor \gamma_s\{\gamma_s\{\gamma_s(-P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1}))\}\} \rfloor, \dots, \text{ and depend upon } \gamma_s.$$

Since  $\lim_{s\to\infty} P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1}) = P_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = 0$  there exists an increasing sequence  $(u_s)_{s\geq W_v}$  of positive integers, satisfying  $\widehat{t_1} = \widehat{t_2} = \ldots = \widehat{t_{u_s-1}} = 0$ ,  $\widehat{t_{u_s}} = 1$ , such that the identity between  $-P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1})$  and its greedy expansion holds, as:

(5.4.25) 
$$-P_{\beta}(\gamma_{s}^{-1}) = \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}+1}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}+1}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}+2}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}+2}} + \dots$$

The sequence  $(u_s)$  is defined by the bounds

(5.4.26) 
$$\left|\beta^{u_s}(P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1}))\right| \ge \left|\gamma_s^{u_s}(P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1}))\right| \ge 1$$

and

$$\left|\gamma_s^{\mu_s}(P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1}))\right| \leq \frac{1}{1-\gamma_s^{-1}}.$$

Therefore, in (5.4.25),

(5.4.27) 
$$\widehat{t}_i \in \{0,1\}, \quad i \ge 1, \qquad \text{and} \qquad \lim_{s \to +\infty} u_s = +\infty.$$

Now the lhs of (5.4.25) belongs to  $\mathbb{Q}(\gamma_s)$ . For conjugating (5.4.25) by  $\sigma_s$ , if the image by  $\sigma_s$  of the lhs of (5.4.25) belongs to  $\mathbb{Q}(r_s)$ , there are three cases for the conjugation of the rhs of (5.4.25):

- (i) the rhs of (5.4.25) is finite (ends in infinitely many zeroes),
- (ii-1) the rhs of (5.4.25) is eventually periodic (infinite and ultimately periodic),

(ii-2) the rhs of (5.4.25) is infinite and not eventually periodic.

**Case (i)**: say that  $\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s}}}{\gamma_s^{u_s}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s+1}}}}{\gamma_s^{u_{s+1}}} + \ldots + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s+N}}}}{\gamma_s^{u_s+N}}$  is the rhs of (5.4.25). Then its image by  $\sigma_s$  is  $\widehat{t_{u_s}}r_s^{u_s} + \widehat{t_{u_{s+1}}}r_s^{u_s+1} + \ldots + \widehat{t_{u_s+N}}r_s^{u_s+N}$  and we have the equality

$$P_{\beta}(r_{s}) = \sigma_{s} \left( -\sum_{j=0}^{s_{c}-1} h_{j}'' \gamma_{s}^{-j-d-2} \right) = -\sum_{j=0}^{s_{c}-1} h_{j}'' r_{s}^{j+d+2}$$
$$= \sigma_{s} \left( \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}+1}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}+1}} + \dots + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}+N}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}+N}} \right) = \widehat{t_{u_{s}}} r_{s}^{\mu_{s}} + \widehat{t_{u_{s}+1}} r_{s}^{\mu_{s}+1} + \dots + \widehat{t_{u_{s}+N}} r_{s}^{\mu_{s}+N}$$

Conjugation by  $\sigma_s$  is done term by term.

Case (ii-1): the rhs of (5.4.25) is eventually periodic. Let us write it

$$=\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s}}+\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+1}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+1}}+\ldots+\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N}}+\sum_{i=0}^{\infty}\left(\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N+1}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N+iq+1}}+\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N+2}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N+iq+2}}+\ldots+\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N+q}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N+iq+q}}\right).$$

The period is not equal to zero. The period length is q. We have:  $|r_s| = |\sigma_s(\gamma_s^{-1})| < 1$ . Then it is equal to

$$=\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s}}+\ldots+\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N}}+\sum_{i=0}^{\infty}\gamma_s^{-iq}\left(\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N+1}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N+1}}+\ldots+\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N+q}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N+q}}\right)$$
$$=\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s}}+\ldots+\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N}}+\frac{1}{1-\gamma_s^{-q}}\left(\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N+1}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N+1}}+\ldots+\frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+N+q}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+N+q}}\right)$$

and its image by  $\sigma_s$  is

$$= \widehat{t_{u_s}}r_s^{u_s} + \ldots + \widehat{t_{u_s+N}}r_s^{u_s+N} + \frac{1}{1-r_s^q}\left(\widehat{t_{u_s+N+1}}r_s^{u_s+N+1} + \ldots + \widehat{t_{u_s+N+q}}r_s^{u_s+N+q}\right)$$
  
=  $\widehat{t_{u_s}}r_s^{u_s} + \ldots + \widehat{t_{u_s+N}}r_s^{u_s+N} + \sum_{i=0}^{\infty}\left(\widehat{t_{u_s+N+1}}r_s^{u_s+N+iq+1} + \ldots + \widehat{t_{u_s+N+q}}r_s^{u_s+N+iq+q}\right).$ 

The series can be conjugated term by term by  $\sigma_s$ ; in this case we have the identity

$$P_{\beta}(r_s) = \sigma_s \left( \frac{\widehat{t_{u_s}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+1}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+1}} + \dots + \right) = \widehat{t_{u_s}} r_s^{\mu_s} + \widehat{t_{u_s+1}} r_s^{\mu_s+1} + \dots$$

**Case (ii-2)**: (the reader may have interest in [74] for more details) if the rhs of (5.4.25) is not eventually periodic its conjugation by  $\sigma_s$  cannot be done term by term. This difficulty is overcome by enlarging the alphabet  $\{0,1\}$  to a bigger alphabet  $\mathscr{A}$  and by replacing the Rényi expansion by a  $(\gamma_s, \mathscr{A})$ -eventually periodic representation of  $-P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1})$ .

Let us recall the definitions. The  $(\delta, \mathscr{A})$ -representations for a given  $\dot{\delta} \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $|\delta| > 1$  and a given alphabet  $\mathscr{A} \subset \mathbb{C}$  finite, are expressions of the form  $\sum_{k \ge -L} a_k \delta^{-k}$ ,  $a_k \in \mathscr{A}$ , for some integer *L*. We denote

$$\operatorname{Per}_{\mathscr{A}}(\delta) := \{x \in \mathbb{C} : x \text{ has an eventually periodic } (\delta, \mathscr{A}) - \operatorname{representation} \}$$

**Theorem 5.31** (Kala - Vavra [110]). Let  $\delta \in \mathbb{C}$  be an algebraic number of degree d,  $|\delta| > 1$ , and  $a_d x^d - a_{d-1} x^{d-1} - \ldots - a_1 x - a_0 \in \mathbb{Z}[x]$ ,  $a_0 a_d \neq 0$ , be its minimal polynomial. Suppose that  $|\delta'| \neq 1$  for any conjugate  $\delta'$  of  $\delta$ , Then there exists a finite alphabet  $\mathscr{A} \subset \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $\mathbb{Q}(\delta) = \operatorname{Per}_{\mathscr{A}}(\delta)$ .

Let us apply Theorem 5.31 to  $\delta = \gamma_s$ . By Proposition 5 in [73]  $\gamma_s$  has no conjugate of modulus 1. Therefore there exists a finite alphabet  $\mathscr{A} \subset \mathbb{Z}$  such that the lhs of (5.4.25) be identified with a  $(\gamma_s, \mathscr{A})$ - representation which is eventually periodic, for some integer  $u_s \in \mathbb{Z}$ :

(5.4.28) 
$$-P_{\beta}(\gamma_{s}^{-1}) = \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}+1}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}+1}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_{s}+2}}}{\gamma_{s}^{\mu_{s}+2}} + \dots$$

Being eventually periodic, the representation (5.4.28) can now be conjugated term by term by  $\sigma_s$ , since  $|\sigma_s(\gamma_s^{-1})| < 1$ , as in case (ii-1). In (5.4.28) the digits  $\hat{t}_i$  belong to a symmetrical alphabet  $\mathscr{A} = \{-m, \dots, 0, \dots, m\}$ ; the integer *m* is provided by the rewriting trail, given in "(*Rewriting trail*). 5.30", and (5.4.23): we have  $m = \lceil 2((2^d - 1)H + 2^d)/3 \rceil$ .

Indeed, by Theorem 5.31 there exist a preperiod  $R(X) \in \mathscr{A}[X]$ , a period  $T(X) \in \mathscr{A}[X]$  such that

$$\widehat{W}(\gamma_s^{-1}) := -P_{\beta}(\gamma_s) = R(\gamma_s^{-1}) + \gamma_s^{-\deg R-1} \sum_{j=0}^{\infty} \frac{1}{\gamma_s^{j(\deg T+1)}} T(\gamma_s^{-1}),$$

both polynomials *R* and *T* depending upon *s*. Since the relation  $S_{\gamma_s}(\gamma_s^{-1}) = -1 + t_1\gamma_s^{-1} + t_2\gamma_s^{-2} + \ldots + t_{s-1}\gamma_s^{-s+1} + t_s\gamma^{-s} = 0$  holds, we may assume deg  $R \le s-1$ , deg  $T \le s-1$ . Then, for *X* specialized at  $\gamma_s^{-1}$ , we have the identity

(5.4.29) 
$$\widehat{W}(X) = R(X) + X^{L} \frac{T(X)}{1 - X^{r}}$$

for some positive integers L, r. The height of  $(1 - X^r)\widehat{W}(X)$  is  $\leq 2((2^d - 1)H + 2^d)$  and, with  $\mathscr{A}$  assumed =  $\{-m, \ldots, 0, \ldots, +m\}$ , the height of  $(1 - X^r)R(X) + X^LT(X)$  is less than 3m. Therefore m is  $\leq 2((2^d - 1)H + 2^d)/3$ . We can take  $m = \lceil 2((2^d - 1)H + 2^d)/3 \rceil$ . The alphabet  $\mathscr{A} = \{-m, \ldots, m\}$  only depends upon the degree d and the height H of the polynomial  $P_\beta$ , and does not depend upon s. We now assume  $0 \neq |P(\gamma_s)| \ll 1$ . The  $(\gamma_s, \mathscr{A})$ -eventually periodic representation of  $-P(\gamma_s)$  starts as

$$-P(\gamma_s) = \widehat{W}(\gamma_s^{-1}) = \frac{\widehat{t_{u_s}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+1}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+1}} + \frac{\widehat{t_{u_s+2}}}{\gamma_s^{\mu_s+2}} + \dots, \quad \text{with } |\widehat{t_j}| \le m, j = u_s, u_s + 1, \dots$$

with  $\hat{t}_{u_s} \neq 0$ . The exponent  $u_s$  appearing in the first term is defined in [88]; by Theorem 4, Remarks 5 to 7, in [88], there exists a positive real number  $\kappa_{\gamma_s,\mathscr{A}} > 0$  such that  $u_s$  is the minimal integer such that

$$\gamma_s^{u_s-1} \geq \frac{\kappa_{\gamma,s}\mathscr{A}}{|P(\gamma_s)|}.$$

Since  $\lim_{s\to\infty} \gamma_s = \beta > 1$  and that the alphabet  $\mathscr{A}$  does not depend upon *s*, from Theorem 4, Remarks 5 to 7, in [88], we can replace  $\kappa_{\gamma,s}\mathscr{A}$  by a constant  $\kappa > 0$ , independent of *s* (cf also [74]). Thus

$$\lim_{s\to\infty}u_s=+\infty.$$

The sequence  $(u_s)$  is here defined by the bounds

(5.4.30) 
$$\left|\beta^{u_s-1}(P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1}))\right| \ge \left|\gamma_s^{u_s-1}(P_{\beta}(\gamma_s^{-1}))\right| \ge \kappa$$

and

$$\left|\gamma_s^{\mu_s}(P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1}))\right| \leq \frac{m}{1-\gamma_s^{-1}}$$

To the collection  $(\gamma_s)_{s \ge W_v}$  is associated the collection  $(\sigma_s : \gamma_s \to r_s)_{s \ge W_v}$  of Q-automorphisms of C. Now, for any  $s \ge W_v$ , let us conjugate the eventually periodic representation of  $-P_\beta(\gamma_s^{-1})$  by  $\sigma_s$ , term by term. For the cases (i) and (ii-1) we consider (5.4.25), and in the case (ii-2) we consider (5.4.28). Using (5.4.16) we deduce:

**Case (i) and (ii-1):** with the minimal alphabet  $\{-1, 0, +1\}$ ,

(5.4.31) 
$$|P_{\beta}(r_s)| \le |r_s|^{u_s} \frac{1}{1-|r_s|} \le \frac{n}{c_{lent}} (1-\frac{c_{lent}}{n})^{u_s},$$

**Case (ii-2):** with the alphabet  $\mathscr{A} = \{-m, \dots, +m\},\$ 

(5.4.32) 
$$|P_{\beta}(r_s)| \leq |r_s|^{u_s} \frac{m}{1-|r_s|} \leq \frac{nm}{c_{lent}} (1-\frac{c_{lent}}{n})^{u_s}.$$

In both cases,  $\lim_{s\to\infty} u_s = +\infty$ . The rhs of (5.4.31), resp. of (5.4.32), tends to 0 if *s* tends to infinity. We have:  $\lim_{s\to\infty} P_{\beta}(r_s) = 0$ . But  $x = \lim_{s\to\infty} r_s$  and  $z \to P_{\beta}(z)$  is continuous. Therefore there exists  $s_0 \ge W_v$  such that  $s \ge s_0 \Longrightarrow |P_{\beta}(r_s)| < v/2$ . Contradiction.

The only limit possibility is  $P_{\beta}(x) = 0$ , for all the lenticular zeroes x of  $f_{\beta}$ . This provides a collection of lenticular zeroes of  $P_{\beta}(z)$  in the cusp, and implies a complete identification of these zeroes with the lenticular poles of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ .

To summarize,

**Proposition 5.32.** Under the assumptions of Definition 5.23, if  $\Omega$  is a lenticular zero of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , then

$$f_{\boldsymbol{eta}}(\Omega) = 0 \qquad \Longrightarrow \qquad P_{\boldsymbol{eta}}(\Omega) = 0,$$

where  $P_{\beta}$  is the minimal polynomial of  $\beta$ .

*Nota*: the reader will notice that there is no assumption of continuity of the conjugation  $\sigma: \beta \to x$  in the proof of Proposition 5.29.

A direct proof of Proposition 5.29 is given in [74].

5.5. Continuity of the lenticular Galois conjugates in the cusp. Let  $n \ge 260$ . To *n* is associated the set of the lenticular zeroes of the trinomial  $-1 + x + x^n$  of imaginary part  $\ge 0$ , as:

$$\{\boldsymbol{\theta}_n, \boldsymbol{z}_{1,n}, \boldsymbol{z}_{2,n}, \ldots, \boldsymbol{z}_{J_n,n}\},\$$

and the set of Rouché disks

$$\{D_{1,n}D_{2,n},\ldots,D_{J_n,n}\},\$$

the *j*th-disk  $D_{j,n}$  being centered at  $z_{j,n}$ . For  $j = 1, ..., J_n$ , the disks  $D_{j,n}$  satisfy:  $\overline{D_{j,n}} \subset D(0,1)$ ,  $\overline{D_{j,n}} \cap C(0,1) = \emptyset$ ,  $z_{j,n-1} \in D_{j,n}$ , and, for any real number  $\beta \in [\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}]$ ,  $f_\beta(z)$  admits an unique zero  $\omega_{j,n}$  in  $D_{j,n}$ , which is simple (Theorem 5.14). Since  $\beta \to f_\beta(z)$  is injective on  $[\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}]$ , the map  $\beta \to \omega_{j,n}$  is well-defined. Let us denote this map by  $\omega_{j,n}$  and by  $\omega_{j,n}(\beta)$  the image of  $\beta$  (instead of  $\omega_{j,n}$ ). Let  $\widetilde{\mathscr{S}_{j,n}} := \overline{\omega_{j,n}([\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}])}$  be the adherence of the image of the closed interval  $[\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}]$ ; it is a compact subset of  $D_{j,n}$  such that  $\widetilde{\mathscr{S}_{j,n}} \cap \partial D_{j,n} = \emptyset$ , for which the image of the left extremity of the interval is the center of the disk  $D_{j,n}$ :  $\omega_{j,n}(\theta_n^{-1}) = z_{j,n}$ .

**Lemma 5.33.** Let  $n \ge 3$ . The two analytic functions  $-1 + z + z^{n-1}$  and  $-1 + z + z^n + \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} z^{q(n-1)+n}$  have the same zeroes (with the same multiplicities = 1) inside the open unit disk.

*Proof.* Let  $x_0, |x_0| < 1$ , be a zero of the trinomial  $-1 + z + z^{n-1}$ . Then

$$0 = -1 + x_0 + x_0^{n-1} = -1 + x_0 + x_0^n \frac{1}{x_0} = -1 + x_0 + x_0^n (1 + x_0^{n-2}) = -1 + x_0 + x_0^n + x_0^{n+n-2+1} \frac{1}{x_0}$$

Let us replace the last  $\frac{1}{x_0}$  by  $1 + x_0^{n-2}$ . And so on, iteratively. Doing this operation infinitely many times provides the identity

$$0 = -1 + x_0 + x_0^{n-1} = -1 + x_0 + x_0^n + \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} x_0^{q(n-1)+n}$$

The converse comes from

$$-1 + z + z^{n} + \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} z^{q(n-1)+n} = \frac{-1 + z + z^{n-1}}{1 - z^{n-1}}, \qquad |z| < 1.$$

Multiplicities are equal to 1 by [185].

Denote  $\delta := \min\{1 - |z| \mid z \in \bigcup_{j=1}^{J_n} \widetilde{\mathscr{I}_{j,n}}\} > 0.$ 

**Proposition 5.34.** *Let*  $n \ge 260$ *. For all*  $1 \le j \le J_n$ *, the map* 

$$\omega_{j,n}: [\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}] \to D_{j,n}, \quad \beta \to \omega_{j,n}(\beta)$$

is continuous.

*Proof.* Let  $\beta_1, \beta_2$  be two real numbers in the open interval  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$ , and assume  $\beta_1 < \beta_2$ . To  $\beta_1$ , resp.  $\beta_2$ , is associated uniquely the sequence  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1} \in \{0,1\}$ , resp.  $(t'_i)_{i\geq 1} \in \{0,1\}$ , of the coefficients of the Rényi  $\beta_1$ -expansion of unity  $d_{\beta_1}(1) = 0.t_1t_2t_3...$ , resp. of  $d_{\beta_2}(1) = 0.t'_1t'_2t'_3...$ ; the two Parry Upper functions  $f_{\beta_1}(z)$  and  $f_{\beta_2}(z)$  are constructed from these sequences, by Definition 3.1. When  $\beta_2$  is close to  $\beta_1$ , the inequality '<' is translated by the lexicographical inequality '<*lex*' on the sequences  $(t_i)_{i\geq 1}$ , resp.  $(t'_i)$ , by Proposition 2.4. The first digits are the same. We define the lexicographical metric  $\overline{d}$  by:

$$\overline{d}(\beta_1,\beta_2) := e^{-r}$$
 iff  $t_1 = t'_1, t_2 = t'_2, \dots, t_r = t'_r, t_{r+1} \neq t'_{r+1}$ 

To prove the continuity of  $\omega_{j,n}$  it suffices to show that, for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists  $\eta > 0$  such that

$$\overline{d}(\beta_1,\beta_2) < \eta \implies |\omega_{j,n}(\beta_1) - \omega_{j,n}(\beta_2)| < \varepsilon,$$

and to establish the continuity at the extremity  $\theta_{n-1}^{-1}$  of the closed interval  $[\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}]$ .

We have

$$f_{\beta_1}(\beta_1^{-1}) = f_{\beta_1}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_1)) = f_{\beta_2}(\beta_2^{-1}) = f_{\beta_2}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_2)) = 0.$$

Since  $\beta_1 \neq \beta_2$  and that the disks  $D_{j,n}$  have the property that  $f_{\beta_2}(z)$  contains an unique zero in it (cf Theorem 5.14),

$$0 \neq f_{\beta_{2}}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_{1})) = f_{\beta_{2}}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_{2}) + (\omega_{j,n}(\beta_{1}) - \omega_{j,n}(\beta_{2})))$$
  
=  $(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_{1}) - \omega_{j,n}(\beta_{2})) \Big[\sum_{q=1}^{\infty} \frac{f_{\beta_{2}}^{(q)}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_{2}))}{q!} (\omega_{j,n}(\beta_{1}) - \omega_{j,n}(\beta_{2}))^{q-1}\Big].$ 

Now by Theorem 5.14 the unique zero  $\omega_{j,n}(\beta_2^{-1})$  in  $D_{j,n}$  is simple. Thus  $f'_{\beta_2}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_2)) \neq 0$  and the function

$$z \to f_{\beta_2}(z)/(z-\omega_{j,n}(\beta_2)),$$

extended by continuity by  $f'_{\beta_2}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_2))$  at  $\omega_{j,n}(\beta_2)$ , does not take the value 0 on the compact  $\widetilde{\mathscr{S}_{j,n}}$ . Hence, the function

$$z \to \left| \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} \frac{f_{\beta_2}^{(q)}(\boldsymbol{\omega}_{j,n}(\boldsymbol{\beta}_2))}{q!} (z - \boldsymbol{\omega}_{j,n}(\boldsymbol{\beta}_2))^{q-1} \right|$$

admits an infimum, say  $\widetilde{\mu}_j$  on  $\widetilde{\mathscr{S}_{j,n}}$ . Denote  $\widetilde{\mu} := \min\{\widetilde{\mu}_j \mid j = 1, 2, \dots, J_n\} > 0$  the infimum, common to all the disks  $D_{j,n}$ .

Now, with  $\overline{d}(\beta_1,\beta_2) := e^{-r}$ ,

$$f_{\beta_2}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_1)) = (f_{\beta_2} - f_{\beta_1})(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_1)) = \sum_{k=r+1}^{\infty} (t_k - t'_k)(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_1))^k.$$

Therefore

$$|f_{\beta_2}(\omega_{j,n}(\beta_1))| \leq \sum_{k=r+1}^{\infty} |\omega_{j,n}(\beta_1)|^k \leq \sum_{k=r+1}^{\infty} (1-\delta)^k \leq (1-\delta)^{r+1} \frac{1}{\delta}.$$

Hence

$$\left|\omega_{j,n}(\beta_1)-\omega_{j,n}(\beta_2)\right|\leq rac{1}{\widetilde{\mu}}(1-\delta)^{r+1}rac{1}{\delta}$$

It suffices to take r large enough to have the property of continuity.

Let us consider the case of the extremity  $\beta_2 = \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$ . By Lemma 5.33, since  $\theta_{n-1}$  is root of  $-1 + x + x^{n-1}$  it satisfies:

$$0 = -1 + \theta_{n-1} + \theta_{n-1}^n + \sum_{q=1}^{\infty} \theta_{n-1}^{q(n-1)+n}.$$

The metric  $\overline{d}$  can be extended to  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}] \times (\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}]$  since the sequence of coefficients of the power series  $-1 + z + z^n + \sum_{q \ge 1} z^{q(n-1)+n}$  is obviously in the adherence of the set

 $\{(t_i) \mid \text{the digits } t_i \text{ being those of } d_{\beta}(1) \text{ for all } \beta \in (\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})\},\$ 

and not an isolated point. The case is simpler for the other extremity  $\beta_1 = \theta_n^{-1}$ .

**Remark 5.35.** For every  $j = 1, ..., J_n$ , the image  $\omega_{j,n}([\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}] \cap \overline{\mathbb{Q}})$  is dense in  $\widetilde{\mathscr{S}_{j,n}}$ . The restriction of  $\omega_{j,n}$  to the collection of the algebraic integers in  $[\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}]$  is continuous, i.e. the lenticular Galois conjugates  $\omega_{j,n}(\beta)$  of an algebraic integer  $\beta$  are continuous functions of  $\beta$ . Comparatively the degree deg  $\beta$  has good chances to vary very chaotically with  $\beta$ , if  $\beta$  varies continuously.

Now, seeking very small Mahler measures, below Lehmer's number, calls for the existence of reciprocal algebraic integers in the intervals  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$ .

Suppose the existence of a reciprocal algebraic integer  $\beta > 1$  in the interval  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$ . As a consequence of Proposition 5.28 and Proposition 5.29, the minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(X)$  of  $\beta$  would be the product of two components, the lenticular part, with roots inside and outside the unit circle, say

$$(X-\beta)(X-1/\beta) \times \prod_{\substack{\text{lenticular roots}\\\text{Im}\beta^{(j)}>0, |\beta^{(j)}|<1}} (X-\beta^{(j)})(X-\overline{\beta^{(j)}})(X-\beta^{(j)^{-1}})(X-\overline{\beta^{(j)^{-1}}})$$

by the non-lenticular part

$$\prod_{\text{non-lenticular roots}} (X - \beta^{(j)}).$$

with the identifications between the Galois conjugates and the lenticular poles of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ :

$$\boldsymbol{\beta}^{(j)} = \boldsymbol{\omega}_{j,n}(\boldsymbol{\beta}), \qquad j = 1, 2, \dots, J_n.$$

The problem of the localization of the lenticular Galois conjugates  $\beta^{(j)}$  of  $\beta$  then calls first for a geometrical characterization of the supports which contain these conjugates, that is of the compact sets  $\widetilde{\mathscr{S}}_{j,n}$  in the Rouché disks  $D_{j,n}$ .

In [84] Flatto, Lagarias and Poonen study the continuity of the modulus of the first root (5.5.1)  $\beta \rightarrow |\omega_{1,n}(\beta)|,$ 

over the union of the intervals  $[\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}]$ . Their Figure 1 summarizes the fluctuations of the map (5.5.1), for  $1 < \beta < 2$ . The curve given by Figure 1 in [84] suggests that the map
$\omega_{1,n}$  is injective on  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$  but that the union  $\widetilde{\mathscr{S}}_{1,n-1} \cup \widetilde{\mathscr{S}}_{1,n} \cup \widetilde{\mathscr{S}}_{1,n+1}$ , for all *n* large enough, is a self-intersecting object [75].

5.6. Minoration of the Mahler measure: a continuous lower bound. Let  $n \ge 260$  and  $\beta > 1$  be an algebraic integer such that  $\theta_n^{-1} < \beta < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  The factorization of the minimal polynomial of  $\beta$  is

(5.6.1) 
$$P_{\beta}(z) = \prod_{\gamma \in \mathscr{L}_{\beta}} (z - \gamma) \times \prod_{\gamma \notin \mathscr{L}_{\beta}} (z - \gamma)$$

From Proposition 5.28 and Proposition 5.29 the lenticular zeroes  $\omega_{j,n}$  of the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  are zeroes of the minimal polynomial of  $\beta$ . The lenticulus of conjugates is  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta} := \{\beta^{-1}\} \cup \bigcup_{j=1}^{J_n} (\{\omega_{j,n}\} \cup \{\overline{\omega_{j,n}}\})$ . In this Section we investigate the product, called *lenticular Mahler measure of*  $\beta$ , defined by

(5.6.2) 
$$\mathbf{M}_{r}(\boldsymbol{\beta}) := \prod_{\substack{\boldsymbol{\gamma} \text{ conjugate of } \boldsymbol{\beta}^{-1}, |\boldsymbol{\gamma}| < 1 \\ lenticular}} |\boldsymbol{\gamma}|^{-1}$$

and its asymptotic expansion. The subscript "r" added to the "M" of the Mahler measure stands for "reduced to the lenticulus". We have:  $M_r(\beta) \le M(\beta)$ .

First let us complete Theorem 5.5.

**Proposition 5.36.** Let  $n \ge 260$  and  $\beta > 1$  a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $dyg(\beta) = n$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  Let  $\Omega_n$  be the subdomain of the open unit disk defined by the union of

(5.6.3) 
$$\left\{ z \mid |z| < 1 - \frac{c_n}{n}, |\arg z| > \arg z_{J_n,n} + \frac{\pi}{n a_{max}} \right\},$$

(5.6.4) 
$$\left\{ z \mid |z| < 1 - \frac{c_{lent}}{n}, |\arg z| < \arg(z_{J_n,n}) + \frac{\pi}{na_{max}} \right\}$$

and, for  $j = J_n + 1, ..., 2J_n - H_n + 1$ ,

(5.6.5) 
$$\frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{n s_{j,n}} < |z - z_{j,n}|, \quad \text{with } s_{j,n} = a_{\max} \left[ 1 + \frac{a_{\max}^2 (j - J_n)^2}{\pi^2 J_n^2} \right]^{-1/2}.$$

and symmetrically by complex conjugation with respect to the real axis.

Then the minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(X)$  of  $\beta$  is fracturable in the domain  $\Omega_n$  in the sense that the invertible power series  $U_{\beta}(z) = -\zeta_{\beta}(z)P_{\beta}(z) \in \mathbb{Z}[[z]]$ , satisfying  $P_{\beta}(z) = U_{\beta}(z)f_{\beta}(z)$ , is not constant, does not vanish and is holomorphic in  $\Omega_n$ . It satisfies

(5.6.6) 
$$U_{\beta}(\omega_{j,n}) = \frac{P_{\beta}'(\omega_{j,n})}{f_{\beta}'(\omega_{j,n})} \neq 0, \ j = 1, 2, \dots, J_n, \quad U_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = \frac{P_{\beta}'(\beta^{-1})}{f_{\beta}'(\beta^{-1})} \neq 0,$$

and obeys the Carlson-Polya dichotomy, simultaneously with  $f_{\beta}(z)$  as in Theorem 5.5.

*Proof.* The domain of holomorphy of  $U_{\beta}(z)$  contains  $D(0, \theta_{\text{dyg}(\beta)-1})$  by Theorem 5.5. The roots of the minimal poynomial  $P_{\beta}(z)$  are simple. The roots of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in  $\Omega_n$  are also simple by Theorem 5.14 and Theorem 5.22. The lenticular roots of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  coincide with roots of  $P_{\beta}(z)$  by Proposition 5.28 and Proposition 5.29. We deduce the fracturability of  $P_{\beta}(z)$  on  $\Omega_n$ . The relations (5.6.6) follow from the derivatives of the identity  $P_{\beta}(z) = U_{\beta}(z) \times f_{\beta}(z)$ .

The unit circle is the natural boundary of  $U_{\beta}(z)$  if and only if  $\beta$  is not a Parry number, by Theorem 5.5.

The modulus of the second smallest root of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is a continuous function of  $\beta$  [84]. Theorem 5.37 extends this result.

**Theorem 5.37.** Let  $n \ge 260$ . Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $dyg(\beta) = n$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  The product, called lenticular Mahler measure of  $\beta$ , defined by

(5.6.7) 
$$\mathbf{M}_r(\boldsymbol{\beta}) := \prod_{\boldsymbol{\omega} \in \mathscr{L}_{\boldsymbol{\beta}}} |\boldsymbol{\omega}|^{-1}$$

is a continuous function of  $\beta$  on the open interval  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$ , which admits the following left and right limits

(5.6.8) 
$$\lim_{\beta \to \theta_{n-1}^{-1^-}} M_r(\beta) = \prod_{\omega \in \mathscr{L}_{\theta_{n-1}^{-1}}} |\omega|^{-1} = \theta_{n-1}^{-1} \times \prod_{\substack{1 \le j \le J_n \\ z_{j,n-1} \in \mathscr{L}_{\theta_{n-1}^{-1}}}} |z_{j,n-1}|^{-2},$$

(5.6.9) 
$$\lim_{\boldsymbol{\beta}\to\boldsymbol{\theta}_n^{-1^+}} \mathbf{M}_r(\boldsymbol{\beta}) = \prod_{\boldsymbol{\omega}\in\mathscr{L}_{\boldsymbol{\theta}_n^{-1}}} |\boldsymbol{\omega}|^{-1} = \boldsymbol{\theta}_n^{-1} \times \prod_{\substack{1\leq j\leq J_n\\z_{j,n}\in\mathscr{L}_{\boldsymbol{\theta}_n^{-1}}}} |z_{j,n}|^{-2}$$

*The discontinuity (jump) of*  $M_r(\beta)$  *at the Perron number*  $\theta_{n-1}^{-1}$ *, given in the multiplicative form by* 

(5.6.10) 
$$\frac{\lim_{\beta \to \theta_{n-1}^{-1}} \mathbf{M}_r(\beta)}{\lim_{\beta \to \theta_{n-1}^{-1+}} \mathbf{M}_r(\beta)} = |z_{J_n,n-1}|^{-2},$$

tends to 1 (i.e. disappears at infinity) when  $n = dyg(\beta)$  tends to infinity.

*Proof.* From Corollary 3.14 in §3.4 all the maps  $\beta \to \omega(\beta) \in \mathscr{L}_{\beta}$  are continuous. Now the identification of the zeroes of the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  as conjugates of  $\beta$ , from Theorem 5.36, allows to consider this continuity property as a continuity property over the conjugates of  $\beta$  which define the lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}$ . As a consequence all the maps  $\beta \to |\omega(\beta)| \in \mathscr{L}_{\beta}$ , are continuous, as well as their product (5.6.7). Let  $1 \le j \le J_n$ . Let us prove that  $z_{j,n-1} \in D_{j,n} = \{z \mid |z-z_{j,n}| < \frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{na_{\max}}\}$ . Indeed,

$$|z_{j,n}| = 1 + \frac{1}{n} \text{Log}\left(2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})\right) + \dots, \quad \arg(z_{j,n}) = \dots$$

and

$$|z_{j,n-1}| = 1 + \frac{1}{n-1} \text{Log}\left(2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n-1})\right) + \dots, \qquad \arg(z_{j,n-1}) = \dots$$

so that, easily,

(5.6.11) 
$$|z_{j,n} - z_{j,n-1}| < \frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{n a_{\max}}.$$

The image of the interval  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}) \cap \mathcal{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}}$  by a map  $\beta \to \omega_{j,n}(\beta) \in \mathscr{L}_{\beta}$  is a curve in  $D_{j,n}$  over  $\mathcal{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}}$  with extremities  $z_{j,n}$  and  $z_{j,n-1}$ , both in  $D_{j,n}$  by (5.6.11). This curve does not intersect itself. Indeed, if it would be a self-intersecting curve we would have, for two

distinct algebraic integers  $\beta$  and  $\beta'$ , the same conjugate in  $D_{j,n}$ , what is impossible since  $P_{\beta}$  and  $P'_{\beta}$  are both irreducible, and therefore they cannot have a root in common. This curve does not ramify either by the uniqueness property imposed locally by the Theorem of Rouché. We deduce the left limit (5.6.8) and the right limit (5.6.9) by continuity.

**Remark 5.38.** Decomposing the Mahler measure gives

$$\mathrm{M}(oldsymbol{eta}) = \prod_{oldsymbol{\omega}\in\mathscr{L}_{oldsymbol{eta}}} |oldsymbol{\omega}|^{-1} imes \prod_{\substack{oldsymbol{\omega}
otin \mathcal{L}_{oldsymbol{eta}}, |oldsymbol{\omega}| < 1 \ P_{oldsymbol{eta}}(oldsymbol{\omega}) = 0} |oldsymbol{\omega}|^{-1}.$$

Theorem 5.37, for which the Rouché method has been applied, shows the continuity of the partial product  $\beta \to \prod_{\omega \in \mathscr{L}_{\beta}} |\omega|^{-1}$ , associated with the identified lenticulus of conjugates of  $\beta$ , with  $\beta$  running over each open interval of extremities two successive Perron numbers  $\theta_n^{-1}$ . It is very probable that a method finer than the method of Rouché would lead to a higher value of  $J_n$ , to more zeroes of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  identified as conjugates of  $\beta$ , and the disappearance of the discontinuities (jumps) in (5.6.10).

**Theorem 5.39.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $dyg(\beta) \ge 260$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  Denote  $\kappa = \kappa(1, a_{max})$ . The Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  is bounded from below by the lenticular Mahler measure of  $\beta$  as

$$\mathrm{M}(oldsymbol{eta}) = \ \mathrm{M}_r(oldsymbol{eta}) imes \prod_{\substack{\omega 
ot \in \mathscr{L}_eta, |\omega| < 1 \ P_oldsymbol{eta}(\omega) = 0}} |\omega|^{-1} \geq \ \mathrm{M}_r(oldsymbol{eta}).$$

Denoting

$$\Lambda_r := \exp\left(\frac{-1}{\pi} \int_0^{2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right)} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{x}{2}\right)\right) dx\right) = 1.16302\dots,$$

and

$$\mu_r := \exp\left(\frac{-1}{\pi} \int_0^{2 \arcsin(\frac{\kappa}{2})} \log\left[\frac{1 + 2\sin(\frac{x}{2}) - \sqrt{1 - 12\sin(\frac{x}{2}) + 4(\sin(\frac{x}{2}))^2}}{8\sin(\frac{x}{2})}\right] dx\right)$$
$$= 0.992337....$$

the lenticular Mahler measure  $M_r(\beta)$  of  $\beta$  admits a liminf and a limsup when  $\beta$  tends to  $1^+$ , equivalently when  $dyg(\beta)$  tends to infinity, respectively bounded from below and above as

(5.6.12) 
$$\liminf_{\mathrm{dyg}(\beta)\to+\infty} \mathbf{M}_r(\beta) \geq \Lambda_r \cdot \mu_r = 1.15411\ldots,$$

(5.6.13) 
$$\limsup_{\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)\to+\infty} \operatorname{M}_r(\beta) \leq \Lambda_r \cdot \mu_r^{-1} = 1.172\ldots$$

Then the "limit minorant" of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  of  $\beta$ ,  $\beta > 1$  running over  $\mathscr{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}}$ , when dyg $(\beta)$  tends to infinity, is given by

(5.6.14) 
$$\liminf_{\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)\to\infty} \mathbf{M}(\beta) \geq \Lambda_r \cdot \mu_r = 1.15411\dots$$

*Proof.* The value  $2 \arcsin(\kappa(1, a_{\max})/2) = 0.171784...$  is given by Proposition 5.11, and  $a_{\max} = 5.8743...$  by Theorem 5.8. The variations of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$  of  $\beta$  can be fairly large when  $\beta$  approaches 1<sup>+</sup>. On the contrary the lenticular Mahler measure  $M_r(\beta)$  is a continuous function of  $\beta$  on  $(1, \theta_{260}^{-1})$  except at the point discontinuities which are the Perron numbers  $\theta_n^{-1}$  by (5.6.8), (5.6.9) and (5.6.10), writing  $n = dyg(\beta)$  for short.

First, by Proposition 5.11 let us observe that the Riemann-Stieltjes sum

$$S(f,n) := -2\sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) = \frac{-1}{\pi} \sum_{j=1}^{J_n} (x_j - x_{j-1}) f(x_j)$$

with  $x_j = \frac{2\pi j}{n}$  and  $f(x) := \text{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{x}{2}\right)\right)$  converges to the limit

(5.6.15) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} S(f,n) = \frac{-1}{\pi} \int_0^{0.1/1/84...} f(x) dx = \text{Log} \Lambda_r = \text{Log} (1.16302...).$$

This limit is a log-sine integral [30] [31]. Let us now show how  $\Lambda_r$  is related to  $\liminf_{\text{dyg}(\beta)\to\infty} M_r(\beta)$  and  $\limsup_{\text{dyg}(\beta)\to\infty} M_r(\beta)$  to deduce (5.6.12) and (5.6.13).

Taking only into account the lenticular zeroes of  $P_{\beta}(z)$ , which constitute the lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}$ , from Theorem 5.8 and Proposition 5.13, we obtain

$$\operatorname{Log} M_{r}(\beta) = -\operatorname{Log}\left(\frac{1}{\beta}\right) - 2\sum_{j=1}^{J_{n}} \operatorname{Log}|\omega_{j,n}| = \operatorname{Log}\left(\frac{1}{\beta}\right) - 2\sum_{j=1}^{J_{n}} \operatorname{Log}|(\omega_{j,n} - z_{j,n}) + z_{j,n}|$$

(5.6.16) 
$$= \operatorname{Log}(\beta) - 2\sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \operatorname{Log}|z_{j,n}| - 2\sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \operatorname{Log}|1 + \frac{\omega_{j,n} - z_{j,n}}{z_{j,n}}|.$$

Obviously the first term of (5.6.16) tends to 0 when dyg( $\beta$ ) tends to  $+\infty$  since  $\lim_{n\to\infty} \theta_n = 1$ (Proposition 4.4). Let us turn to the third summation in (5.6.16). The *j*-th root  $\omega_{j,n} \in \mathscr{L}_{\beta}$  of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is the unique root of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  in the disk  $D_{j,n} = \{z \mid |\omega_{j,n} - z_{j,n}| < \frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{na_{\max}}\}$ . From Theorem 5.14 we have the more precise localization in  $D_{j,n}$ :  $|\omega_{j,n} - z_{j,n}| < \frac{\pi |z_{j,n}|}{na_{j,n}}$  for  $j = \lceil v_n \rceil, \ldots, J_n$  (main angular sector), with

$$D(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}) = \text{Log}\left[\frac{1 + B_{j,n} - \sqrt{1 - 6B_{j,n} + B_{j,n}^2}}{4B_{j,n}}\right]$$

and  $B_{j,n} = 2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) \left(1 - \frac{1}{n} \text{Log}\left(2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})\right)\right)$  (from (5.3.29)). For  $j = \lceil v_n \rceil, \dots, J_n$  the following inequalities hold:

$$1 - \frac{1}{n}D(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}) \le |1 + \frac{\omega_{j,n} - z_{j,n}}{z_{j,n}}| \le 1 + \frac{1}{n}D(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}),$$

up to second order terms. Let us apply the remainder Theorem of alternating series: for x real, |x| < 1,  $|\text{Log}(1+x) - x| \le \frac{x^2}{2}$ . Then the third summation in (5.6.16) satisfies

$$-2\lim_{n\to\infty}\sum_{j=1}^{J_n}\frac{1}{n}\text{Log}\left[\frac{1+2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})-\sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})+4(\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}))^2}}{8\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})}\right]$$

(5.6.17) 
$$\leq \liminf_{n \to \infty} \left( -2 \sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \operatorname{Log} \left| 1 + \frac{\omega_{j,n} - z_{j,n}}{z_{j,n}} \right| \right)$$

and

(5.6.18) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \left( -2 \sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \log \left| 1 + \frac{\omega_{j,n} - z_{j,n}}{z_{j,n}} \right| \right) \le \\ +2 \lim_{n \to \infty} \sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \frac{1}{n} \log \left[ \frac{1 + 2 \sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) - \sqrt{1 - 12 \sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) + 4(\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}))^2}}{8 \sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})} \right]$$

Let us convert the limits to integrals. The Riemann-Stieltjes sum

$$S(F,n) := -2\sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Log} \left[ \frac{1 + 2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) - \sqrt{1 - 12\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) + 4(\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}))^2}}{8\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})} \right]$$
$$= \frac{-1}{\pi} \sum_{j=1}^{J_n} (x_j - x_{j-1}) F(x_j)$$

with 
$$x_j = \frac{2\pi j}{n}$$
 and  $F(x) := \text{Log}\left[\frac{1+2\sin(\frac{x}{2}) - \sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{x}{2}) + 4(\sin(\frac{x}{2}))^2}}{8\sin(\frac{x}{2})}\right]$  converges to the limit  
(5.6.19)  $\lim_{x \to \infty} S(F, n) = \frac{-1}{2\pi} \int_{0}^{0.171784...} F(x) dx = \text{Log } \mu_{x}$  with  $\mu_{x} = 0.992337$ 

(5.6.19) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} S(F,n) = \frac{1}{\pi} \int_0 F(x) dx = \text{Log } \mu_r \text{ with } \mu_r = 0.992337...$$

From the inequalities (5.6.17) and (5.6.18), with the limit (5.6.19) as an integral, and by taking the exponential of (5.6.16), we obtain the two multiplicative factors  $\mu_r$  and  $\mu_r^{-1}$  of  $\Lambda_r$  in (5.6.12), resp. in (5.6.13).

Let us show that the second summation in (5.6.16) gives the term  $\Lambda_r$  in the inequalities (5.6.12) and (5.6.13), when *n* tends to infinity. From (5.6.15) it will suffice to show that

(5.6.20) 
$$\lim_{n \to \infty} S(f,n) = -2 \lim_{n \to \infty} \sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \operatorname{Log} |z_{j,n}|$$

The identity (5.6.20) only concerns the roots of the trinomials  $G_n$ . It was already proved to be true, but with  $\lfloor n/6 \rfloor$  instead of  $J_n$  as maximal index j, in the summation, in [214] §4.2, pp 111–115. The arguments of the proof are the same, the domain of integration being now  $(0, \lim_{n\to\infty} 2\pi \frac{J_n}{n}]$  given by Proposition 5.11.

5.7. **Poincaré asymptotic expansion of the lenticular Mahler measure.** The aim of this subsection is to prove Theorem 5.40, in the continuation of the last paragraph.

The logarithm of the lenticular Mahler measure  $M_r(\beta)$  of  $\beta > 1$ , with dyg( $\beta$ )  $\geq$  260, given by (5.6.16), admits the lower bound (5.7.1)

$$L_{r}(\beta) = \log(\beta) - 2\sum_{j=1}^{J_{n}} \log|z_{j,n}| - 2\sum_{j=1}^{\lfloor v_{n} \rfloor} \log(1 + \frac{\pi}{n a_{max}}) - 2\sum_{j=\lceil v_{n} \rceil}^{J_{n}} \log(1 + \frac{\pi}{n a_{j,n}})$$

which is only a function of  $n = dyg(\beta)$ , where  $(a_{j,n})$  is given by Theorem 5.14, the sequence  $(v_n)$  by the Appendix, and  $J_n$  by Definition 5.10 and Proposition 5.11. From

(5.6.17), (5.6.19) and (5.6.20), the limit is  $\lim_{dyg(\beta)\to\infty} L_r(\beta) = \text{Log }\Lambda_r + \text{Log }\mu_r$ . In Theorem 5.40, we will gather the asymptotic contributions of each term and obtain the asymptotic expansion of  $L_r(\beta)$  as a function of n.

(i) First term in (5.7.1): from Lemma 4.5 and Theorem 5.2,

(5.7.2) 
$$\operatorname{Log}(\beta) = \frac{\operatorname{Log} n}{n} (1 - \lambda_n) + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log} \operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)^2\right) = O\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log} n}{n}\right);$$

(ii) second term in (5.7.1): from Proposition 4.8,  $\sum_{j=\lceil v_n\rceil}^{J_n} \text{Log} |z_{j,n}| =$ 

$$\sum_{j=\lceil v_n\rceil}^{J_n} \operatorname{Log}\left(1 + \frac{1}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) + \frac{1}{2n} \left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)^2 + \frac{1}{n} O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log} n)^3}\right)\right)$$

with the constant 1 involved in the Big O. Let us apply the remainder Theorem of alternating series: for x real, |x| < 1,  $|\text{Log}(1+x) - x| \le \frac{x^2}{2}$ . Then

$$\left| \sum_{j=\lceil v_n \rceil}^{J_n} \log |z_{j,n}| - \sum_{j=\lceil v_n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{1}{n} \log \left( 2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right) \right) - \sum_{j=\lceil v_n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{1}{2n} \left( \frac{\log \log n}{\log n} \right)^2 \right|$$
$$\leq \sum_{j=\lceil v_n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{1}{n} \left| O\left( \frac{(\log \log n)^2}{(\log n)^3} \right) \right|$$

$$(5.7.3) \qquad +\frac{1}{2}\sum_{j=\lceil v_n\rceil}^{J_n}\frac{1}{n^2}\left[\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right)+\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}n}{\operatorname{Log}n}\right)^2+O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log}n)^3}\right)\right]^2.$$

For  $1 \le j \le J_n$ , the inequalities  $0 < 2\sin(\pi j/n) \le 1$  and  $\text{Log}(2\sin(\pi j/n)) < 0$  hold. Then  $|\text{Log}(2\sin(\pi j/n))| \le |\text{Log}(2\sin(\pi/n))| = O(\text{Log}n)$ . On the other hand, the two O() is in the rhs of (5.7.3) involve a constant which does not depend upon j. Therefore, from Proposition 5.11, the rhs of (5.7.3) is

$$= O\left(\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log} n)^3}\right)\right) + O\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}^2 n}{n}\right) = O\left(\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log} n)^3}\right)\right).$$

On the other hand, the two regimes of asymptotic expansions in the Bump give (Appendix)

$$\sum_{j=\lceil u_n\rceil}^{\lfloor v_n \rfloor} \operatorname{Log} |z_{j,n}| = O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log} n)^{2+\varepsilon}}{n}\right), \quad \sum_{j=1}^{\lfloor u_n \rfloor} \operatorname{Log} |z_{j,n}| = O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{n}\right)$$

and

$$\sum_{j=\lceil \log n \rceil}^{|v_n|} \frac{2}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})\right) = O\left(\frac{(\log n)^{2+\varepsilon}}{n}\right)$$

Therefore

(5.7.4) 
$$-2\sum_{j=1}^{J_n} \operatorname{Log}|z_{j,n}| = -\sum_{j=\lceil \operatorname{Log} n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{2}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) + O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log} \operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)^2\right)$$

with the constant  $\frac{1}{2\pi} \arcsin(\frac{\kappa}{2})$  (from Proposition 5.11) involved in the Big O. (iii) third term in (5.7.1): with the definition of  $\varepsilon$  and  $(v_n)$  (Appendix),

(5.7.5) 
$$-2\sum_{j=1}^{\lfloor v_n \rfloor} \operatorname{Log}\left(1 + \frac{\pi}{n \, a_{max}}\right) = O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log} n)^{1+\varepsilon}}{n}\right);$$

(iv) fourth term in (5.7.1): from the Theorem of alternating series,

$$(5.7.6) \quad |\sum_{j=\lceil v_n \rceil}^{J_n} \operatorname{Log}(1+\frac{\pi}{n a_{j,n}}) - \sum_{j=\lceil v_n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{1}{n} D(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}) - \sum_{j=\lceil v_n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{1}{n} \operatorname{tl}(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}})| \le \frac{1}{2} \sum_{j=\lceil v_n \rceil}^{J_n} \left(\frac{\pi}{n a_{j,n}}\right)^2.$$

The terminant  $\operatorname{tl}(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}) = O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log}n)^3}\right)$  is given by (5.3.31). From Theorem 5.14, with  $B_{j,n} = 2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})\left(1 - \frac{1}{n}\operatorname{Log}(2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}))\right)$ , it is easy to show

$$D(\frac{\pi}{a_{j,n}}) = \text{Log}\left[\frac{1 + B_{j,n} - \sqrt{1 - 6B_{j,n} + B_{j,n}^2}}{4B_{j,n}}\right]$$
$$= \text{Log}\left[\frac{1 + 2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) - \sqrt{1 - 12\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) + 4\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})^2}}{8\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})}\right] + O\left(\frac{\log n}{n}\right).$$

The rhs of (5.7.6) is  $= O\left(\frac{1}{n}\right)$ . Then  $-2\sum_{j=\lceil v_n\rceil}^{J_n} \operatorname{Log}\left(1 + \frac{\pi}{na_{j,n}}\right) =$ (5.7.7)

$$\sum_{j=\lceil v_n\rceil}^{J_n} \frac{-2}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left[\frac{1+2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})-\sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})+4\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})^2}}{8\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})}\right] + O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{(\operatorname{Log} n)^3}\right).$$

The summation  $\sum_{j=\lceil v_n\rceil}^{J_n}$  can be replaced by  $\sum_{j=\lceil \log n\rceil}^{J_n}$ . Indeed, from the definition of the sequence  $(v_n)$  (Appendix),

$$\sum_{j=\lceil \log n\rceil}^{\lceil v_n\rceil} \frac{2}{n} \log\left[\frac{1+2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})-\sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})+4\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})^2}}{8\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})}\right] = O\left(\frac{(\log n)^{2+\varepsilon}}{n}\right).$$

Inserting the contributions (5.7.2) (5.7.4) (5.7.5) (5.7.7) in (5.7.1) leads to

$$L_{r}(\beta) = \operatorname{Log} \Lambda_{r} + \operatorname{Log} \mu_{r} + \left(-\operatorname{Log} \Lambda_{r} - \sum_{j=\lceil \operatorname{Log} n \rceil}^{J_{n}} \frac{2}{n} \operatorname{Log} \left(2 \sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right)\right)$$
$$+ \left(-\operatorname{Log} \mu_{r} - \sum_{j=\lceil \operatorname{Log} n \rceil}^{J_{n}} \frac{2}{n} \operatorname{Log} \left(\frac{1 + 2 \sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right) - \sqrt{1 - 12 \sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right) + 4 \sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)^{2}}}{8 \sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)}\right)\right)\right)$$
$$(5.7.8) \qquad + O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log} \operatorname{Log} n}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)^{2}\right)$$

with the constant  $\frac{1}{2\pi} \arcsin(\frac{\kappa}{2})$  involved in the Big O. Let us denote by  $\Delta_1$  the first term within brackets, resp.  $\Delta_2$  the second term within brackets, in (5.7.8) so that

(5.7.9) 
$$D(L_r(\beta)) = \operatorname{Log}(\Lambda_r \mu_r) + \Delta_1 + \Delta_2.$$

*Calculation of*  $|\Delta_1|$ : let us estimate and give an upper bound of  $|\Delta_1| =$ 

(5.7.10) 
$$\left|\frac{-1}{\pi}\int_0^{2\arcsin(\kappa/2)} \log\left(2\sin(x/2)\right) dx - \sum_{j=\lceil \log n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{-2}{n} \log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right)\right|$$

In (5.7.10) the sums are truncated Riemann-Stieltjes sums of  $\text{Log}\Lambda_r$ , the integral being  $\text{Log}\Lambda_r$ . Referring to Stoer and Bulirsch ([197], pp 126–128) we now replace  $\text{Log}\Lambda_r$  by an approximate value obtained by integration of an interpolation polynomial by the methods of Newton-Cotes; we just need to know this approximate value up to  $O(\left(\frac{\text{Log}\text{Log}n}{\text{Log}n}\right)^2)$ . Up

of Newton-Cotes; we just need to know this approximate value up to  $O(\left(\frac{\text{LogLog}n}{\text{Log}n}\right)^2)$ . Up to  $O(\left(\frac{\text{LogLog}n}{\text{Log}n}\right)^2)$ , we will show that: (i-1) an upper bound of (5.7.10) is ( $\kappa$  stands for  $\kappa(1, a_{max})$  as in Proposition 5.11)

$$\frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}\frac{1}{\log n}$$

(ii–1) the approximate value of  $\text{Log }\Lambda_r$  is independent of the integer *m* (i.e. step length) used in the Newton-Cotes formulas, assuming the weights  $(\alpha_q)_{q=0,1,...,m}$  associated with *m* all positive. Indeed, if *m* is arbitrarily large, the estimate of the integral should be very good by these methods, ideally exact at the limit  $(m^* = " + \infty)$ .

*Proof of (i–1)*: we consider the decomposition of the interval of integration as  $(0, 2 \arcsin(\kappa/2)] =$ 

(5.7.11) 
$$(0, \frac{2\pi \lceil \log n \rceil}{n}] \cup \left(\bigcup_{j=\lceil \log n \rceil}^{J_n-1} \left[\frac{2\pi j}{n}, \frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}\right]\right) \cup \left[\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}, 2 \arcsin(\kappa/2)\right]$$

and proceed by calcutating the estimations of

(5.7.12) 
$$\left|\frac{-1}{\pi}\int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi(j+1)}{n}}\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin(x/2)\right)dx - \frac{-2}{n}\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right)\right|$$

on the intervals  $\mathscr{I}_j := \left[\frac{2\pi j}{n}, \frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}\right]$ ,  $j = \left\lceil \log n \right\rceil, \left\lceil \log n \right\rceil + 1, \dots, J_n - 1$ . On each such  $\mathscr{I}_j$ , the function f(x) is approximated by its interpolation polynomial  $P_m(x)$ , where  $m \ge 1$  is the number of subintervals forming an uniform partition of  $\mathscr{I}_j$  given by

(5.7.13) 
$$y_q = \frac{2\pi j}{n} + q \frac{2\pi}{n} \frac{1}{m}, \qquad q = 0, 1, \dots, m_q$$

of step length  $h_{NC} := \frac{2\pi}{nm}$ , and  $P_m$  the interpolating polynomial of degree *m* or less with

$$P_m(y_q) = f(y_q),$$
 for  $q = 0, 1, ..., m.$ 

The Newton-Cotes formulas

$$\int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} P_m(x) dx = h_{NC} \sum_{q=0}^m \alpha_q f(y_q)$$

provide approximate values of  $\int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} f(x) dx$ , where the  $\alpha_q$  are the weights obtained by integrating the Lagrange's interpolation polynomials. Steffensen [194] ([197], p 127) showed

that the approximation error may be expressed as follows:

$$\int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} P_m(x) dx - \int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} f(x) dx = h_{NC}^{p+1} \cdot K \cdot f^{(p+1)}(\xi), \qquad \xi \in \mathcal{J}_j,$$

where  $p \ge 2$  is an integer related to *m*, and *K* a constant.

Using [197], p. 128, and m = 1, the method being the "Trapezoidal rule", we have: "p = 2, K = 1/12,  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_1 = 1/2$ ". Then (5.7.12) is estimated by

$$\left|\frac{1}{2}\frac{2\pi}{n}\left[\frac{-1}{\pi}\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) + \frac{-1}{\pi}\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi (j+1)}{n}\right)\right)\right] - \frac{-2}{n}\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right)\right|$$

$$(5.7.14) = \frac{1}{n} \left| \log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) - \log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi (j+1)}{n}\right)\right) \right| = \frac{2\pi}{n^2} \left|\frac{\cos(\xi/2)}{2\sin(\xi/2)}\right| \le \frac{1}{n} \frac{1}{\log n}$$

for some  $\xi \in \mathscr{I}_j$ , for large *n*. The (Steffensen's) approximation error " $h_{NC}^3 \cdot (1/12) \cdot f^{(2)}(\xi)$ " for the trapezoidal rule, relative to (5.7.12), is

(5.7.15) 
$$\frac{1}{\pi} \left(\frac{2\pi}{n}\right)^3 \frac{1}{12} \left|\frac{-1}{4\sin^2(\xi/2)}\right| \le \frac{1}{6n} \frac{1}{(\log n)^2}$$

By Proposition 5.11 the integral

$$\left|\frac{-1}{\pi}\int_{\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}}^{2\arcsin\kappa/2}\operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin(x/2)\right)dx\right| \qquad \text{is a} \qquad O\left(\frac{1}{n}\right).$$

Then, summing up the contributions of all the intervals  $\mathscr{I}_j$ , we obtain the following upper bound of (5.7.10)

(5.7.16) 
$$\left|\frac{-1}{\pi}\int_0^{(2\pi \log n)/n} \log\left(2\sin(x/2)\right)dx\right| + \frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}\frac{1}{\log n}$$

with global (Steffensen's) approximation error, from (5.7.15),

$$O(\frac{1}{(\mathrm{Log}\,n)^2})$$

By integrating by parts the integral in (5.7.16), for large *n*, it is easy to show that this integral is  $= O\left(\frac{(\log n)^2}{n}\right)$ . We deduce the following asymptotic expansion

(5.7.17) 
$$\Delta_1 = \frac{\mathscr{R}}{\log n} + O(\frac{1}{(\log n)^2}) \quad \text{with} \quad |\mathscr{R}| < \frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}.$$

*Proof of (ii–1)*: Let us show that the upper bound  $\frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi} \frac{1}{\log n}$  is independent of the integer *m* used, once assumed the positivity of the weights  $(\alpha_q)_{q=0,1,\dots,m}$ . For  $m \ge 1$  fixed, this is merely a consequence of the relation between the weights in the Newton-Cotes formulas. Indeed, we have  $\sum_{q=0}^{m} \alpha_q = m$ , and therefore

$$\int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} P_m(x) dx - h_{NC} m f(y_0) \bigg| = h_{NC} \bigg| \sum_{q=0}^{m} \alpha_q(f(y_q) - f(y_0)) \bigg|$$

$$\leq h_{NC} \left( \sum_{q=0}^m |lpha_q| 
ight) \sup_{\xi \in \mathscr{L}_j} \left| f'(\xi) 
ight|.$$

Since  $h_{NC}m = \frac{2\pi}{n}$  and that the inequality  $\sup_{\xi \in \mathscr{L}_j} |f'(\xi)| \le |f'((2\pi \text{Log }n)/n)|$  holds uniformly for all *j*, we deduce the same upper bound as in (5.7.14) for the Trapezoidal rule. Summing up the contributions over all the intervals  $\mathscr{I}_j$ , we obtain the same upper bound (5.7.16) of (5.7.10) as before.

As for the (Steffensen's) approximation errors, they make use of the successive derivatives of the function  $f(x) = \text{Log}(2\sin(x/2))$ . We have:

$$f'(x) = \frac{\cos(x/2)}{2\sin(x/2)}, \ f''(x) = -\frac{1}{4\sin^2(x/2)}, \ f'''(x) = \frac{\cos(x/2)}{4\sin^3(x/2)} \dots$$

Recursively, it is easy to show that the *q*-th derivative of f(x),  $q \ge 1$ , is a rational function of the two quantities  $\cos(x/2)$  and  $\sin(x/2)$  with bounded numerator on the interval  $(0, \pi/3]$ , and a denominator which is  $\sin^q(x/2)$ . For the needs of majoration in the Newton-Cotes formulas over each interval of the collection  $(\mathscr{I}_j)$ , this denominator takes its smallest value at  $\xi = (2\pi \lceil \log n \rceil)/n$ . Therefore, for large *n*, the (Steffensen's) approximation error " $h_{NC}^{p+1} \cdot K \cdot f^{(p)}(\xi)$ " on one interval  $\mathscr{I}_j$  is

$$O\left(\left(\frac{2\pi}{nm}\right)^{p+1}\cdot K\cdot\frac{n^p}{(\pi\log n)^p}\right)=O\left(\frac{1}{n(\log n)^p}\right).$$

By summing up over the intervals  $\mathscr{I}_j$ , we obtain the global (Steffensen's) approximation error  $(p \ge 2)$ 

$$O\left(\frac{1}{(\log n)^p}\right)$$
 which is a  $O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)$ .

*Calculation of*  $|\Delta_2|$ : we proceed as above for establishing an upper bound of

$$|\Delta_2| = \Big|\frac{-1}{\pi} \int_0^{2 \arcsin(\frac{\kappa(1,a_{\max})}{2})} \text{Log} \Big[\frac{1+2\sin(\frac{x}{2}) - \sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{x}{2}) + 4(\sin(\frac{x}{2}))^2}}{8\sin(\frac{x}{2})}\Big] dx$$

(5.7.18) 
$$-\sum_{j=\lceil \log n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{-2}{n} \log \Big( \frac{1+2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) - \sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) + 4\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})^2}}{8\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})} \Big) \Big|$$

In (5.7.18) the sums are truncated Riemann-Stieltjes sums of  $\text{Log}\,\mu_r$ , the integral being  $\text{Log}\,\mu_r$ . As above, the methods of Newton-Cotes (Stoer and Bulirsch ([197], pp 126–128) will be applied to compute an approximate value of the integral up to  $O\left(\left(\frac{\text{Log}\,\text{Log}\,n}{\text{Log}\,n}\right)^2\right)$ . Up to  $O\left(\left(\frac{\text{Log}\,\text{Log}\,n}{\text{Log}\,n}\right)^2\right)$ , we will show that:

(i–2) an upper bound of (5.7.18) is ( $\kappa$  stands for  $\kappa(1, a_{max})$  as in Proposition 5.11)

(5.7.19) 
$$\frac{4 \arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\kappa\sqrt{2\kappa(3-\kappa)\log(1/\kappa)}} \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} \quad \text{which is a } O(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2),$$

in other terms that (5.7.18) is equal to zero up to  $O\left(\left(\frac{\text{LogLog}n}{\text{Log}n}\right)^2\right)$ ,

(ii–2) the approximate value of  $\text{Log }\mu_r$  is independent of the step length *m* used in the Newton-Cotes formulas, assuming the weights  $(\alpha_q)_{q=0,1,...,m}$  associated with *m* all positive.

*Proof of (i–2)*: The decomposition of the interval of integration  $(0, 2 \arcsin(\kappa/2)]$  remains the same as above, given by (5.7.11). Let us treat the complete interval of integration  $(0, 2 \arcsin(\kappa/2)]$  by subintervals. We first proceed by estimating an upper bound of

$$\Big|\frac{-1}{\pi}\int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} \operatorname{Log}\Big[\frac{1+2\sin(\frac{x}{2})-\sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{x}{2})+4(\sin(\frac{x}{2}))^2}}{8\sin(\frac{x}{2})}\Big]dx$$

(5.7.20) 
$$-\frac{-2}{n} \log\left(\frac{1+2\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) - \sqrt{1-12\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n}) + 4\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})^2}}{8\sin(\frac{\pi j}{n})}\right)\Big|$$

on the intervals  $\mathscr{I}_j := \left[\frac{2\pi j}{n}, \frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}\right], j = \left\lceil \log n \right\rceil, \left\lceil \log n \right\rceil + 1, \dots, J_n - 1$ . Let

$$F(x) := \operatorname{Log}\left[\frac{1 + 2\sin(\frac{x}{2}) - \sqrt{1 - 12\sin(\frac{x}{2}) + 4(\sin(\frac{x}{2}))^2}}{8\sin(\frac{x}{2})}\right].$$

On each interval  $\mathscr{I}_j$  the function F(x) is approximated by its interpolation polynomial (say)  $P_{F,m}(x)$ , where  $m \ge 1$  is the number of subintervals of  $\mathscr{I}_j$  given by their extremities  $y_q$  by (5.7.13), of step length  $h_{NC} := \frac{2\pi}{nm}$ , and  $P_{F,m}$  the interpolating polynomial of degree *m* or less with

$$P_{F,m}(y_q) = F(y_q),$$
 for  $q = 0, 1, ..., m.$ 

The Newton-Cotes formulas

(5.7.21) 
$$\int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} P_{F,m}(x) dx = h_{NC} \sum_{q=0}^{m} \alpha_q F(y_q)$$

provide the approximate values  $\int_{\frac{2\pi}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi}{n}} F(x) dx$ , where the  $\alpha_q$ s are the weights obtained by integrating the Lagrange's interpolation polynomials. Using [197], p. 128, and m = 1, the method being the "Trapezoidal rule", we have: p = 2, K = 1/12,  $\alpha_0 = \alpha_1 = 1/2$ . Then (5.7.20) is estimated by

(5.7.22) 
$$\left| \frac{1}{2} \frac{2\pi}{n} \left[ \frac{-1}{\pi} F\left(\frac{2\pi j}{n}\right) + \frac{-1}{\pi} F\left(\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}\right) \right] - \frac{-2}{n} F\left(\frac{2\pi j}{n}\right) \right|$$
$$= \frac{1}{n} \left| F\left(\frac{2\pi j}{n}\right) - F\left(\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}\right) \right| = \frac{2\pi}{n^2} \left| F'(\xi) \right|$$

for some  $\xi \in \mathscr{I}_{j}^{o}$ , for large *n*. As in Remark 5.12, let  $x = 2 \arcsin(\kappa/2)$ . The derivative

(5.7.23) 
$$F'(y) = \frac{\cos(y/2)(-2\sin(y/2) + 1 - \sqrt{4\sin^2(y/2) - 12\sin(y/2) + 1}}{4\sin(y/2)\sqrt{4\sin^2(y/2) - 12\sin(y/2) + 1}} > 0$$

is increasing on the interval (0,x). When  $y = \frac{2\pi J_n}{n} < x$  tends to  $x^-$ , by Proposition 5.11 and Remark 5.12, since  $0 < \sqrt{4\sin^2(y/2) - 12\sin(y/2) + 1} \le 1$  is close to zero for  $y = 2\pi J_n/n$ , the following inequality holds

(5.7.24) 
$$F'(\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}) \le \frac{2/\kappa}{\sqrt{4\sin^2(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}) - 12\sin(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}) + 1}}$$

The upper bound is a function of *n* which comes from the asymptotic expansion of  $\frac{\pi J_n}{n} - \frac{x}{2}$ , as deduced from (5.3.19). Indeed, from (5.3.19) and using Remark 5.12 (ii),

$$4\sin^2(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}) - 12\sin(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}) + 1 = (\frac{\pi J_n}{n} - \frac{x}{2})[8\sin(x/2)\cos(x/2) - 12\cos(x/2)] + O(\frac{1}{n^2})$$

(5.7.25) 
$$= \frac{2\kappa(3-\kappa)\operatorname{Log}(1/\kappa)}{n} + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log}n}{\operatorname{Log}n}\right)^2\right)$$

From (5.7.24) and (5.7.25) we deduce  $|F'(\frac{2\pi J_n}{n})| < \frac{(2/\kappa)}{\sqrt{2\kappa(3-\kappa)\text{Log}(1/\kappa)}}\sqrt{n}$ . From (5.7.22), we deduce the following upper bound of (5.7.20) on each  $\mathscr{I}_j := \left[\frac{2\pi j}{n}, \frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}\right]$ :

(5.7.26) 
$$\frac{4\pi}{\kappa\sqrt{2\kappa(3-\kappa)}\mathrm{Log}\,(1/\kappa)}\,\frac{1}{n^{3/2}}.$$

By summing up the contributions, for  $j = \lceil \log n \rceil, ..., J_n - 1$ , from (5.7.26) and the asymptotics of  $J_n$  given by (5.3.19), we deduce the upper bound (5.7.19) of  $|\Delta_2|$ .

Let us prove that the method of numerical integration we use leads to a (Steffensen's) approximation error which is a  $O((\frac{\text{LogLogn}}{\text{Logn}})^2)$ . The (Steffensen's) approximation error " $h_{NC}^3 \cdot (1/12) \cdot F^{(2)}(\xi)$ " for the trapezoidal rule applied to (5.7.20) ([197], p. 127–128) is

(5.7.27) 
$$\frac{1}{\pi} \left(\frac{2\pi}{n}\right)^3 \frac{1}{12} \left| F^{(2)}(\xi) \right| \qquad \text{for some } \xi \in \mathscr{I}_j$$

The second derivative F''(y) is positive and increasing on  $(0, \frac{2\pi J_n}{n})$ . It is easy to show that there exists a constant C > 0 such that

$$F''(\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}) \le \frac{C}{(4\sin^2(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}) - 12\sin(\frac{\pi J_n}{n}) + 1)^{3/2}}.$$

Using the asymptotic expansion of  $J_n$  ((5.3.19); Remark 5.12 (ii); (5.7.25)), there exist  $C_1 > 0$  such that

(5.7.28) 
$$F''(\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}) \le C_1 n^{3/2}.$$

From (5.7.27) and (5.7.28), summing up the contributions for  $j = \lceil \log n \rceil, ..., J_n - 1$ , the global (Steffensen's) approximation error of (5.7.18) for  $|\Delta_2|$  admits the following upper bound, for some constants  $C'_2 > 0, C_2 > 0$ ,

$$C_2' \frac{J_n}{n^3} n^{3/2} = C_2 \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} \qquad \text{which is a } O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right).$$

Now let us turn to the extremity intervals. Using the Appendix, and (5.3.19) in Proposition 5.11, it is easy to show that the two integrals

$$\frac{-1}{\pi} \int_0^{\frac{2\pi |\log n|}{n}} \text{ and } \frac{-1}{\pi} \int_{\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}}^{2 \arcsin(\kappa/2)} \text{ are } O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right).$$

*Proof of (ii–2)*: On each interval  $\mathscr{I}_j := \left[\frac{2\pi j}{n}, \frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}\right], j = \left\lceil \log n \right\rceil, \dots, J_n - 1$ , let us assume that the number *m* of subintervals of  $\mathscr{I}_j$  given by their extremities  $y_q$  by (5.7.13), is  $\ge 2$ . The weights  $\alpha_q$  in (5.7.21) are assumed to be positive.

The upper bound  $\frac{4 \arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\kappa\sqrt{2\kappa(3-\kappa)}\log(1/\kappa)} \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}}$  of (5.7.18) is independent of  $m \ge 2$ , once assumed the positivity of the weights  $(\alpha_q)_{q=0,1,\dots,m}$ , since, due to the relation between the weights in the Newton-Cotes formulas  $\sum_{q=0}^{m} \alpha_q = m$ ,

$$\left| \int_{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} P_m(x) dx - h_{NC} mF(y_0) \right| = h_{NC} \left| \sum_{q=0}^m \alpha_q(F(y_q) - F(y_0)) \right|$$
$$\leq h_{NC} \left( \sum_{q=0}^m |\alpha_q| \right) \sup_{\xi \in \mathscr{L}_j} |F'(\xi)|.$$

Since  $h_{NC}m = \frac{2\pi}{n}$  and that  $\sup_{\xi \in \mathscr{L}_j} |F'(\xi)| \le |F'((2\pi J_n)/n)|$  holds uniformly for all  $j = \lceil \log n \rceil, \dots, J_n - 1$ , we deduce the same upper bound (5.7.26) as for the Trapezoidal rule. Summing up the contributions over all the intervals  $\mathscr{I}_j$ , we obtain the same upper bound (5.7.19) of (5.7.18), as before.

As for the (Steffensen's) approximation errors involved in the numerical integration (5.7.21) there are " $h_{NC}^{p+1} \cdot K \cdot F^{(p)}(\xi)$ " on one interval  $\mathscr{I}_j$ , for some  $p \ge 2$ . They make use of the successive derivatives of the function F(x). It can be shown that they contribute negligibly, after summing up over all the intervals  $\mathscr{I}_j$ , as  $O\left(\left(\frac{\text{LogLog}n}{\text{Log}n}\right)^2\right)$ .

Gathering the different terms from (i-1)(i-2), the Steffenssen's error terms and the error terms due to the numerical integration by the Newton-Cotes method (ii-1)(ii-2), we have proved the following theorem.

**Theorem 5.40.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $n = dyg(\beta) \ge 260$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  The asymptotic expansion of the minorant  $L_r(\beta)$  of  $Log M_r(\beta)$  is

(5.7.29) 
$$L_r(\beta) = \log \Lambda_r \mu_r + \frac{\mathscr{R}}{\log n} + O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right), \quad with \quad 0 < \mathscr{R} < \frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}$$

and  $\mathcal{R}$  depending upon n.

5.8. A Dobrowolski type minoration. Denote by  $\mathscr{R}_n$  the positive real number  $\mathscr{R}$  in (5.7.29). Let us show that it is substantially smaller than the bound  $\frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}$ .

**Lemma 5.41.** With the same notations as in Theorem 5.40, there exists an integer  $\eta \ge 260$  such that

(5.8.1) 
$$\left|\mathscr{R}_n + O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)\right| < \frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}, \qquad n \ge \eta.$$

*Proof.* Let  $X_n := c \lceil \log n \rceil$  with *c* a positive constant such that  $\lceil \log n \rceil < X_n < J_n$ . The limit  $\lim_{n\to\infty} X_n/n = 0$  holds. Recall that  $J_n$  is given by (5.3.19).

The quantity  $\mathscr{R}_n$  comes from the integration of the *j*th-subdivision step (5.7.12) by (5.7.14), in order to give an estimate of the development term of  $|\Delta_1|$  given by (5.7.10). This *j*th-subdivision step of integration provides the estimated term (cf (5.7.14))

(5.8.2) 
$$\frac{2\pi}{n^2} \left| \frac{\cos(\xi/2)}{2\sin(\xi/2)} \right| \quad \text{for some } \xi \in \left(\frac{2\pi j}{n}, \frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}\right).$$

Since the cotangent function is positive and strictly decreasing on  $(0, \pi/2)$ , the upper bound of (5.8.2) is naturally the one given by the first interval of the subdivision

 $\left[\frac{2\pi\lceil \log n\rceil}{n}, \frac{2\pi(\lceil \log n\rceil+1)}{n}\right]$ , that is  $\frac{1}{n}\frac{1}{\log n}$ . Finding a smaller upper bound of every term (5.8.2) for the other values  $j \in \{\lceil \log n\rceil + 1, \dots, J_n\}$  is probably important. Our intention is not to do it. We will just cut the following summation into two parts.

(5.8.3) 
$$\frac{-1}{\pi} \int_{\frac{2\pi \lfloor \log n \rfloor}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi J_n}{n}} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin(x/2)\right) dx - \sum_{j=\lceil \log n \rceil}^{J_n} \frac{-2}{n} \operatorname{Log}\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right)$$

(5.8.4) 
$$= \sum_{j=\lceil \log n \rceil}^{X_n-1} \left( \frac{-1}{\pi} \int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} \log\left(2\sin(x/2)\right) dx - \frac{-2}{n} \log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) \right)$$

(5.8.5) 
$$+\sum_{j=X_n}^{J_n-1} \left( \frac{-1}{\pi} \int_{\frac{2\pi j}{n}}^{\frac{2\pi (j+1)}{n}} \log\left(2\sin(x/2)\right) dx - \frac{-2}{n} \log\left(2\sin\left(\frac{\pi j}{n}\right)\right) \right).$$

Each term of (5.8.4) is bounded by  $\frac{1}{n} \frac{1}{\log n}$  from above, as previously. On the contrary, each term of (5.8.5) is such that

$$\frac{2\pi}{n^2} \left| \frac{\cos(\xi/2)}{2\sin(\xi/2)} \right| \le \frac{1}{n^2} \left| \frac{1}{X_n/n} \right| = \frac{1}{n} \frac{1}{c \log n}.$$

Summing up the two contributions, we obtain the following upper bound of (5.8.3):

$$(X_n - 1 - \lceil \log n \rceil) \frac{1}{n} \frac{1}{\log n} + (J_n - X_n - 1) \frac{1}{n} \frac{1}{c \log n}$$
$$\leq (c - 1) \frac{1}{n} + \frac{1}{c} \frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi \log n}$$

The first term  $(c-1)\frac{1}{n}$  is a  $O(\frac{1}{n})$  and, multiplied by  $\log n$ , is inserted in the Big O of (5.8.1). The second term  $\frac{1}{c}\frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi \log n}$  is an upper bound of  $\mathscr{R}_n/\log n$ . Let us fix the constant *c*. Take for instance c = 3. The function  $(\log \log x)^2/\log x$  tends to 0 when *x* goes to infinity. Therefore there exists an integer  $\eta$  such that all the functions, depending upon *n*, "grouped in the Big O" of (5.8.1) satisfy (in short form):

$$\left|O\left(\frac{(\operatorname{Log}\operatorname{Log} n)^2}{\operatorname{Log} n}\right)\right| < \frac{2}{3}\frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}, \quad n \ge \eta.$$

We deduce Lemma 5.41.

The decomposition of  $L_r(\beta)$  in (5.7.29) provide the following Dobrowolski type minoration of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta) \ge M_r(\beta)$ .

**Theorem 5.42.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $dyg(\beta) \ge \eta$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  Then

(5.8.6) 
$$\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\beta}) \ge \Lambda_r \mu_r - \frac{\Lambda_r \mu_r \arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi} \frac{1}{\operatorname{Log}\left(\operatorname{dyg}(\boldsymbol{\beta})\right)}$$

*Proof.* Taking the exponential of (5.7.29) gives

$$M_r(\beta) \ge \exp(L_r(\beta)) = \Lambda_r \mu_r \Big( 1 + \frac{\mathscr{R}}{\log n} + O\Big( \Big( \frac{\log \log n}{\log n} \Big)^2 \Big) \Big)$$

and (5.8.6) follows from Lemma 5.41.

5.9. The impossible convergence of  $M(\beta)$  to 1 when  $\beta > 1$  tends to 1. Let  $(\beta_q)_{q \ge 1}$  be an infinite sequence of real reciprocal algebraic integers > 1 tending to 1. Without loss of generality, we assume that it is strictly decreasing, with  $\beta_1 \le 1.176280..., |\beta_1| \le 1.176280...$  $M(\beta_1) \le 1.176280...$ , and that there exists only one  $\beta_q$  in an interval  $(\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1})$  for some *n*. We denote it by  $\beta_{q_n}$  and have:

$$\theta_n^{-1} < \beta_{q_n} < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}, \qquad \beta_{q_n} \leq \overline{\beta_{q_n}} \leq \mathbf{M}(\beta_{q_n}) \qquad (n \geq n_0).$$

We allow *n* to run over a strictly increasing sequence  $\mathscr{I}$  of integers  $n_0, n_1, n_2, \ldots$  We assume that the sequence of Mahler measures  $(M(\beta_{q_n}))_{n \in \mathscr{I}}$  and the sequence of houses  $(\overline{\beta_{q_n}})_{n \in \mathscr{I}}$  are decreasing:

$$1 < \ldots < \beta_{q_{n+1}} < \beta_{q_n} < \beta_{q_{n-1}} < \ldots < \beta_{q_{n_0}} \le \ldots \le 1.176280\ldots,$$
  
$$1 < \ldots \le \left|\overline{\beta_{q_{n+1}}}\right| \le \left|\overline{\beta_{q_n}}\right| \le \left|\overline{\beta_{q_{n-1}}}\right| \le \ldots \le \left|\overline{\beta_{q_{n_0}}}\right| \le \ldots \le 1.176280\ldots,$$
  
$$1 \le \ldots \le \mathbf{M}(\beta_{q_{n+1}}) \le \mathbf{M}(\beta_{q_n}) \le \mathbf{M}(\beta_{q_{n-1}}) \le \ldots \le 1.176280\ldots.$$

Let us call "Main Case" when the sequence  $(M(\beta_{q_n}))_{n \in \mathscr{I}}$  is not stationary after a certain rank. Let us call "Second Case" when the sequence  $(M(\beta_{q_n}))_{n \in \mathscr{I}}$  is stationary after a certain rank. Whatever  $\mathscr{I}$ , by Theorem 5.42, we have the universal lower bound and the asymptotic limit satisfying:  $\lim_{n \in \mathscr{I}, n \to +\infty} M(\beta_{q_n}) \ge \Lambda_r \mu_r$ . The universal lower bound for  $M(\beta_{q_n})$ , for any  $n \in \mathscr{I}$ , is then this limit value  $\Lambda_r \mu_r$  diminished by a quantity calculated by means of the Dobrowolsky type inequality, as explained in Section 6.3.

Let us give two examples of sequences of reciprocal algebraic integers  $\beta_{q_n} > 1$  which converge to 1 which do not possess any lenticular conjugate (except  $\beta_{q_n}^{-1}$ ), to better understand the assumptions involved. Recall that the definition of a lenticular zero is given in Definition 5.23.

5.9.1. "Second Case": Minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(X) = \widetilde{P_{\beta}}(X^r)$  for  $r \ge 2$  - Roots of unity. Let  $\beta_1 = 2 + \sqrt{3} \in (1, +\infty)$ . The minimal polynomial of  $\beta_1$  is  $P_{\beta_1}(X) = X^2 - 4X + 1$ . It is reciprocal.

**Lemma 5.43.** Let  $r \ge 1$  be an integer and denote by  $\beta_r$  the real number in  $(1,\infty)$  with  $\beta_r^r = \beta_1$ . Then  $\beta_r$  is a reciprocal algebraic integer,  $\lim_{r\to\infty} \beta_r = 1$ , with minimal polynomial  $X^{2r} - 4X^r + 1$ . The Mahler measure is constant on the family  $(\beta_r)_{r\ge 1}$ , i.e., for all  $r \ge 1$ ,  $M(\beta_r) = \beta_1$ .

*Proof.* Say  $r \ge 2$  and let  $\gamma \in \mathbb{C}$  satisfy  $\gamma^r = \beta_1$ . Then  $\gamma$  is an algebraic integer. We claim  $\gamma \notin K = \mathbb{Q}(\sqrt{3})$ . Indeed, if  $\gamma \in K$ , then  $|\gamma| \le \sqrt{2 + \sqrt{3}} < 2$  and  $|\gamma'| \le \sqrt{2 - \sqrt{3}} < 0.6$  with  $\gamma'$  the conjugate of  $\gamma$ . We write  $\gamma = a + b\sqrt{3}$  with  $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$ , so  $\gamma' = a - b\sqrt{3}$ . Then  $b = (\gamma - \gamma')/(2\sqrt{3})$  and so  $|b| \le (2 + 0.6)/(2\sqrt{3}) < 1$  which implies b = 0. So  $|a| = |\gamma| < 2$  implies  $\gamma \in \{0, \pm 1\}$ , a contradiction.

So  $\beta_r$  is not the *r*-th power of any element of *K* if  $r \ge 2$ . Moreover  $-\beta_1/4 < 0$  is not a fourth power in the real quadratic field *K*. From this and from a classical result from the theory of fields, Theorem VI.9.1 in S. Lang, *Algebra*, Graduate Texts in Mathematics, **211**, (2002), we conclude that  $X^r - \beta_1$  is irreducible in K[X] for all  $r \ge 1$ .

So

$$X^{2r} - 4X^r + 1 = P_{\beta_1}(X^r)$$

is the  $\mathbb{Z}$ -minimal polynomial of  $\beta_r$ . In particular  $\beta_r$  is reciprocal.

Now, if  $\varepsilon$  runs over the set of *r*-th roots of unity,  $\varepsilon^r = 1$ , then the set of the conjugates of  $\beta_r$  is  $\{\beta_r \varepsilon \mid \text{all } \varepsilon, \varepsilon^r = 1\}$ , since  $(\beta_r \varepsilon)^r = \beta_1$  which implies  $M(\beta_r) = M(\beta_1)$  for all  $r \ge 2$ .

The action of the *r*-th roots of unity, for *r* tending to infinity, does not produce reciprocal algebraic integers of smaller Mahler measure than  $M(\beta_1)$ . We have

$$1 \dots < \beta_{r+1} < \beta_r < \dots < \beta_2 < \beta_1 = 2 + \sqrt{3}$$

with

... = M(
$$\beta_r$$
 + 1) = M( $\beta_r$ ) = ... = M( $\beta_2$ ) = M( $\beta_1$ ) = 2 +  $\sqrt{3}$ .

In this note we are concerned with the attack of the Conjecture of Lehmer. Therefore, for obtaining a minorant of  $M(\beta_r)$ , because of the Mahler measure remains constant on the sequence  $(\beta_r)_{r\geq 1}$ , we replace  $dyg(\beta_r)$  by  $dyg(\beta_r^r)$  and use the lenticular minorant relative to  $f_{\beta_r}(z) = f_{\beta_1}(z)$ .

The fact is that  $\beta_1 = 2 + \sqrt{3} \ge (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$  and that "dyg" has not yet be defined on  $[(1 + \sqrt{5})/2, \infty)$ . By convention, say dyg( $\gamma$ ) = 1 when  $\gamma > (1 + \sqrt{5})/2$ .

So dyg( $\beta_r$ ) is replaced by dyg( $\beta_r^r$ ) = 1. The minimal polynomial of  $\beta_1$  is relative to the Main Case. Now the set of lenticular roots of  $f_{\beta_1}(z)$  is  $\{1/\beta_1\}$ , and  $M(1/\beta_1) = \beta_1$ . We have proved  $M(\beta_r) \ge \beta_1$ . The equality holds; in this case the lenticular minorant is exactly the Mahler measure  $M(\beta_1) = \beta_1$ .

The general strategy is the same. Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer of dynamical degree dyg( $\beta$ )  $\geq$  260, for which the minimal polynomial

$$P_{\beta}(X) = 1 + \sum_{j=1}^{d-1} a_j X^j + X^d = \prod_{k=1}^d (X - \beta^{(k)}), \qquad \beta^{(1)} = \beta$$

is relative to the Main Case. Then, for any  $q \ge 2$ , we define the reciprocal algebraic integer  $\beta_q > 1$ , root of the reciprocal polynomial

$$P_{\beta_q}(X) = 1 + \sum_{j=1}^{d-1} a_j X^{qj} + X^{qd} = P_{\beta}(X^q).$$

For all  $q \ge 2$ , we have:  $M(\beta_q) = M(\beta)$ , considering the equations  $X^q - \beta^{(k)}$ ,  $|\beta^{(k)}| \ge 1$ , and if  $\gamma^q = \beta^{(k)}$ ,  $(\gamma \varepsilon)^q = \beta^{(k)}$  for any  $\varepsilon$ ,  $\varepsilon^q = 1$ . For any  $q \ge 2$ , there exists  $n \ge 260$  such that

$$\theta_n^{-1} < \beta_q < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}.$$

Then to find a minorant of  $M(\beta_q)$  we

replace 
$$n = dyg(\beta_q)$$
 by  $dyg(\beta)$ 

and consider the set of the lenticular zeroes of  $f_{\beta_q^q}(z) = f_{\beta}(z)$ . Then we obtain the lenticular minorant (of Definition 6.2)

$$\mathbf{M}_r(\boldsymbol{\beta}) \leq \mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\beta}_q).$$

This amounts to the case, called Main Case in (N), relative to  $\beta$  and  $P_{\beta}(X)$ .

5.9.2. An example outside the Problem of Lehmer. Let  $n \ge 2$  be an integer. Let  $\beta_n$  the unique root > 1 of the reciprocal integer polynomial

$$P_n(X) = X^{2^n} - 2X^{2^n-1} - 8X^{2^{n-1}} - 2X + 1 \quad \in \mathbb{Z}[X].$$

We show that the Conjecture of Lehmer is true for the family  $\{\beta_n : n \ge 2\}$  (in the sense that there is a common lower bound > 1 for all the Mahler measures  $M(\beta_n)$ ). This is due to Lemma 5.45 and to the fact that the house  $|\beta_n| = \beta_n$  tends to 2 as  $n \to \infty$  ((iv) in Proposition 5.44). Since 2 does not belong to the interval (1, 1.32...), a dynamical degree dyg of  $|\beta_n|$  cannot be defined. Therefore a lenticular minorant of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta_n)$  has no sense. We cannot expect any help from any lenticular root of  $f_{|\beta_n|}(z)$  in this case, since lenticular roots do not exist.

This example does not constitute an attack of the problem of Lehmer, but, interestingly, when we consider the integer polynomial

$$P_n(-X) = X^{2^n} + 2X^{2^n-1} - 8X^{2^{n-1}} + 2X + 1 \quad \in \mathbb{Z}[X].$$

we find the sequence of reciprocal algebraic integers  $(-\gamma_n)_{n\geq 2}$  in  $(1, +\infty)$  which are roots of  $P_n(-z)$  and which converges to 1, by (iv) in Proposition 5.44. For this family it is tempting to try to use the lenticular roots of  $f_{-\gamma_n}(z)$  for *n* large enough, which exist, as *n* tends to infinity, to establish a minorant of  $M(-\gamma_n) = M(\beta_n)$ . It is hopeless. The conditions of identification of the lenticular roots of  $f_{-\gamma_n}(z)$  with some zeroes of  $P_n(-z)$  in  $\{z \in \mathbb{C} :$  $-\pi/18 \le \arg z \le +\pi/18, |z| < 1\}$ , are not satisfied (cf [74]); in this angular sector, the only zero which is common to  $f_{-\gamma_n}(z)$  and  $P_n(-z)$  is  $(-\gamma_n)^{-1}$  (cf (v) in Proposition 5.44).

## **Proposition 5.44.** *Let* $n \ge 2$ *. Then*

- (i) the polynomial  $P_n(X)$  is not of the form  $Q(X^r)$  for some integer  $r \ge 2$  and some integer polynomial Q,
- (ii)  $P_n$  is irreducible in  $\mathbb{Q}[X]$ ,

- (iii)  $P_n$  has no root on the unit circle,
- (iv) for n large enough,  $P_n$  admits four real roots  $\gamma_n, \gamma_n^{-1}, \beta_n, \beta_n^{-1}$  which have the following properties:

$$\begin{split} \gamma_n < -1 < \gamma_n^{-1} < 0 < \beta_n^{-1} < 1 < \beta_n, \\ \beta_n = \left[ \overline{\gamma} \right] > 2 \text{ for any conjugate } \gamma' \text{ of } \beta_n, \text{ in particular } \beta_n = \left[ \overline{\gamma_n} \right] > 2, \\ \lim_{n \to +\infty} \gamma_n = -1, \qquad \lim_{n \to +\infty} \beta_n = 2, \end{split}$$

(v) for n large enough,  $P_n$  has no root in the annulus  $\{z \in \mathbb{C} : |\gamma_n^{-1}| < |z| < 1\}$ .

*Proof.* (i) This is readily due to the fact that  $2^n$  and  $2^n - 1$  are coprime.

(ii) The shifted polynomial  $P_n(X+1)$  modulo 2 satifies:

$$P_n(X+1) \equiv (X+1)^{2^n} + 1 \equiv X^{2^n} \pmod{2\mathbb{Z}[X]}$$

Moreover  $P_n(-1) = -2$  is not divisible by  $2^2$ . By Eisenstein's criterium,  $P_n(X+1)$  is irreducible in  $\mathbb{Z}[X]$ .

(iii) Assume z, |z| = 1, is a zero of  $P_n$ . We have:

$$|z^{2^n} + 2z^{2^n-1} + 2z + 1| \le 1 + 2 + 2 + 1 = 6.$$

Then

$$|P_n(z)| \ge \left| \left| -8z^{2^{(n-1)}} \right| - \left| z^{2^n} + 2z^{2^n-1} + 2z + 1 \right| \right| \ge 2.$$

Contradiction.

(iv) For *n* large enough, let us prove

$$-1-\frac{1}{2^{n-1}}<\gamma_n<-1.$$

Let us abbreviate  $m = 2^{n-1}$ . Then

$$P_n(-1-\frac{1}{m}) = (-1-\frac{1}{m})^{2m} - 2(-1-\frac{1}{m})^{2m-1} - 8(-1-\frac{1}{m})^m - 2(-1-\frac{1}{m}) + 1$$
$$= (1+\frac{1}{m})^{2m} + 2(1+\frac{1}{m})^{2m-1} - 8(1+\frac{1}{m})^m + 2(1+\frac{1}{m}) + 1,$$

which converges to  $e^2 + 2e^2 - 8e + 3 > 0$  as  $m \to \infty$ . Since  $P_n(-1) < 0$ , we obtain the existence of a root in the interval  $(-1 - \frac{1}{2^{n-1}}, -1)$ . By Descartes's rule, the number of positive real roots of  $P_n(-X)$  is equal to the number of sign changes of the polynomial, which is equal to 2. Since  $P_n(-X)$  is reciprocal, there is only one root in  $(-1 - \frac{1}{m}, -1)$ ;  $\gamma_n$  is the only root of  $P_n(X)$  in this interval.

By Descartes's rule applied to  $P_n(X)$ , since  $P_n$  is reciprocal, there is only one root of  $P_n$  in  $(1,\infty)$ . For  $n \ge 2$ , observe that  $P_n(-2) < 0$ ,  $P_n(-3) > 0$ , and then  $-3 < \beta_n < -2$ . For *n* large enough, let us prove that

$$\beta_n - 2 = 2^{-2^{n-1}+4}(1+o(1)), \quad \text{as } n \to \infty.$$

Indeed, if we set  $\beta_n = 2 + u$ ,

$$P_n(2+u) = 0 = (2+u)^{2m} - 2(2+u)^{2m-1} - 8(2+u)^m - 2(2+u) + 1$$

gives, expanding at the first order,

$$u\left[2^{2m-1}-8m2^{m-1}-2+\ldots\right]=3+8\times 2^{m},$$

hence the result.

Now, let  $\xi$  a primitive root of unity,  $\xi^m = 1$ . Let us prove that the other roots  $\gamma'$  of  $P_n$ ,  $\gamma' \neq \beta_n$ ,  $|\gamma'| > 1$ , are

(5.9.1) 
$$\xi^{j} \gamma_{n} + v_{j}$$
 with  $|v_{j}| \leq 2|\gamma_{n}|^{-2m+3}$ ,  $j = 1, 2, ..., m-1$ .

Indeed, if we set  $\gamma' = \xi^j \gamma_n + v_j$ , we have

$$P_n(\gamma') = 0 = (\xi^j \gamma_n + v_j)^{2m} - 2(\xi^j \gamma_n + v_j)^{2m-1} - 8(\xi^j \gamma_n + v_j)^m - 2(\xi^j \gamma_n + v_j) + 1.$$

Consequently, for  $j \neq 0$ , expanding at the first order,

$$v_j \left[ 2 \times (\xi^j \gamma_n)^{2m-2} - 8m(\xi^j \gamma_n)^{m-1} + \ldots \right] = 2(\xi^j - 1)\gamma_n$$

hence the result. Since  $|\gamma_n| < 1 + 1/2^{n-1}$  we deduce from (5.9.1), for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ , that

$$\lim_{n\to\infty}|\gamma_n|^{-2\times 2^{n-1}+3} \leq e^{-2}+\varepsilon.$$

Thus, since  $e^{-2} < 0.5$ , for any root  $\gamma'$  of  $P_n$ , for *n* large enough, we have:  $|\gamma'| \le |\gamma_n| + |v_j| \le 1 + 1/m + e^{-2} + \varepsilon$ , hence  $|\gamma'| = \beta_n$ .

(v) We use Rouché's Theorem and assume that *m* is large enough. The root  $1/\gamma_n$  is the unique root in [-1,0) of  $P_n(x)$ , from (iii). For all  $r \in [-1,1/\gamma_n)$ , we find  $0 > P_n(r) = r^{2^n} - 2r^{2^n-1} - 8r^{2^{n-1}} - 2r + 1$ , hence

$$|r|^{2m} + 2|r|^{2m-1} + 2|r| + 1 < 8|r|^m$$

Therefore, for all  $z \in \mathbb{C}$  with |z| = |r|, we find

$$|P_n(z) + 8z^m| = |z^{2m} - 2z^{2m-1} - 2z + 1| \le |z|^{2m} + 2|z|^{2m-1} + 2|z| + 1 < |8z^m|.$$

By Rouché's Theorem  $z \mapsto P_n(z)$  and  $z \mapsto -8z^m$  have the same number of roots, counted with multiplicities, in  $\{z \in \mathbb{C} : |z| < |r|\}$ . This number equals *m* for all  $r \in [-1, 1/\gamma_n)$ . Therefore  $P_n(z)$  has no roots with absolute value in  $(|1/\gamma_n|, 1)$ .

**Lemma 5.45.** For *n* large enough,  $M(\beta_n) = M(\gamma_n) \ge 4.6$ .

*Proof.* From Proposition 5.44, the number of conjugates of  $\beta_n$  of modulus  $> -\gamma_n$  is exactly  $2^{n-1}$ . Therefore, the Mahler measure of  $\beta_n$  satisfies

$$\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\beta}_n) > \boldsymbol{\beta}_n(-\boldsymbol{\gamma}_n)^{2^{n-1}-1}.$$

A lower bound of  $-\gamma_n$ , as a function of *n*, is obtained as follows. We have:  $P_n(-1) = -2$ ,  $P_n(-1 - \frac{1}{m})$  which tends to  $e^2 + 2e^2 - 8e + 3 > 0$  as  $m \to \infty$ . Observe that  $P'_n(-1) = -2^n$  which tends to  $-\infty$  as  $n \to \infty$ , and

$$P'_{n}(-1-\frac{1}{m}) = 2m(-1-\frac{1}{m})^{2m-1} - 2(2m-1)(-1-\frac{1}{m})^{2m-2} - 8m(-1-\frac{1}{m})^{m-1} - 2$$

which tends to  $-\infty$  as  $m \to \infty$ , with  $\frac{1}{m}P'_n(-1-\frac{1}{m})$  converging to  $-6e^2 + 8e < 0$ . Since  $P_n(-1-1/m) - P_n(\gamma_n) = P_n(-1-1/m) = (-1-\frac{1}{m}-\gamma_n)P'_n(-1-\frac{1}{m})$  at the first order, we

deduce that  $m(1 + \frac{1}{m} + \gamma_n)$  converges to  $\frac{3e^2 - 8e + 3}{6e^2 - 8e}$  as *m* tends to  $+\infty$ . Therefore, when *m* is large, we have approximately

$$-\gamma_n = +1 + \frac{1}{m} \frac{3(e^2 - 1)}{6e^2 - 8e}.$$

We deduce, for any  $\varepsilon > 0$ ,

$$\mathbf{M}(P_n) = \mathbf{M}(\beta_n) > 2 \times e^{\left(\frac{3(e^2-1)}{6e^2-8e}\right)} - \varepsilon, \quad \approx 4.66 \dots - \varepsilon.$$

as soon as *n* is large enough.

**Remark 5.46.** Lemma 5.45 shows that the family  $(\beta_n)$  is not concerned with the Problem of Lehmer. It is concerned with the problem of the topology and the search for limit points of the set of Mahler measures of algebraic numbers in the half-line  $(1,\infty)$ . Indeed, the Mahler measure  $M(\beta_n)$  (calculated by Graeffe's method) tends to a limit, as  $n \to \infty$ .

n	$\mathbf{M}(\boldsymbol{\beta}_n) = \mathbf{M}(-\boldsymbol{\gamma}_n)$
2	7.095126
3	7.273581
4	7.275408
5	7.275409
6	7.275409
•••	

Whether this limit 7.275409... is algebraic or transcendental is not known. The characterization of limit points has been tackled by Boyd and Mossinghoff [40], Deninger [59] and many subsequent contributions [215], but never by means of dynamical zeta functions of numeration systems. It asks the question of how it could be investigated by such means.

## 6. MINORATION OF THE MAHLER MEASURE $M(\alpha)$ for $\alpha$ a reciprocal complex algebraic integer of house $\overline{|\alpha|} > 1$ close to one. Proofs of the Conjectures

Let  $\alpha$  be a nonreal complex reciprocal algebraic integer, for which  $|\overline{\alpha}| > 1$  (case (ii) in Section §1) is close to one. The minimal polynomial of  $\alpha$  is denoted by  $P_{\alpha}(X) \in \mathbb{Z}[X]$ . If  $\alpha^{(i)}$  is a conjugate of maximal modulus of  $\alpha$ ,  $\alpha^{(i)}$  is conjugated with  $\overline{\alpha^{(i)}}$ ,  $(\alpha^{(i)})^{-1}$ ,  $(\overline{\alpha^{(i)}})^{-1}$ ; the house  $|\overline{\alpha}|$  of  $\alpha$ , resp. its inverse  $|\overline{\alpha}|^{-1}$ , is root of the quadratic equation

 $X^2 - \alpha^{(i)} \overline{\alpha^{(i)}} = 0,$  resp. of  $X^2 - (\alpha^{(i)})^{-1} (\overline{\alpha^{(i)}})^{-1} = 0.$ 

The house  $|\overline{\alpha}|$  and its inverse  $|\overline{\alpha}|^{-1}$  are real algebraic integers of degree  $\leq \deg(\alpha) + 2$  for which we assume  $1 < |\overline{\alpha}| < \Theta = \theta_5^{-1}$ . The mapping  $\alpha \to |\overline{\alpha}|$ ,  $\mathscr{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}} \to \mathscr{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}} \cap (1,\infty)$  is not continuous.

Writing  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$ , the preceding analytic functions  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ ,  $f_{\beta}(z)$  of the Rényi-Parry dynamical system of the  $\beta$ -shift, defined in Section §4, can be applied once  $|\overline{\alpha}| > 1$  is close enough to 1<sup>+</sup>; the quantities dyg( $\beta$ ),  $\mathscr{L}_{\beta}$ , M( $\beta$ ), M<sub>r</sub>( $\beta$ ) are also well-defined. The minoration of the Mahler measure M( $|\overline{\alpha}|$ ) is of Dobrowolski type as in Theorem 5.42, as a

function of the dynamical degree dyg( $\beta$ ). The domain  $\Omega_n$  on which there is fracturability of the polynomial  $P_{\beta}(z)$  is defined in Proposition 5.36.

# 6.1. Fracturability of the minimal polynomial of $\alpha$ by the Parry Upper function at $|\overline{\alpha}|$ . The following Theorem is an extension of Theorem 5.5 and Proposition 5.36.

**Theorem 6.1.** Let  $\alpha$  be a nonreal complex reciprocal algebraic integer, for which  $1 < |\overline{\alpha}| < \Theta = \theta_5^{-1}$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  Denote  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$ . Then the following formal decomposition of the minimal polynomial of  $\alpha$ 

(6.1.1) 
$$P_{\alpha}(X) = P_{\alpha}^{*}(X) = U_{\alpha}(X) \times f_{\beta}(X)$$

holds, as the product of the Parry Upper function at  $\beta$ 

(6.1.2) 
$$f_{\beta}(X) = G_{\text{dyg}(\beta)}(X) + X^{m_1} + X^{m_2} + X^{m_3} + \dots$$

with  $m_0 := dyg(\beta)$ ,  $m_{q+1} - m_q \ge dyg(\beta) - 1$  for  $q \ge 0$ , and the invertible formal series  $U_{\alpha}(X) \in \mathbb{Z}[[X]]$ , quotient of  $P_{\alpha}$  by  $f_{\beta}$ . The specialization  $X \to z$  of the formal variable to the complex variable leads to the identity between analytic functions, obeying the Carlson-Polya dichotomy as:

(6.1.3)

$$P_{\alpha}(z) = U_{\alpha}(z) \times f_{\beta}(z) \begin{cases} on \mathbb{C} & \text{if } \overline{\alpha} \text{ is a Parry number,} \\ on |z| < 1 & \text{if } \overline{\alpha} \text{ is a nonParry number, with } |z| = 1 \\ as natural boundary for both U_{\alpha} and f_{\beta} \end{cases}$$

Assume dyg( $\beta$ )  $\geq$  260. Then

(i) the minimal polynomials of  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are equal:  $P_{\alpha} = P_{\beta}$  and  $\beta$  is reciprocal, (ii) the identity  $U_{\alpha}(z) = -\zeta_{\beta}(z) \times P_{\beta}(z)$  holds as meromorphic functions on the domain of definition of  $f_{\beta}$ ,

(iii) the integer power series  $U_{\alpha}(z)$  is a nonconstant holomorphic function on the domain  $\Omega_n$ , and has no zero in  $\Omega_n$ ,

(iv) the lenticulus of lenticular zeroes of  $\alpha$  is that of  $\beta$ , namely

$$\mathscr{L}_{\alpha} = \mathscr{L}_{\beta} = \{\beta^{-1}\} \cup \bigcup_{j=1}^{J_n} (\{\omega_{j,n}\} \cup \{\overline{\omega_{j,n}}\}) \subset \Omega_n,$$

where the  $\omega_{j,n}$  and  $\overline{\omega_{j,n}}$  are the conjugates of  $\beta^{-1}$ , (v) for any zero  $\omega_{j,n} \in \mathscr{L}_{\beta}$ ,

$$U_{\alpha}(\omega_{j,n}) = \frac{P'_{\alpha}(\omega_{j,n})}{f'_{\beta}(\omega_{j,n})} \neq 0, \quad U_{\alpha}(\overline{\omega_{j,n}}) = \frac{P'_{\alpha}(\overline{\omega_{j,n}})}{f'_{\beta}(\overline{\omega_{j,n}})} \neq 0 \quad and \quad U_{\alpha}(\beta^{-1}) = \frac{P'_{\alpha}(\beta^{-1})}{f'_{\beta}(\beta^{-1})} \neq 0.$$

*Proof.* There exists an integer  $n \ge 6$  such that  $|\overline{\alpha}|$  lies between two successive Perron numbers of the family  $(\theta_n^{-1})_{n\ge 5}$ , as  $\theta_n^{-1} \le |\overline{\alpha}| < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$ . Then the Parry Upper function  $f_{|\overline{\alpha}|}(z)$  at  $|\overline{\alpha}|$  has the form:

(6.1.5) 
$$f_{\overline{|\alpha|}}(z) = -1 + z + z^n + z^{m_1} + z^{m_2} + z^{m_3} + \dots$$

with  $m_0 = n$  and  $m_{q+1} - m_q \ge n - 1$  for  $q \ge 0$ . Whether  $\overline{\alpha}$  is a Parry number or a nonParry number is unkown. In any case,  $f_{\overline{\alpha}|}(\overline{\alpha}|^{-1}) = 0$  and the zero  $\overline{\alpha}|^{-1}$  of  $f_{\overline{\alpha}|}(z)$  is simple. Let us write the Parry Upper function in the generic form  $f_{\overline{\alpha}|}(z) = -1 + \sum_{j\ge 1} t_j z^j$ .

Let us show that the formal decomposition (6.1.1) is always possible. We proceed as in the proof of Theorem 5.5. Indeed, if we put  $U_{\alpha}(X) = -1 + \sum_{j\geq 1} b_j X^j$ , and  $P_{\alpha}(X) = 1 + a_1 X + a_2 X^2 + \ldots + a_{d-1} X^{d-1} + X^d$ , (with  $a_j = a_{d-j}$ ), the formal identity  $P_{\alpha}(X) = U_{\alpha}(X) \times f_{\overline{|\alpha|}}(X)$  leads to the existence of the coefficient vector  $(b_j)_{j\geq 1}$  of  $U_{\alpha}(X)$ , as a function of  $(t_j)_{j\geq 1}$  and  $(a_i)_{i=1,\ldots,d-1}$ , as:  $b_1 = -(a_1 + t_1)$ , and, for  $r = 2, \ldots, d-1$ ,

(6.1.6) 
$$b_r = -(t_r + a_r - \sum_{j=1}^{r-1} b_j t_{r-j})$$
 with  $b_d = -(t_d + 1 - \sum_{j=1}^{d-1} b_j t_{r-j})$ 

(6.1.7) 
$$b_r = -t_r + \sum_{j=1}^{r-1} b_j t_{r-j} \text{ for } r > d.$$

For  $j \ge 1$ ,  $b_j \in \mathbb{Z}$ , and the integers  $b_r, r > d$ , are determined recursively by (6.1.7) from  $\{b_0 = -1, b_1, b_2, \dots, b_d\}$ . Every  $b_j$  in  $\{b_1, b_2, \dots, b_d\}$  is computed from the coefficient vector of  $P_{\alpha}(X)$  using (6.1.6), starting by  $b_1 = -1 - a_1$ . The disk of convergence of  $U_{\alpha}(z)$  has a radius  $\ge \theta_{n-1}$  by Theorem 5.5.

Let us show (i). Assume the contrary, i.e.  $P_{\alpha} \neq P_{\beta}$ . We will proceed as in §5.4.2 by constructing another rewriting trail from " $P_{\alpha}$ " to " $f_{\beta}$ ", the one from " $P_{\beta}^*$ " to " $f_{\beta}$ " being already studied (a priori the two polynomials  $P_{\beta}$  and  $P_{\beta}^*$  may be different).

The starting point is the two identities  $P_{\alpha}(\alpha^{-1}) = 0$  and  $f_{\beta}(\beta^{-1}) = 0$ . They provide a  $\alpha$ -representation of 1 and a  $\beta$ -representation of 1, the second one being the Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of 1:

(6.1.8) 
$$1 = -a_1 \alpha^{-1} - a_2 \alpha^{-2} - a_3 \alpha^{-3} + \dots - a_{d-1} \alpha^{-(d-1)} - \alpha^{-d} = 1 - P_{\alpha}(\alpha^{-1}),$$

(6.1.9) 
$$1 = t_1 \beta^{-1} + t_2 \beta^{-2} + t_3 \beta^{-3} + \ldots = 1 + f_\beta(\beta^{-1}).$$

The goal consists in constructing an infinite chain of intermediate  $(\alpha, \beta)$ -representa-tions of 1 between them, by "restoring" the digits  $t_i$  of  $f_\beta$  in (6.1.9) one after the other from (6.1.8). The first step is the addition of  $(\beta^{-1} + a_1\alpha^{-1})P_\alpha(\alpha^{-1}) = 0$  to (6.1.8). Then, denoting by  $S_q(z) = -1 + \sum_{j=1}^q t_j z^j, q \ge 1$ , the q-th polynomial section of  $f_\beta$ , we obtain

$$1 = \beta^{-1} + R_1(\alpha^{-1}, \beta^{-1}) = (1 + S_1(\beta^{-1})) + R_1(\alpha^{-1}, \beta^{-1})$$

with  $R_1(X,Y) \in \mathbb{Z}[X,Y]$ ,

$$R_1(\alpha^{-1},\beta^{-1}) = (a_1^2 - a_2)\alpha^{-2} + (a_1a_2 - a_3)\alpha^{-3} + (a_1a_3 - a_4)\alpha^{-4} + \dots$$
$$+ a_1\alpha^{-1}\beta^{-1} + a_2\alpha^{-2}\beta^{-1} + a_3\alpha^{-3}\beta^{-1} + \dots$$

Let  $A_1(\alpha^{-1}, \beta^{-1}) = -1 + (a_1\alpha^{-1} + \beta^{-1})$ . The bivariate polynomial  $A_1(X, Y) = -1 + (a_1X + Y)$  belongs to  $\mathbb{Z}[X, Y]$ . We deduce, at the first step,

$$0 = A_1(\alpha^{-1}, \beta^{-1}) P_\alpha(\alpha^{-1}) = S_1(\beta^{-1}) + R_1(\alpha^{-1}, \beta^{-1})$$

Iterating this process we deduce, for every  $q \ge 1$ , the existence of two polynomials  $A_q, R_q \in \mathbb{Z}[X,Y]$ , with  $\deg_X(A_q) \le q$ ,  $\deg_Y(A_q) \le q$ ,  $A_q(0,0) = -1$ ,  $R_q(0,0) = 0$ , such that

(6.1.10) 
$$0 = A_q(\alpha^{-1}, \beta^{-1}) P_\alpha(\alpha^{-1}) = S_q(\beta^{-1}) + R_q(\alpha^{-1}, \beta^{-1}).$$

But, for  $q \ge 1$ ,  $0 = S_q(\beta^{-1}) + (f_\beta(\beta^{-1}) - S_q(\beta^{-1}))$ . Hence, the quantities

$$R_q(\alpha^{-1}, \beta^{-1}) = f_\beta(\beta^{-1}) - S_q(\beta^{-1}), \qquad q \ge 1,$$

do not depend upon  $\alpha^{-1}$ , but only upon  $\beta^{-1}$ . Let  $\sigma$  the  $\mathbb{Q}$ -endomorphism of the number field  $\mathbb{Q}(\alpha,\beta,\beta^{-1}) \neq \mathbb{Q}(\beta,\beta^{-1})$  defined by  $\sigma(\alpha^{-1}) = \beta^{-1}$  leaving invariant the subfield  $\mathbb{Q}(\beta,\beta^{-1})$ . Applying  $\sigma$  to (6.1.10) gives

(6.1.11) 
$$0 = A_q(\beta^{-1}, \beta^{-1}) P_\alpha(\beta^{-1}), \qquad q \ge 1.$$

If we assume that  $P_{\alpha}(\beta^{-1}) \neq 0$  then we should have all the (nonzero) polynomials  $A_q(X,X)$ ,  $q \geq 1$ , in the ideal generated by  $P_{\beta}^*(X)$  in  $\mathbb{Z}[X]$ . As multiples of  $P_{\beta}^*(X)$  we should have:  $\deg(A_q(X,X)) \geq \deg(P_{\beta}^*)$ . But  $\operatorname{dyg}(\beta) \geq 260$  implies that  $\operatorname{deg}(\beta) = \operatorname{deg}(P_{\beta}^*)$  is large since the number of roots of  $P_{\beta}^*$  is at least the number  $1 + 2J_n$  of lenticular roots (Theorem 5.22). Therefore it suffices to take a value of q small enough to obtain a contradiction. We deduce  $P_{\alpha}(\beta^{-1}) = 0$ . Therefore  $P_{\alpha} = P_{\beta}^*$  and  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$  is reciprocal since  $P_{\alpha}$  is reciprocal. We deduce  $P_{\alpha} = P_{\beta}$ .

Let us prove (ii). Since  $\beta > 1$  is a reciprocal algebraic integer,  $\beta$  is not a simple Parry number. By Theorem 3.4,  $\zeta_{\beta}(z) = -1/f_{\beta}(z)$ . The Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  has coefficients in the finite set  $\{-1,0,1\}$ , and therefore obeys the Carlson-Polya dichotomy. The domain of definition of  $\zeta_{\beta}(z)$ , as a meromorphic function, is that of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ , that is:  $\mathbb{C}$  if  $\beta$  is a Parry number, the open unit disk if  $\beta$  is not a Parry number. On this domain of definition the fracturability of the minimal polynomial  $P_{\alpha}$  comes from that of  $P_{\beta}$  by Proposition 5.36, as

$$P_{\alpha}(z) = P_{\beta}(z) = (-\zeta_{\beta}(z)P_{\alpha}(z)) \times f_{\beta}(X).$$

Let us prove (iii), (iv) and (v). The holomorphy of  $-\zeta_{\beta}(z)P_{\alpha}(z)$  on  $\Omega_n$  is a consequence of Proposition 5.36. The relations (6.1.4) come from the derivation of (6.1.3) at the conjugates  $\omega_{j,n}$  and  $\overline{\omega_{j,n}}$  of  $\beta^{-1}$  in the domain  $\Omega_n$ .

**Definition 6.2.** Let  $\alpha$  be a nonreal complex reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $1 < |\overline{\alpha}| < \Theta = \theta_5^{-1}$ . For  $n = \text{dyg}(\alpha) \ge 260$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$ , the *dynamical degree of*  $\alpha$  is defined by  $\text{dyg}(\alpha) := \text{dyg}(|\overline{\alpha}|)$ ; the reduced Mahler measure of  $\alpha$  is

$$\mathbf{M}_r(\alpha) := \mathbf{M}_r(\overline{\alpha}) = \overline{\alpha} \prod_{j=1}^{J_n} |\omega_{j,n}|^{-2}.$$

The *domain of fracturability* of the minimal polynomial  $P_{\alpha}(X)$  is the largest domain in the open unit disk on which the analytic function  $-\zeta_{\beta}(z)P_{\alpha}(z)$  is a nonconstant holomorphic function which does not vanish in this domain. It contains  $\Omega_n$ .

6.2. A Dobrowolski type minoration with the dynamical degree of the house - Proof of Theorem 1.4. Let  $\alpha$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$  has dynamical degree dyg( $\beta$ )  $\geq$  260, with M( $\alpha$ ) < 1.176280.... The first nonreal complex root  $\omega_{1,n}$  of the lenticulus  $\mathcal{L}_{\alpha}$  is a continuous function of  $\beta$  by [84]. By Corollary 3.14 and Theorem 6.1 the other lenticular roots of the Parry Upper function  $f_{|\overline{\alpha}|}(z)$  are continuous functions of  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$ . These facts suggest the Conjecture that the (true) Mahler measure M( $\alpha$ ) is a continuous function of the house  $|\overline{\alpha}|$  of  $\alpha$ . On the contrary, the nonderivability of the function  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}| \rightarrow \omega_{1,dyg(\beta)}$  conjectured in [84] suggests that the (true) Mahler measure M( $\alpha$ ) is nowhere derivable as a function of  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$ .

By Theorem 6.1, since  $P_{\alpha} = P_{|\alpha|}$ , the minoration of the Mahler measure  $M(\alpha)$  is deduced from the minoration of the Mahler measure  $M(\beta)$ . The following Theorems are readily deduced from Theorem 5.40, Lemma 5.41 and Theorem 5.42.

**Theorem 6.3.** Let  $\alpha$ ,  $|\overline{\alpha}| > 1$ , be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $n = \text{dyg}(|\overline{\alpha}|) \ge 260$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  The asymptotic expansion of the minorant  $L_r(\alpha)$  of  $\text{Log } M_r(\alpha)$  is

(6.2.1) 
$$L_r(\alpha) := \log \Lambda_r \mu_r + \frac{\mathscr{R}}{\log n} + O\left(\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right), \quad with \quad |\mathscr{R}| < \frac{\arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi}$$

and  $\mathscr{R}$  depending upon  $\alpha$  and n.

**Theorem 6.4.** Let  $\alpha$ ,  $|\alpha| > 1$ , be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $dyg(\alpha) \ge \eta$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  Then

(6.2.2) 
$$M(\alpha) \ge \Lambda_r \mu_r - \frac{\Lambda_r \mu_r \arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi} \frac{1}{\operatorname{Log}(\operatorname{dyg}(\alpha))}$$

In the case where  $\alpha$  is the conjugate of a Perron number  $\theta_n^{-1}$ , for some  $n \ge 260$ , the minorant in (6.2.2) has to be replaced by that of Theorem 4.16 for the trinomials  $G_n$ , taking higher values. Comparatively, if  $\alpha$  is a nonzero nonreciprocal algebraic integer, which is not a root of unity, the Mahler measure  $M(\alpha)$  is uniformly bounded from below by Smyth's lower bound  $\Theta$  [189].

6.3. Proof of the Conjecture of Lehmer (Theorem 1.2). Let  $\alpha \neq 0$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer which is not a root of unity, such that  $dyg(\alpha) \geq \eta$  with  $\eta \geq 259$ . Since  $M(\alpha) = M(\alpha^{-1})$  there are three cases to be considered:

- (i) the house of  $\alpha$  satisfies  $|\overline{\alpha}| \ge \theta_5^{-1}$ ,
- (ii) the dynamical degree of  $\alpha$  satisfies:  $6 \le dyg(\alpha) < \eta$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$ ,
- (iii) the dynamical degree of  $\alpha$  satisfies: dyg( $\alpha$ )  $\geq \eta$ , with M( $\alpha$ ) < 1.176280....

In the first case,  $M(\alpha) \ge \theta_5^{-1} \ge \theta_{259}^{-1} \ge \theta_\eta^{-1} > 1$ . In the second case,  $M(\alpha) \ge \theta_\eta^{-1}$ . In the third case, the Dobrowolski type inequality (1.0.12) gives the following lower bound of the Mahler measure

$$M(\alpha) \ge \Lambda_r \mu_r - \frac{\Lambda_r \mu_r \arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi \log(\mathrm{dyg}(\alpha))}$$
$$\ge \Lambda_r \mu_r - \frac{\Lambda_r \mu_r \arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi \log(\eta)} \ge \Lambda_r \mu_r - \frac{\Lambda_r \mu_r \arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi \log(259)}, = 1.14843...$$

by Theorem 5.39 and Theorem 6.4. This lower bound is numerically greater than  $\theta_{259}^{-1} = 1.016126...$ , itself greater than  $\theta_{\eta}^{-1}$ . Therefore, in any case, the lower bound  $\theta_{\eta}^{-1}$  of M( $\alpha$ ) holds true. We deduce the claim.

### 6.4. Proof of the Conjecture of Schinzel-Zassenhaus (Theorem 1.3).

**Proposition 6.5.** Let  $\alpha$ ,  $|\alpha| > 1$ , be a reciprocal algebraic integer such that  $dyg(\alpha) \ge 260$ , with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  The degree  $deg(\alpha)$  of  $\alpha$  is related to its dynamical degree  $dyg(\alpha)$  by

(6.4.1) 
$$dyg(\alpha) \left(\frac{2 \arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right)}{\pi}\right) + \left(\frac{2\kappa \log \kappa}{\pi \sqrt{4-\kappa^2}}\right) \leq deg(\alpha).$$

*Proof.* By Theorem 5.14 and Proposition 5.36 the number of zeroes in the lenticulus  $\mathscr{L}_{\alpha}$  is  $1 + 2J_n$ , with  $n := dyg(\alpha)$ ; these zeroes are all conjugates of  $\alpha$ . The total number of conjugates of  $\alpha$  is the degree deg( $\alpha$ ) of the minimal polynomial  $P_{\alpha}$ . By Proposition 5.11,

$$1+2J_n=\frac{2n}{\pi}\left(\arcsin\left(\frac{\kappa}{2}\right)\right)+\left(\frac{2\kappa\log\kappa}{\pi\sqrt{4-\kappa^2}}\right)+\left(1+\frac{1}{n}O\left(\left(\frac{\log\log n}{\log n}\right)^2\right)\right).$$

The inequality (6.4.1) follows.

**Theorem 6.6.** Let  $\alpha$ ,  $|\alpha| > 1$ , be a reciprocal algebraic integer which is not a root of unity, with  $M(\alpha) < 1.176280...$  Then

(6.4.2) 
$$\overline{\alpha} \geq 1 + \frac{c}{\deg(\alpha)}, \quad \text{with } c = \theta_{\eta}^{-1} - 1.$$

*Proof.* There are two cases: either (i)  $|\overline{\alpha}| \ge \theta_{\eta}^{-1}$ , or (ii)  $n \ge \eta + 1$ . (i) If  $|\overline{\alpha}| \ge \theta_{\eta}^{-1}$ , then, whatever the degree deg $(\alpha) \ge 1$ ,

$$|\overline{\alpha}| \geq 1 + \frac{(\theta_{\eta}^{-1} - 1)}{\deg(\alpha)}$$

(ii) The minoration of the house  $\beta = |\overline{\alpha}|$  can easily be obtained as a function of the dynamical degree of  $\alpha$ . Let  $n = dyg(\beta)$  and assume  $n \ge \eta + 1$ . By definition  $\theta_n^{-1} \le \beta < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$ . Theorem 1.8 in [214] (cf also [214] §5.3) implies

(6.4.3) 
$$\beta = |\overline{\alpha}| \geq \theta_n^{-1} \geq 1 + \frac{(\text{Log}n)(1 - \frac{\text{LogLog}n}{\text{Log}n})}{n}.$$

From Proposition 6.5,

(6.4.4) 
$$\frac{1}{n} = \frac{1}{\operatorname{dyg}(\beta)} \ge \frac{2 \arcsin(\kappa/2)}{\pi \operatorname{deg}(\alpha)} \left( 1 + \frac{\kappa \operatorname{Log} \kappa}{n \operatorname{arcsin}(\kappa/2)\sqrt{4 - \kappa^2}} \right)$$

The function  $\frac{\log x - \log \log x}{\log x} \left( 1 + \frac{\kappa \log \kappa}{x \arcsin(\kappa/2)\sqrt{4-\kappa^2}} \right)$  is increasing for  $x \ge 260$ . From (6.4.3) and (6.4.4) we deduce

with 
$$\tilde{c} = \frac{2}{\pi} \frac{\log 260 - \log \log 260}{\log 260} \left( \arcsin(\kappa/2) + \frac{\kappa \log \kappa}{260\sqrt{4-\kappa^2}} \right) = 0.0375522...$$

From (i) and (ii), we deduce that (6.4.2) holds with  $c = \min\{\tilde{c}, (\theta_{\eta}^{-1} - 1)\} = (\theta_{\eta}^{-1} - 1)$ since  $\theta_{259}^{-1} - 1 = 0.016126... < \tilde{c}$ , for every nonzero reciprocal algebraic integer  $\alpha$  which is not a root of unity.

### 7. PROOF OF THE CONJECTURE OF LEHMER FOR SALEM NUMBERS

The set of Pisot numbers admits the minorant  $\Theta$  by a result of Siegel [186]. Theorem 7.3 implies boundedness from below to the set of Salem numbers.

7.1. Existence and localization of the first nonreal root of the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  of modulus < 1 in the cusp of the fractal of Solomyak. The lenticular roots of the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  were studied in Section §5 and identified as conjugates of the reciprocal algebraic integer  $\beta > 1$ , for  $\beta$  close enough to one,  $M(\beta) < 1.176280...$  Their number is  $1 + 2J_n$ . This was done under the assumption that the quantity  $J_n$  has a sense, that is for a regime of asymptotic expansions of the roots  $z_{j,n}$  of  $G_n$  the closest to |z| = 1 valid outside the "bump sector" (cf Appendix). This is the reason why *n* has been taken above 260.

In the present Section the "emergence" of such lenticuli of roots is used, at small values of *n*. By emergence is meant that the number of lenticular roots of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  takes the odd values 1,3,5,... when *n* increases from 6 to higher values, the lenticuli being successively of the type

$$\{\beta^{-1}\}, \{\beta^{-1}, \omega_{1,n}, \overline{\omega_{1,n}}\}, \{\beta^{-1}, \omega_{1,n}, \overline{\omega_{1,n}}, \omega_{2,n}, \overline{\omega_{2,n}}\}, \dots$$

for  $\theta_n^{-1} \leq \beta < \theta_{n-1}^{-1}$ , the value 3 corresponding to the "emergence". This study of the emergence of 3-tuples of lenticular roots does not call for the regime of asymptotic expansions of the roots of  $G_n$  outside the "bump sector". On the contrary it calls for a regime relative to the lenticular roots which lie inside the "bump sector", in particular for the roots of  $G_n$ the closest to the real axis, to deal with the control of the existence of the lenticular root  $\omega_{1,n}$ . The different regimes of asymptotic expansions of the roots  $z_{j,n}$  of  $G_n$  are recalled in Section §4 and the limits of validity of the 3 regimes summarized in the Appendix.

The regime of asymptotic expansions dedicated to the first nonreal lenticular root  $\omega_{1,n}$  has Proposition 4.9 for consequence. Proposition 4.9 is used in the proof of Theorem 7.1. Corollary 7.2 asserts the existence of a lenticulus of at least 3 roots of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  as soon as  $n = \text{dyg}(\beta)$  is  $\geq 32$ . The identification of these lenticular roots as conjugates of  $\beta^{-1}$  is done in §7.2.

**Theorem 7.1.** Let  $n \ge 32$ . Denote by  $C_{1,n} := \{z \mid |z - z_{1,n}| = \frac{\pi |z_{1,n}|}{n a_{\max}}\}$  the circle centered at the first root  $z_{1,n}$  of  $G_n(z) = -1 + z + z^n$ . Then the condition of Rouché

(7.1.1) 
$$\frac{|z|^{2n-1}}{1-|z|^{n-1}} < |-1+z+z^n|, \quad \text{for all } z \in C_{1,n},$$

holds true.

*Proof.* Let  $a \ge 1$  and  $n \ge 18$ . Denote by  $\varphi := \arg(z_{1,n})$  the argument of the first root  $z_{1,n}$  (in  $\operatorname{Im}(z) > 0$ ). Since  $-1 + z_{1,n} + z_{1,n}^n = 0$ , we have  $|z_{1,n}|^n = |-1 + z_{1,n}|$ . Let us write  $z = z_{1,n} + \frac{\pi |z_{1,n}|}{na} e^{i\psi} = z_{1,n}(1 + \frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)})$  the generic element belonging to  $C_{1,n}$ , with  $\psi \in [0, 2\pi]$ . Let  $X := \cos(\psi - \varphi)$ . Let us show that if the inequality (7.1.1) of Rouché

holds true for X = +1, then it holds true for all  $X \in [-1, +1]$ , that is for every argument  $\psi \in [0, 2\pi]$ , i.e. for every  $z \in C_{1,n}$ . As in the proof of Theorem 5.8,

$$\left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right|^n = \exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right) \times \left(1-\frac{\pi^2}{2a^2n}(2X^2-1)+O(\frac{1}{n^2})\right)$$

and

$$\arg\left(\left(1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right)^n\right) = sgn(\sin(\psi-\varphi)) \times \left(\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{a}\left[1-\frac{\pi X}{an}\right] + O(\frac{1}{n^2})\right).$$

Moreover,

$$\left|1 + \frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi - \varphi)}\right| = \left|1 + \frac{\pi}{an}(X \pm i\sqrt{1 - X^2})\right| = 1 + \frac{\pi X}{an} + O(\frac{1}{n^2}).$$

with

$$\arg(1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}) = sgn(\sin(\psi-\varphi)) \times \frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{an} + O(\frac{1}{n^2})$$

For all  $n \ge 18$ , from Proposition 4.9, we have

(7.1.2) 
$$|z_{1,n}| = 1 - \frac{\log n - \log \log n}{n} + \frac{1}{n}O\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)$$

from which we deduce the following equality, up to  $O(\frac{1}{n})$  - terms,

$$|z_{1,n}|\left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right|=|z_{1,n}|.$$

Then the left-hand side term of (7.1.1) is

$$\frac{|z|^{2n-1}}{1-|z|^{n-1}} = \frac{|-1+z_{1,n}|^2 \left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right|^{2n}}{|z_{1,n}| \left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right| - |-1+z_{1,n}| \left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right|^n}$$

(7.1.3) 
$$= \frac{|-1+z_{1,n}|^2 \left(1-\frac{\pi^2}{an}(2X^2-1)\right) \exp\left(\frac{2\pi X}{a}\right)}{|z_{1,n}| \left|1+\frac{\pi}{an}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right| - |-1+z_{1,n}| \left(1-\frac{\pi^2}{2an}(2X^2-1)\right) \exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)}$$

up to  $\frac{1}{n}O\left(\frac{\log \log n}{\log n}\right)$  -terms (in the terminant). The right-hand side term of (7.1.1) is

$$|-1+z+z^{n}| = \left|-1+z_{1,n}\left(1+\frac{\pi}{na}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right)+z_{1,n}^{n}\left(1+\frac{\pi}{na}e^{i(\psi-\varphi)}\right)^{n}\right|$$
$$= \left|-1+z_{1,n}\left(1\pm i\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^{2}}}{an}\right)\left(1+\frac{\pi X}{an}\right)+\left(1-z_{1,n}\right)\left(1-\frac{\pi^{2}}{2a^{2}n}(2X^{2}-1)\right)\right|$$

(7.1.4) 
$$\times \exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right) \exp\left(\pm i\left(\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{a}\left[1-\frac{\pi X}{an}\right]\right)\right) + O\left(\frac{1}{n^2}\right)\right)$$

Let us consider (7.1.3) and (7.1.4) at the first order for the asymptotic expansions, i.e. up to O(1/n) - terms instead of up to  $O(\frac{1}{n}(\text{Log} \text{Log} n/\text{Log} n))$  - terms or  $O(1/n^2)$  - terms. (7.1.3) becomes:

$$\frac{|-1+z_{1,n}|^2 \exp(\frac{2\pi X}{a})}{|z_{1,n}|-|-1+z_{1,n}| \exp(\frac{\pi X}{a})}$$

and (7.1.4) is equal to:

$$\left|-1+z_{1,n}\right|\left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)\exp\left(\pm i\frac{\pi\sqrt{1-X^2}}{a}\right)\right|$$

and is independent of the sign of  $\sin(\psi - \phi)$ . Then the inequality (7.1.1) is equivalent to

$$(7.1.5) \quad \frac{|-1+z_{1,n}|^2 \exp(\frac{2\pi X}{a})}{|z_{1,n}|-|-1+z_{1,n}| \exp(\frac{\pi X}{a})} < |-1+z_{1,n}| \left| 1-\exp(\frac{\pi X}{a}) \exp\left(\pm i\frac{\pi \sqrt{1-X^2}}{a}\right) \right|,$$

and (7.1.5) to

(7.1.6) 
$$\frac{\left|-1+z_{1,n}\right|}{\left|z_{1,n}\right|} < \frac{\left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)\exp\left(i\frac{\pi \sqrt{1-X^{2}}}{a}\right)\right|\exp\left(\frac{-\pi X}{a}\right)}{\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)+\left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi X}{a}\right)\exp\left(i\frac{\pi \sqrt{1-X^{2}}}{a}\right)\right|} = \kappa(X,a)$$

The right-hand side function  $\kappa(X, a)$  is a function of (X, a), on  $[-1, +1] \times [1, +\infty)$ . which is strictly decreasing for any fixed *a*, and reaches its minimum at X = 1; this minimum is always strictly positive. Consequently the inequality of Rouché (7.1.1) will be satisfied on  $C_{1,n}$  once it is satisfied at X = 1, as claimed.

Hence, up to O(1/n)-terms, the Rouché condition (7.1.6), for any fixed *a*, will be satisfied (i.e. for any  $X \in [-1,+1]$ ) by the set of integers n = n(a) for which  $z_{1,n}$  satisfies:

(7.1.7) 
$$\frac{|-1+z_{1,n}|}{|z_{j,n}|} < \kappa(1,a) = \frac{\left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi}{a}\right)\right|\exp\left(\frac{-\pi}{a}\right)}{\exp\left(\frac{\pi}{a}\right) + \left|1-\exp\left(\frac{\pi}{a}\right)\right|},$$

equivalently, from Proposition 4.2.7,

(7.1.8) 
$$\frac{\log n - \log \log n}{n} < \frac{\kappa(1,a)}{1 + \kappa(1,a)}.$$

In order to obtain the largest possible range of values of n, the value of  $a \ge 1$  has to be chosen such that  $a \to \kappa(1, a)$  is maximal in (7.1.8) (Figure 2). In the proof of Theorem 5.8 we have seen that the function  $a \to \kappa(1, a)$  reaches its maximum  $\kappa(1, a_{\max}) := 0.171573...$  at  $a_{\max} = 5.8743...$  We take  $a = a_{\max}$ .

The slow decrease of the functions of the variable *n* involved in the terminants when *n* tends to infinity, as a factor of uncertainty on (7.1.8), has to be taken into account in (7.1.8). It amounts to check numerically whether (7.1.1) is satisfied for the small values  $18 \le n \le 100$  for  $a = a_{\text{max}}$ , or not. Indeed, for the large enough values of *n*, the inequality (7.1.8) is satisfied since  $\lim_{n\to\infty} \frac{\text{Log}n - \text{Log}\text{Log}n}{n} = 0$ . On the computer, the critical threshold of n = 32 is easily calculated, with (Log32 - LogLog32)/32 = 0.0694628...Then

$$\frac{\log n - \log \log n}{n} < \frac{\kappa(1, a_{\max})}{1 + \kappa(1, a_{\max})} = 0.146447\dots \quad \text{for all } n \ge 32.$$

Let us note that the last inequality also holds for some values of *n* less than 32.

**Corollary 7.2.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic number such that  $dyg(\beta) \ge 32$ . Then the Parry Upper function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  admits a simple zero  $\omega_{1,n}$  (of modulus < 1) in the open disk  $D(z_{1,n}, \frac{\pi |z_{1,n}|}{na_{\max}})$ .

*Proof.* The polynomial  $G_n(z)$  has simple roots. Since (7.1.1) is satisfied, the Theorem of Rouché states that  $f_\beta(z)$  and  $G_n(z) = -1 + z + z^n$  have the same number of roots, counted with multiplicities, in the open disk  $D(z_{1,n}, \frac{\pi |z_{1,n}|}{na_{\max}})$ , giving the existence of an unique zero  $\omega_{1,n}$ .

7.2. Identification of the first lenticular root as a conjugate. Let us prove that the first zero  $\omega_{1,n}$  of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is a zero of the minimal polynomial of  $\beta$ , using rewriting polynomials as in §5.4.

**Theorem 7.3.** Let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic number such that  $dyg(\beta) \ge 32$  with  $M(\beta) < 1.176280...$  Then (i) the first zero  $\omega_{1,n}$  of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is a conjugate of  $\beta$ , (ii) the minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(X)$  of  $\beta$  is fracturable on the union of the disks  $D_{1,n} = \{z \mid |z - z_{1,n}| < \frac{\pi |z_{1,n}|}{na_{\max}} \}$  and  $\overline{D_{1,n}}$  in the sense that the analytic function  $U_{\beta}(z) = -\zeta_{\beta}(z)P_{\beta}(z)$  is a nonconstant holomorphic function which does not vanish on this domain, and that

(7.2.1) 
$$P_{\beta}(z) = (-\zeta_{\beta}(z)P_{\beta}(z)) \times f_{\beta}(z), \qquad z \in D_{1,n} \cup \overline{D_{1,n}},$$

(iii) the function  $U_{\beta}(z) \in \mathbb{Z}[[z]]$  takes the following values at  $\omega_{1,n} \in D_{1,n}$ , resp.  $\overline{\omega_{1,n}} \in \overline{D_{1,n}}$ ,

(7.2.2) 
$$U_{\beta}(\boldsymbol{\omega}_{1,n}) = \frac{P_{\beta}'(\boldsymbol{\omega}_{1,n})}{f_{\beta}'(\boldsymbol{\omega}_{1,n})} \neq 0, \quad U_{\beta}(\overline{\boldsymbol{\omega}_{1,n}}) = \frac{P_{\beta}'(\overline{\boldsymbol{\omega}_{1,n}})}{f_{\beta}'(\overline{\boldsymbol{\omega}_{1,n}})} \neq 0$$

(iv) the first zero  $\omega_{1,n} = \omega_{1,n}(\beta)$  of  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is a nonreal complex zero of modulus < 1 of the minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(z)$  which is a continuous function of  $\beta$ .

*Proof.* The domain of definition of the meromorphic function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is  $\mathbb{C}$  or the open unit disk with |z| = 1 as natural boundary, according to the Carlson-Polya dichotomy (Bell and Chen [19], Carlson [52] [53], Polya [161], Szegő [198]). In the first case  $\beta$  is a Parry number and it is a nonParry number in the second case. In both cases  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is holomorphic in  $D_{1,n} \cup \overline{D_{1,n}}$ , these disk being included in |z| < 1. The function  $f_{\beta}(z)$  admits only one simple zero in each disk by Corollary 7.2.

Let us prove (i) and (ii). Since  $\beta$  is assumed reciprocal, the power series  $f_{\beta}(z)$  is never a polynomial and  $\beta$  is not a simple Parry number. Therefore  $f_{\beta}(z) = -1/\zeta_{\beta}(z)$  so that the quotient  $P_{\beta}(z)/f_{\beta}(z) \in \mathbb{Z}[[z]]$  is equal to  $-\zeta_{\beta}(z) \times P_{\beta}(z)$  on the domain of definition of  $f_{\beta}(z)$ . Hence the identity  $P_{\beta}(z) = (-\zeta_{\beta}(z)P_{\beta}(z)) \times f_{\beta}(z)$  is satisfied for |z| < 1.

As in §5.4.2 we can construct the infinite sequence of  $\beta$ -representations of 1 from " $P_{\beta}$ " to " $f_{\beta}$ " by restoring the digits of  $f_{\beta}$  one after the other. The corresponding rewriting trail starts at (5.4.11) and ends at the Rényi  $\beta$ -expansion of 1 which is given by (5.4.12). Then we obtain the analogue statement of Proposition 5.28: *if x is a zero of*  $P_{\beta}$  *in*  $D_{1,n} \cup \overline{D_{1,n}}$ , *then x is a zero of*  $f_{\beta}$ , *that is*  $x = \omega_{1,n}$  or  $x = \overline{\omega_{1,n}}$ . Conversely, in order to show that  $x = \omega_{1,n}$ is a zero of  $P_{\beta}$ , we can construct the rewriting trail from the *s*-th polynomial section " $S_s$ " of  $f_{\beta}$  to " $P_{\beta}$ ", i.e. the sequence of  $\gamma_s$ -representations of 1 from the Rényi  $\gamma_s$ -expansion of 1 given by (5.4.20) to (5.4.21), at the unique zero  $\gamma_s^{-1} \in D_{0,n}$  of  $S_s$ , by restoring the digits of  $1 - P_{\beta}(X)$  one after the other. The important point is that *s* should be taken large enough by the analogue of Proposition 5.25: let  $\beta > 1$  be a reciprocal algebraic integer having  $dyg(\beta) \ge 32$ . Let  $f_{\beta}(x) = -1 + x + x^n + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + \ldots + x^{m_s} + \ldots$  be the Parry Upper function at  $\beta$  and, for  $s \ge 0$ , denote its *s*-th polynomial section by

$$f(x) = -1 + x + x^m + x^{m_1} + x^{m_2} + \ldots + x^{m_s} \quad factorized \ as = A(x)B(x)C(x),$$

where  $s \ge 1$ ,  $m_1 - n \ge n - 1$ ,  $m_{j+1} - m_j \ge n - 1$  for  $1 \le j < s$ , where A is the cyclotomic part, B the reciprocal noncyclotomic part, C the nonreciprocal part of f.

There exists  $s_0$  (depending upon *n*) such that the reciprocal noncyclotomic part *B* of f(x), if any, does not vanish on the lenticular root  $\omega_{1,n}$  of *f*, as soon as  $s \ge s_0$ . Then, taking the limit  $s \to \infty$ , with  $\lim_{s\to\infty} \gamma_s^{-1} = \beta^{-1}$ , we obtain the analogue of Proposition 5.29: the lenticular zero  $\omega_{1,n}$  of  $f_\beta$  in  $D_{1,n}$  is a zero of  $P_\beta$ .

Let us prove (iii). It suffices to take the derivatives

$$P'_{\beta}(z) = U'_{\beta}(z) \times f_{\beta}(z) + U_{\beta}(z) \times f'_{\beta}(z)$$

of (7.2.1) at  $\omega_{1,n}$  and  $\overline{\omega_{1,n}}$ . Let us prove (iv). It is a consequence of Corollary 3.14.

7.3. A lower bound for the set of Salem numbers. Proof of Theorem 1.5. Assume that  $\beta$  is a Salem number of dynamical degree  $n = dyg(\beta) \ge 32$ . Its minimal polynomial  $P_{\beta}(X)$  would admit  $\beta$ ,  $1/\beta$  as real roots, the remaining roots being on the unit circle, as (nonreal) complex-conjugated pairs. By Theorem 7.3 it would admit the pair of nonreal roots  $(\omega_{1,n}, \overline{\omega_{1,n}})$  as well, but  $|\omega_{1,n}| < 1$ . This fact is impossible. We deduce that  $\beta > \theta_{31}^{-1} = 1.08545...$ 

# 8. Sequences of reciprocal algebraic integers converging to $1^+$ in house and limit equidistribution of conjugates on the unit circle. Proof of Theorem 1.6

In this Section, given a sequence  $(\alpha_q)$  of reciprocal algebraic integers, such that  $|\alpha_q| > 1$ ,  $dyg(\alpha_q) \ge 260$  tending to infinity, we consider the limit geometry of all the conjugates of the  $\alpha_q$ s. The limit equidistribution, restricted to an arc of the unit circle, of the lenticular conjugates was used in the proof of Theorem 5.39. We generalize this fact to all the conjugates with limit arc the complete unit circle. We will make use of Belotserkovski's Theorem [21], recalled below as Theorem 8.1, which prefigurates Bilu's theorem on the *n*-dimensional torus [26]; the discrepancy function of equidistribution given by this theorem is well adapted to become a function of only the dynamical degree.

**Theorem 8.1** (Belotserkovski). Let  $F(x) = a \prod_{i=1}^{m} (x - \alpha^{(i)}) \in \mathbb{C}[x], m \ge 1$ , be a polynomial with roots  $\alpha^{(k)} = r_k e^{i\varphi_k}, 0 \le \varphi_k \le 2\pi$ . For  $0 \le \varphi \le \psi \le 2\pi$ , denote  $N_F(\varphi, \psi) = Card\{k \mid \varphi \le \varphi_k \le \psi\}$ . Let  $0 \le \varepsilon, \delta \le 1/2$  and

$$\sigma_{dis} = \max\left(m^{-1/2}\operatorname{Log}(m+1), \sqrt{-\varepsilon\operatorname{Log}(\varepsilon)}, \sqrt{-\delta\operatorname{Log}(\delta)}\right).$$

If  $|r_k - 1| \le \varepsilon$  for  $1 \le k \le m$ , and  $|\text{Log } a| \le \delta m$  are satisfied, then, for some (universal, in the sense that it does not depend upon F) constant C > 0,

(8.0.1) 
$$\left|\frac{1}{m}N_F(\varphi,\psi)-\frac{\psi-\varphi}{2\pi}\right| \leq C\,\sigma_{dis} \quad for \ all \ 0\leq\varphi\leq\psi\leq 2\pi.$$

Let us recall some useful notations. The multiplicative group of nonzero elements of  $\mathbb{C}$ , resp.  $\mathbb{Q}$ , is denoted by  $\mathbb{C}^{\times}$ , resp.  $\mathbb{Q}^{\times}$ . The unit Dirac measure supported at  $\omega \in \mathbb{C}$  is denoted by  $\delta_{\omega}$ . We denote by  $\mu_{\mathbb{T}}$  the (normalized) Haar measure (unit Borel measure), invariant by rotation, that is supported on the unit circle  $\mathbb{T} = \{z \in \mathbb{C} \mid |z| = 1\}$ , compact subgroup of  $\mathbb{C}^{\times}$ , i.e. with  $\mu_{\mathbb{T}}(\mathbb{T}) = 1$ . Given  $\alpha \in \overline{\mathbb{Q}}^{\times}$ , of degree  $m = \text{deg}(\alpha)$ , we define the unit Borel measure (probability)

$$\mu_{\alpha} = \frac{1}{\deg(\alpha)} \sum_{j=1}^{\deg(\alpha)} \delta_{\sigma(\alpha)}$$

on  $\mathbb{C}^{\times}$ , the sum being taken over all *m* embeddings  $\sigma : \mathbb{Q}(\alpha) \to \mathbb{C}$ . A sequence  $\{\gamma_s\}$  of points of  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}^{\times}$  is said to be *strict* if any proper subgroup of  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}^{\times}$  contains  $\gamma_s$  for only finitely many values of *s*.

Theorem 6.2 in [214] shows that limit equidistribution of conjugates occurs on the unit circle for the sequence of Perron numbers  $\{\theta_n^{-1} \mid n = 2, 3, 4, ...\}$ , as  $\mu_{\theta_n^{-1}} \to \mu_{\mathbb{T}}, n \to \infty$ . All these Perron numbers have a Mahler measure >  $\Theta$ . We now give a generalization of this limit result to convergent sequences of algebraic integers of small Mahler measure, <  $\Theta$ , where "*convergence to* 1" has to be taken in the sense of the "house". The Theorem is Theorem 1.6.

*Proof of Theorem 1.6*: (i) Denote generically by  $\alpha \in \mathcal{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}}$  any element of  $(\alpha_q)_{q\geq 1}$ . Let  $m = \deg(\alpha)$  and  $\beta = \overline{\alpha} \in (\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}), n \geq 260$ . Using the inequality (6.4.1) between m and the dynamical degree  $n = \operatorname{dyg}(\alpha) = \operatorname{dyg}(\beta)$ , there exists a constant  $c_1 > 0$  such that

$$\frac{\log\left(m+1\right)}{\sqrt{m}} \le c_1 \frac{\log n}{\sqrt{n}}.$$

On the other hand, the minimal polynomial  $P_{\alpha} = P_{\beta}$  is reciprocal and all its roots  $\alpha^{(k)}$ , including  $\beta$  and  $1/\beta$  by Theorem 6.1, lie in the annulus  $\{z \mid \frac{1}{\beta} \le |z| \le \beta\}$ . As a consequence, using Theorem 5.2, there exists a constant  $c_2 > 0$  such that

$$||\boldsymbol{\alpha}^{(k)}|-1| \leq \varepsilon, \quad 1 \leq k \leq m, \quad \text{with } \boldsymbol{\varepsilon} = c_2 \frac{\log n}{n}.$$

We take  $\delta = 0$  in the definition of  $\sigma$  in Theorem 8.1 since  $P_{\alpha}$  is monic. We deduce that the discrepancy function, i.e. the upper bound in the rhs of (8.0.1), is equal to  $C\sigma_{dis} = c_3 \frac{\log n}{\sqrt{n}}$  for some constant  $c_3 > 0$ . Hence,

(8.0.2) 
$$\left|\frac{1}{m}N_{P_{\alpha}}(\varphi,\psi)-\frac{\psi-\varphi}{2\pi}\right| \leq c_{3}\frac{\log n}{\sqrt{n}} \quad \text{for all } 0 \leq \varphi \leq \psi \leq 2\pi.$$

The discrepancy function of (8.0.2) tends to 0 if *n* tends to infinity. By Theorem 5.2 and Theorem 5.3, for  $1 < \beta < \theta_{260}^{-1}$ ,

$$\beta \rightarrow 1^+ \iff n = \operatorname{dyg}(\beta) \rightarrow \infty,$$

so that the sequence of Galois orbit measures in (1.0.21) converge for the weak topology as a function of the dynamical degree.

(ii) The sequence  $(\alpha_q)$  is strict since the sequence  $(\lceil \alpha_q \rceil)$  only admits 1 as limit point:  $\limsup_{q\to\infty} \lceil \alpha_q \rceil = \lim_{q\to\infty} \lceil \alpha_q \rceil = 1$  and the number  $\operatorname{Card} \{ \alpha_q \in (\theta_n^{-1}, \theta_{n-1}^{-1}) \}$  between two successive Perron numbers of  $(\theta_n^{-1})$ , for every  $n \ge 3$ , is finite. In the space of probability measures equipped with the weak topology, the reformulation of (8.0.2) means (1.0.21), equivalently (1.0.22).

### 9. Some consequences: Salem numbers, and a Conjecture of Margulis

A first consequence concerns the difference between two successive Salem numbers generating the same number field. We are in the context of root separation theorems [22] [48] [78] [96] [136] and the representability of real algebraic numbers as a difference of two Mahler measures [66].

**Theorem 9.1.** Suppose that  $\tau$  and  $\tau'$  are Salem numbers with  $\tau' \in \mathbb{Q}(\tau)$ . Then

$$\tau' > \tau \implies \tau' - \tau \ge \theta_{31}^{-1}(\theta_{31}^{-1} - 1) = 0.0927512...$$

*Proof.* Since  $\tau' - \tau = (\tau'/\tau - 1)\tau$  we deduce the lower bound from [180], p. 169, Proposition 3 in [192], since  $\tau'/\tau$  is a Salem number, and Theorem 1.5.

**Remark 9.2.** For each Pisot number  $\theta$  the "Construction of Salem" ([95], Theorem IV in Salem [180]) gives two convergent sequences  $(\tau'_n)_n$  and  $(\tau'_n)_n$  of Salem numbers, such that  $\tau_n < \theta < \tau'_n$  for *n* large enough, and

$$\lim_{n o\infty} au_n= heta=\lim_{n o\infty} au'_n.$$

From Theorem 9.1, since  $\lim_{n\to\infty}(\tau'_n - \tau_n) = 0$ , we have:  $\mathbb{Q}(\tau_n) \neq \mathbb{Q}(\tau'_n)$  for *n* large enough.

Ghate and Hironaka (in [92] p. 304) mention that if Lehmer's Conjecture is true, then the following Conjecture of Margulis is also true.

**Theorem 9.3** (ex-Margulis Conjecture). Let *G* be a connected semi-simple group over  $\mathbb{R}$ , with rank<sub> $\mathbb{R}$ </sub>(*G*)  $\geq$  2. Then there is a neighbourhood  $U \subset G(\mathbb{R})$  of the identity such that for any irreducible cocompact lattice  $\Gamma \subset G(\mathbb{R})$ , the intersection  $\Gamma \cap U$  consists only of elements of finite order.

Let us give a proof of Theorem 9.3 from the two arguments of Margulis ([137], Theorem (B) p. 322): (i) first, the arithmeticity Theorem 1.16 in [137], p. 299, and (ii) the following statement (Margulis [137], p. 322):

Let  $P(x) = x^n + a_{n-1}x^{n-1} + ... + a_0$  be an irreducible monic polynomial with integral coefficients. Denote by  $\beta_1(P), ..., \beta_n(P)$  the roots of P and by m(P) the number of those i with  $1 \le i \le n$  and  $|\beta_i(P)| \ne 1$ . Then

(9.0.3) 
$$M(P) = \prod_{1 \le i \le n} \max\{1, |\beta_i(P)|\} > d$$

where the constant d > 1 depends only upon m(P) (and does not depend upon n). The minorant d is universal and is given by Theorem 1.2 (ex-Lehmer's Conjecture), hence the result.

But the dependency of the minorant d of M(P) in (9.0.3), expected by Margulis, with the number of roots m(P)/2 lying outside the closed unit disk, or equivalently inside the open unit disk (the polynomial P can be assumed of small Mahler measure  $< \Theta$ , hence reciprocal by Smyth's Theorem), and not with the degree n of P, is not clear in view of Theorem 5.14, Theorem 6.1 and Proposition 5.11. Indeed, the following minorant

$$m(P) \ge 2(1 + J_{\operatorname{dyg}(P)})$$

can only be deduced from the present study, this minorant being two times the cardinal of the lenticulus of roots associated with the dynamical degree of the house of the polynomial P; what can be said is that the degree  $n = \deg(P)$  of P is not involved in this minorant of m(P), and therefore that the constant d in (9.0.3) is likely to depend upon the dynamical degree dyg(P).

#### 10. Appendix

10.1. **Notations.** Let  $P(X) \in \mathbb{Z}[X]$ ,  $m = \deg(P) \ge 1$ . The *reciprocal polynomial* of P(X) is  $P^*(X) = X^m P(\frac{1}{X})$ . The polynomial P is reciprocal if  $P^*(X) = P(X)$ . If  $P(X) = a_0 \prod_{j=1}^m (X - \alpha_j) = a_0 X^m + a_1 X^{m-1} + \ldots + a_m$ , with  $a_i \in \mathbb{C}$ ,  $a_0 a_m \ne 0$ , and roots  $\alpha_j$ , the *Mahler measure* of P is

(10.1.1) 
$$\mathbf{M}(P) := |a_0| \prod_{j=1}^m \max\{1, |\alpha_j|\}.$$

The absolute Mahler measure of *P* is  $M(P)^{1/\deg(P)}$ , denoted by  $\mathscr{M}(P)$ . The Mahler measure of an algebraic number  $\alpha$  is the Mahler of its minimal polynomial  $P_{\alpha}$ :  $M(\alpha) := M(P_{\alpha})$ . For any algebraic number  $\alpha$  the house  $\overline{\alpha}$  of  $\alpha$  is the maximum modulus of its conjugates, including  $\alpha$  itself; by Jensen's formula the Weil height  $h(\alpha)$  of  $\alpha$  is  $Log M(\alpha)/deg(\alpha)$ . By its very definition, M(PQ) = M(P)M(Q) (multiplicativity). The Mahler measure of a nonzero polynomial  $P(x_1, \ldots, x_n) \in \mathbb{C}[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$  is defined by

(10.1.2) 
$$\mathbf{M}(P) := \exp\left(\frac{1}{(2i\pi)^n} \int_{\mathbb{T}^n} \operatorname{Log} |P(x_1,\ldots,x_n)| \frac{dx_1}{x_1} \ldots \frac{dx_n}{x_n}\right),$$

where  $\mathbb{T}^n = \{(z_1, \dots, z_n) \in \mathbb{C}^n \mid |z_1| = \dots = |z_n| = 1\}$  is the unit torus in dimension *n*. If n = 1, by Jensen's formula, it is given by (10.1.1).

A *Perron number* is either 1 or a real algebraic integer  $\theta > 1$  such that the Galois conjugates  $\theta^{(i)}, i \neq 0$ , of  $\theta^{(0)} := \theta$  satisfy:  $|\theta^{(i)}| < \theta$ . Denote by  $\mathbb{P}$  the set of Perron numbers. A *Pisot number* is a Perron number > 1 for which  $|\theta^{(i)}| < 1$  for all  $i \neq 0$ . The smallest Pisot number is denoted by  $\Theta = 1.3247...$ , dominant root of  $X^3 - X - 1$ . A Salem number is an algebraic integer  $\beta > 1$  such that its Galois conjugates  $\beta^{(i)}$  satisfy:  $|\beta^{(i)}| \leq 1$  for all i = 1, 2, ..., m - 1, with  $m = \deg(\beta) \geq 1$ ,  $\beta^{(0)} = \beta$  and at least one conjugate  $\beta^{(i)}, i \neq 0$ , on the unit circle. All the Galois conjugates of a Salem number  $\beta$  lie on the unit circle, by pairs of complex conjugates, except  $1/\beta$  which lies in the open interval (0, 1). Salem numbers are of even degree  $m \geq 4$ . The set of Pisot numbers, resp. Salem numbers, is denoted by S, resp. by T. If  $\tau \in S$  or T, then  $M(\tau) = \tau$ .

The set of algebraic numbers, resp. algebraic integers, in  $\mathbb{C}$ , is denoted by  $\overline{\mathbb{Q}}$ , resp.  $\mathscr{O}_{\overline{\mathbb{Q}}}$ . The *n*th cyclotomic polynomial is denoted by  $\Phi_n(z)$ . The (naïve) height of a polynomial *P* is the maximum of the absolute value of the coefficients of *P*.

For x > 0,  $\lfloor x \rfloor$ ,  $\{x\}$  and  $\lceil x \rceil$  denotes respectively the integer part, resp. the fractional part, resp. the smallest integer greater than or equal to x. For  $\beta > 1$  any real number, the map  $T_{\beta} : [0,1] \rightarrow [0,1], x \rightarrow \{\beta x\}$  denotes the  $\beta$ -transformation. With  $T_{\beta}^{0} := T_{\beta}$ , its iterates are denoted by  $T_{\beta}^{(j)} := T_{\beta}(T_{\beta}^{j-1})$  for  $j \ge 1$ . A real number  $\beta > 1$  is a Parry number if the sequence  $(T_{\beta}^{(j)}(1))_{j\ge 1}$  is eventually periodic; a Parry number is called simple if in

particular  $T_{\beta}^{(q)}(1) = 0$  for some integer  $q \ge 1$ . The set of Parry numbers is denoted by  $\mathbb{P}_{P}$ . The terminology chosen by Parry in [151] has changed:  $\beta$ -numbers are now called Parry numbers, in honor of W. Parry.

For x > 0,  $\text{Log}^+x$  denotes  $\max\{0, \text{Log}x\}$ . Let  $\mathscr{F}$  be an infinite subset of the set of nonzero algebraic numbers which are not a root of unity; we say that the *Conjecture of Lehmer is true for*  $\mathscr{F}$  if there exists a constant  $c_{\mathscr{F}} > 0$  such that  $M(\alpha) \ge 1 + c_{\mathscr{F}}$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathscr{F}$ .

10.2. Angular asymptotic sectorization of the roots  $z_{j,n}$ ,  $\omega_{j,n}$ , of the Parry Upper functions, in lenticular sets of zeroes – notations for transition regions. The Poincaré asymptotic expansions of the roots  $z_{j,n}$  of  $G_n(z) = -1 + z + z^n$ , lying in the first quadrant of  $\mathbb{C}$ , are divergent formal series of functions of the couple of *two variables* which is:

•  $(n, \frac{j}{n})$ , in the angular sector:  $\frac{\pi}{2} > \arg z > 2\pi \frac{\log n}{n}$ , •  $(n, \frac{j}{\log n})$ , in the angular sector ("bump" sector):  $2\pi \frac{\log n}{n} > \arg z \ge 0$ .

In the bump sector (cusp sector of Solomyak's fractal  $\mathcal{G}$ , § 3.2), the roots  $z_{j,n}$  are dispatched into the two subsectors:

•  $2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n} > \arg z > 0$ , •  $2\pi \frac{\log n}{n} > \arg z > 2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n}$ .

The relative angular size of the bump sector, as  $(2\pi \frac{\log n}{n})/(\frac{\pi}{2})$ , tends to zero, as soon as *n* is large enough. By transition region, we mean a small neighbourhood of the argument :

$$\arg z = 2\pi \frac{\log n}{n}$$
 or of  $2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n}$ .

Outside these two transition regions, a dominant asymptotic expansion of  $z_{j,n}$  exists. In a transition region an asymptotic expansion contains more *n*-th order terms of the same order of magnitude (n = 2, 3, 4). These two neighbourhoods are defined as follows. Let  $\varepsilon \in (0, 1)$  small enough. Two strictly increasing sequences of real numbers  $(u_n), (v_n)$  are introduced, which satisfy:

$$\lfloor n/6 \rfloor > v_n > \text{Log} n$$
,  $\text{Log} n > u_n > \sqrt{(\text{Log} n)(\text{Log} \text{Log} n)}$ , for  $n \ge n_0 = 18$ ,

such that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{v_n}{n} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{u_n} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{u_n}{\log n} = \lim_{n \to \infty} \frac{\log n}{v_n} = 0$$

and

(10.2.1) 
$$v_n - u_n = O((\operatorname{Log} n)^{1+\varepsilon})$$

with the constant 1 involved in the big O. The roots  $z_{j,n}$  lying in the first transition region about  $2\pi(\log n)/n$  are such that:

$$2\pi \frac{v_n}{n} > \arg z_{j,n} > 2\pi \frac{(2\mathrm{Log}\,n-v_n)}{n}$$

and the roots  $z_{j,n}$  lying in the second transition region about  $\frac{2\pi\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n}$  are such that:

$$2\pi \frac{u_n}{n} > \arg z_{j,n} > 2\pi \frac{2\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)} - u_n}{n}$$

In Proposition 4.6, for simplicity's sake, these two transition regions are schematically denoted by

$$\arg z \simeq 2\pi \frac{(\log n)}{n}$$
 resp.  $\arg z \simeq 2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n}$ .

By complementarity, the other sectors are schematically written:

$$2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n} > \arg z > 0$$

instead of

$$2\pi \frac{2\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)} - u_n}{n} > \arg z > 0;$$

resp.

$$2\pi \frac{\log n}{n} > \arg z > 2\pi \frac{\sqrt{(\log n)(\log \log n)}}{n}$$

instead of

$$2\pi \frac{2\mathrm{Log}\,n-v_n}{n} > \arg z > 2\pi \frac{u_n}{n};$$

resp.

$$\frac{\pi}{2} > \arg z > 2\pi \frac{\log n}{n}$$
 instead of  $\frac{\pi}{2} > \arg z > 2\pi \frac{v_n}{n}$ .

### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

The author wishes to express special thanks to the referees for valuable comments, critics, and suggestions. It is also a pleasure to thank J.-W. M. van Ittersum for asking pertinent questions to the author.

### REFERENCES

- B. ADAMCZEWSKI and Y. BUGEAUD, *Dynamics for β-Shifts and Diophantine Approximation* Ergod. Th & Dynam. Sys. 27 (2007), 1–17.
- [2] R.L. ADLER and B. MARCUS, Topological Entropy and Equivalence of Dynamical Systems, Mém. Amer. Math. Soc. 20 (1979), nº 219.
- [3] S. AKIYAMA, A Family of Non-Sofic Beta Expansions, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. 36 (2) (2016), 343–354.
- [4] R. ALCARAZ BARRERA, Topological and Ergodic Properties of Symmetric Sub-Shifts, Discrete Contin. Dyn. Syst. 34 (2014), 4459–4486.
- [5] R. ALCARAZ BARRERA, On the Specification Property and Synchronisation of Unique q-Expansions, arXiv:submit/2620114 (20 Mar 2019).
- [6] R. ALCARAZ BARRERA, S. BAKER and D. KONG, Entropy, Topological Transitivity and Dimensional Properties of Unique q-expansions, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 371 (2019), 3209–3258.
- [7] F. AMOROSO, Sur des Polynômes de Petites Mesures de Mahler, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. I Math. 321 (1995), 11-14.
- [8] F. AMOROSO, Algebraic Numbers Close to 1: Results and Methods, in Number Theory (Tiruchirapalli, India 1996), Eds. V.K. Murty and M. Waldschmidt, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, Contemp. Math. 210 (1998), 305–316.

- [9] F. AMOROSO, Algebraic Numbers Close to 1 and Variants of Mahler's Measure, J. Number Theory **60** (1996), 80–96.
- [10] M. ARTIN and B. MAZUR, On Periodic Points, Ann. Math. 81 (1965), 82-99.
- [11] S. BAKER, Z. MASÁKOVÁ, E. PELANTOVÁ and T. VÁVRA, On Periodic Representations in Non-Pisot Bases, Monatsh. Math. 184 (2017), 1–19.
- V. BALADI, *Dynamical Zeta Functions*, Real and Complex Dynamical Systems, NATO ASI Series, eds.
   B. Branner and P. Hjorth, vol. C-464, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht (1995), 1–26.
- [13] V. BALADI, Dynamical Zeta Functions and Generalized Fredholm Determinants, XIth International Congress of Mathematical Physics (Paris, 1994), Int. Press, Cambridge, MA, (1995), 249–260.
- [14] V. BALADI, Periodic Orbits and Dynamical Spectra, Ergod. Th. & Dynam. Sys. 18 (1998), 255–292.
- [15] V. BALADI and G. KELLER, Zeta Functions and Transfer Operators for Piecewise Monotone Transformations, Comm. Math. Phys. 127 (1990), 459–479.
- [16] V. BALADI and D. RUELLE, An Extension of the Theorem of Milnor and Thurston on the Zeta Functions of Interval Maps, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. 14 (1994), 621–632.
- [17] J.-C. BAN and B. LI, *The Multifractal Spectra for the Recurrence Rates of Beta-Transformations*, J. Math. Anal. Appl. **420** (2014), 1662–1679.
- [18] F. BASSINO, Beta Expansions for Cubic Pisot Numbers, LATIN 2002: Theoretical Informatics (Cancun), Lecture Notes in Comput. Sci. 2286, Springer, Berlin (2002), 141–152.
- [19] J. BELL and S. CHEN, Power Series with Coefficients from a Finite Set, preprint (2016).
- [20] J. BELL, R. MILES and T. WARD, Towards a Pólya-Carlson Dichotomy for Algebraic Dynamics, Indag. Math. (N.S.) 25 (2014), 652–668.
- [21] Y. BELOTSERKOVSKI (BILU), Uniform Distribution of Algebraic Numbers Near the Unit Circle, Vests. Akad. Navuk. BSSR Ser. F z.-Mat. Navuk (1988) No 1, 49–52, 124.
- [22] Y. BERESNEVICH, V. BERNIK and F. GÖTZE, *The Distribution of Close Conjugate Algebraic Numbers*, Compos. Math. **146** (2010), 1165–1179.
- [23] V. BERTHÉ and M. RIGO, *Combinatorics, Automata and Number Theory*, Cambridge University Press, 2010.
- [24] A. BERTRAND-MATHIS, Nombres de Perron et Questions de Rationalité, Astérisque n<sup>0</sup> 198–200 (1992), 67–76.
- [25] A. BERTRAND-MATHIS, Nombres de Pisot, Matrices Primitives et Beta-Conjugués, J. Théorie Nombres Bordeaux 24 (2012), 57–72.
- [26] Y. BILU, Limit Distribution of Small Points on Algebraic Tori, Duke Math. J. 89 (1997), 465–476.
- [27] F. BLANCHARD,  $\beta$ -Expansions and Symbolic Dynamics, Theoret. Comput. Sci. 65 (1989), 131–141.
- [28] P.E. BLANSKY and H.L. MONTGOMERY, Algebraic Integers Near the Unit Circle, Acta Arith. 18 (1971), 355–369.
- [29] E. BOREL, Leçons sur les Séries Divergentes, Gauthier-Villars, 2e édition, Paris, (1928).
- [30] J.M. BORWEIN, P. BORWEIN, A. STRAUB and J. WAN, *Log-Sine Evaluations of Mahler Measures*, *II*, Integers **12** (2012), 1179–1212.
- [31] J.M. BORWEIN and A. STRAUB, *Mahler Measures, Short Walks and Log-Sine Integrals*, Theoret. Comput. Sci. **479** (2013), 4–21.
- [32] D.W. BOYD, *Pisot and Salem Numbers in Intervals of the Real Line*, Math. Comp. **32** (1978), 1244–1260.
- [33] D.W. BOYD, Variations on a Theme of Kronecker, Canad. Math. Bull. 21 (1978), 129–133.
- [34] D.W. BOYD, Kronecker's Theorem and Lehmer's Problem for Polynomials in Several Variables, J. Number Theory **13** (1981), 116–121.
- [35] D.W. BOYD, Perron Units Which Are Not Mahler Measures, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. 6 (1986), 485–488.
- [36] D.W. BOYD, Reciprocal Algebraic Integers Whose Mahler Measures are Non-Reciprocal, Canad. Math. Bull. 30 (1987), 3–8.
- [37] D.W. BOYD, Salem Numbers of Degree Four Have Periodic Expansions, Number Theory, Walter de Gruyter (1989), 57–64.
- [38] D.W. BOYD, *On the Beta Expansion for Salem Numbers of Degree 6*, Math. Comp. **65** (1996), 861–875, S29–S31.
- [39] D.W. BOYD, On Beta Expansion for Pisot Numbers, Math. Comp. 65 (1996), 841-860.
- [40] D.W. BOYD and M.J. MOSSINGHOFF, Small Limit Points of Mahler's Measure, Exp. Math. 14 (2005), 403–414.
- [41] M. BOYLE, Pisot, Salem and Perron Numbers in Ergodic Theory and Topological Dynamics, notes, Nov. 1982.
- [42] M. BOYLE, Open Problems in Symbolic Dynamics, Contemp. Math. 469 (2008), 69–118.
- [43] M. BOYLE and D. HANDELMAN, *The Spectra of Nonegative Matrices via Symbolic Dynamics*, Ann. of Math. **133** (1991), 249–316.
- [44] M. BOYLE and D. HANDELMAN, Algebraic Shift Equivalence and Primitive Matrices, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 336 (1993), 121–149.
- [45] H. BRUNOTTE, Algebraic Properties of Weak Perron Numbers, Tatra Mt. Math. Publ. 56 (2013), 1–7.
- [46] Y. BUGEAUD, On the  $\beta$ -Expansion of an Algebraic Number in an Algebraic Base  $\beta$ , Integers 9:A 20 (2009), 215–226.
- [47] Y. BUGEAUD and L. LIAO, Uniform Diophantine Approximation Related to b-ary and β-Expansions, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. 36 (2016), 1–22.
- [48] Y. BUGEAUD and M. MIGNOTTE, On the Distance Between Roots of Integer Polynomials, Proc. Edinb. Math. Soc. 47 (2004), 553–556.
- [49] F. CALEGARI and Z. HUANG, Counting Perron Numbers by Absolute Values, preprint (2017).
- [50] D.C. CANTOR and E.G. STRAUSS, On a conjecture of D.H Lehmer, Acta Arith. 42 (1982/83), 97–100; Correction: *ibid*, 42 (3) (1983), 327.
- [51] C.-Y. CAO, A result on the approximation properties of the orbit of 1 under the β- transformation, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 420 (2014), 242–256.
- [52] F. CARLSON, Über Potenzreihen mit endlich vielen verschiedenen Koeffizienten, Math. Ann. **79** (1918), 237–245.
- [53] F. CARLSON, Über Potenzreihen mit ganzzahligen Koeffizienten, Math. Z. 9 (1921), 1–13.
- [54] J.W.S. CASSELS, On a problem of Schinzel and Zassenhaus, J. Math. Sciences 1 (1966), 1–8.
- [55] E.T. COPSON, Asymptotic Expansions, Cambridge Tracts in Math. 55 (1965).
- [56] S. DAVID and M. HINDRY, Minoration de la hauteur de Néron-Tate sur les variétés de type C.M., J. Reine Angew. Math. 529 (2000), 1–74.
- [57] P. DELIGNE, La Conjecture de Weil I, Publ. Math. IHES 43 (1974), 273–307; ibid II, 52 (1980), 137–252.
- [58] M. DENKER, C. GRILLENBERGER and K. SIGMUND, *Ergodic Theory on Compact Spaces*, Lecture Notes in Math. 527, Springer, Berlin, (1976).
- [59] C. DENINGER, Deligne Periods of Mixed Motives, K-Theory and the Entropy of Certain  $\mathbb{Z}^n$ -Actions, J. Amer. Math. Soc. **10** (1997), 259–281.
- [60] P. DIENES, *The Taylor Series*, Clarendon Press, Oxford (1931).
- [61] R.B. DINGLE, Asymptotic Expansions: their Derivation and Interpretation, Academic Press (1973).
- [62] J.D. DIXON and A. DUBICKAS, The Values of Mahler Measures, Mathematika 51 (2004), 131-148.
- [63] E. DOBROWOLSKI, On a Question of Lehmer and the Number of Irreducible Factors of a Polynomial, Acta Arith. **34** (1979), 391–401.
- [64] C. DOCHE, On the Spectrum of the Zhang-Zagier Height, Math. Comp. 70 (2001), 419–430.
- [65] C. DOCHE, Zhang-Zagier Heights of Perturbed Polynomials, J. Théorie Nombres Bordeaux 13 (2001), 103–110.
- [66] P. DRUNGILAS and A. DUBICKAS, Every Real Algebraic Number is the Difference of Two Mahler Measures, Canad. Math. Bull. 50 (2007), 191–195.
- [67] A. DUBICKAS, On a Conjecture of A. Schinzel and H. Zassenhaus, Acta Arith. 63 (1993), 15-20.
- [68] A. DUBICKAS, On Algebraic Numbers of Small Measure, Lithuanian Math. J. **35** (1995), 333–342 (1996).
- [69] A. DUBICKAS, On Algebraic Numbers Close to 1, Bull. Austral. Math. Soc. 58 (1998), 423–434.
- [70] A. DUBICKAS, On  $\beta$ -expansions of Unity for Rational and Transcendental Numbers  $\beta$ , Math. Slovaca **61** (2011), 705–716.
- [71] A. DUBICKAS and M. SHA, Counting and Testing Dominant Polynomials, preprint (2016).

- [72] A. DUBICKAS and C. SMYTH, The Lehmer Constant of an Annulus, J. Théorie Nombres Bordeaux 13 (2001), 413–420.
- [73] D. DUTYKH and J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, On the Reducibility and the Lenticular Sets of Zeroes of Almost Newman Lacunary Polynomials, Arnold Math. J. 4 (2018), 315–344.
- [74] D. DUTYKH and J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, Alphabets, Rewriting Trails, Periodic Representations in Algebraic Bases, Res. Number Theory, 7: 64 (2021).
- [75] D. DUTYKH and J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, Spirals of Poles of the Dynamical Zeta Function of the  $\beta$ -shift for  $\beta$  close to one, and Lehmer's Problem, preprint (2021).
- [76] B. DWORK, On the Rationality of the Zeta Function of an Algebraic Variety, Amer. J. Math. 82 (1960), 631–648.
- [77] A. ERDÉLYI, Asymptotic Expansions, Dover Publications, New York (1956).
- [78] J.-H. EVERTSE, *Distances Between the Conjugates of an Algebraic Number*, Publ. Math. Debrecen **65** (2004), 323–340.
- [79] B. FALLER and C.E. PFISTER, Computation of Topological Entropy via  $\varphi$ -expansion, an Inverse Problem for the Dynamical Systems  $\beta x + \alpha \mod 1$ , subm. Nonlinearity (2016), preprint.
- [80] G. FALTINGS, Endlichkeitssätze für Abelsche Varietäten über Zahlkörpern, Invent. Math. 73 (1983), 349–366.
- [81] L. FANG, M. WU and B. LI, Approximation Orders of Real Numbers by β-expansions, J. Number Theory 163 (2016), 385–405.
- [82] M. FEKETE and G. SZEGŐ, On Algebraic Equations with Integral Coefficients whose Roots Belong to a Given Point Set, Math. Z. 63 (1955), 158–172.
- [83] L. FLATTO and J.C. LAGARIAS, The Lap-Counting Function for Linear mod One Transformations I: Explicit Formulas and Renormalizability, Ergod. Th. & Dynam. Sys. 16 (1996), 451–491; II: the Markov Chain for Generalized Lap Numbers, ibid 17 (1997), 123–146; III: the Period of a Markov Chain, ibid 17 (1997), 369–403.
- [84] L. FLATTO, J.C. LAGARIAS, and B. POONEN, *The Zeta Function of the Beta-Transformation*, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. 14 (1994), 237–266.
- [85] A.S. FRAENKEL, Systems of Numeration, Amer. Math. Monthly 92 (1985), 105–114.
- [86] C. FROUGNY, Representations of Numbers and Finite Automata, Math. Systems Thory 25 (1992), 37– 60.
- [87] C. FROUGNY, Chap. 7 in Lothaire [131].
- [88] C. FROUGNY, E. PELANTOVÁ and M. SVOBODOVÁ, Parallel Addition in Non-standard Numeration Systems, Theor. Comput. Sci. 412(41) (2011), 5714–5727.
- [89] C. FROUGNY and J. SAKAROVITCH, Number Representation and Finite Automata, Chap. 2 in [23].
- [90] C. FROUGNY and B. SOLOMYAK, *Finite Beta-Expansions*, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. **12** (1992), 713–723.
- [91] W.H.J. FUCHS, On the Zeroes of Power Series with Hadamard Gaps, Nagoya Math. J. 29 (1967), 167–174.
- [92] E. GHATE and E. HIRONAKA, The Arithmetic and Geometry of Salem numbers, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 38 (2001), 293–314.
- [93] A. GROTHENDIECK, Produits Tensoriels Topologiques et Espaces Nucléaires, Mém. Amer. Math. Soc. 16, A.M.S., Providence, RI (1955).
- [94] A. GROTHENDIECK, La Théorie de Fredholm, Bull. Soc. Math. France 84 (1956), 319–384.
- [95] C. GUICHARD and J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, On Salem Numbers, Expansive Polynomials and Stieltjes Continued Fractions, J. Théorie Nombres Bordeaux 27 (2015), 769–804.
- [96] R. GÜTING, Approximation of Algebraic Numbers by Algebraic Numbers, Michigan Math. J. 8 (1961), 149–159.
- [97] K. HARE, Beta-expansions of Pisot and Salem Numbers, Computer Algebra 2006, World Sci. Publ., Hackensack, NJ, (2007), 67–84.
- [98] K. HARE and D. TWEEDLE, *Beta-expansions for Infinite Families of Pisot and Salem Numbers*, J. Number Theory **128** (2008), 2756–2765.
- [99] N.T.A. HAYDN, Meromorphic Extension of the Zeta Function for Axiom A Flows, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. 10 (1990), 347–360.

- [100] H. HICHRI, On the beta-expansion of Salem Numbers of Degree 8, LMS J. Comput. Math. 17 (2014), 289–301.
- [101] H. HICHRI, Beta expansion for Some Particular Sequences of Salem Numbers, Int. J. Number Theory 10 (2014), 2135–2149.
- [102] H. HICHRI, Beta Expansion of Salem Numbers Approaching Pisot Numbers with the Finiteness Property, Acta Arith. 168 (2015), 107–119.
- [103] J. HILGERT and F. RILKE, Meromorphic Continuation of Dynamical Zeta Functions via Transfer Operators, J. Funct. Analysis 254 (2008), 476–505.
- [104] M. HINDRY and J. SILVERMAN, On Lehmer's Conjecture for Elliptic Curves, in Séminaire de Théorie des Nombres, Paris 1988–1989, Progress in Math. 91, Birkhäuser, Paris (1990), 103–116.
- [105] F. HOFBAUER,  $\beta$ -Shifts Have Unique Maximal Measure, Monatsh. Math. 85 (1978), 189–198.
- [106] F. HOFBAUER and G. KELLER, Ergodic Properties of Invariant Measures for Piecewise Monotonic Transformations Math. Z. 180 (1982), 119–140.
- [107] F. HOFBAUER and G. KELLER, Zeta-functions and Transfer Operators for Piecewise Linear Transformations, J. Reine Angew. Math. 352 (1984), 100–113.
- [108] H. HU, X. TONG and Y. YU, On Consecutive 0 Digits in the  $\beta$ -expansion of 1, J. Number Theory 166 (2016), 219–234.
- [109] S. ITO and Y. TAKAHASHI, *Markov Subshifts and Realization of*  $\beta$ *-expansions*, J. Math. Soc. Japan **26** (1974), 33–55.
- [110] V. KALA and T. VÁVRA, Periodic Representations in Algebraic Bases, Monatsh. Math. 188 (2019), 109–119.
- [111] K.S. KEDLAYA, Fourier Transforms and p-adic "Weil II", Compos. Math. 142 (2006), 1426–1450.
- [112] G. KELLER, Generalized Bounded Variation and Applications to Piecewise Monotonic Transformations, Z. Wahrsch. Verw. Gebiete 69 (1985), 461–478.
- [113] G. KELLER, Markov Extensions, Zeta Functions, and Fredholm Theory for Piecewise Invertible Dynamical Systems, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 314 (1989), 433–497.
- [114] L. KRONECKER, Zwei Sätze über Gleichungen mit Ganzzahligen Coefficienten, J. Reine Angew. Math. 53 (1857), 173–175.
- [115] D. KWON, Beta-Numbers Whose Conjugates Lie Near the Unit Circle, Acta Arith. 127 (2007), 33–47.
- [116] J. LAGARIAS, Number Theory Zeta Functions and Dynamical Zeta Functions, Contemp. Math. 237 (1999), 45–86.
- [117] M. LANGEVIN, Méthode de Fekete-Szegő et Problème de Lehmer, C.R. Acad. Sci. Paris Série I Math. 301 (1) (1985), 463–466.
- [118] M. LANGEVIN, Minorations de la Maison et de la Mesure de Mahler de Certains Entiers Algébriques, C.R. Acad. Sci. Paris Série I Math. 303 (12) (1986), 523–526.
- [119] M. LANGEVIN, Calculs Explicites de Constantes de Lehmer, in Groupe de travail en Théorie Analytique et Elémentaire des nombres, 1986–1987, Publ. Math. Orsay, Univ. Paris XI, Orsay 88 (1988), 52–68.
- [120] A. LASOTA and J. YORKE, On the Existence of Invariant Measures for Piecewise Monotonic Transformations, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 186 (1973), 481–488.
- [121] A.G.B. LAUDER and D. WAN, Counting Rational Points over Finite Fields of Small Characteristic, Algorithmic Number Theory: Lattices, Curves and Cryptography, Math. Sci. Res. Inst. Publ. 44, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge (2008), 579–612.
- [122] M. LAURENT, Minoration de la Hauteur de Néron-Tate, in Séminaire de Théorie des Nombres Paris 1981-1982, Progress in Math., Birkhäuser, Paris 38 (1983), 137–152.
- [123] D.H. LEHMER, Factorization of Certain Cyclotomic Functions, Ann. Math. 34 (1933), 461–479.
- [124] N. LEVINSON, Gap and Density Theorems, Amer. Math. Soc. Colloquium Publ. Vol. XXVI (1940).
- [125] B. LI and Y.-C. CHEN, Chaotic and Topological Properties of beta-transformations, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 383 (2011), 585–596.
- [126] B. LI, T. PERSSON, B. WANG and J. WU, Diophantine Approximation of the Orbit of 1 in the Dynamical System of beta expansions, Math. Z. 276 (2014), 799–827.
- [127] T.Y. LI and J. YORKE, Ergodic Transformations from an Interval to Itself, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 235 (1978), 183–192.

- [128] D.A. LIND, Dynamical Properties of Quasihyperbolic Toral Automorphisms, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. 2 (1982), 49–68.
- [129] D.A. LIND, *The Entropies of Topological Markov Shifts and a Related Class of Algebraic Integers*, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. **4** (1984), 283–300.
- [130] D.A. LIND and B. MARCUS, An Introduction to Symbolic Dynamics and Coding, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1995).
- [131] M. LOTHAIRE, *Algebraic Combinatorics on Words*, in Encylopedia of Mathematics and its Applications, Vol. **90**, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (2002).
- [132] R. LOUBOUTIN, Sur la Mesure de Mahler d'un Nombre Algébrique, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Série I, t. 296 (1983), 707–708.
- [133] F. LÜ and J. WU, Diophantine Analysis in beta-Dynamical Systems and Hausdorff Dimensions, Adv. Math. 290 (2016), 919–937.
- [134] S. LUBKIN, A p-adic proof of Weil's Conjectures, Ann. Math. 87 (1968), 105–194; ibid 87 (1968), 195–255.
- [135] R.C. LYNDON, On Burnside's Problem, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 77 (1954), 202–215.
- [136] K. MAHLER, An Inequality for the Discriminant of a Polynomial, Michigan Math. J. 11 (1964), 257– 262.
- [137] G.A. MARGULIS, Discrete Subgroups of Semisimple Lie Groups, Springer Verlag (1991).
- [138] D.W. MASSER, *Counting Points of Small Height on Elliptic Curves*, Bull. Soc. Math. France **117** (1989), 247–265.
- [139] M. MIGNOTTE, Sur un Théorème de M. Langevin, Acta Arith. 54 (1989), 81-86.
- [140] J. MILNOR and THURSTON, On Iterated Maps of the Interval, In: Dynamical systems, (College Park, MD, 1986–87), Lecture Notes in Math. 1342, Springer, Berlin, (1988), 465–563.
- [141] M. MORI, Fredholm Determinant for Piecewise Linear Transformations, Osaka J. Math. 27 (1990), 81–116.
- [142] M. MORI, Fredholm Determinant for Piecewise Monotonic Transformations, Osaka J. Math. 29 (1992), 497–529.
- [143] M.J. MOSSINGHOFF, Algorithms for the Determination of Polynomials with Small Mahler Measure, Ph.D. Thesis, Univ. Texas, Austin (1995).
- [144] M.J. MOSSINGHOFF, Known Polynomials with Small Mahler Measure Through Degree 180, http://www.cecm.sfu.caz/~mjm/Lehmer, (1996); implemented (2001): P. Lisonek; and (2003): G. Rhin and J.-M. Sac-Épée; complete through degree 40.
- [145] M.J. MOSSINGHOFF, C.G. PINNER and J.D. VAALER, *Perturbing Polynomials with All Their Roots* on the Unit Circle, Math. Comp. 67 (1998), 1707–1726.
- [146] M.J. MOSSINGHOFF, G. RHIN and Q. WU, *Minimal Mahler Measures*, Exp. Math. 17 (2008), 451–458.
- [147] F. NGUÉMA NDONG, On the Lyndon Dynamical System, Adv. Appl. Math. 78 (2016), 1–26.
- [148] F. NGUÉMA NDONG, Zeta Function and Negative beta-shift, Monatsh. Math. (2019)...
- [149] A.M. ODLYZKO and B. POONEN, Zeros of Polynomials with 0,1 Coefficients, Enseign. Math. 39 (1993), 317–348.
- [150] M. PANJU, *Beta Expansion for Regular Pisot Numbers*, J. Integer Sequences 14 (2011), article 11.6.4., 22 pp.
- [151] W(ILLIAM) PARRY, On the  $\beta$ -expansions of Real Numbers, Acta Math. Acad. Sci. Hungar. **11** (1960), 401–416.
- [152] W. PARRY, Representations for Real Numbers, Acta Math. Acad. Sci. Hungar. 15 (1964), 95–105.
- [153] W. PARRY, Symbolic Dynamics and Transformations of the Unit Interval, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 122 (1964), 368–378.
- [154] W. PARRY and M. POLLICOTT, *Zeta functions and Periodic Orbit Structure of Hyperbolic Dynamics*, Astérisque **187–188**, Societe Mathématique de France, Paris (1990).
- [155] T. PERSSON and J. SCHMELING, Dyadic Diophantine Approximation and Katok's Horseshoe Approximation, Acta Arith. 132 (2008), 205–230.
- [156] C.-E. PFISTER and W.G. SULLIVAN, *Large Deviations Estimates for Dynamical Systems Without the Specification Property. Application to the beta-shifts*, Nonlinearity **18** (2005), 237–261.

- [157] C.G. PINNER and J.D. VAALER, *The Number of Irreducible Factors of a Polynomial*, *I*, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. **339** (1993), 809–834; *II*, Acta Arith. **78** (1996), 125–142; *III*, in Number Theory in Progress, 1, Zakopane-Kościelsko, 1997, de Gruyter, Berlin (1999), 395–405.
- [158] H. POINCARÉ, *Leçons de Mécanique Céleste*, Paris, Gauthier-Villars, t. I (1905), t. II-1 (1907), t. II-2 (1909), t. III (1910).
- [159] M. POLLICOTT, Meromorphic Extension of Generalized Zeta Function, Invent. Math. 85 (1986), 147– 164.
- [160] M. POLLICOTT, Periodic Orbits and Zeta Functions, Handbook of Dynamical Systems, Vol. 1A, North-Holland, Amsterdam (2002), 409–452.
- [161] G. PÓLYA, Über Gewisse Notwendige Determinantenkriterien für die Fortsetzbarkeit einer Potenzreihe, Math. Ann. **99** (1928), 687–706.
- [162] C. PRESTON, What you Need to Know to Knead, Adv. in Math. 78 (1989), 192-252.
- [163] G.A. RAY, A Locally Parametrized Version of Lehmer's Problem, Proc. Symp. in Applied Math., Amer. Math. Soc. 48 (1994), 573–576.
- [164] A. RÉNYI, Representations for Real Numbers and their Ergodic Properties, Acta Math. Acad. Sci. Hungar. 8 (1957), 477–493.
- [165] G. RHIN and C.J. SMYTH, On the Absolute Mahler Measure of Polynomials Having all Zeros in a Sector, Math. Comp. 64 (1995), 295–304.
- [166] G. RHIN and Q. WU, On the Absolute Mahler Measure of Polynomials Having all Zeros in a Sector II, Math. Comp. 74 (2005), 383–388.
- [167] F. RIESZ and B. SZ-NAGY, Leçons d'Analyse Fonctionnelle, Académie des Sciences de Hongrie, Gauthier-Villars, Paris (1955), 3e édition.
- [168] P. ROBBA, Une Introduction Naïve aux Cohomologies de Dwork, Mémoires de la S.M.F., 2e série, tome 23 (1986), 61–105.
- [169] R.M. ROBINSON, An Extension of Pólya's Theorem on Power Series with Integer Coefficients, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 130 (1968), 532–543.
- [170] D. RUELLE, Statistical Mechanics of a One- Dimensional Lattice Gas, Comm. Math. Phys. 9 (1968), 267–278.
- [171] D. RUELLE, Zeta-Functions for Expanding Maps and Anosov Flows, Invent. Math. 34 (1976), 231–242.
- [172] D. RUELLE, A Measure Associated with Axiom A Attractors, Amer. J. Math. 98 (1976), 619–654.
- [173] D. RUELLE, Thermodynamic Formalism, Addison Wesley, Reading, MA, (1978).
- [174] D. RUELLE, An Extension of the Theory of Fredholm Determinants, Publ. Math. I.H.E.S. 72 (1990), 175–193.
- [175] D. RUELLE, Analytic Completion for Dynamical Zeta Functions, Helv. Phys. Acta 66 (1993), 181–191.
- [176] D. RUELLE, Dynamical Zeta Functions for Piecewise Monotone Maps of the Interval, CRM Monograph Series 4, Amer. Math. Soc. (1994).
- [177] D. RUELLE, Dynamical Zeta Functions for Maps of the Interval, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. **30** (1994), 212–214.
- [178] D. RUELLE, *Dynamical Zeta Functions and Tranfer Operators*, Notices Amer. Math. Soc. **49** (2002), 887–895.
- [179] S. SAKS and A. ZYGMUND, Fonctions Analytiques, Masson et C<sup>ie</sup>, Paris (1970).
- [180] R. SALEM, Power series with integral coefficients, Duke Math. J. 12 (1945), 153-172.
- [181] A. SCHINZEL, On the Product of the Conjugates Outside the Unit Circle of an Algebraic Number, Acta Arith. 24 (1973), 385–399. Addendum: ibid. 26 (1974/75), 329–331.
- [182] J. SCHMELING, Symbolic Dynamics for β-Shifts and Self-Normal Numbers, Ergod. Th. Dynam. Sys. 17 (1997), 675–694.
- [183] K. SCHMIDT, On Periodic Expansions of Pisot Numbers and Salem Numbers, Bull. London Math. Soc. 12 (1980), 269–278.
- [184] K. SCHMIDT, Dynamical Systems of Algebraic Origin, Progress in Math. 128, Birkhaüser (1995).
- [185] E.S. SELMER, On the Irreducibility of Certain Trinomials, Math. Scand. 4 (1956), 287–302.

- [186] C.L. SIEGEL, Algebraic Integers whose Conjugates Lie in the Unit Circle, Duke Math. J. 11 (1944), 597–602.
- [187] J.H. SILVERMAN, *Lower Bound for the Canonical Height on Elliptic Curves*, Duke Math. J. **48** (1981), 633–648.
- [188] C.D. SINCLAIR, *The Distribution of Mahler's Measures of Reciprocal Polynomials*, Int. J. Math. Math. Sci. **49–52** (2004), 2773–2786.
- [189] C. SMYTH, On the Product of the Conjugates Outside the Unit Circle of an Algebraic Integer, Bull. Lond. Math. Soc. 3 (1971), 169–175.
- [190] C. SMYTH, On Measures of Polynomials in Several Variables, Bull. Austral. Math. Soc. 23 (1981), 49–63; Corrigendum by C. Smyth and G. Myerson, Bull. Austral. Math. Soc. 26 (1982), 317–319.
- [191] C. SMYTH, The Mahler Measure of Algebraic Numbers: A Survey, in Number Theory and Polynomials, London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser. 352, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge (2008), 322–349.
- [192] C. SMYTH, Seventy Years of Salem Numbers, Bull. London Math. Soc. 47 (2015), 379–395.
- [193] B. SOLOMYAK, Conjugates of beta-Numbers and the Zero- Free Domain for a Class of Analytic Functions, Proc. London Math. Soc. **68** (1994), 477–498.
- [194] J.F. STEFFENSEN, Interpolation, (1927); reprint, 2nd ed. Chelsea Publ. Co, New York (1950).
- [195] C.L. STEWART, On a Theorem of Kronecker and a Related Question of Lehmer, Sém. Delange-Pisot-Poitou, Bordeaux (1977/78), No 7, 11 p.
- [196] C.L. STEWART, Algebraic Integers Whose Conjugates Lie Near the Unit Circle, Bull. Soc. Math. France 106 (1978), 169–176.
- [197] J. STOER and R. BULIRSCH, Introduction to Numerical Analysis, Texts in Appl. Math. 12, 2nd ed., Springer-Verlag, New York (1993).
- [198] G. SZEGŐ, Über Potenzreihen mit Endlich Vielen Verschiedenen Koeffizienten, Sitzungs-berichte der preussischen Akademie der Wissenschaften Berlin (1922), 88–91.
- [199] Y. TAKAHASHI, Isomorphisms of  $\beta$ -Automorphisms to Markov Automorphisms, Osaka J. Math. 10 (1973), 175–184.
- [200] Y. TAKAHASHI, A Formula for Topological Entropy of One-Dimensional Dynamics, Sci. Papers College Gen. Educ. Univ. Tokyo 30 (1980), 11–22.
- [201] Y. TAKAHASHI, Fredholm Determinant of Unimodal Linear Maps, Sci. Papers College Gen. Educ. Univ. Tokyo 31 (1981), 61–87.
- [202] Y. TAKAHASHI, An Ergodic-Theoretical Approach to the Chaotic Behaviour of Dynamical Systems, Publ. RIMS, Kyoto Univ. 19 (1983), 1265–1282.
- [203] Y. TAKAHASHI, Shift with Orbit Basis and Realization of One Dimensional Maps, Osaka J. Math. 20 (1983), 599–629. Corrigendum: ibid 22 (1985), 637.
- [204] B. TAN and B.-W. WANG, *Quantitative Recurrence Properties for beta-Dynamical Systems*, Adv. Math. 228 (2011), 2071–2097.
- [205] T. TAO, Dwork's Proof of Rationality of the Zeta Function over Finite Fields, blog: https://terrytao.wordpress.com/ 2014/05/13/
- [206] D.J. THOMPSON, *Irregular Sets, the* β*-transformation and the Almost Specification Property*, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. **364** (2012), 5395–5414.
- [207] W.P. THURSTON, Entropy in Dimension One, in Frontiers in Complex Dynamics, volume 51 of Princeton Math. Series, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, NJ, (2014), pp. 339–384.
- [208] R. TOLEDANO, Polynomials with All Their Roots on  $S^1$ , Lithuanian Math. J. **49** (2009), 331–336.
- [209] J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, On Gaps in Rényi  $\beta$ -Expansions of Unity for  $\beta > 1$  an Algebraic Number, Ann. Institut Fourier (Grenoble) **56** (2006), 2565–2579.
- [210] J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, On the Dichotomy of Perron Numbers and Beta-Conjugates, Monatsh. Math. 155 (2008), 277–299.
- [211] J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, Uniform Distribution of the Galois Conjugates and Beta-Conjugates of a Parry Number Near the Unit Circle and Dichotomy of Perron Numbers, Uniform Distribution Theory J. 3 (2008), 157–190.
- [212] J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, Beta-Conjugates of Real Algebraic Numbers as Puiseux Expansions, Integers 11B (2011).

- [213] J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, Rényi-Parry Germs of Curves and Dynamical Zeta Functions Associated with Real Algebraic Numbers, RIMS Kôkyûroku Bessatsu, Kyoto B46 (2014), 241–247.
- [214] J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, On the Conjecture of Lehmer, Limit Mahler Measure of Trinomials and Asymptotic Expansions, Uniform Distribution Theory J. 11 (2016), 79–139.
- [215] J.-L. VERGER-GAUGRY, A Panorama on the Minoration of the Mahler Measure : from Lehmer's Problem to Topology and Geometry, (2020), 89 pages. https://hal.archives-ouvertes.fr/hal-03148129v1
- [216] P.M. VOUTIER, An Effective Lower Bound for the Height of Algebraic Numbers, Acta Arith. 74 (1996), 81–95.
- [217] M. WALDSCHMIDT, Sur le Produit des Conjugués Extérieurs au Cercle, Enseign. Math. 26 (1980), 201–209.
- [218] M. WALDSCHMIDT, Auxiliary Functions in Transcendental Number Theory, SASTRA Ramanujan lectures, The Ramanujan Journal **20** (3), (2009), 341–373.
- [219] A. WEIL, Number of Solutions of Equations over Finite Fields, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 55 (1949), 497–508.
- [220] D. ZAGIER, Algebraic Numbers Close to 0 and 1, Math. Comp. 61 (1993), 485–491.

LAMA, CNRS UMR 5127, UNIV. GRENOBLE ALPES, UNIV. SAVOIE MONT BLANC, F - 73000 CHAMBÉRY, FRANCE

E-mail address: Jean-Louis.Verger-Gaugry@univ-smb.fr